Aus dem Institut für molekulare Pathogenese des Friedrich - Loeffler - Instituts, Bundesforschungsinstitut für Tiergesundheit, Standort Jena

eingereicht über das

Institut für Veterinär - Physiologie des Fachbereichs Veterinärmedizin der Freien Universität Berlin

Evaluation and pathophysiological characterisation of a bovine model of respiratory *Chlamydia psittaci* infection

Inaugural - Dissertation zur Erlangung des Grades eines Doctor of Philosophy (PhD) an der Freien Universität Berlin

vorgelegt von Carola Heike Ostermann Tierärztin aus Berlin

> Berlin 2013 Journal-Nr.: 3683

Gedruckt mit Genehmigung des Fachbereichs Veterinärmedizin der Freien Universität Berlin

Dekan:	UnivProf. Dr. Jürgen Zentek
Erster Gutachter:	Prof. Dr. Petra Reinhold, PhD
Zweiter Gutachter:	UnivProf. Dr. Kerstin E. Müller
Dritter Gutachter:	UnivProf. Dr. Lothar H. Wieler

Deskriptoren (nach CAB-Thesaurus):

Chlamydophila psittaci, animal models, physiopathology, calves, cattle diseases, zoonoses, respiratory diseases, lung function, lung ventilation, blood gases, impedance, acid base disorders, transmission, excretion

Tag der Promotion: 30.06.2014

Bibliografische Information der *Deutschen Nationalbibliothek*

Die Deutsche Nationalbibliothek verzeichnet diese Publikation in der Deutschen Nationalbibliografie; detaillierte bibliografische Daten sind im Internet über http://dnb.ddb.de abrufbar.

ISBN: 978-3-86387-587-9 **Zugl.: Berlin, Freie Univ., Diss., 2013** Dissertation, Freie Universität Berlin **D 188**

Dieses Werk ist urheberrechtlich geschützt.

Alle Rechte, auch die der Übersetzung, des Nachdruckes und der Vervielfältigung des Buches, oder Teilen daraus, vorbehalten. Kein Teil des Werkes darf ohne schriftliche Genehmigung des Verlages in irgendeiner Form reproduziert oder unter Verwendung elektronischer Systeme verarbeitet, vervielfältigt oder verbreitet werden.

Die Wiedergabe von Gebrauchsnamen, Warenbezeichnungen, usw. in diesem Werk berechtigt auch ohne besondere Kennzeichnung nicht zu der Annahme, dass solche Namen im Sinne der Warenzeichen- und Markenschutz-Gesetzgebung als frei zu betrachten wären und daher von jedermann benutzt werden dürfen.

This document is protected by copyright law. No part of this document may be reproduced in any form by any means without prior written authorization of the publisher.

Alle Rechte vorbehalten | all rights reserved © Mensch und Buch Verlag 2015 Choriner Str. 85 - 10119 Berlin verlag@menschundbuch.de - www.menschundbuch.de "Die Welt ist groß und Erkenntnis lauert überall." G. Brem*

> Meinen Eltern und Stephan in Liebe und Dankbarkeit gewidmet

*Prof. Dr. med. vet. Gottfried Brem (Wien): "Warum die Tiermedizin Grundlagenforschung braucht." Festvortrag im Rahmen des 19. Symposiums der Fachgruppe Physiologie und Biochemie der Deutschen Veterinärmedizinischen Gesellschaft; Hannover, 14.–16, o2.2010.

Table of contents

1	Introduction	1
1.1	General background	1
1.2	Chlamydiae	2
1.2.1 1.2.2 1.2.3	Taxonomic classification Chlamydial developmental cycle and persistence <i>Chlamydia psittaci</i>	2 4 5
1.3	Bovines as a suitable model species	9
1.3.1 1.3.2 1.3.3	Structural and functional peculiarities of the bovine respiratory tract Age dependent peculiarities Assessment of pulmonary functions in calves	9 12 12
1.4	Aims of the project	14
1.5	Design of the project	14
2	Publications and disclosure of personal contributions	17
2.1	STUDY 1: A Bovine Model of Respiratory <i>Chlamydia psittaci</i> Infection: Challenge Dose Titration	18
2.2	STUDY 2: Dose-dependent effects of <i>Chlamydia psittaci</i> infection on pulmonary gas exchange, innate immunity and acute-phase reaction in a bovine respiratory model	33
2.3	STUDY 3: Infection, Disease, and Transmission Dynamics in Calves after Experimental and Natural Challenge with a Bovine <i>Chlamydia psittaci</i> Isolate	44
2.4	STUDY 4: Evaluation of pulmonary dysfunctions and acid-base imbalances induced by <i>Chlamydia psittaci</i> in a bovine model of respiratory infection	57
	Correction: Evaluation of pulmonary dysfunctions and	
	acid-base imbalances induced by <i>Chlamydia psittaci</i> in a bovine model of	
	respiratory infection	80
3	Discussion	81
3.1	Factors determining, influencing and characterising the model	81
3.1.1 3.1.2	Methodological aspects Biological factors	81 86
3.2	Complex pathogenetic and pathophysiological implications and their	
	consequences for the bovine host	96
3.2.1 3.2.2	Innate and adaptive immune response Pathogenetic interactions in the bovine lung	96 100
3.3	Excretion and transmission of <i>C. psittaci</i> in bovines	105

3.4	Conclusions and directions for further research	
4	Summary	
5	Zusammenfassung	
6	Bibliography	
7	List of abbreviations	
8	List of figures	
9	List of tables	142
10	List of publications	144
10.1	Publications in peer-reviewed journals	144
10.2	Published Abstracts	145
11	Danksagung	
12	Selbstständigkeitserklärung	

1 Introduction

1.1 General background

Zoonoses, regardless whether emerging or classical, are not only a challenge for human public health, but also cause significant economic losses in animal husbandry (Christou 2011). Thus, interdisciplinary research networks dealing with zoonotic infectious pathogens were established by the German Federal Ministry of Education and Research (BMBF). Chlamydiales, an order of gram-negative, obligate intracellular bacteria, include several species associated with well-documented and suspected zoonotic risks (Wheelhouse and Longbottom 2012). Until recently, research was hampered by the lack of genetic systems and cell-free culturing applicable to chlamydiae (Wang et al. 2011; Omsland et al. 2012). So the overall aims of the network "Zoonotic Chlamydiae" included (i) the elucidation of molecular pathogenesis, (ii) the improvement of diagnostic tools, and (iii) the evaluation of medical treatment for human chlamydial infections. An animal model mimicking closely the relevant characteristics of human disease is still a key element for understanding the underlying mechanisms of disease pathogenesis. Moreover, a valid animal model is a prerequisite for development and efficacy testing of therapeutics and vaccines (Kahn et al. 2009). The present work is an integral part of the above mentioned zoonotic network ('Subproject Two') and focused on the introduction and characterisation of a biologically relevant animal model. The main objective was the profound examination and evaluation of both pathogenetic and epidemiological aspects of infection with Chlamydia (C.) psittaci. This chlamydial species is known to be capable of inducing airborne respiratory disease in animals and humans (Rohde et al. 2010). Given the zoonotic potential of C. psittaci, an integrated ONE HEALTH approach (Kahn et al, 2012), beneficial to human and veterinary medicine, as well as epidemiological research, appeared straightforward.

The following paragraphs will familiarise the reader with the key knowledge necessary to understand the peculiarities of chlamydiae and respiratory *C. psittaci* infection. General pulmonary functions and peculiarities of the bovine species and their respiratory tract are described, as they are essential for understanding the expected benefits and potential applications of the developed animal model. After defining the tasks of this thesis, the overall study design is outlined to explain the concept underlying the four experimental studies included in this thesis.

1.2 Chlamydiae

In the further text spelling of taxonomy-related terms is based on current recommendations differentiating strictly between terms related to the taxonomic units (always capitalised C, italics) and latinised common descriptions (no italics, lower case, capitalised C only at the beginning of a sentence, Horn 2011; Kuo et al. 2011; Bavoil et al. 2013).

1.2.1 Taxonomic classification

Chlamydiae are non-motile obligate intracellular bacteria with only distant relationships to other bacterial divisions (Gupta 2001; Stephens 2003). Their cell wall contains lipopolysaccharide (LPS) with a family specific epitope, and an additionally branched Kdo-oligosaccharide is *C. psittaci*-specific (Kdo is 3-deoxy-alpha-d-manno-oct-2-ulosonic acid, Gerstenbruch et al. 2010). However, the absence of peptidoglycan in chlamydial cell walls is a distinctive feature to typical gram-negative bacteria (Horn 2011). Further peculiarities include a small genome (1 - 2.4 Megabases) which most probably resulted from reductive co-evolution within their eukaryotic host cells (Tan and Bavoil 2012). As the most characteristic feature, they share a unique biphasic developmental cycle (Abdelrahman and Belland 2005; Horn 2011), which takes, dependent on the chlamydial species, 40 - 80 hours *in vitro* (Schoborg 2011).

The Phylum *Chlamydiae* contains only one class, *Chlamydiia*, and one order, the *Chlamydiales*, which is currently comprised of eight families. The family *Chlamydiaceae* currently includes only the accepted genus *Chlamydia* (Kuo et al. 2011) and, thus, all classical known chlamydial pathogens which are summarised in Table I-1. The former genus name *Chlamydophila* is no longer in use (Tan and Bavoil 2012), but the fundamental subdivision into nine species (Tab. I-1) suggested by Everett et al. in 1999 is still a valid reference. Literature published prior to 1999 should be regarded critically with respect to the identity of chlamydial species. The addition of two new species, resulting from the isolation of non-classified strains in bird samples during the last decade, is currently under consideration (Gaede et al. 2008; Laroucau et al. 2009; Gasparini et al. 2011; Sachse et al. 2012; Sachse et al. in press).

Chlamydia spp. are closely related pathogens sharing a core set of 668 conserved proteins, which amounts to two-thirds of the genome. New evidence suggests that human chlamydial isolates have been acquired in our evolutionary past from animal hosts (Tan and Bavoil 2012). Currently, relatively little is known regarding the chlamydial factors involved in virulence, host interaction or host specificity (Voigt et al. 2012), mainly due to the fact that applicable genetic systems and cell-free culturing have been developed only recently (Wang et al. 2011; Omsland et al. 2012).

Species	Common hosts	Pathogenetic significance
C. abortus	small ruminants (sheep, goat)	 abortions ('ovine enzootic abortion', 'enzootic abortion of ewes') asymptomatic infections are frequent zoonotic potential!
C. caviae	guinea pig	 conjunctivitis uro-genital infections
C. felis	cat	 pneumonia, rhinitis, conjunctivitis asymptomatic infections are frequent zoonotic potential!
C. muridarum	(laboratory) mouse	• pneumonia
C. pecorum	cattle, small ruminants (sheep, goat)	 enteritis, encephalitis, pneumonia, polyarthritis, uro-genital infections, mastitis, abortions and fertility disorders asymptomatic infections are frequent
C. pneumoniae	human	respiratory disease
C. psittaci	all avian species	 respiratory disease ('psittacosis', 'ornithosis', 'parrot disease') asymptomatic infections are frequent zoonotic potential!
C. suis	pig	 enteritis, conjunctivitis, mastitis, pericarditis, pneumonia, polyserositis, uro-genital infections asymptomatic infections are frequent
C. trachomatis	human	 trachoma (eye infection in tropical countries) sexually transmitted uro-genital infections
Proposed species (Sachs	se et al. in press)	
C. avium sp. nov.	psittacine birds, pigeons	 probably facultative pathogen zoonotic potential unclear
C. gallinacea sp. nov.	chicken, turkey	 asymptomatic infections are frequent zoonotic potential unclear

Table I-1: Overview about *Chlamydia* (C.) species and their pathogenetic relevance.

1.2.2 Chlamydial developmental cycle and persistence

The infectious form of chlamydiae is represented by small, rigid-walled, environmentally-resistant elementary bodies (EBs; Abdelrahman and Belland 2005; Kuo et al. 2011). The doctrine of EBs being metabolically dormant has to be reconsidered as recent expression analysis of messenger ribonucleic acid (mRNA) has revealed high levels of metabolic and biosynthetic activity in EBs (Omsland et al. 2012). In vitro, chlamydiae are able to invade a variety of cell types. In vivo, the infection of epithelial cells is a perquisite for inducing infection, disease and persistence in the host species (Rasmussen et al. 1997; Stephens 2003). The adherence of EBs to susceptible host cell surfaces is mediated by a variety of different adhesion-receptor combinations (reviewed by Hackstadt 1999; Dautry-Varsat et al. 2005; Campbell and Kuo 2006). By means of a type III secretion system, Chlamydia injects effector proteins into the epithelial cells (Beeckman et al. 2008) and initiates extensive remodelling of the actin cytoskeleton at the bacterial attachment site, resulting in the engulfment of EBs by plasma membrane extensions (Dunn and Valdivia 2010). The involvement of clathrin in subsequent endocytosis was reported to be dependent on the chlamydial species (Korhonen et al. 2012). Intracellular survival is enabled by inhibition of the phagolysosome fusion and establishment of a membrane-bound vacuole, termed inclusion (Eissenberg and Wyrick 1981; Eissenberg et al. 1983). Within this inclusion, EBs differentiate via intermediate bodies into metabolically active but non-infectious reticular bodies (RBs), which then multiply several times in succession by binary fission (Hackstadt et al. 1997; Abdelrahman and Belland 2005; Schoborg 2011). Due to dependency on host-derived molecules and a regular exchange of molecules across the inclusion membrane, chlamydiae are often referred to as parasites (Entrican et al. 2004). After reorganisation of RBs into intermediate bodies (IBs) and finally to EBs the latter will be released by either host cell lysis or extrusion of the inclusion enabling a new infectious cycle (Hybiske and Stephens 2007). A third morphologically and metabolically distinct form, so-called aberrant bodies (ABs), may evolve as a phenotype of RBs due to disruption of the cycle under stressful growth conditions (e.g. nutrient deprivation, immunological responses, antibiotics, oxidative stress or viral co-infections; Goellner et al. 2006; Wyrick 2010; Prusty et al. 2012). So far ABs have been generally accepted as viable but non-infectious among chlamydiologists (Schoborg 2011). In vitro ABs are not cultivable but infection is revivable when living conditions improve (Hogan et al. 2004; Goellner et al. 2006). Despite strong evidence of persistence in vitro (reviewed by Hogan et al. 2004; Wyrick 2010), electron-microscopic identification of ABs in vital mammalian model organisms is rare (Pospischil et al. 2009; Phillips Campbell et al. 2012). It has not yet been determined whether or not chlamydiae enter this developmental state in order to establish chronic host infections (Schoborg 2011).

The term 'persistence', in literature ambiguously used for both the *in vitro* and *in vivo* phenomena, does not necessarily connote the aberrant RB phenotype *in vivo* (Wyrick 2010). However, latency or persistence is a key concept in chlamydial pathogenesis (Stephens 2003; Longbottom et al. 2013). In this thesis it describes a state of infection during which the host immune response does not eliminate the pathogen, resulting in continuing presence and probable damage to the host (Casadevall and Pirofski 2000; Stephens 2003).

1.2.3 Chlamydia psittaci

A zoonotic C. psittaci outbreak was first described in 1879 by Jakob Ritter and in the early 19th century, outbreaks were regularly associated to the import of exotic pet birds (Pospischil 2009). In this pre-antibiotic era, human psittacosis was fatal in 15 % to 20 % of cases (Rohde et al. 2010). Today, C. psittaci infections occur worldwide with incidences and distribution varying largely with the present bird species and sero- or genotype of the pathogen, respectively (Andersen et al. 1997; Longbottom and Coulter 2003). C. psittaci infections are notifiable in many countries, but the number of reported human cases is thought to be underestimated, due to inadequate epidemiological coverage and insufficient diagnostic testing (Harkinezhad et al. 2009b; Rohde et al. 2010). Infections with this pathogen were referred to as psittacosis, parrot fever or ornithosis, as an attempt to include the involved bird species into the disease description. Avian chlamydiosis was proposed as a unifying term (Andersen et al. 1997). In the near future this term might also become too unspecific, because it would include new, recently suggested chlamydial species which are also hosted by birds (Sachse et al. in press). Moreover, the host range of C. psittaci has been expanded to wild and domestic non-human mammals with the improvement of polymerase chain reaction (PCR)based diagnostic tools.

1.2.3.1 Serovars, genotypes and further genome analysis

The subdivision of *C. psittaci* into eight serovars was based on the use of monoclonal antibodies against the major outer membrane protein (MOMP; Andersen et al. 1997). Today, the analysis of the MOMP encoding *ompA* gene provides a faster and more sensitive method for species subdivision. Analysis of the naturally occurring *ompA* gene sequences by either sequencing (Everett et al. 1999), genotype-specific real-time PCR (Geens et al. 2005) or microarray led to the recognition of at least 15 *ompA* genotypes (Sachse et al. 2008). All serovars and genotypes should be considered to be transmissible to humans (Geens et al. 2005; Beeckman and Vanrompay 2009; Harkinezhad et al. 2009a). Six classically known genotypes (A-F) were reported to be mainly associated with certain types of birds, whereas another two genotypes were isolated from cattle or muskrats. An overview about serovars, genotypes, associations with the predominant host species and the documentation of zoonotic transmission is given in Table I-2. Genotype A, however, was also shown to occur in cattle, sheep, goats, horses and pigs (Pantchev et al. 2010). The genetic diversity does not seem to be

fully assessed by these 15 genotypes, thus further subdivision patterns were proposed (Laroucau et al. 2008; Sachse et al. 2008). Recently, multi-locus sequence typing has generally confirmed the association between genotype and bird host species, but also revealed an expanded genome diversity and host range (Pannekoek 2012). Seven bovine *C. psittaci* isolates clustered together with those of rabbits, rats and psittacine birds, suggesting host species jumps (Pannekoek 2012). These findings have been supported by comparative whole genome phylogenetic analysis, revealing frequently switching hosts and genome-wide recombination (Read et al. 2013).

Serovar	Genotype	Predominant host order: Examples	Human infection documented
А	А	Psittaciformes: budgerigars, cockatiels, parakeets	Yes
В	В	Columbiformes: pigeons, doves	Yes
С	С	Anseriformes: ducks, geese, swans	Yes
D	D	Galliformes: turkeys, pheasants, chickens	Yes
Ε	Ε	Struthioniformes: ostriches, rheas. Also in pigeons and ducks, low virulence disease in turkeys	Yes
F	F	Isolated from a single parakeet and turkey only	Yes
WC	G	Cattle	No
M56	Н	Rodents: muskrat; snowshoe hare	No
n.d.	E/B	Ducks	Yes
n.d.	1V	*n.d.	No
n.d.	6N	*n.d.	No
n.d.	Mat116	*n.d.	No
n.d.	R54	*n.d.	No
n.d.	YP84	*n.d.	No
n.d.	CPX0308	*n.d.	No

(modified according to Stephens 2003; Sachse et al. 2008; Stewardson and Grayson 2010).

Table I-2: Serotypes and genotypes of C. psittaci

Abbreviations: n.d. not defined, *n.d. avian origin, but host range is not defined.

1.2.3.2 Importance of *C. psittaci* infections

C. psittaci is listed as a class B bioterrorism agent in Germany and other countries (Klee et al. 2003; Maidhof 2007; Centers for Disease Control and Prevention 2013) which are by definition, moderately easy to disseminate, result in low mortality rates, and require considerable demands on the public health services. Once distributed, organisms can remain viable in organic material (e.g. feather dust) for over a month (Smith et al. 2010).

C. psittaci infections in birds

C. psittaci was detected in at least 360 wild and domestic bird species, so that generally all avian species are considered to be susceptible (Kaleta and Taday 2003; Pospischil et al. 2010). *C. psittaci* infection may induce acute, subacute, chronic or subclinical (inapparent) infections with respiratory, gastrointestinal and systemic clinical signs (reviewed by Kaleta and Taday 2003; Longbottom and Coulter 2003). Incubation period (5 days to 10 weeks), disease severity, morbidity (5 - 80 %), and mortality rates (1 - 30 %) depend on dose, virulence of the infecting strain, host species and its immune competence (e.g. determined by maturity or concurrent illnesses; Andersen et al. 1997; Pospischil et al. 2010). Infection and disease with *C. psittaci* cause economic losses to the poultry industry due to increased mortality, reduced performance and the usual necessity of antmicrobial treatment.

C. psittaci infections in humans

Human C. psittaci infections are frequently associated with leisure or occupational exposure to birds (Stewardson and Grayson 2010), but even brief or unexpected exposure to contaminated bird excretions may suffice to transmit the pathogen, e.g. by lawn-mowing in gardens polluted by bird droppings (Williams et al. 1998; Telfer et al. 2005; Dickx et al. 2010; Smith et al. 2010). The majority of human infections are mild or subclinical (Moroney et al. 1998), wherefore reported cases are thought to be underestimated (Harkinezhad et al. 2009a; Rohde et al. 2010). Clinical signs are usually reminiscent of influenza, with headache, myalgia, fever, and mild cough, but can also cover a broad range of life-threatening complications including endocarditis, myocarditis, glomerulonephritis, hepatitis, pancreatitis, or meningoencephalitis. According to literature, cases leading to multiorgan failure and death are relatively rare today (reviewed by Beeckman and Vanrompay 2009; Rodolakis and Mohamad 2010; Rohde et al. 2010; Stewardson and Grayson 2010). However, C. psittaci is a well-known cause of 'atypical' community-acquired pneumonia (CAP). Pneumonia is referred to as 'atypical' when it is accompanied by additional systemic reaction. C. psittaci causes only about 1 % of atypical pneumonia cases (Gacouin et al. 2012) with specific local epidemiological factors influencing the incidences (Bartlett et al. 1998). Factors associated with disease severity in humans are rather suggested than investigated (Crosse 1990; Moroney et al. 1998) because it is difficult to distinguish severe psittacosis from other severe forms of

pneumonia (e.g. Legionaire's disease) when diagnosis is solely based on clinical, radiological and biological presentation (Gacouin et al. 2012).

C. psittaci in non-human mammals

The role of non-avian *C. psittaci* strains has yet not been evaluated with respect to their zoonotic potential (Reinhold et al. 2011), which is seemingly rare from these sources (Stewardson and Grayson 2010). Likewise, the pathogenetic role is not readily clear. *C. psittaci* infections have been associated with recurrent airway obstruction or chronic obstructive pulmonary disease in horses (Theegarten et al. 2008) and with reproductive disorders in pigs (Kauffold et al. 2006). *C. psittaci* is regularly detected in cattle and sheep (Borel et al. 2006; Twomey et al. 2006; Kauffold et al. 2007; Kemmerling et al. 2009; Pantchev et al. 2010; Lenzko et al. 2011), and experimental challenge of calves was shown to induce respiratory disease (Bednarek and Niemczuk 2005). Additionally the pathogen was found in companion, laboratory and wild animals, i.e. in dogs (Sako et al. 2002; Sprague et al. 2009), ferrets (Read et al. 2013), rabbits and rats (Pannekoek 2012), wild boar (Hotzel et al. 2004), red deer (Di Francesco et al. 2012), muskrats & snow hare (Longbottom and Coulter 2003).

1.2.3.3 Transmission within and between species

Shedding via faeces, ocular or nasal secretions can occur intermittently in birds with or without signs of clinical disease. It can be activated by stress factors, such as transportation, rehousing, overcrowding, chilling, breeding, poor nutrition or concurrent diseases (Longbottom and Coulter 2003; Harkinezhad et al. 2009a).

The primary route of infection for birds and humans is inhaling aerosolised bird excreta, but direct contact, ingestion and blood-sucking ectoparasites have also to be taken into account (Longbottom and Coulter 2003; Harkinezhad et al. 2009a; Pospischil et al. 2010). There is evidence for the possibility of human-to-human transmission (Ito et al. 2002;

McGuigan et al. 2012) but it is thought to be a rare event (Longbottom and Coulter 2003). The organism is environmentally labile but can remain infectious for over a month if protected by organic debris (e.g., litter and faeces, Smith et al. 2010).

With respect to the zoonotic potential all known serovars or genotypes should be considered transmissible to humans (Beeckman and Vanrompay 2009; Harkinezhad et al. 2009a). The zoonotic potential of non-avian *C. psittaci* strains is thought to be minimal, but, to date, reliable data about the excretion and transmission of *C. psittaci* in mammalian hosts are lacking.

1.2.3.4 Diagnostic investigation

Culturing of *Chlamydiae* is relatively difficult, with a sensitivity of at best 60 % to 80 % (Ward 2002). In case of *C. psittaci*, targeted culturing is restricted to biosafety level 3 laboratories. Dead chlamydiae, e.g. after inappropriate sampling, transport or storage, as well as the aberrant RB phenotype are not cultivable at all. In contrast, PCR-based detection methods are fast, highly sensitive and specific, but do not allow any conclusion about viability. Serologic discrimination between infections with *C. psittaci* and other chlamydial species is currently not possible with commercially available enzyme-linked immunosorbent assays (ELISA). However, there are attempts to increase specificity and reduce cross-reactions by the use of synthetic proteins.

1.3 Bovines as a suitable model species

Interpreting the results of animal models, one must be aware of the major structural and functional differences between the model and the target species (Pabst 2008). These differences may not only cause limitations of the transferability of results to other species, but might also mirror pathophysiological mechanisms more clearly due to an increased level of sensitivity.

The reasons for choosing calves as a suitable host to model respiratory *C. psittaci* infections in the mammalian lung are introduced in STUDY 1 with regard to susceptibility, genetics, immunobiology and some aspects of the respiratory physiology. The evaluation of the present animal model rests largely on different aspects of the lung function. Therefore, the following paragraphs provide more detailed information about peculiarities in structure and function of the bovine lung.

1.3.1 Structural and functional peculiarities of the bovine respiratory tract

Interspecies comparison of the sub-gross lung anatomy resulted in the classification of the bovine lung as a so-called 'Type I lung' which are characterised by extremely well-developed lobulation, a thick pleura, the presence of terminal bronchioles, infrequently observed respiratory bronchioles and a lack of collateral airways (McLaughlin et al. 1961; Kirschvink and Reinhold 2008).

1.3.1.1 Segmental anatomy

Lungs of cattle show well-developed lobation (schematically depicted in Supplement Figure S2 of STUDY 1) and lobulation with secondary lobules distinctly separated from each other by complete fascial sheaths and covered by a thick pleura (Robinson 1982). Each segment and subsegment represents a closed functional unit, consisting of one supplying bronchus which is accompanied in parallel by its functional blood vessels (McLaughlin et al. 1961). The high degree of compartmentalisation results in a large amount of interstitial tissue (McLaughlin et al. 1961).

al. 1961; Robinson 1982), which is partly responsible for a low specific lung compliance and high lung tissue resistance to airflow compared to other mammals (Lekeux et al. 1984a). The required breathing activity in cattle is, therefore, rather high compared to other species (Veit and Farrell 1978; Gallivan et al. 1989a). The pronounced segmentation enables sharp demarcation of inflammatory processes, but is – in combination with a lack of collateral airways – extremely disadvantageous under conditions of obstructive disorders (Reinhold 1997).

1.3.1.2 Collateral ventilation

The phenomenon of collateral ventilation is defined as ventilation via passages or channels that bypass the standard airway branching pattern (Mitzner 1991; Voshaar 2008). Bypassing structures considered for the human lung include alveolar pores ("pores of Kohn", Kohn 1893), bronchiole-alveolar communications ("channels of Lambert", Lambert 1955), and interbronchial connections ("channels of Martin", Martin 1966). Collateral ventilation has been shown to prevent regional alveolar hypoxia and thus help to maintain the ventilation-perfusion balance (Kuriyama et al. 1984). The bovine lung, however, lacks structures enabling collateral ventilation (McLaughlin et al. 1961). Thus obstructions occurring in bovine respiratory diseases frequently result in the development of atelectases (Caswett and Williams 2007). Under conditions of partial obstruction, "air trapping" might develop due to incomplete deflation prior a new inflation. This condition can deteriorate further when pressure of active expiration overcomes the intraluminal pressure so that small airways temporarily collapse. Thus not only ventilation itself is impaired, but overdistension of alveoli may also result in obstructive emphysema (Reinhold 1997).

1.3.1.3 Lung size and gas exchange capacity

In relation to body weight, the bovine species has only a small lung volume and a small alveolar surface area, thus the percentage of ventilated lung tissue per breath (29.0 %) is increased compared to other species (e.g. cat 7.5 %, man 11.0 %, horse 14.3 %, Veit and Farrell 1978). Also in relation to body weight, bovines have, at least compared to horses, an increased basal oxygen consumption (Gallivan et al. 1989b).

The exchange of oxygen and carbon dioxide across the alveolo-capillary membrane is not only dependent on the ventilation and alveolar surface area, but also on the number of pulmonary capillaries and diffusion per alveolar section. It has been shown that the number of capillaries per alveolar section is low in the bovine lung (Berg 1982), which may act as a limiting factor of the gaseous exchange in case of pulmonary disease.

1.3.1.4 Alveolar ventilation and dead space volumes

Only a part of the tidal volume (Vt) reaches peripheral pulmonary tissues, where the gas exchange takes place: this is the alveolar ventilation. The pulmonary gaseous volume not

involved in gas exchange is called dead space volume (Vd) and has to be subdivided in two portions: (i) anatomical dead space volume (Vd_{anat}) and (ii) alveolar dead space (Vd_{alv}; Lekeux and Art 1993). Vd_{anat} is determined by the size of the conducting airways, i.e. nose, mouth, pharynx, larynx, trachea, bronchi and non-respiratory bronchioles, where inspired air is humidified and warmed up (Comroe 1965). The absolute volume of Vd_{anat} is invariable except for a growth related increase. In contrast, Vd_{alv} represents a variable volume present in alveoli which are not involved in gas exchange (Lekeux and Art 1993) due to inhibited perfusion of diffusion.

In cattle, the ratio between dead space volume and tidal volume (Vd/Vt) increases with age from 40 % – 55 % (calf) to 75 % (adult cattle) due to anatomy and length of the tracheobronchial tree. Compared to other species, this ratio is comparable to horses (49 – 75 %), but higher than in dogs (33 %) or pigs (53 – 59 %) for example (Gallivan et al. 1989b; Kirschvink 2008).

1.3.1.5 Reactivity of pulmonary vessels

Alveolar hypoxia is known to elicit a fast but reversible vasoconstriction of small pulmonary vessels, especially small precapillary arteries in the mammalian lung (described at first by Euler and Liljestrand 1946; Reinhold and Höchel 2005). Hypoxic pulmonary vasoconstriction (HPV) is an autonomous physiological phenomenon in healthy lungs and a regional adjusting mechanism in alveolar hypoventilation (Reinhold and Höchel 2005; Robinson 2007b). Increased vascular resistance resulting in diversion of blood from hypo-ventilated towards better ventilated regions of the lung is the only mechanism to maintain ventilation-perfusion balance in species lacking collateral ventilation (Kuriyama et al. 1984). Compared to other domestic animals, bovines have an increased amount of smooth muscles in the media of small pulmonary arteries, enabling a vigorous vasoconstriction (Robinson 2007b). Many vasoactive substances (e.g. histamine, angiotensin, catecholamines, arachidonic acid metabolites) are probably involved into the modulation of hypoxic vasoconstriction (Robinson 2007b). Due to this peculiarity in the pulmonary vasculature, bovines are highly susceptible to develop pulmonary hypertension in conditions of either hypoventilation or inflammation.

1.3.1.6 Mucosal-associated lymphoid tissue of the bovine respiratory tract

In contrast to murines, bovines and humans do not have mucosal-associated lymphoid tissue (MALT) at the bottom of the nasal cavity. Instead, lymphatic tissue of Waldeyer ring is constitutively organised as tonsils (Liebler-Tenorio 2007). Within the lung, bronchus-associated lymphoid tissue (BALT) is absent in neonatal calves and increases progressively with age until it declines in aged adult cattle (Anderson et al. 1986).

1.3.2 Age dependent peculiarities

Lung morphology in mature new-born calves is structurally comparable to adult bovines, because – in contrast to rats and mice – prenatal lung development already includes the development of alveoli (de Zabala and Weinman 1984; Reinhold et al. 2007a; Tschanz 2007). With increasing postnatal age, ongoing alveolarisation, as well as growth in the number and surface of bronchiolar diameters (Castleman and Lay 1990), continues up to a body weight of about 300 kg. During this period, lung function parameters generally correlate more closely with body weight than with age (Lekeux et al. 1984a; Gustin et al. 1988a). From a translational point of view, lung volumes, airflows and respiratory mechanics are comparable between adult humans and the lung of calves weighting about 50 – 100 kg (Kirschvink and Reinhold 2008).

1.3.3 Assessment of pulmonary functions in calves

The main function of the lung is gas exchange, i.e. the delivery of oxygen (O_2) to and the removal of carbon dioxide (CO_2) from the organism. Pulmonary ventilation, perfusion, diffusion, and distribution (i.e. the ratio between ventilation and perfusion) are components of this process. The delivery of oxygen-rich air is determined by the effort exerted by the respiratory muscles, the elasticity of the lung and chest wall, and the flow resistance of the airways (Robinson 1982). Deflation is usually facilitated by elastic restoring forces of lung tissue. In addition chest wall and expiratory muscles do assist, mainly under conditions of forced expiration.

The application of pulmonary function tests (PFTs) in veterinary science is restricted by the collaboration of the animals, especially when they are meant to be conscious and to breathe spontaneously. Nevertheless a wide range of PFTs has been successfully adapted to calves (summarised in Tab. I-3).

In the present study, lung functions were evaluated by (i) assessing the pulmonary gas exchange function (using arterial blood gas analysis and haemoxymetry) and by (ii) non-invasive PFTs, i.e. impulse oscillometry, volumetric capnography and Helium (He) rebreathing for measurement of the functional residual capacity (FRC). All methods were adapted from human medicine and had been previously evaluated for their use in conscious calves (Tab. I-3). Due to their non-invasiveness, repeated measurements and an intra-individual study approach were possible under spontaneous breathing conditions without causing harm to the calves.

PFT-method	Assessed parameters (examples)	Assessed pulmonary function	References
Blood gas analysis	$p(a)O_2, p(a)CO_2$	gas exchange	(Donawick and Baue 1968; Gustin et al. 1988c; Nagy et al. 2002)
Spirometry	RR, Vt, Vmin	ventilatory pattern	(Spörri and Zerobin 1964; Bureau et al. 2001)
CO breathing (multiple breath)	CO transfer factor	gas exchange	(Kneucker 2008)
He dilution (wash in, multiple breath)	FRC	ventilation	(Kneucker 2008; Kneucker et al. 2008)
N2 wash out (multiple breath)	FRC pulmonary N_2 clearance delay	ventilation distribution	(Gallivan and Mcdonell 1989)
Volumetric capnography	end-tidal cCO ₂ , dead space volumina, curve shape	ventilation distribution	(Reinhold et al. 2007b; Reißig 2007)
Lung scintigraphy	inhalation-to-perfusion ratio	distribution	(Gustin et al. 1988b; Verhoeff et al. 1988)
Tidal breathing flow-volume loops	loop shape indices	resp. mechanics	(Lekeux et al. 1988)
Oesophageal pressure measurement and Pneumotachography	Total pulmonary resistance, and dynamic lung compliance, RR, Vt, Vmin	resp. mechanics ventilatory pattern	(Lekeux et al. 1984a; Lekeux et al. 1984b; Lekeux et al. 1984c)
Monofrequent oscillation technique	oscillatory resistance	resp. mechanics	(Reinhold et al. 1992; Reinhold et al. 1996)
Forced oscillation technique	Rrs, Xrs	resp. mechanics	(Gustin et al. 1988d)
Impulse oscillometry	Rrs, Xrs	resp. mechanics	(Reinhold et al. 1996; Reinhold et al. 1998a; Reinhold et al. 1998b; Smith et al. 2005)

Table 3: Methods to assess pulmonary functions in unsedated calves (modified according to Lekeux et al. 1993).

Methods used in the present study are highlighted in boldface.

Abbreviations: c concentration, CO carbon monoxide, CO_2 carbon dioxide, FRC functional residual capacity, He Helium, N_2 nitrogen, $p(a)O_2$ partial pressure of oxygen in arterial blood, $p(a)CO_2$ partial pressure of carbon dioxide in arterial blood, PFT pulmonary function test, resp. respiratory, RR respiratory rate, Rrs respiratory resistance, Vmin volume of minute ventilation, Vt tidal volume, Xrs respiratory reactance.

1.4 Aims of the project

In accordance with the ONE HEALTH concept (Kahn et al. 2012), the overall aim of this project was to introduce and to evaluate an integrated respiratory *C. psittaci* animal model, advantageous for both human and veterinary medicine. The working hypothesis was that calves, representing natural hosts for *C. psittaci*, are well suited to model respiratory chlamydial infections of the mammalian lung. Secondly, respiratory large animal models may offer a great clinical translational potential (Ballard-Croft et al. 2012).

During the introduction of a respiratory *C. psittaci* infection model in calves, the objectives were

- I. Development of a highly reproducible endoscopic application pattern and a challenge dose titration to evaluate doses of *C. psittaci* inducing mild, moderate and severe acute respiratory disease (STUDY 1)
- II. *In vivo* verification of the dose dependency with respect to consequences for the pulmonary gas exchange, innate immunity and acute-phase reaction (STUDY 2)
- III. Clinical and immunological characterisation of the long-term course of an acute experimental versus naturally acquired *C. psittaci* infection and evaluation of possible transmission routes (STUDY 3)
- IV. Pathophysiological characterisation of pulmonary dysfunctions and acid-base imbalances induced by an acute respiratory *C. psittaci* infection (STUDY 4)

1.5 Design of the project

In order to clarify the aforementioned issues, a total of 69 calves (aged 42 - 64 days) were included in the four studies. Aims, materials and methods, groups and durations of the studies are summarised in Table I-4. Generally the project was subdivided into two major sections. (i) In order to evaluate dose response relationship (STUDIES 1 and 2), 24 calves were allocated to six different groups (Tab. I-4): Four groups were challenged with different doses of viable C. psittaci $(10^6 - 10^9)$ inclusion-forming units (ifu)/calf, n = 14) and two groups served as controls to exclude non-specific influences of medium and cell or pathogen components (n = 10). (ii) Course and pathophysiological consequences of an acute respiratory C. psittaci infection were assessed in a long-term follow-up study (STUDIES 3 and 4). Clinical signs, immune response and pathogen excretion were assessed prior to and after experimental challenge with 10^8 ifu/calf (n = 21) and were compared to a group of naïve calves (n = 3), which acquired the infection naturally after socialisation with the infected animals (STUDY 3). In addition, pulmonary (dys)function and acid-base imbalances induced by C. psittaci were assessed in comparison to a control group challenged with uninfected cell culture (n = 21). Further details of animals, groups, sampling and necropsy time points are given in the corresponding studies.

Study	Aim	Ending	Doses	Doses		Materials and Methods
STUDY 1: A bovine model of	Establishing and evaluating the application of different <i>C. psittaci</i> doses and control media with respect to clinical and pathological signs as well	3 dpi		10 ⁶ ifu/calf	4	<i>in vivo</i> : • clinical examination (scoring)
respiratory <i>Chlamydia psittaci</i> infection: Challenge			viable C. psittaci	10 ⁷ ifu/calf	4	• immunoblotting of ssAB from blood sera
dose titration with respect to clinical and pathological signs as well as immunological host response				10 ⁸ ifu/calf	4	• BALF analysis - cytology
	(individual animals up to 14 dpi)		10 ⁹ ifu/calf	2	 markers of inflammation PCR detection and quantification of <i>Chlamydiae</i> 	
			ink-spiked cell culture medium	4	 immunoblotting of ssAB gross pathology histonathology 	
			controls	UV-inactivated 10 ⁸ ifu/calf	6	 immunohistochemistry PCR-based quantification of chlamydial antigen in the lung
STUDY 2:				10 ⁶ ifu/calf	4	in vivo:
Dose-dependent	Evaluation of		viable	10 ⁷ ifu/calf	4	• examination of the respiratory system
<i>psittaci</i> infection on consequence	consequences (gas		C. psittaci	10 ⁸ ifu/calf	4	• blood analysis
pulmonary gas	nary gasexchange, acid-basenge, innateequilibrium) andnity andimmunological reactionsphase reactionwith respect to different			10 ⁹ ifu/calf	2	- arterial blood gases
exchange, innate immunity and acute-phase reaction		3 dpi	controls	ink-spiked cell culture medium	4	- electrolytes - metabolites - haemoxymetry
in a bovine respiratory model	doses of <i>C. psittaci</i> and to control media			UV-inactivated 10 ⁸ ifu/calf	6	 WBC and differentiation biomarkers of acute-phase reaction

Table 4: Aims, structures, materials and methods of STUDIES 1 to 4.

Table I-4: continued

Study	Aim	Ending	Doses		n	Materials and Methods
STUDY 3: Infection, disease, and transmission dynamics in calves after experimental and natural challenge with a bovine <i>Chlamydia</i>	Evaluation of routes and the possibility of transmission of <i>C. psittaci</i> from experimentally challenged calves to naïve calves. Assessment of the differences after		viable C. psittaci	10 ⁸ ifu/calf	21	 in vivo: clinical examination (scoring) blood analysis quantitation of <i>Chlamydiaceae</i> by rt-PCR and species detection WBC and differentiation biomarker of acute-phase reaction (LBP)
<i>psittaci</i> isolate	experimental and natural exposure with respect to the presence of the pathogen in blood and excretions, clinical signs, acute phase and immune response on a long-term basis	35 dpi	naïve sentinel calves	exposure to experimentally challenged calves	3	 rt-PCR based detection of <i>C. psittaci</i> in excretions ocular, nasal and rectal swabs exhaled breath room air <i>ex vivo</i>: recultivation of the pathogen from lung tissue strain identification
STUDY 4: Evaluation of pulmonary dys- functions and acid-	Quantification and differentiation of pulmonary dysfunctions	14 dni	viable C. psittaci	10 ⁸ ifu/calf	21	<i>in vivo:</i> • non-invasive pulmonary function tests - impulse oscillometry - volumetric capnography He dilution (EPC measurement)
induced by <i>Chlamydia psittaci</i> in a bovine model of respiratory infection	induced by acute C. psittaci infection	r+ upr	controls	uninfected cell culture	21	 assessment of acid-base variables from venous blood and calculation of Stewart variables (strong ion approach)

Abbreviations: BALF broncho-alveolar lavage fluid, dpi days post inoculation, FRC functional residual capacity, He Helium, ifu inclusion forming units, LBP lipopolysaccharide-binding protein, n number of calves, PCR polymerase chain reaction, rt-PCR real-time polymerase chain reaction, ssAB strain-specific antibodies, WBC white blood cell count

2 Publications and disclosure of personal contributions

Study 1

Reinhold, P., Ostermann, C., Liebler-Tenorio, E., Berndt, A., Vogel, A.,
Lambertz, J., Rothe, M., Rüttger, A., Schubert, E., Sachse, K. (2012):
A Bovine Model of Respiratory *Chlamydia psittaci* Infection: Challenge Dose Titration.
PLoS One 7 (1): e30125.
DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0030125

STUDY 2

Ostermann, C., Schroedl, W., Schubert, E., Sachse, K., Reinhold. P. (2013): Dose-dependent effects of *Chlamydia psittaci* infection on pulmonary gas exchange, innate immunity and acute-phase reaction in a bovine respiratory model. The Veterinary Journal 196 (3): 351-359. DOI: 10.1016/j.tvjl.2012.10.035

STUDY 3

Ostermann, C., Rüttger, A., Schubert, E., Schroedl, W., Sachse, K., Reinhold, P. (2013):

Infection, Disease, and Transmission Dynamics in Calves after Experimental and Natural Challenge with a Bovine *Chlamydia psittaci* Isolate. PLoS One 8(5): e64066. DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0064066

STUDY 4

Ostermann, C., Linde, S., Siegling-Vlitakis, C., Reinhold, P.: Evaluation of pulmonary dysfunctions and acid-base imbalances induced by *Chlamydia psittaci* in a bovine model of respiratory infection. Multidisciplinary Respiratory Medicine 9 (1): 10. DOI: 10.1186/2049-6958-9-10

Personal contributions are listed on the front page of every study.

2.1 STUDY 1: A Bovine Model of Respiratory *Chlamydia psittaci* Infection: Challenge Dose Titration

Personal contributions:

- Development of the inoculation pattern and clinical scoring system
- Animal experiments:
 - bronchoscopy and inoculation of the challenge strain or control medium
 - clinical examination of the calves
 - participation in the collection of blood and swab samples, preparing and counting blood cells
 - performing blood gas analysis and haemoxymetry
 - anaesthesia prior necropsies, assistance during necropsies and preparation of broncho-alveolar lavage fluid *ex vivo*
- Analyses of clinical data
- Preparation of parts of the manuscript:
 - clinical scoring (materials and methods, results)
 - intrabronchial inoculation (materials and methods)
 - description of the study design
- Preparation of the following tables and figures:
 - Figure 1. Development of the total clinical score over time
 - Supplement Figure 2. Scheme of intra-bronchial inoculation
 - Supplement Table 2. Clinical Scoring



A Bovine Model of Respiratory *Chlamydia psittaci* Infection: Challenge Dose Titration

Petra Reinhold¹*, Carola Ostermann¹, Elisabeth Liebler-Tenorio¹, Angela Berndt¹, Anette Vogel¹, Jacqueline Lambertz¹, Michael Rothe³, Anke Rüttger¹, Evelyn Schubert^{1,2}, Konrad Sachse^{1,2}

1 Institute of Molecular Pathogenesis at 'Friedrich-Loeffler-Institut' (Federal Research Institute for Animal Health), Jena, Germany, 2 OIE Reference Laboratory for Chlamydiosis at 'Friedrich-Loeffler-Institut' (Federal Research Institute for Animal Health), Jena, Germany, 3 LIPIDOMIX GmbH, Berlin, Germany

Abstract

This study aimed to establish and evaluate a bovine respiratory model of experimentally induced acute C. psittaci infection. Calves are natural hosts and pathogenesis may resemble the situation in humans. Intrabronchial inoculation of C. psittaci strain DC15 was performed in calves aged 2–3 months via bronchoscope at four different challenge doses from 10⁶ to 10⁹ inclusion-forming units (ifu) per animal. Control groups received either UV-inactivated C. psittaci or cell culture medium. While 10° ifu/calf resulted in a mild respiratory infection only, the doses of 10⁷ and 10⁸ induced fever, tachypnea, dry cough, and tachycardia that became apparent 2–3 days post inoculation (dpi) and lasted for about one week. In calves exposed to 10⁹ ifu C. psittaci, the respiratory disease was accompanied by severe systemic illness (apathy, tremor, markedly reduced appetite). At the time point of most pronounced clinical signs (3 dpi) the extent of lung lesions was below 10% of pulmonary tissue in calves inoculated with 10⁶ and 10⁷ ifu, about 15% in calves inoculated with 10⁸ and more than 30% in calves inoculated with 10⁹ ifu C. psittaci. Beside clinical signs and pathologic lesions, the bacterial load of lung tissue and markers of pulmonary inflammation (i.e., cell counts, concentration of proteins and eicosanoids in broncho-alveolar lavage fluid) were positively associated with ifu of viable C. psittaci. While any effect of endotoxin has been ruled out, all effects could be attributed to infection by the replicating bacteria. In conclusion, the calf represents a suitable model of respiratory chlamydial infection. Dose titration revealed that both clinically latent and clinically manifest infection can be reproduced experimentally by either 10⁶ or 10⁸ ifu/calf of *C. psittaci* DC15 while doses above 10⁸ ifu *C. psittaci* cannot be recommended for further studies for ethical reasons. This defined model of different clinical expressions of chlamydial infection allows studying host-pathogen interactions.

Citation: Reinhold P, Ostermann C, Liebler-Tenorio E, Berndt A, Vogel A, et al. (2012) A Bovine Model of Respiratory Chlamydia psittaci Infection: Challenge Dose Titration. PLoS ONE 7(1): e30125. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0030125

Editor: Deborah Dean, University of California, San Francisco, University of California, Berkeley, and the Children's Hospital Oakland Research Institute, United States of America

Received July 4, 2011; Accepted December 9, 2011; Published January 27, 2012

Copyright: © 2012 Reinhold et al. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author and source are credited.

Funding: This study was financially supported by the Federal Ministry of Education and Research (BMBF) of Germany under Grant no. 01 KI 0720 "Zoonotic chlamydiae - Models of chronic and persistent infections in humans and animals". The funders had no role in study design, data collection and analysis, decision to publish, or preparation of the manuscript.

Competing Interests: One author (MR) is employed by a commercial company (LIPIDOMIX) and is an expert in chemistry and performed analyses of total protein and eicosanoids in BALF by scientific collaboration. This collaboration does not alter the authors' adherence to all the PLoS ONE policies on sharing data and materials. The remaining authors have declared that no further competing interests exist.

* E-mail: petra.reinhold@fli.bund.de

Introduction

The obligate intracellular bacterium Chlamydia (C.) psittaci is the causative agent of psittacosis, a widespread infection in psittacine birds and domestic poultry [1-3]. Transmission of C. psittaci to humans and the zoonotic potential of this infection were first documented in the 19th century. Outbreaks of human C. psittaci infections still occur [4,5], but the number of reported cases today is thought to be underestimated due to inadequate epidemiological coverage and insufficient diagnostic testing [6,7]. During the last decade, C. psittaci has also been regularly detected in non-avian domestic animals, i.e. swine, horses, dogs, cattle, and sheep [8-13]. Although serological data from the 1990s already indicated chlamydioses in domestic animals as a relevant source of infection for humans [14], C. psittaci strains of non-avian origin have not been in the focus of extensive research. Both their pathogenic role in large animals and their zoonotic potential to humans have remained elusive to date.

In natural hosts, clinical outcomes of C. psittaci infection range from clinical silence to severe or even life-threatening illness, suggesting that host-pathogen interactions are important to the pathogenesis. Psittacosis in birds is known as a systemic disease of acute, protracted, chronic or subclinical course. Psittacosis in humans is recognized mainly as a respiratory infection initially reminiscent of an influenza-like illness and atypical pneumonia, but may also manifest as a fulminant course including myocarditis, hepatitis, and encephalitis [15-17]. Diversity of chlamydial infection expression in calves ranges from acute respiratory illness, keratoconjunctivitis or polyarthritis [18-20] to clinically inapparent infections in the majority of herds [13]. Despite clinical silence, chlamydial infections in young cattle were found to be associated with long-lasting respiratory dysfunctions [21] indicating pathogenetic involvement of the respiratory system in "asymptomatic" bovine chlamydiosis.

Relevant animal models of chlamydial infections are needed to answer open questions about (i) the pathogenetic role of non-avian

PLoS ONE | www.plosone.org

C. psittaci in the mammalian lung with respect to different clinical outcomes, and (ii) transmission routes of this potentially zoonotic agent between different hosts. As calves represent natural hosts for chlamydiae [20,22,23] they offer the possibility to analyze host-pathogen interactions under natural conditions. In contrast, artificial murine models imperfectly recapitulate many aspects of infectious diseases due to host restriction in non-typical hosts [24]. Furthermore, the following peculiarities in genetics, immunobiology and respiratory physiology reveal species-specific aspects that suggest large-animal models becoming an obligatory complement to widely used murine models.

Genetics

The bovine genome, fully sequenced in 2009, more closely resembles the human genome than that of mice and rats [25]. Comparative analyses further revealed that sequences of bovine proteins are generally more similar to human orthologs than are rodent orthologs [26]. In general, recent data about genome diversity confirmed that the mouse genome is much more rearranged than that of most other taxa [27].

Immunobiology

With respect to the genetically determined regulation of defense mechanisms, significant differences exist between species (reviewed by [28]). For example, interleukin-8 (IL-8) plays a significant role in human inflammatory processes. In the mouse genome, the il- θ gene is missing; but it does exist in the genome of dogs, pigs, sheep, and cattle. The protein encoded in cattle even exhibits a high cross-species activity with human IL-8 [29,30]. Further significant differences between murine and human innate and adaptive immune response are related to such important aspects as the Toll receptors, inducible NO synthase, Fc-Receptors, immune globulin subsets or immune mediators (summarized by [31,32]). Particularly for chlamydial infections, marked host-adapted differences in the IFN-gamma response have been recently discovered comparing mice and humans [24].

Respiratory Physiology

Considering the murine lung as a model for human respiratory diseases, one has to be aware of numerous structural and functional peculiarities (summarized by [33,34]). The most important differences include the branching pattern of the bronchi (monopoidal pattern in mice *versus* dichotomous pattern in larger mammalian lungs) and the lack of bronchial vessels in mice. Due to the latter, several steps of leukocyte infiltration in the bronchial wall will be completely different compared to larger mammalian lungs. Furthermore, Clara cells are present in about 50% of airways in mice but are rare in conducting airways of humans and other larger species where goblet (mucus) cells dominate. This difference significantly influences production of mucus and consequently the function of mucociliary clearance as an important defense mechanism to eliminate inhaled particulate antigens.

That mice do not faithfully reproduce pathophysiological aspects of human pulmonary disease (due to many significant differences in lung anatomy, respiratory physiology, and pulmonary immunology) has been shown for airway epithelium repair and regeneration, asthma, cystic fibrosis, various cancers, and various pulmonary infections - for example tuberculosis or MRSA [35–43]. In contrast, lung volumes, airflows and respiratory mechanics are comparable between adult humans and calves due to comparable body weights (50–100 kg), and the bovine lung is particularly suited to mirror pulmonary dsyfunctions [39].

The current study was undertaken to establish and evaluate a bovine respiratory model of experimentally induced *C. psittaci*

Respiratory C. psittaci Infection Model

infection because calves are likely to resemble more closely than mice the situation in humans and also because chlamydial infections play an important role in cattle. As data on doseresponse-relationships of chlamydial infections in the bovine respiratory system were absent, dose titration of the inoculum was the main goal of this study. Clinical outcomes, markers of pulmonary inflammation, lung pathology, recovery of chlamydiae and humoral response were assessed after intrabronchial challenge of doses between 10^6 – 10^9 inclusion forming units (ifu) per animal. Results of this study reveal that both clinically latent and clinically manifest C. psittaci infection can be reproduced experimentally. This defined model of a predictable severity of illness is essential for further research to understand the underlying pathogenetic mechanisms of different clinical phenotypes of chlamydial infection, and to clarify details about dissemination, shedding and transmission of C. psittaci as it relates to the clinical picture.

Results

1. Clinical signs

Control calves challenged with either cell culture medium (n = 4) or the inactivated *C. psittaci* strain (n = 6) did not exhibit any clinical sign of respiratory illness (Fig. 1A). In calves exposed to viable *C. psittaci*, the total clinical score increased with increasing doses of inoculum (Fig. 1B). Clinical illness manifested as respiratory signs and was confirmed by the respiratory score that contributed to about 50% to the general clinical score (data not shown). Clinical illness was most evident 2–3 days post inoculation (dpi). As examples, body temperatures and respiratory rates measured at the peak of clinical signs (i.e. 48–72 hours pi) are shown in Figure 2. Beside fever and respiratory illness, the following dose-dependent clinical signs were evident:

- In calves challenged with 10⁶ ifu (n = 4), mild diarrhea and spontaneous cough occurred without apparent affect on appetite, feed intake or general behavior. Nasal or ocular discharge was not observed.
- Calves exposed to **10⁷** ifu (n = 4) or **10⁸** ifu (n = 4) developed clinical illness of similar severity characterized by fever (Fig. 2A), tachypnea (Fig. 2B) and mild tachycardia (medians [ranges] of heart rates: 90 [68–120] beats min⁻¹ for 10⁷ ifu/ calf; 82 [72–108] beats min⁻¹ for 10⁸ ifu/calf). In most of these calves, appetite and milk intake was reduced at 2–3 dpi, and diarrhea was seen in a few animals. In all calves, dry cough occurred while nasal and ocular discharges were rarely seen. In general, the period of 2–3 dpi was accompanied by reduced general activity (dullness).
- The most severe clinical picture was present in two calves challenged with **10**⁹ ifu. Within the period 2–3 dpi, general behavior was mostly depressed and accompanied for 6–12 hours by apathy, inability to stand up, tremor, markedly reduced appetite or complete feed rejection with or without diarrhea. Heart rate increased to approximately 160% compared to baseline data (median [range]: 106 [88–124] beats min⁻¹). Dry cough was present while nasal and ocular discharges were rarely seen. Due to severity of clinical illness, the two calves were euthanized 3 dpi and no further calves were exposed to 10⁹ ifu.

In the three groups challenged with 10^6 , 10^7 , or 10^8 if of *C. psittaci*, clinical signs returned to baseline within one week after challenge (data not shown).

DLoS ONE | www.plosone.org

Respiratory C. psittaci Infection Model



Figure 1. Development of the total clinical score over time. Data are given as regression lines and individual data according to the best fitting regression model per group. In control calves, no significant changes of total clinical score occurred after inoculation of medium or inactivated chlamydiae (panel A). In calves experimentally inoculated with different doses of viable *C. psittaci*, scores of clinical illness increased with challenge doses (panel B). Equations of regression, coefficients of correlation, R-squared values, and probability levels are given in Table 1. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0030125.q001



Figure 2. Rectal temperature and respiratory rate measured 48–72 hours post inoculation (i.e. peak of clinical signs). In calves experimentally inoculated with different doses of viable *C. psittaci*, both rectal temperature (panel A) and respiratory rate (panel B) were significantly increased while no significant changes were seen in control calves. Data are given as Box-and Whisker Plots based on 2 or 3 measurements per calf in controls or infected animals, respectively. Different letters indicate significant differences between groups at given *P*-level (multiple range test). doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0030125.g002

2. Biomarkers of pulmonary inflammation in BALF

Results of BALF cytology obtained during the acute phase, i.e. 2–3 dpi, are summarized in Table 2. Total cell count in BALF was higher in calves challenged with viable chlamydiae compared to controls, and counts increased with challenge dose. Although absolute numbers of all cell types (i.e. alveolar macrophages, granulocytes, and lymphocytes) contributed to elevated total cell counts in calves challenged with viable chlamydiae, the most significant increase was attributed to neutrophil granulocytes, particularly unsegmented ones. Percentages of the three cell types revealed that the relative amount of alveolar macrophages decreased significantly in a dose-dependent manner because the percentage of mainly unsegmented neutrophil granulocytes increased.

BALF cytology of the calves that had been exposed to viable *C. psittaci* and necropsied at 7 dpi still showed dose-dependent effects. For example, total cell counts 7 days after exposure to 10^6 , 10^7 , and 10^8 ifu were still 4.8, 7.0, and 8.2×10^8 /L, respectively. In calves sacrificed at 14 dpi, BALF cytology did not differ from those of control calves (data not shown).

The concentration of total protein in BALF supernatant was $<300 \ \mu\text{g/mL}$ in controls as well as in groups challenged with 10^6 or 10^7 ifu. Protein concentration in BALF increased in the group challenged with 10^8 ifu, and was dramatically elevated after inoculation of 10^9 ifu of *C. psittaci* (Fig. 3A).

As shown in Figure 3B as a typical example, eicosanoids, i.e. thromboxan B2 (TXB2), prostaglandin E2 (PGE2), and hydroxyeicosatetraenoic acids (15-HETE, 12-HETE), were almost undetectable in BALF supernatants of the control animals but became measurable in calves challenged with doses above 10^6 ifu and attained highest concentrations in BALF samples of calves exposed to 10^9 ifu.

DLoS ONE | www.plosone.org

Table 1. Assessment of regression lines of the clinical scores given in Figure 1.						
Challenge	Best fitting regression model	Coefficient of correlation	R-squared			
medium	linear [Y=a+b*X]	-0.13	1.57%	<i>P</i> >0.10		
Cp inactivated	square root-X model [Y = a+b*sqrt(X)]	0.20	4.08%	<i>P</i> >0.10		
10 ⁶ ifu/calf	square root-X model $[Y = a+b*sqrt(X)]$	0.78	61.62%	<i>P</i> <0.001		
10 ⁷ ifu/calf	Linear model [Y = a+b*X]	0.91	83.36%	<i>P</i> <0.001		
10 ⁸ ifu/calf	Linear model $[Y = a+b^*X]$	0.96	91.40%	<i>P</i> <0.001		
10 ⁹ ifu/calf	square root-X model [Y = a+b*sqrt(X)]	0.88	77.54%	<i>P</i> <0.001		

doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0030125.t001

3. Pulmonary lesions and detection of chlamydiae

3.1. Gross lesions. Bronchopneumonia was seen in all calves exposed to viable C. psittaci, but in none of the calves inoculated with cell culture medium or inactivated C. psittaci. Distribution of lesions was consistent with the sites where inoculum had been applied. Thus, the most extensive involvement was seen in the middle lobe and in the left and right basal lobes (Fig. 4). Especially in the basal lobes, lesions were often not readily visible at the surface, but located deep within the tissue (Fig. 4). At the time point of most pronounced clinical signs, i.e. 3 dpi, the extent of lesions was below 10% of pulmonary tissue in calves inoculated with 10^6 and 10^7 ifu C. psittaci. The proportion increased to about 15% in calves inoculated with 10^8 and to more than 30% in calves inoculated with 10⁹ ifu C. psittaci.

In calves inoculated with 10^6 , 10^7 and 10^8 ifu C. psittaci necropsied at 7 dpi, lesions were still present in the basal lobes, but at 14 dpi lesions had almost resolved.

3.2. Histological lesions and detection of chlamydial inclusions by immunohistochemistry. Neither histological lesions nor chlamydial inclusions were seen in the calves inoculated with medium or with inactivated chlamydiae. In the calves challenged with viable chlamydiae, the presence of C. psittaci inclusions was mainly restricted to altered pulmonary tissue, and macroscopic lesions were confirmed by histology as follows:

At 3 dpi, purulent bronchopneumonia was seen predominantly in calves inoculated with 10⁶ and 10⁷ ifu *C. psittaci*. Small foci with fibrinous exsudate and necrosis were seen only in severely affected lobes. The number of chlamydial inclusions was low, and had a multifocal distribution. Chlamydial inclusions were seen in alveolar epithelial cells. After inoculation of 108 ifu C. psittaci, fibrinopurulent bronchopneumonia with multifocal areas of necrosis and pleuritis was frequently observed. The number of chlamydial inclusions was further elevated and the inclusions were often associated with neutrophils and macrophages. In calves inoculated with 109 ifu C. psittaci, areas of necrosis were more extensive and numerous chlamydial inclusions were found throughout the altered tissues.

At 7 dpi, an increased number of alveolar macrophages and mild lymphohistiocytic infiltrates occurred, indicating organization of pneumonic lung tissues. Extensive areas of necrosis were seen in the calf inoculated with 10^8 ifu C. psittaci, multifocal areas in the calf inoculated with 10' ifu C. psittaci and none in the calf inoculated with 10⁶ ifu C. psittaci. Chlamydial inclusions were numerous in areas of necrosis, but infrequent in those of organization.

At 14 dpi, lesions had resolved in the calf inoculated with 10^6 ifu C. psittaci. The lung of the calf that had received 10^7 ifu C. psittaci had multiple areas with thickened interalveolar septae, alveolar epithelial cell type II hyperplasia and lymphocytic

infiltrates. Few chlamydial inclusions were found overall, but there were a few foci with groups of macrophages containing chlamydial inclusions.

4. Quantification of chlamydial antigen in the lung

Examination of lung tissue by real-time PCR revealed that genome copy numbers of C. psittaci in lung tissue at 3 dpi increased with the challenge dose (Figure 5). Seven days after challenge, copy numbers of the pathogen were still dose-dependent but already significantly reduced compared to 3 dpi. Fourteen days post inoculation, less than 30 copies/mg were detectable in lung tissues of calves challenged with viable chlamydiae.

In lung lymph nodes, similar dose-dependent effects were seen at 3 dpi, but absolute copy numbers per mg of lymph node tissue were much lower compared to those found in lung tissue (data not shown). In cell pellets of BALF, highest copy numbers were seen at 3 dpi in the two calves challenged with the highest dose of 10^9 ifu/ calf (621 and 1611 copies per 10^4 BALF-cells), while hardly any C. psittaci were found in BALF cells of the other groups at any time point.

5. Humoral response

Specific antibodies against the challenge pathogen were detected mainly in the group of animals exposed to 10^8 ifu C. psittaci, where reactive bands were detected in serum on day 7 after inoculation (Fig. S1). Sera from the groups infected with 10^7 and 10^6 if failed to show a specific immune reaction in the first 11 days after challenge. Immunoblot analysis of BALF supernatants showed only a weak reaction for the group exposed to 10^8 if u on 7 dpi (Fig. S1). Since the two calves challenged with 10⁹ ifu had been sacrificed already at 3 dpi, no data of their specific humoral response is available.

Discussion

1. Model validity

To the best of our knowledge, this is the first study assessing dose response effects to the pathogen C. psittaci in a domestic animal model of respiratory infection. Despite the known disadvantages in terms of cost, time consumption and limited availability of immunological and molecular tools compared to widely used murine models, calves were selected because (1) bovine chlamydiosis closely resembles the situation in a natural host [21,23], (2) the C. psittaci isolate (strain DC 15) used to establish the model originated from a calf, and (3) the bovine lung is more relevant than the mouse to model human functional consequences of ventilatory disorders due to its segmental anatomy and the lack of collateral airways [39]. Furthermore, domestic animal models are especially advantageous because they can be

Respiratory C. psittaci Infection Model

Table 2. Quantity of cells present in broncho-alveolar lavage fluid (BALF) 2–3 days post inoculation in calves experimentally inoculated with different doses of viable *C. psittaci* (*Cp*) and in control calves.

		Control Groups		Challenge Groups				Kruskal-Wallis test
		Medium	Cp inactivated	<i>Cp</i> 10 ⁶ ifu	<i>Cp</i> 10 ⁷ ifu	<i>Cp</i> 10 ⁸ ifu	<i>Cp</i> 10 ⁹ ifu	
		(n = 4)	(n = 6)	(n = 2)	(n = 2)	(n = 2)	(n = 2)	
BALF cells	Unit	Med [min;max]	Med [min;max]	Med [min;max]	Med [min;max]	Med [min;max]	Med [min;max]	
Total Cell Count	10 ⁸ /L	4.23 [1.08; 4.73]	3.38 [2.73; 4.43]	4.83 ↑ [4.58; 5.08]	6.28 ↑ [5.25; 7.30]	8.72 ↑ [7.68; 9.75]	11.69 ↑ [9.08; 14.30]	<i>P</i> = 0.02
Cell differentiation absolute								
alveolar macrophages	10 ⁸ /L	2.94 [0.96; 4.44]	2.33 [2.10; 4.20]	3.45 [3.10; 3.80]	3.84 [3.31; 4.48]	4.51 [3.76; 5.27]	5.00 ↑ [4.72; 5.29]	P = 0.19
neutrophil granulocytes	10 ⁸ /L	0.27 [0.03; 1.81]	0.49 [0.04; 0.95]	1.16 [0.55; 1.78]	2.15 ↑ [1.68; 2.63]	3.89 ↑ [3.30; 4.49]	5.43 ↑ [2.00; 8.87]	P=0.04
unsegemented	10 ⁸ /L	0.07 [0.00; 0.13]	0.17 [0.04; 0.25]	0.71 ↑ [0.50; 0.91]	1.01 ↑ [0.63; 1.39]	2.96 ↑ [2.30; 3.61]	4.63 ↑ [1.82; 7.44]	P=0.01
polymorph nuclear	10 ⁸ /L	0.20 [0.01; 1.69]	0.31 [0.00; 0.89]	0.45 [0.05; 0.86]	1.15 ↑ [1.05; 1.24]	0.94 [0.88; 1.00]	0.81 [0.18; 1.43]	P = 0.42
lymphocytes	10 ⁸ /L	0.14 [0.00; 0.32]	0.13 [0.08; 0.21]	0.22 [0.20; 0.23]	0.28 ↑ [0.26; 0.29]	0.31 [0.00; 0.61]	1.25 [0.14; 2.36]	P = 0.45
Cell differentiation relative								
alveolar macrophages	%	89.5 [47; 94]	79.5 [66; 95]	72.0 [61; 83]	61.5 ↓ [60;63]	51.5 ↓ [49;54]	44.5 ↓ [37;52]	P = 0.11
neutrophil granulocytes	%	6.5 [2;45]	16.5 [1;30]	23.5 [12;35]	34.0 ↑ [32;36]	44.5 ↑ [43;46]	42.0 [22;62]	P = 0.17
unsegemented	%	2.5 [0; 3]	5.0 [1;7]	14.5 ↑ [11;18]	15.5 ↑ [12;19]	33.5 ↑ [30;37]	36.0 ↑ [20;52]	P=0.01
polymorph nuclear	%	4.5 [1;42]	10.0 [0; 28]	9.0 [1;17]	18.5 [17;20]	11.0 [9;13]	6.0 [2;10]	P = 0.71
lymphocytes	%	6.0 [0; 8]	4.0 [3;5]	4.5 [4;5]	4.5 [4;5]	4.0 [0; 8]	13.5 [1;26]	P = 0.99

Med = median. Kruskal-Wallis test: $P \le 0.05$ indicates significant differences between medians of all groups. *W* test: $P \le 0.067$ indicates significant differences between two groups. Medians highlighted in bold increased (\uparrow) or decreased (\downarrow) significantly in comparison to controls '*Cp* inactivated'. Data of the two control groups did not differ significantly.

doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0030125.t002

Respiratory C. psittaci Infection Model



Figure 3. Markers of pulmonary inflammation assessed in broncho-alveolar lavage fluid (BALF). Both concentration of total protein (A) and 12-HETE (B) were maximal in calves inoculated with 10^9 ifu of *C. psittaci*. Data for control groups are from 2 and 3 dpi combined (Box and Whisker Plots). Data for calves challenged with different doses of viable *C. psittaci* are given on an individual basis for time points when calves were sacrificed (filled circles: 3 dpi; open circles: 7 dpi and 14 dpi). Kruskal-Wallis test revealed significant differences between groups at given *P*-level. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0030125.g003

used as dual-purpose models that benefit both agricultural and biomedical research [44,45]. From an epidemiological point of view, infectious diseases in farm animals are useful biological models to provide empirical data that aids infectious disease modeling and to advance our understanding of infectious disease dynamics and control for human populations [46].

Due to ethical criteria of animal protection, calves included were limited to the lowest number essential to document inherent differences in host responses (4 calves per challenge dose 10^{6} – 10^{8} ifu/calf; 2 calves per challenge dose 10^{9} ifu/calf). This small animal number was sufficient because large animals offer the great advantage of enabling the characterization of functional, inflammatory and morphological changes in a multi-factorial within-subject approach.

With respect to the pathogen, previous models of respiratory 'C. *psittaci* infection' in domestic animals published more than 20 years ago have to be critically scrutinized on the basis of current taxonomy. For instance, isolates of C. *psittaci* from ovine pneumonia were inoculated either endobronchially in red deer [47] or intratracheally in pigs [48] to produce pneumonia. Experimentally induced pneumonia by intratracheal inoculation of different strains of the old Chlamydia psittaci sensu lato (now comprising the species of C. abortus, C. felis, C. caviae and C. psittaci) was also reported for pigs and calves [49–51]. From today's perspective, in the light of two recent revisions of the taxonomy of Chlamydiales [52,53], it is doubtful that those models actually used the species currently defined as C. psittaci.

2. Dose-dependent effects of C. psittaci in the host

Clinical signs of illness increased with challenge doses in all calves exposed to viable C. *psittaci*. While 10^6 ifu/calf resulted in



Figure 4. Distribution and extent of pulmonary lesions at day 3 pi in a calf inoculated with 10^9 ifu of *C. psittaci.* Dorsal view of the lung and heart (H). Pneumonic lesions present as dark red discolorations (>) in the apical lobes, middle lobe and basal lobes. Note distension of the basal lobes due to severe bronchopneumonia in the inferior segments (hatched lines). Bar=5 cm. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0030125.g004

mild clinical signs only, the doses of 10^7 and 10^8 induced clinically apparent illness that became visible 2–3 dpi. Comparing the latter two doses, the clinical picture induced by 10^8 ifu was more reproducible. Doses above 10^8 ifu *C. psittaci* cannot be recommended for further studies for ethical reasons.

According to BALF cytology, increasing numbers of cell types capable of phagocytosis and antigen presentation were recruited with increasing challenge doses of *C. psittaci*. The early recruitment of neutrophils is in line with results obtained after aerogeneous *C. suis* infection in pigs [54] and in a murine model of *Chlamydia* infection [55]. In our model, predominantly juvenile unsegmented neutrophils were recruited as the first line of defense in a dose-dependent manner. To a smaller extent, alveolar macrophages and lymphocytes also contributed to the increase of cells in broncho-alveolar compartments.

Concentrations of total protein in BALF indicated severity of inflammation and increased permeability of pulmonary vessels for challenge doses above 10^7 ifu/calf. Increases in protein concentration >600 µg/mL BALF as seen after inoculation of 10^8 ifu of *C. psittaci* are in accordance with data published for calves with naturally acquired chlamydial infections [21]. Dramatically elevated protein concentrations in BALF samples of the two calves exposed to 10^9 ifu of *C. psittaci* demonstrated dramatic loss of integrity of the alveolo-capillary barrier in the lung, which is line with the particularly severe clinical outcome.

The pathogenetic link between chlamydial infection and activation of the arachidonic acid (AA) cascade *via* the cyclooxygenase (COX)-mediated pathway has been shown *in vitro* for multiple cell types such as epithelial cells, peripheral blood mononuclear cells, human monocytes, and antigen-presenting

Respiratory C. psittaci Infection Model



Figure 5. Numbers of inclusion-forming units (ifu) of *C. psittaci* **in lung tissues.** Data are expressed as individual animals. Boxes indicate control calves euthanized 2–3 dpi after inoculation of UV-inactivated 10⁸ ifu. Circles represent calves challenged with viable bacteria of different doses. Infected calves were sacrificed 3 dpi (red circles), 7 dpi (blue circles) and 14 dpi (open circles). Copy numbers in lung tissue represent the mean of 4 samples analyzed per lung (two of left caudal lobe and two of right caudal lobe). doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0030125.g005

dendritic cells [56–59]. In our model, eicosanoids produced by this pathway were increasingly obvious with increasing challenge doses indicating that the AA cascade became more intensively involved in pulmonary host response as the chlamydial inoculum increased. This finding is in good agreement with *in vitro* data obtained in human monocytes showing that the amount of synthesized eicosanoids was dependent on the chlamydial multiplicity of infection [60]. While *in vitro* studies focused mainly on PGE2, *in vivo* data of our study revealed that concentrations of at least four eicosanoids (TXB2, 15-HETE, 12-HETE, and PGE2) increased with chlamydial load in lung tissue.

Differences in the quantity of pulmonary tissue affected by pneumonia were well correlated with the severity of clinical signs. A dose-dependent increase in the number of pulmonary lesions and in the type of lesions was observed. There was a continuous change from purulent to fibrino-exsudative lesions and in the extent of necrosis. Similar changes may be seen after deposition of foreign material in the lung causing aspiration pneumonia. However, since lesions occurred after inoculation with viable chlamydiae only, they are most likely a consequence of the replicating bacteria. Early organization of pulmonary lesions was seen at 7 dpi. Chlamydiae were still present in areas of inflammation, but had been cleared from areas of organization. At 14 dpi, reconstitution was complete in calves that had received 10^6 ifu of *C. psittaci*. In calves that had received the higher doses, areas of necrosis had not yet been completely organized and chlamydiae could still be found in these areas.

Specific antibodies against *C. psittaci* occurred in both blood and BALF about 7 dpi, but only in calves exposed to the challenge dose of 10^8 ifu. Lower challenge doses did not induce a measurable specific humoral response within two weeks after inoculation. Whether humoral response to lower challenge doses requires a longer time or whether challenge doses below 10^8 ifu are not sufficient to induce humoral response has yet to be elucidated.

3. Detection of the pathogen: Localization and timedependence

Within 14 days after intrabronchial challenge with viable *C. psittaci*, different kinds of swabs (nasal, ocular, rectal) collected on a daily basis were unsuitable to detect the challenge strain by PCR (data not shown). In lung tissue, however, *C. psittaci* was detected by real-time PCR, and increasing copy numbers of the challenge strain were found in correspondence to increasing challenge doses until 7 dpi. Furthermore, we were able to recover the challenge strain in cell culture from lung tissues obtained at necropsy (data not shown).

The presence of chlamydial inclusions assessed by immunohistochemistry was restricted to altered pulmonary tissue while

DLoS ONE | www.plosone.org

7

alterations mainly surrounded the eight locations of inoculation. Distribution of any infection or inflammation in the bovine lung is spatially hampered due to a very high degree of lobulation and segmentation of pulmonary tissue and the lack of collateral airways [39,61,62]. Thus, dissemination of infection was impossible *via* connective tissue septa between pulmonary segments and could only happen if infectious particles or droplets would be transported to other segments by airflow. This however, is less likely for obligate intracellular pathogens such as chlamydiae. Consequently, consolidated lobules could be found adjacent to healthy lobules within the same lung lobe.

4. Exclusion of effects mediated by lipopolysaccharide or liquid instillation

Inoculation of cell culture medium did not result in any clinical sign or pulmonary lesion, excluding significant host response to instillation of 6 ml liquid per lung.

To address the question to what extent chlamydial lipopolysaccharide (LPS) induced either local effects in the lung or general clinical signs, we included a second control group that was inoculated with UV-inactivated C. psittaci at the highest acceptable dose (108 ifu). Compared to controls exposed to cell culture medium only, calves exposed to inactivated chlamydiae did not express any significant difference in any parameter assessed in this study. Consequently, clinical signs of respiratory disease and local effects of inflammation induced in the lung required viability of the pathogen. The time course of alterations in calves challenged with doses 10^6 to 10^8 if is consistent with the duration of at least one chlamydial developmental cycle in the host cells (initial clinical signs occurred about 48 h after challenge). In calves exposed to 10⁹ ifu of C. psittaci, signs of general clinical illness occurred earlier (less than 24 h after challenge) which might indicate involvement of toxic products from the pathogen or stronger release of inflammatory mediators by the host. For challenge doses 10⁶ to 108 ifu per calf, however, involvement of LPS effects in the pathogenesis could be excluded.

5. Conclusions

The calf was found to be a suitable mammalian host to establish and evaluate an *in vivo* model of experimental respiratory infection by *C. psittaci*. Intra-bronchial challenges between 10^6 to 10^9 ifu/ calf resulted in dose-dependent pulmonary and systemic host reactions ranging clinically from mild to severe. For further studies, only doses between 10^6 and 10^8 ifu per animal are recommended, depending on the clinical outcome to be achieved. While 10^6 ifu of strain DC 15 per animal will lead to a mild or even subclinical infection, 10^8 ifu per animal causes reproducible clinically manifest disease and predictable humoral response.

This domestic animal model will add valuable information to the current knowledge about chlamydial infections obtained from other studies (laboratory animal or cell culture models). It may be used to address the following questions with relevance for both human and veterinary medicine:

- 1. To study pathogenetic details of *C. psittaci* infection at the tissue level, i.e. the interplay between intracellular chlamydial infection and host cell responses.
- 2. To verify consequences of *C. psittaci* infection at the organ level, i.e. pulmonary dysfunctions in the host.
- 3. To characterize long-term host-pathogen interactions in vivo.
- 4. To assess the spread and shedding of the organism in order to understand the dissemination of the pathogen within the host

and transmission routes between animals, as well as from animals to humans.

5. To evaluate the usefulness and efficacy of prophylactic and therapeutic options in order to control chlamydioses in livestock and, perhaps, eliminate chlamydial infections in human patients.

Materials and Methods

1. Legislation and ethical approval

This study was carried out in strict accordance with European and National Law for the Care and Use of Animals. The protocol was approved by the Committee on the Ethics of Animal Experiments and the Protection of Animals of the State of Thuringia, Germany (Permit Number: 04-002/07). All experiments were done in a containment of biosafety level 2 under supervision of the authorized institutional Agent for Animal Protection. Bronchoscopy to inoculate the pathogen was strictly performed under general anesthesia. During the entire study, every effort was made to minimize suffering.

2. Animals

In this prospective and double-controlled study, 24 conventionally raised calves (Holstein-Friesian, male) were included. Animals originated from one farm without any history of *Chlanydia*associated health problems. Before the study, the herd of origin was regularly checked for the presence of chlamydiae by the National Reference Laboratory for Psittacosis. Calves were purchased at the age of 16 to 26 days weighing between 48 and 76 kg (57±6; mean ± SD). After a quarantine period of at least 20 days and confirmation of a clinically healthy status, animals were included in the study.

Throughout the entire study, animals were reared under standardized conditions (room climate: 18 to 20°C) and in accordance with international guidelines for animal welfare. Nutrition included commercial milk replacers and coarse meal. Water and hay were supplied *ad libitum*. None of the given feed contained antibiotics.

3. Study design

At the age of 45–54 days, 14 calves weighing 70.8 ± 4.3 kg were inoculated with *C. psittaci* whereas another 10 calves (body weight: 71.6 ± 7.2 kg) served as controls. By bronchoscope, four challenge groups received four different infection doses of live *C. psittaci* containing the following amounts of inclusion-forming units (ifu) in 6 mL stabilizing medium SPGA (containing saccharose, **p**hosphatile substances, **g**lucose and bovine **a**lbumin; [63]: 10^6 (n = 4), 10^7 (n = 4), 10^8 (n = 4), and 10^9 (n = 2) ifu per animal, respectively. Controls received either 6 mL containing 10^8 ifu of inactivated strain DC 15 (n = 6) or cell culture medium colored by ink solution (5 mL per animal; dilution: 1:5).

Animals exposed to 10^{6} – 10^{8} ifu of were euthanized and necropsied 3, 7 or 14 days post inoculation (dpi), while the two calves exposed to 10^{9} ifu were sacrificed 3 dpi. Controls were euthanized 2 and 3 dpi. Broncho-alveolar lavage was performed, and lungs were examined and sampled to assess lesions and presence of *C. psittaci.*

Before inoculation until necropsy, each calf underwent daily clinical examination. In addition, blood samples were collected daily to monitor humoral immune response. Thus, venous blood was collected from the jugular vein before morning feeding using 9.0 mL plastic syringes (S-Monovette, Sarstedt AG & CoKG, Nuembrecht, Germany). Serum was harvested by centrifugation and stored at $-20^\circ \rm C$ until analyzed.

4. Preparation of bacteria used for inoculation

4.1. Live chlamydiae. Strain DC 15 was isolated at FRIEDRICH-LOEFFLER-INSTITUT (Jena, Germany) from an aborted calf fetus in 2002. The isolate was classified as *C. psittaci* genotype A-VS1 by DNA microarray testing and *omp*A gene sequencing [64]. Chlamydiae were propagated in buffalo green monkey kidney (BGM) cell culture using standard procedures [65]. Frozen stocks of strain DC15 were diluted to the required titer in stabilizing SPGA medium and used as antigen in the present trial.

4.2. Inactivated chlamydiae. Six-well cell culture plates were filled with 7-mL portions of stabilizing medium containing 10^8 ifu of *C. psittaci* DC15. Inactivation was achieved by 4.5-h exposure on a UV Transilluminator plate (UVP Inc. CA, Upland, CA) and simultaneous irradiation from a UV lamp installed above the vessel. While 6 mL were preserved as a single-animal dose to be inoculated, the remains of about 1 mL were left for subsequent examination of viability of these preparations. Cell culture passages using immunofluorescence confirmed the inability of treated chlamydial bodies to re-enter a developmental cycle.

5. Intrabronchial administration

For intrabronchial challenge, the non-fed calf was anesthetized with xylazin (0.2 mg/kg bodyweight, Rompun 2%, Bayer Vital GmbH, Leverkusen, Germany) and ketamine $(1.7\pm0.3 \text{ mg/kg})$ bodyweight, Ursotamin, Serumwerk Bernburg AG, Bernburg, Germany); both injected intravenously at time intervals of approximately 3 min.

For inoculation, a flexible video endoscope of 140 cm working length and outer diameter of 9 mm was used (Veterinary Video Endoscope PV-SG 22–140, KARL STORZ GmbH & Co.KG, Tuttlingen, Germany). The endoscope was inserted through a metal tubular speculum (diameter: 3.5 cm, length: 35 cm) placed into the calf's mouth. Defined doses of the freshly prepared *C. psittaci*-suspension or cell culture medium, respectively, were administered at eight defined locations in the lung (Fig. S2) using a Teflon tube (inner diameter 1 mm, outer diameter 2 mm, 175 cm length, dead space: 1.4 mL) that was inserted through the working channel (diameter 2.2 mm) of the endoscope.

6. Clinical Scoring

Clinical observations were recorded twice daily and included feed intake, rectal temperature, respiratory rate, and the presence or absence of clinical signs of diarrhea or respiratory disease, such as cough or nasal discharge. In addition, the appearance of oral mucosa, conjunctivae, skin, hair and dyspnea were assessed daily, and the heart rate was counted. Extremities, umbilicus and *Lnn. mandibulares* were palpated and inducement of cough was tested (by a short compression of the larynx). Results were summarized using a 49-point clinical score (Table S1) consisting of sub-scores for general condition (max. 8 points), respiratory system (max. 17 points), cardiovascular system (max. 13 points) and other organ systems (max. 11 points).

7. Necropsy and tissue samples

At the end of the study, all animals were euthanized. Under conditions of deep anesthesia (pentobarbital-sodium, 770 ± 123 mg/10 kg bodyweight, intravenously, Release, WdT eG, Garbsen, Germany), the trachea was exposed and large clamps were placed distal to the larynx to prevent contamination of the airways by blood or gastric contents. Subsequently, the animals were sacrificed by exsanguination. The lung was removed, macroscopic lesions recorded and samples collected from each lung lobe. Sites with macroscopic lesions were preferentially sampled. Aliquots of each sample were used for histological and immunhistological examination and detection of *C. psittaci* by PCR. Then a complete necropsy was performed.

8. Collection of broncho-alveolar lavage fluid and BALF analyses

Broncho-alveolar lavage fluid (BALF) was obtained from freshly exenterated lungs immediately after exsanguination. At three different locations (*Lobus caudalis dexter, Lobus medius, Lobus caudalis sinister*) three subsequent washes using 20 mL of ice-cold cell buffer (140 mM NaCl; 2.8 mM KCL; 10 mM Na₂HPO₄×12H₂O) for each instillation (in total 180 mL; 60 mL per lung lobe) were installed using glass syringes and a catheter inserted through the trachea. BALF obtained by aspiration was immediately placed on ice. The BALF recovery was $55\pm6\%$ (mean \pm SD) and did not differ between groups. Cells and supernatant of BALF were separated by centrifugation ($300 \times g$; 20 min).

BALF cytology — Absolute number of leukocytes in BALF was determined by cell counting using traditional 'NEUBAUER chambers'. To quantify leukocyte populations, 400 μ L of native BALF were placed on glass slides. The cellular sediments were fixed with 100% methanol for 10 min and subsequently stored at -20° C. For microscopic examination, the cell sediments were stained according to PAPPENHEIM (HemaDiff, bioanalytic GmbH, Umkirch/Freiburg, Germany), and the percentages of leukocyte populations (lymphocytes, macrophages, unsegmented and polymorphonuclear neutrophil granulocytes) were determined by counting a total of 100 cells. The absolute cell numbers of the leukocyte subsets in BALF were calculated based on the absolute number of leukocytes and the percentages of leukocyte populations.

<u>Total protein</u> — Concentrations of total protein were measured in BALF supernatant using commercially available modified Lowry Protein Assay Kit (Pierce, Rockford IL, USA). Each sample was analyzed in duplicate.

Eicosanoids -Liquid Chromathography - Tandem Mass Spectrometry (LC-MS-MS) was used to analyze concentrations of TXB2, PGE2, 15-HETE, and 12-HETE in BALF supernatant. Lipid mediators and the deuterated standards were purchased from Cayman Chemical (Ann Arbor, USA). Solvents and reagents (water, methanol, acetonitrile, formic acid and ammonium acetate) were LC-MS grade from Fisher Scientific (Loughborough, United Kingdom). After adding internal standards, the samples were filtrated and directly analyzed using an Agilent 1200 HPLC system coupled with an Agilent 6460 Triplequad mass spectrometer with electrospray ionisation. HPLC conditions were as follows: Zorbax Stable Bond 3.5 µm, 2.1×150 mm column, injection volume 20 µL, flow rate 0.4 mL/min, elution gradient from 10% (v/v) acetonitrile to 90% in 10 min, held for another 10 min. Analysis of lipid mediators was performed with Multiple Reaction Monitoring in negative mode. Results were calculated using the Agilent Mass Hunter Software.

9. Gross pathology, histopathology, immunohistochemistry

Distribution, extent and quality of macroscopic pulmonary lesions were recorded. Tissues collected at necropsy were fixed in 3.5% neutral buffered formalin for 24 h and embedded in paraffin. Lesions were evaluated in hematoxylin- and eosin-stained paraffin sections. Chlamydiae were labeled in paraffin sections by indirect immunoperoxidase method using the anti chlamydial-LPS antibody ACI-P500 (Progen, Heidelberg, Germany) as primary antibody and peroxidase-labeled sheep anti-mouse IgG (NA 931, GE Healthcare Europe GmbH, Freiburg, Germany) as secondary antibody. Sections were pre-digested with 0.05% proteinase K (Merck, Darmstadt, Germany) for antigen retrieval.

10. Detection and quantification of chlamydiae using real-time PCR

Samples of lung tissue (2 of left caudal lobe, 2 of right caudal lobe), lung lymph nodes, and BALF-cells were subjected to DNA extraction using the High Pure PCR Template Preparation Kit (Roche Diagnostics, Mannheim, Germany) following the instructions of the manufacturer. One μ l of the final eluate was used as template in real-time PCR testing for the family *Chlamydiaceae* [66] and the species of *C. psittaci* [67].

11. Immunoblotting

Immunoblotting was applied to both sera and BALF to detect specific antibodies. Lysates of partially purified elementary bodies of C. psittaci strain DC15 were separated by sodium dodecyl sulfate polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis (SDS-PAGE) under reducing conditions using a standard protocol. BGM cell lysates were included as controls. Prior to electrophoresis, the protein content had been determined using the Bradford reagent (Sigma, Hamburg, Germany), so that equal amounts of protein, i.e. 5 µg per lane, could be run from each sample. Semi-dry electroblotting was used to transfer the separated bands onto polyvinylidene difluoride membranes (PVDF, Amersham Biosciences, NJ, USA). Subsequently, membranes were blocked with 5% (weight/volume percent; w/v) skimmed dried milk (Roth, Karlsruhe, Germany) in TBS-T (10 mM Tris-HCl, 0.15 M NaCl, 0.1% Tween-20, pH 7.4) for 1 h and probed overnight with serum or BALF supernatant (both 1:50 dilution in TBS-T). Thereafter, incubation of Protein G conjugated to horseradish peroxidase (HRP Calbiochem, Nottingham, UK) was generally performed in 1% (w/v) bovine serum albumine (Serva, Heidelberg, Germany) in TBS-T. The blots were stained by adding the HRP substrate chloronaphthol (Sigma, Hamburg, Germany) and photographed using a G:Box imager and GeneSnap software (Syngene, Cambridge, UK).

12. Exclusion of co-infections

The herd of origin was known to be free of bovine herpes virus 1 (BHV-1) and bovine virus diarrhoea/mucosal disease virus (BVDV). Routine microbiological screening revealed that all animals were negative for Salmonella infections (fecal swabs) and relevant enteric parasites (fecal smearing). To verify relevant respiratory co-pathogens, the presence of Mycoplasma, Pasteurella or Mannheimia spp. was evaluated in nasal swabs taken immediately before challenge and before necropsy as well as in lung tissue samples obtained during necropsy. Neither Mannheimia haemolytica nor Mycoplasma bovis was detected in any sample. Pasteurella multocida and Mycoplasma bovirhinis was detected at least once in a nasal swab from 4 of 24 calves (17%) or 8 of 24 calves (33%), respectively, but never in any lung tissue sample. By serology, systemic infection with Mycoplasma bovis could be excluded (ELISA Kit for Mycoplasma bovis, Bio-X-Diagnostics, Jemelle, Belgium). Serology was also used to check for viral co-pathogens i.e. bovine respiratory syncytial virus (BRSV), parainfluenza 3 virus (PI-3), adenovirus type 3, BHV-1 and BVDV (Bio-X respiratory penta ELISA Kit, Bio-X-Diagnostics,). Only maternal antibodies (with titers decreasing in the course of the study) were seen against

BRSV (24/24), PI-3 (24/24), and adenovirus type 3 (23/24). In addition to serology, ear biopsies were examined for the presence of BVDV by immunohistochemistry [68]. All biopsies were negative for BVDV antigen indicating that none of the calves was immunocompromised by persistent BVDV infection.

During the quarantine period, all 24 calves included were checked serologically for antibodies against chlamydiae (ELISA test; IDEXX GmbH, Ludwigsburg, Germany). While 23/24 were serologically negative prior to inoculation, one calf (later challenged with inactivated chlamydiae) revealed an unexpected positive test result.

13. Statistical analysis

Data with normal distribution are presented as mean and standard deviation (SD) while data with non-normal or unknown distribution are given as median and range (minimum-maximum). Box and Whisker Plots represent lower and upper quartile values (box) with median and mean (+). Whiskers extend from each end of the box to the most extreme values within 1.5 interquartile ranges. Outliers are data beyond the ends of the whiskers. Regression analyses according to the best fitting model were performed to calculate regression lines for the development of total clinical scores over time per group.

For multiple sample comparison of normally distributed data, multiple range test (parametric test) was used to compare means. Kruskal-Wallis test (non-parametric test) was applied to multiple samples with non-normal distribution to compare medians. To compare the medians of two groups, Mann-Whitney-Wilcoxon Wtest was used. In the latter, the lowest achievable probability level was 93% due to small sample sizes (n) between n = 2 and n = 6 per group. Thus, *P*-values below P≤0.07 were accepted as statistically significant. For all tests, *P*-levels are given with the results.

Supporting Information

Figure S1 Dose titration and time course of the humoral immune response to *C. psittaci* **infection in calves.** Whole-cell proteins of *C. psittaci* DC15 were separated by SDS-PAGE. Development of the specific antibody response at three different infectious doses in serum (A) and BALF supernatants (B) were analyzed by immunoblotting (no BALF samples from 14 dpi available). Molecular mass markers (kD) are indicated on the right. (TIF)

Figure S2 Scheme of intra-bronchial inoculation. (TIF)

Table S1Clinical Scoring.(DOC)

Acknowledgments

The authors are very grateful to Annelie Langenberg, Sylke Stahlberg, Ines Lemser, and all colleagues of the technical staff of the animal house for their excellent assistance while performing the *in vivo* phase of this study. In depth training in bronchoscopy, supervised by Prof. Sonja Franz (Vienna, Austria) prior to the study, has been very much appreciated. We thank Sabine Scharf, Christine Grajetzki and Simone Bettermann for excellent technical assistance in preparation of the inocula, PCR and related techniques. Furthermore, we wish to express our gratitude to Kerstin Heidrich, Sabine Lied, Monika Godat, Kathrin Schlehahn and Franziska Aschenbrenner for skilful technical assistance in the *ex vivo* phase, and Wolfram Maginot for excellent photographic support. Help in microbiological testing given by Dr. Ulrich Methner and Silke Keiling, Dr. Martin Heller and Susann Bahrmann, Dr. Mandy Elschner, Dr. Astrid Rassbach and Katja Fischer is gratefully acknowledged. Last but not least, authors are thankful to Sabine Lenk and Heike Friedrich for assistance in

Respiratory C. psittaci Infection Model

formatting the manuscript and to Prof. David L. Hahn (Wisconsin, USA) for finally editing the English. Part of the data were presented at the 12th International Symposium on Human Chlamydial Infections, Hof/Salzburg (Austria) June 20–25, 2010 and the 1st European Meeting on Animal Chlamydioses (EMAC), Murcia (Spain) June 14–16, 2009.

References

- Vanrompay D, Ducatelle R, Haesebrouck F (1995) *Chlanydia psittaci* infections: a review with emphasis on avian chlanydiosis. Vet Microbiol 45: 93–119.
 Raso Tde F, Godoy SN, Milanelo L, de Souza CA, Matuschima ER, et al.
- Raso Tde F, Godoy SN, Milanelo L, de Souza CA, Matuschima ER, et al. (2004) An outbreak of chlamydiosis in captive blue-fronted Amazon parrots (Amazona aestiva) in Brazil. J Zoo Wildl Med 35: 94–96.
- Laroucau K, de Barbeyrac B, Vorimore F, Clerc M, Bertin C, et al. (2009) Chlamydial infections in duck farms associated with human cases of psittacosis in France. Vet Microbiol 135: 82–89.
- Harkinezhad T, Geens T, Vanrompay D (2009) Chlamydophila psittaci infections in birds: a review with emphasis on zoonotic consequences. Vet Microbiol 135: 68–77.
- Gaede W, Reckling K-F, Dresenkamp B, Kenklies S, Schubert E, et al. (2008) *Chlamydophila psittaci* infections in humans during an outbreak of psittacosis from poultry in Germany. Zoonoses & Public Health 55: 184–188.
- Harkinezhad T, Verminnen K, De Buyzere M, Rietzschel E, Bekaert S, et al. (2009) Prevalence of *Chlamydophila psittaci* infections in a human population in contact with domestic and companion briefs L Med Microbiol 58, 1207–1212.
- contact with domestic and companion birds. J Med Microbiol 58: 1207–1212.
 Rohde G, Straube E, Essig A, Reinhold P, Sachse K (2010) Chlamydial zoonoses. Disch Ärztebi Int 107: 174–180.
 K. G. Handrak, R. B. B. Marker, C. Handrak, C.
- Kauffold J, Melzer F, Berndt A, Hoffmann G, Hotzel H, et al. (2006) Chlamydiae in oviducts and uteri of repeat breeder pigs. Theriogenology 66: 1816–1823.
- Kauffold J, Melzer F, Henning K, Schulze K, Leiding C, et al. (2006) Prevalence of chlamydiae in boars and semen used for artificial insemination. Theriogenology 65: 1750–1788.
- Theegarten D, Sachse K, Mentrup B, Fey K, Hotzel H, et al. (2008) Chlamydophila spp. infection in horses with recurrent airway obstruction: similarities to human chronic obstructive disease. Resp Res 9: 14.
- Sprague LD, Schubert E, Hotzel H, Scharf S, Sachse K (2009) The detection of Chlamydophila psittaci genotype C infection in dogs. Vet J 181: 274–279.
- Lenzko H, Moog U, Henning K, Lederbach R, Diller R, et al. (2011) High frequency of chlamydial co-infections in clinically healthy sheep flocks. BMC Vet Res 7: 29.
- Reinhold P, Sachse K, Kaltenboeck B (2011) *Chlamydiaceae* in cattle Commensals, trigger organisms, or pathogens? Vet J 189: 257–267.
 Bazala E, Renda J (1992) Latent *Chlamydia* infections as the cause of health
- Bazala E, Renda J (1992) Latent *Chlamydia* infections as the cause of health disorders in swine, cattle and sheep breeders in Czechoslovakia. Berl Münch Tierärztl Wochenschr 105: 145–149.
- 15. Crosse BA (1990) Psittacosis: a clinical review. J Infect 21: 251-259.
- Haas LE, Tjan DH, Schouten MA, van Zanten AR (2006) Severe pneumonia from psittacosis in a bird-keeper. Ned Tijdschr Geneeskd 150: 117–121. Dutch.
- Pandeli V, Ernest D (2006) À case of fulminant psittacosis. Crit Care Resusc 8: 40–42.
- Otter A, Twomey DF, Rowe NS, Tipp JW, McElligott WS, et al. (2003) Suspected chlamydial keratoconjunctivitis in British cattle. Vet Rec 152: 787–788.
- Twomey DF, Griffiths PC, Hignett BC, Martin TP (2003) Suspected chlamydial polyarthritis in a calf in the UK. Vet Rec 152: 340.
 TR (2007) A. Start, PC, Martin TP (2007) A. Start, Start Start, Sta
- Twomey DF, Griffiths PC, Horigan MW, Hignett BC, Martin TP (2006) An investigation into the role of *Chlanydophila* spp. in bovine upper respiratory tract disease. Vet J 171: 574–576.
- Jaeger J, Liebler-Tenorio E, Kirschvink N, Sachse K, Reinhold P (2007) A clinically silent respiratory infection with *Chlanydophila* spp. in calves is associated with airway obstruction and pulmonary inflammation. Vet Res 38: 711–728.
- Jee J, Degraves FJ, Kim T, Kaltenboeck B (2004) High prevalence of natural Chlamydophila species infection in calves. J Clin Microbiol 42: 5664–5672.
- Reinhold P, Jaeger J, Liebler-Tenorio E, Berndt A, Bachmann R, et al. (2008a) Impact of latent infections with *Chlamydophila* species in young cattle. Vet J 175: 202–211.
- Coers J, Starnbach MN, Howard JC (2009) Modeling Infectious Disease in Mice: Co-Adaptation and the Role of Host-Specific IFNγ Responses. PLoS Pathog 5(5): e1000333. doi:10.1371/journal.ppat.1000333.
- 25. Bovine Genome Sequencing and Analysis Consortium, Elsik CG, Tellam RL, Worley KC, Gibbs RA, et al. (2009) The genome sequence of taurine cattle: a window to ruminant biology and evolution. Science 324(5926): 522–528.
- Tellam RL, Lemay DG, Van Tassell CP, Lewin HA, Worley KC, et al. (2009) Unlocking the bovine genome. BMC Genomics 10: 193.
- Graphodatsky AS, Trifonov VA, Stanyon R (2011) The genome diversity and karyotype evolution of mammals. Mol Cytogenet 4(1): 22. [Epub ahead of print].
 Haley PJ (2003) Species differences in the structure and function of the immune
- system. Toxicol 188: 49–71.
 Pastoret PP, Griebel P, Bazin H, Govaerts A, eds. Handbook of Vertebrate Immunology. London: Academic Press. 673 p.

Author Contributions

Conceived and designed the experiments: PR ELT AB KS. Performed the experiments: PR CO ELT AB AV JL MR AR ES KS. Analyzed the data: PR CO ELT AB AV JL AR KS. Contributed reagents/materials/analysis tools: PR CO ELT AB AV JL MR AR ES KS. Wrote the paper: PR CO ELT AB AR ES KS.

- Hein WR, Griebel PJ (2003) A road less travelled: large animal models in immunological research. Nat Rev Immunol 3: 79–84.
- Mestas J, Hughes CC (2004) Of mice and not men: Differences between mouse and human immunology. J Immunol 172: 2731–2738.
- Farrar JD, Smith JD, Murphy TL, Leung S, Stark GR, et al. (2000) Selective loss of type I interferon-induced STAT4 activation caused by a minisatellite insertion in mouse Stat2. Nature Immunol 1: 65–69.
- Persson CG (2002) Con: mice are not a good model of human airway disease. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 166: 6–7.
 Pabst R (2008) Are Animal Models of Asthma Useful? In: Kay AB, Kaplan AP,
- Pabst R (2008) Are Animal Models of Asthma Useful? In: Kay AB, Kaplan AP, Bousquet J, Holt PG, eds. Allergy and Allergic Diseases. Chichester: Blackwell Publishing. pp 1214–1222.
 Coleman RA (2003) Of mouse and man - what is the value of the mouse in
- Coleman RA (2003) Of mouse and man what is the value of the mouse in predicting gene expression in humans? Drug Discovery Today 8: 233–235.
- Kips JC, Anderson GP, Fredberg JJ, Herz U, Inman MD, et al. (2003) Murine models of asthma. Eur Respir J 22: 374–382.
- Coraux C, Hajj R, Lesimple P, Puchelle E (2005) In vivo models of human airway epithelium repair and regeneration. Eur Respir Rev 14: 131–136.
 Zosky GR, Sly PD (2007) Animal models of asthma. Clin Exp Allergy 37:
- Zosky GR, Sly PD (2007) Animal models of asthma. Clin Exp Allergy 37: 973–988.
 W. D. H. LUD (2000) M. C. L. LUD (2000) M. C. L. LUD (2000) M. C. L. LUD (2000) M. C. LU
- Kirschvink N, Reinhold P (2008) Use of alternative animals as asthma models. Current Drug Targets 8: 470–484.
- Rogers CS, Stoltz ĎA, Meyerholz DK, Ostedgaard LS, Rokhlina T, et al. (2008) Disruption of the *CFTR* Gene Produces a Model of Cystic Fibrosis in Newborn Pigs. Science 321(5897): 1837–1841.
- Van Rhijn I, Godfroi J, Michel A, Rutten V (2008) Bovine tuberculosis as a model for human tuberculosis: advantages over small animal models. Microbes and Infection 10: 711–715.
- Elferink RO, Beuers U (2009) Are pigs more human than mice? J Hepatology 50: 838–841.
- Martinez-Olondris P, Rigol M, Torres A (2010) What lessons have been learnt from animal models of MRSA in the lung? Eur Respir J 35: 198–201.
 Ireland JJ, Roberts RM, Palmer GH, Bauman DE, Bazer FW (2008) A comment
- Ireland JJ, Roberts RM, Palmer GH, Bauman DE, Bazer FW (2008) A comment on domestic animals as dual-purpose models that benefit agricultural and biomedical research. J Anim Sci 86: 2797–2805.
- Reynolds LP, Iredand JJ, Caton JS, Bauman DE, Davis TA (2009) Commentary on Domestic Animals in Agriculture and Biomedical Research: An Endangered Enterprise. J Nutrition 139: 427–428.
- Lanzas C, Ayscue P, Ivanek R, Gröhn YT (2010) Model or meal? Farm animal populations as models for infectious diseases of humans. Nat Rev Microbiol 8: 139–148.
- McMartin DA, Hunter AR, Harris JW (1979) Experimental pneumonia in red deer (Cervus elaphus L) produced by an ovine chlamydia. Vet Rec 105: 574–576.
- Harris JW, Hunter AR, McMartin DA (1984) Experimental chlamydial pneumonia in pigs. Comp Immunol Microbiol Infect Dis 7: 19–26.
 Kielstein P, Stellmacher H, Horsch F, Martin J (1983) *Chlamydia* infection of
- Kielstein P, Stellmacher H, Horsch F, Martin J (1983) Chlamydia infection of swine. 1. Experimental Chlamydia pneumonia of swine. Arch Exp Veterinarmed 37: 569–586. German.
- Martin J, Kielstein P, Stellmacher H, Horsch F (1983) *Chlamydia* infections in swine. 2. Pathologic-histological peculiarities of experimental *Chlamydia* pneumonia in swine. Arch Exp Veterinarmed 37: 939–949. German.
- Müller G, Wehr J, Finsterbusch L (1988) The transformation of peripheral lymphocytes of calves in immunization and infection with *Chlamydia*. Arch Exp Veterinarmed 42: 52–58. German.
- 52. Everett KDE, Bush RM, Andersen AA (1999) Amended description of the order *Chlamydiales*, proposal of *Parachlamydiaecae* fam. nov. and *Simkaniaecae* fam. nov., each containing one monotypic genus, revised taxonomy of the family *Chlamydiaecae*, including a new genus and five new species, and standards for the identification of organisms. Int J System Bacteriol 49: 415–440.
- Kuo C-C, Stephens RS (2011) Family L Chlamydiaceae. In: Krieg NR, et al., eds. Bergey's Manual of Systematic Bacteriology. Vol. 4. New York, Dordrecht, Heidelberg, London: Springer. pp 845–862.
 Reinhold P, Kirschvink N, Theegarten D, Berndt A (2008b) An experimentally
- Reinhold P, Kirschvink N, Theegarten D, Berndt A (2008b) An experimentally induced *Chlamydia suis* infection in pigs results in severe lung function disorders and pulmonary inflammation. Vet Res 39: 35. doi 10.1051/vetres:2008012.
- Del Rio L, Buendia AJ, Sanchez J, Garces B, Caro MR, et al., eds. Chlamydophila abortus (Chlamydia psittaci serotype 1) clearance is associated with the early recruitment of neutrophils and CD8(+)/T cells in a mouse model. J Comp Pathol 123: 171–181.
- Rupp J, Berger M, Reiling N, Gieffers J, Lindschau C, et al. (2004) Cox-2 inhibition abrogates *Chlamydia pneumoniae*-induced PGE2 and MMP-1 expression. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 320: 738–744.

DLoS ONE | www.plosone.org

Respiratory C. psittaci Infection Model

- 57. Fukuda EY, Lad SP, Mikolon DP, Iacobelli-Martinez M, Li E (2005) Activation of lipid metabolism contributes to interleukin-8 production during Chlamydia trachomatis infection of cervical epithelial cells. Infect Immun 73: 4017-4024.
- 58. Liu W, Dubinett S, Patterson SL, Kelly KA (2006) COX-2 inhibition affects growth rate of Chlamydia muridarum within epithelial cells. Microbes Infect 8: 478-86.
- Liu W, Kelly KA (2008) Prostaglandin E2 modulates dendritic cell function during chlamydial genital infection. Immunol 123: 290–303.
- 60. Krausse-Opatz B, Schmidt C, Fendrich U, Bialowons A, Kaever V, er al., eds. Production of prostaglandin E2 in monocytes stimulated in vitro by Chlamydia trachomatis, Chlamydophila pneumoniae, and Mycoplasma fermentans. Microb Pathog 37: 155-161.
- 61. McLaughlin RF, Tyler WS, Canada RO (1961) A study of the subgross
- pulmonary anatomy in various mammals. Am J Anat 108: 149–165.
 62. Mitzner W (1991) Collateral ventilation. In: Crystal RG, West JB, et al., eds. The Lung. Scientific Foundations. New York: Raven Press Ltd. pp 1053–1063.
- 63. Bovarnick MR, Miller JC, Snyder JC (1950) The influence of certain salts, amino acids, sugars, and proteins on the stability of rickettsiae. J Bact 59: 509 - 522
- 64. Sachse K, Laroucau K, Vorimore F, Magnino S, Feige J, et al. (2009) DNA microarray-based genotyping of Chlamydophila psittaci strains from cell culture and
- 65. Goellner S, Schubert E, Liebler-Tenorio E, Hotzel H, Saluz H, et al. (2006) Transcriptional response patterns of *Chlamydophila psittaci* in different in vitro models of persistent infection. Infect Immun 47: 4801–4808.
 66. Ehricht R, Slickers P, Goellner S, Hotzel H, Sachse K (2006) Optimized DNA
- microarray assay allows detection and genotyping of single PCR-amplifiable target copies. Mol Cell Probes 20: 60–63.
 Pantchev A, Sting R, Bauerfeind R, Tyczka J, Sachse K (2009) New real-time
- 67. Fanctiev R, Sung R, Balerlendt R, FyCka J, Sachse R (2005) New Fear-Infe PCR tests for species-specific detection of *Chlamydophila psittaci* and *Chlamydophila abortus* from tissue samples. Vet J 181: 145–150.
 68. Cay B, Chappuis G, Coulibaly C, Dinter Z, Edwards S, et al. (1989) Comparative analysis of monoclonal antibodies against pestiviruses: report of an international workshop. Vet Microbiol 20: 123–129.


Supplement Figure 1. Dose titration and time course of humoral immune response to *C. psittaci* infection in calves. Whole-cell proteins of *C. psittaci* DC15 were separated by SDS-PAGE. Development of the specific antibody response at three different infectious doses in serum (A) and BALF supernatants (B) were analyzed by immunoblotting (no BALF samples from 14 dpi available). Molecular mass markers (kD) are indicated on the right.



Supplement Figure 2. Scheme of intra-bronchial inoculation.

Supplement Table 1: Clinical Scoring

		Score [points]				
		0	1	2	3	max.
General Condition	appetite (feed intake)	normal	reduced	no intake	-	2
(max. 8 points)	conduct/behaviour	lively and vigilant	dull: rests a lot	very dull: prefers to lie	apathetic/moribund	3
	rectal temperature	≤ 39.5 °C	39.6 – 40.0 °C	40.1 – 40.5 °C	≥ 40,6 °C	3
Respiratory System	respiratory rate	\leq 30 per min	31-40 per min	41-50 per min	\geq 50 per min	3
(max. 17 points)	nasal discharge	none	mild/watery	moderate/mucous	severe/purulent	3
	ocular discharge	none	mild/watery	moderate/mucous	severe/purulent	3
	spontaneous cough	none	rarely	occasionally	frequently	3
	induced cough	none	single cough	bout of coughing	-	2
	dyspnoea	none	slight effort	moderate effort	severe effort	3
Cardiovascular System	heart rate	\leq 100 beats/min	101-120 beats/min	121-140 beats/min	\geq 141 beats/min	3
(max. 13 points)	conjunctivae	pink, wet, smooth, glossy	mild hyperaemia or anaemia	hyperaemia or anaemia	plus 1 point for each yellowish, altered, surface dry	5
	oral mucosa	pink, wet, smooth, glossy	mild hyperaemia or anaemia	hyperaemia or anaemia	plus 1 point for each yellowish, altered, surface dry	5
Other Organs	faeces	pasty	semi solid	liquid	watery	3
(max. 11 points)	skin and hair	skin and hair intact	hairless areas	decubitus	-	2
	umbilicus	not thickened or painful	omphalitis	-	-	1
	extremities (articulations)	normal	mono- or oligoarthitis	polyarthritis	-	2
	Lnn. mandibulares (size)	not enlarged	low-grade enlarged	high-grade enlarged	-	2
	Lnn. mandibulares (algesia)	not painful	painful	-	-	1

2.2 STUDY 2:

Dose-dependent effects of *Chlamydia psittaci* infection on pulmonary gas exchange, innate immunity and acute-phase reaction in a bovine respiratory model

Personal contributions:

- Animal experiments:
 - assistance during arterial catheterisation and catheter care
 - bronchoscopy and inoculation of the challenge strain or control medium
 - clinical examination of the calves
 - participation in the collection of blood and swab samples, preparation and counting blood cells
 - performing blood gas analysis and haemoxymetry
 - anaesthesia prior necropsies and assistance during necropsies
- Data analyses:
 - clinical data (score values)
 - blood gas analysis
 - haemoxymetry
 - electrolytes
 - metabolites
 - white blood cells
- Drafting of the manuscript
- Preparation of the following figures and tables:
 - Figure 1. Development of the respiratory score in control calves (a) and in calves experimentally inoculated with different doses of viable *C. psittaci* (b) over time.
 - Figure 2. Percentages of different types of white blood cells
 - Table 1. Analysis of blood samples: parameter, methods and sampling times
 - Table 2. Results of arterial blood gas analysis and haemoxymetry
 - Table 3. Concentrations of electrolytes and metabolites in venous blood
 - Table 4. Absolute cell count of venous blood smears
 - Supplement Table 1. Assessment of the respiratory score

Purchase this part for \$35,95 DOI: 10.1016/j.tvjl.2012.10.035

2.3 STUDY 3: Infection, Disease, and Transmission Dynamics in Calves after Experimental and Natural Challenge with a Bovine *Chlamydia psittaci* Isolate

Personal contributions:

- Animal experiments:
 - bronchoscopy and inoculation of the challenge strain
 - clinical examination of the calves
 - participation in the collection of blood and swab samples, preparation and counting blood cells
 - anaesthesia prior necropsies and assistance during necropsies
- Statistical analyses of raw data provided by co-authors:
 - PCR analyses and sequencing: K. Sachse
 - immunoblotting: A. Rüttger
 - recultivation and differential diagnostic tests: E. Schubert
 - concentrations of acute-phase proteins: W. Schrödl
- Drafting of the manuscript
- Preparation of the following figures and tables:
 - Figure 2. Score of clinical and respiratory health before and after *C. psittaci* challenge
 - Figure 3. Concentration of lipopolysaccharide binding protein (LBP) in peripheral blood before and after *C. psittaci* challenge
 - Figure 4. Relative amounts of white blood cells before and after *C. psittaci* challenge
 - Figure 5. Study design
 - Supplement Table 1. Absolute cell counts of white blood cells

Infection, Disease, and Transmission Dynamics in Calves after Experimental and Natural Challenge with a Bovine *Chlamydia psittaci* Isolate

Carola Ostermann¹*, Anke Rüttger¹, Evelyn Schubert^{1,2}, Wieland Schrödl³, Konrad Sachse^{1,2}, Petra Reinhold¹

1 Institute of Molecular Pathogenesis at 'Friedrich-Loeffler-Institut' (Federal Research Institute for Animal Health), Jena, Germany, 2 OIE (World Organisation for Animal Health) Reference Laboratory for Chlamydiosis at 'Friedrich-Loeffler-Institut' (Federal Research Institute for Animal Health), Jena, Germany, 3 Institute of Bacteriology and Mycology at the Veterinary Faculty, University of Leipzig, Leipzig, Germany

Abstract

Chlamydia (*C.*) *psittaci* is the causative agent of psittacosis, a zoonotic disease in birds and man. In addition, *C. psittaci* has been repeatedly found in domestic animals and is, at least in calves, also able to induce respiratory disease. Knowledge about transmission routes in cattle herds is still deficient, and nothing is known about differences in host response after either experimental or natural exposure to *C. psittaci*. Therefore, our recently developed respiratory infection model was exploited to evaluate (i) the presence of the pathogen in blood, excretions and air, (ii) the possibility of transmission and (iii) clinical symptoms, acute phase and immune response until 5 weeks after exposure. In this prospective study, intrabronchial inoculation of 10⁸ inclusion-forming units of *C. psittaci* (n = 21 calves) led to reproducible acute respiratory illness (of approximately one week), accompanied by a systemic inflammatory reaction with an innate immune response dominated by neutrophils. Excretion and/or exhalation of the pathogen was sufficient to transmit the infection to naïve sentinel calves (n = 3) co-housed with the infected animals. Sentinel calves developed mild to subclinical infections only. Notably, excretion of the pathogen, predominantly via feces, occurred more frequently in animals naturally exposed to *C. psittaci* (i.e. sentinels) as compared to experimentally-inoculated calves. The humoral immune response was generally weak, and did not emerge regularly following experimental infection; however, it was largely absent after naturally acquired infection.

Citation: Ostermann C, Rüttger A, Schubert E, Schrödl W, Sachse K, et al. (2013) Infection, Disease, and Transmission Dynamics in Calves after Experimental and Natural Challenge with a Bovine Chlamydia psittaci Isolate. PLoS ONE 8(5): e64066. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0064066

Editor: David M. Ojcius, University of California Merced, United States of America

Received November 20, 2012; Accepted April 11, 2013; Published May 14, 2013

Copyright: © 2013 Ostermann et al. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author and source are credited.

Funding: This study was financially supported by the Federal Ministry of Education and Research (BMBF) of Germany (www.bmbf.de) under Grant no. 01 KI 0720 "Zoonotic chlamydiae - Models of chronic and persistent infections in humans and animals". The funders had no role in study design, data collection and analysis, decision to publish, or preparation of the manuscript.

Competing Interests: The authors have declared that no competing interests exist.

* E-mail: carola.ostermann@fli.bund.de

Introduction

Psittacosis is a zoonotic disease caused by infection with the obligate intracellular bacterium, *Chlamydia* (*C.*) *psittaci*. The most important route of infection for humans and birds is inhalation of desiccated and aerosolized excreta (urine, feces, ocular, nasal, and respiratory tract secretions) of *C. psittaci*-shedding birds. Symptoms of both human and avian psittacosis encompass the whole range from clinically silent or mild flu-like symptoms to fatal disease [1–6]. Clinically inconspicuous cases of chronic infection in animals, where intermittent shedding of the pathogen continues, can easily be overlooked. Likewise, the frequency of reported human cases is thought to be underestimated [7,8].

With the improvement of diagnostic tools during the last decade, *C. psittaci* was additionally found in various non-human mammals, such as sheep and pigs [9,10], wild boar [11], horses [12,13], dogs [14,15] as well as in cattle [16–20]. Although chlamydial infections in cattle are mostly subclinical, they are very likely associated with reduced performance (e.g. retarded growth of calves, reduced fertility, and decreased milk yield [21,22]). It was shown recently that experimental infection with a bovine *C*.

psittaci strain was capable of inducing acute broncho-pneumonia in calves [23].

Chlamydiae are present in many bovine herds, but reports of cases involving farmers suffering from Chlamydia-caused respiratory disorders or asthma-like symptoms are only anecdotal and suggest the zoonotic potential being minimal compared to avian strains. While more definitive data on the identity and role of molecular virulence factors have been reported recently [24,25], markers for the zoonotic potential of avian and non-avian strains of *C. psittaci* are still unknown. Analysis of complete genome sequences of mammalian *C. psittaci* isolates failed to identify a link between *C. psittaci* genotypes and host species [26]. It has been emphasized that all genotypes and serovars of *C. psittaci* should be considered potentially transmissible to humans [7,27,28].

Until now, routes of infection, shedding and transmission of the pathogen, as well as the long-term cause-effect relationships in bovine *C. psittaci* infection, have not been evaluated under standardized conditions, wherefore we exploited our recently introduced respiratory *C. psittaci* infection model in calves [23]. The aim of the present study was to obtain experimental evidence on routes and mechanisms of shedding, as well as transmission of

the pathogen by socializing naïve sentinel animals with *C. psittaci*challenged calves. Herein, the course of experimentally induced and naturally acquired infection will be evaluated with respect to clinical outcome, acute-phase reactions, and cellular vs. humoral immune response. Results of the present study support the validity of our hypotheses that (i) the pathogen is transmissible within bovine herds, (ii) *C. psittaci* is able to chronically impair health, and (iii) naturally acquired infections result in a milder course of disease compared to experimentally induced infection.

Results

Quantification of *C. psittaci* in blood and recovery from lung tissue

Examination of venous blood samples after challenge using realtime (rt)-PCR revealed that genomic DNA of Chlamydiaceae was found in the peripheral blood of 14 of 21 (67%) experimentally inoculated calves, and in two of the three sentinels. As depicted in Fig. 1, copy numbers per mL blood peaked within the first week after contact to the pathogen with variable maximal copy numbers. Statistical analysis confirmed that C. psittaci DNA contents were significantly higher in experimentally challenged calves compared to sentinels (Mann-Whitney rank sum test, P = 0.03). Detection of chlamydiae in blood was possible until the end of the study, i.e. 35 days post inoculation (dpi) in inoculated or 31 days post contact (dpc) in sentinels, respectively. Detailed information about significant, time-dependent differences in detected DNA amounts within the inoculated group is given in Table 1. DNA microarray examination of selected samples confirmed that indeed C. psittaci was found.

Recovery by cell culture of *C. psittaci* from lung tissue was successful in all experimentally challenged calves euthanized up to day 14. The identity of re-isolates to the challenge strain was exemplarily shown in four instances by sequencing of the ompA locus (data not shown). However, recovery from animals euthanized at day 35 was not successful, neither could the infectious agent be cultured from sentinels (necropsied >30 dpc).

Detection of chlamydial DNA in excretions, exhaled breath and room air

None of the ocular, nasal or rectal swabs taken before inoculation or socialization were PCR positive for C. psittaci. Fecal shedding occurred in 5 of 21 inoculated calves (from 3 to 22 dpi) and in all sentinel calves (n=3, from 5 to 21 dpc). On a cumulative basis, the proportion of positive rectal swabs in sentinels (13/60; i.e. 21.7%) exceeded the detection rate in experimentally challenged calves (positive rectal swabs: 8/152; i.e. 5.3%). However, comparison of the cumulated data is only legitimate for animals surviving up to the end of the study, i.e. 3 inoculated animals versus 3 sentinels. At the end of the study, the probability level of a higher fecal excretion in sentinels was 13,2% (Fisher's exact test). Comparing the groups at given time points confirmed a significantly higher detection rate in sentinels, compared to inoculated calves at 10 dpi (P≤0.05, Fisher's exact test). Later on, the group size of n = 3 was too small to obtain meaningful results. There was only one positive nasal swab at 6 dpi (1/153, i.e. 0.7%) in the inoculated group while all nasal swabs from sentinel calves were PCR negative. None of the ocular swabs in any group was positive.

All room air samples collected before challenge in either the animal rooms (n = 7) or the bronchoscopy room (n = 1) were negative for *C. psittaci*. From a total of 10 room air samples collected from the animal rooms (where the calves were housed after inoculation of *C. psittaci*), the two samples obtained at 1 and 2 dpi, respectively, were still negative, while 4 of 5 samples collected between 3 and 7 dpi were PCR positive. *C. psittaci* could not be detected anymore in the three room air samples collected 28, 30, and 35 dpi from the room where three remaining infected calves and three sentinels were co-housed.

In the three infected calves euthanized at 35 dpi, exhaled breath was screened for the presence of *C. psittaci* consecutively between 14 and 31 dpi. Only 1 of the 3 exhaled breath samples collected at 14 dpi was positive for the pathogen while *C. psittaci* could not be found in any of the samples collected at a later time point. Exhaled breath samples collected from sentinels between 22 and 29 dpc were also negative for *C. psittaci*.



Figure 1. Detection of *C. psittaci* **DNA in blood samples.** The number of genomic equivalents to inclusion-forming units as determined by quantitative rtPCR was maximal within one week after both experimental challenge (squares) and natural acquisition (triangles). In experimentally challenged calves the maximal number of copies per mL blood varied between different animals to a large extent. Medians of three extractions, each run in duplicate were calculated for each blood sample. Mann-Whitney rank sum test was conducted to compare the amount of chlamydial DNA at different time points within the group of experimentally inoculated calves. Significant *P*-values are given in Table 1. a.i. *ante infectionem*. dpi days post inoculated. hour. n₁ number of inoculated calves. n₅ number of sentinels.

PLOS ONE | www.plosone.org

Table 1. Significant differences in the amount of chlamydial DNA in blood of calves challenged with 10⁸ ifu of *C. psittaci*.

Timepoint	1 dpi	2 dpi	3 dpi	4 dpi	7 dpi	10 dpi	14 dpi	17 dpi	21 dpi	24 dpi	27 dpi	31 dpi	35 dpi
—1h a.i.	***	***	***	***	-	-	*	-	***	***	-	*	-
7 dpi	**	**	**	**	-	-	-	-	**	*	-	*	-
10 dpi	*	*	**	**	-	-	-	-	**	*	-	-	-

Data are given in Figure 1.

Mann-Whitney rank sum test was used to compare the amount of copy numbers per mL blood at different time points. Significant differences are indicated by * $P \le 0.05$, ** $P \le 0.01$. a.i. ante infectionem. dpi days post inoculation. h hour.

doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0064066.t001

Clinical outcome

Inoculation of 10^8 ifu of *C. psittaci* per calf resulted in acute respiratory illness, the signs of which were maximal at 2–3 dpi (Fig. 2A). From 4–8 dpi, health improved continuously, although none of the calves recovered completely by the end of this study. Both respiratory and total health scores at days 1 through 8 and day 10 after inoculation differed significantly compared to the mean values before inoculation (Wilcoxon signed-rank test, Fig. 2A, B). Acute clinical signs included elevated heart rates (max. 132 at 2 dpi), respiratory rates (max. 120 at 2 dpi), rectal temperatures (max. 41.6°C at 2 dpi), dry and scattered cough, reduced feed intake and hyperemic conjunctivae. Throughout the course of the study elevated respiratory rates, cough, hyperemic conjunctivae and enlarged mandible lymph nodes continued to occur.

Sentinels remained largely asymptomatic in terms of their general condition (e.g., appetite, conduct, and rectal temperature). The total and respiratory score did not exceed the sum of 6 out of 49 (Fig. 2A) or 4 out of 17 points (Fig. 2B), respectively. However, cough occurred between 7 to 11 dpc and continued intermittently up to the end of the study. Additionally, ocular or nasal discharge occurred, conjunctivae were often hyperemic, and mandibular lymph nodes were repeatedly enlarged between 15 and 29 dpc.

Acute-phase response

The concentration of lipopolysaccharide (LPS)-binding protein (LBP) in experimentally challenged calves rose from a stable baseline level before inoculation (median: 11.7 μ g/mL, range: 37.0 μ g/mL) to statistically significant elevated values between 1–10 dpi, with a maximum at 2 dpi (median: 121.3 μ g/mL, range: 148.8 μ g/mL). Towards the end of the study, individual LBP concentrations remained elevated compared to median baseline values before inoculation (Fig. 3).

In sentinels, the concentration of LBP increased between 10-28 dpc, but this increase was transient and mild compared to inoculated calves (Fig. 3).

Systemic cellular response

White blood cells in inoculated calves. The total number of peripheral blood leukocytes (Table S1) increased within the first two days after inoculation and was maximal and significantly elevated at 2 dpi. After dropping below baseline level at 3 and 4 dpi, the number of leukocytes measured between one and two weeks after challenge revealed an ascending tendency, which was significant at 14 dpi compared to baseline data. Individual leukocyte numbers between 17–35 dpi also tended to exceed the pre-inoculation median in the majority of calves.

The early increase of leukocytes in inoculated calves was mainly driven by an increase of both mature and band forms of neutrophils, which where maximal at 2 dpi on a percentage basis and based on absolute numbers (Fig. 4 A, B, Table S1). The absolute number of polymorphonuclear neutrophils as well as their relative amount dropped sharply at 3 dpi and median values were below the initial medians up to 7 or 10 dpi, respectively. From 7 dpi towards the end of the study, the relative number of polymorphonuclear neutrophils tended to rise again and individual values exceeded mostly the initial level at the last days of the study (Fig. 4 B). In contrast, banded neutrophils exceeded the baseline value significantly up to 10 dpi (except at 4 dpi) and returned back to initial levels towards the end of the study (Fig. 4A, Table S1).

The absolute amount of lymphocytes was slightly but significantly reduced between 1–4 dpi and subsequently returned to the initial level (Table S1). On a percentage basis, the clear reduction of lymphocytes at 1 and 2 dpi was followed by an upward trend and a statistically significant maximum at 4 dpi (Fig. 4C). At the final stage, individual values of lymphocytes were generally lower compared to initial values on a percentage basis.

The proportion of monocytes was significantly elevated on 3, 4, 7, and 14 dpi (Fig. 4D). Absolute and relative amounts of monocytes measured hereafter tended to be elevated compared to initial values (Fig. 4D and Table S1).

WBCs in sentinel calves. In sentinels, the total number of blood leukocytes increased constantly up to 10 dpc (individual maximum of 19.25 G/L). Towards the end of the study, they slowly approached the initial level (Table S1). The absolute number of polymorphonuclear neutrophils was clearly elevated between 10–21 dpc and did not reach the initial level up to the end of the study. On a percentage basis, polymorphonuclear neutrophils were elevated in the final period with individual maxima on 7, 24 and 28 dpc (44, 58 and 46%, Fig. 4B). Banded neutrophils peaked between 10–17 dpc in both absolute and relative numbers and returned to initial levels afterwards (Table S1, Fig. 4A). Absolute numbers of lymphocytes and monocytes did not show clear trends up to the end of the study.

Humoral immune response

Western immunoblotting revealed the formation of specific antibodies against the *C. psittaci* challenge strain DC15 in four of the six inoculated calves that were euthanized at 14 and 35 dpi. The onset of the specific humoral immune reaction has been detected between 10 and 14 dpi. In one calf, the antibody level was maintained until the end of the trial whereas in two other calves, antibodies decreased towards the end of the study (data not shown). In sera of sentinel calves, no chlamydia-specific antibodies could be detected at any time point.



Figure 2. Score of clinical and respiratory health before and after *C. psittaci* **challenge.** General clinical score (panel A) and respiratory signs (panel B) peaked in the inoculated group 2–3 dpi. Symptoms resolved incompletely. The respiratory score contributed maximally 50% to the general clinical picture presented by the total score. In contrast, natural acquisition of *C. psittaci* infection lead only to mild symptoms in sentinel calves. Based on the group size of calves inoculated with 10⁸ ifu/animal (n₁ given above panel A) data are given as Box and Whisker plots or as individual data (squares) if n≤3, respectively. The dashed line indicates the maximum of score points achieved in sentinels (n = 3). For statistical analysis, baseline data (averaged per animal) were compared to data obtained at different time points after challenge (Wilcoxon signed-rank test). Values of * $P \le 0.05$, ** $P \le 0.01$, and *** $P \le 0.001$ were considered significant. Outlier values are indicated by small grey circles. a.i *ante infectionem*. d day. dpi days post inoculation. dpc days post contact to inoculated calves. h hour. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0064066.g002

Discussion

Horizontal transmission of C. psittaci

In the present experimental setting of intrabronchial inoculation of 10^8 ifu *C. psittaci* per calf, clinical signs were induced, bacteremia occurred, pathogens were recovered from lung tissue, and humoral immune response revealed successful infection. The excretions of inoculated calves were sufficient to transmit infection to naïve sentinels as indicated by the presence of the pathogen in their peripheral blood. To the best of our knowledge, this is the first study emulating natural animal-to-animal transmission of *C. psittaci* in bovine herds. More importantly, these findings substantiate the hypothesis that, since *C. psittaci* infection was easily transmissible from calf to calf, humans in close contact with infected animals could similarly be at risk of exposure.

Interestingly, less than one fourth of the calves excreted DNA of the pathogen after experimental infection, but all of naturally contracted sentinel calves did. In both groups, fecal excretion was predominant compared to nasal and/or ocular secretion or exhalation. There are two hypotheses to explain the presence of *C. psittaci* DNA in feces. (i) Mucociliary clearance transported the pathogen to the pharynx where it was subsequently swallowed. As such, *C. psittaci* might pass into the gastrointestinal tract without further interaction or might instead infect the mucosal cells. (ii)



Figure 3. Concentration of lipopolysachharide binding protein (LBP) in peripheral blood before and after *C. psittaci* **challenge.** After inoculation of *C. psittaci*, LBP concentration was significantly increased until 10 dpi. Based on the group size of calves inoculated with 10⁸ ifu/animal (n_i) data are given as Box and Whisker plots or as individual data (squares, if n≤3), respectively. The LBP concentrations obtained in sentinels (n₅, triangles) increased slightly after 7 days post contact (dpc) but did not exceed 35.1 μ g/mL (i.e. maximal LBP concentration: at 28 dpc). Due to small sample size no statistical hypothesis was applied to this group. For statistical analysis of experimentally challenged calves, baseline data (averaged per animal) were compared to data obtained at different time points after challenge (Wilcoxon signed-rank test). Values of * *P*≤0.05, ** *P*≤0.01, and *** *P*≤0.01 were considered significant. Outlier values are indicated by small grey circles. a.i ante infectionem. d day. dpi days post inoculation. dpc days post contact to inoculated calves. h hour. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0064066.g003

The pathogen was spread by bacteremia to the intestinal mucosa, where it infected epithelial cells that were released during the epithelial turn-over into the gastrointestinal tract. Findings of our study provide strong evidence for the first hypothesis because *C. psittaci* DNA was detected in tracheal mucus, but not in epithelial cells of upper airways neither in the intestinal mucosa [29].

Detection rates in rectal swabs of sentinels were four-fold higher compared to inoculated calves indicating that the route of infection might influence the shedding. Aerosolization of dried feces and contaminated dust is considered to be the most common transmission route of psittacosis originating from birds [8]. In the present study, despite complete daily cleaning of the environment, C. psittaci was routinely detected in room air during the acute phase of infection (3-7 dpi). In addition, the pathogen was sporadically detectable in exhaled breath even 14 dpi, i.e. at a time point when acute clinical signs had largely dissipated. Although inhalation of bio-aerosols is a likely route of air-borne transmission, alternative possibilities should be taken into consideration. Routes of zoonotic transmission from birds to man include ingestion of contaminated feces, mouth-to-beak contact, bites, open wounds, and bloodsucking ectoparasites [30]. In the present study, transmission via vectors (e.g., insects, parasites) can be ruled out, but group housing with direct contact certainly opened ways of direct (e.g. fecal-oral) transmission through mutual licking. It was reported that the risk of infection with C. pecorum and C. abortus in calves increased in a quadratic regression with group size, even though calves had physical contact only with their direct neighbours [31].

Chlamydemia

Hematogenic spread of the pathogen has been shown by quantitative rt-PCR after both experimentally induced and naturally acquired infection. In inoculated calves euthanized at 35 dpi, low levels of chlamydial DNA were detectable in peripheral blood up to the end of the study, which suggests an ongoing systemic presence of the pathogen. Although rt-PCR neither allows identification of cell types carrying chlamydiae nor assessment of the viability of the pathogen, we assume that *C. psittaci* behaved similarly as described for *C. pneumoniae* in murine macrophages in vivo [32], where the agent was capable of infecting, surviving and multiplying. While macrophages enabled the dissemination of viable chlamydiae to distant tissue sites, DNA of initially inactivated chlamydiae in macrophages was rapidly degraded. Furthermore, *in vitro* studies revealed an improved longterm survival in macrophages after presence in apoptotic neutrophils [33]. Last but not least, cell-independent transport of elementary bodies (EBs) in blood cannot be excluded, as direct binding of *C. trachomatis* and *C. pneumoniae* EBs to apolipoprotein B containing fractions of plasma lipoproteins (i.e. low and very low density lipoproteins) was shown *in vitro* [34].

Pathogenesis

Clinical outcome. Both character and intensity of clinical signs observed in the 21 calves inoculated with 10^8 if of *C. psittaci* were consistent. Thus, the results provide statistically meaningful evidence confirming the general reproducibility of this particular dose in an animal model introduced recently by our group using different doses (10^6-10^9 ifu) [23].

The acute clinical outcome in inoculated calves was maximal between 2 and 3 dpi, and lasted for about one week. During acute illness, the total health score comprised up to 50% signs related to the respiratory score, which indicates strong involvement of the respiratory system. Thus, clinical findings in experimentally infected calves are in accordance with the few cases of acute respiratory disease due to *C. psittaci* infections reported in calves [17,35].

Sentinels acquired the infection, but remained almost clinically inconspicuous. Although obvious signs of illness were lacking in these animals, the few mild clinical signs observed with a certain time delay were comparable to the low clinical score values seen in inoculated calves in the period from 14 dpi onwards. These



Figure 4. Relative amounts of white blood cells before and after *C. psittaci* **challenge.** Compared to baseline data, both banded and polymorphnuclear neutrophils increased during the acute phase of infection whilst lymphocytes decreased transiently. Based on the group size of calves inoculated with 10^8 ifu/animal (n₁) data are given as Box and Whisker plots or as individual data (squares, if n≤3), respectively. For statistical analysis, baseline data (averaged per animal) were compared to data obtained at different time points after challenge (Wilcoxon signed-rank test). Values of * $P \le 0.05$, ** $P \le 0.01$, and *** $P \le 0.01$ were considered significant. Outlier values are indicated by small grey circles. Due to small sample size of sentinel calves (n₅, triangles) no statistical hypothesis was applied to this group. a.i *ante infectionem*. d day. dpi days post inoculation. dpc days post inoculation. dpc days doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0064066.g004

observations support previous findings revealing the negative impact of naturally acquired subclinical *Chlamydia* spp. infections on calf health [36]. Furthermore, observations in the field indicated that the vast majority of widely spread chlamydial infections in cattle remain asymptomatic, but show a clear association to reduced growth rates in calves [22], and performance losses in dairy cows [20,21].

Acute phase and innate immune response. Even the clinically inconspicuous acquisition of the pathogen in sentinel

calves resulted in a slight increase of LBP concentration in blood. In calves experimentally challenged with *C. psittaci*, LBP concentrations in peripheral blood were markedly elevated during the acute phase which is in good agreement with LBP concentrations measured previously in blood of calves challenged with an identical dose of either live or inactivated *C. psittaci* [23]. Taking these findings together, LBP can be regarded as a reproducible and dose-dependent LPS-related biomarker in bovine chlamydiosis. Although the functional consequence of an LBP increase

remains to be elucidated, our findings extend the relevance of LBP which was previously described as a fast-reacting sensitive marker of bovine respiratory disease [37,38,39].

In experimentally challenged calves, the leukocytic response of the innate immune system was prompt. Leukocytosis (i.e. >12.0 G/L; [40]) at 2 dpi was mainly driven by the increase of both polymorphonuclear and banded neutrophils, i.e. regenerative left shift in the leukocyte curve. This rapid, distinct increase of neutrophils was followed by a subsequent drop that can be interpreted as recruitment to the site of infection. This interpretation is in accordance with our previous findings concerning fibrinopurulent bronchopneumonia and influx of neutrophils into the lung at 3 dpi [23], as well as with several studies reporting the rapid recruitment of neutrophils in Chlamydia-induced pneumonia [41,42,43,44].

Although acute symptoms subsided, the demand for leukocytes in blood remained elevated towards the end of the study, thus indicating again the shift from the acute phase into a subclinical persisting course. During this subclinical phase, neutrophils and monocytes tended to be elevated on a percentage basis, while relative amounts of blood lymphocytes were lowered, which corresponds in general to the composition of blood cells in naturally chlamydia-infected young cattle [36].

Even though we used Western immunoblotting to test the calf sera, which is more sensitive than currently available enzyme linked immunosorbent assays (ELISA), only two thirds of experimentally challenged calves and none of the sentinels developed chlamydia-specific antibodies. This indicates that the presence of *C. psittaci* DNA in blood was not associated to humoral immune response induction. This observation is not surprising as previous studies demonstrated that only about 60% of naturally *C. abortus* and/or *C. pecorum* infected calves were sero-positive for *Chlamydia* spp. [36] and that seropositivity and chlamydial shedding do not necessarily correlate [18,45]. Both human and veterinary medicine are faced with the problem that chlamydial infections often do not elicit sufficiently high antibody responses, which complicates both development of specific serological tests and development of safe and efficacious vaccines [46].

Materials and Methods

Ethics statement

This study was carried out in strict accordance with European and National Law for the Care and Use of Animals. The protocol was approved by the Committee on the Ethics of Animal Experiments and the Protection of Animals of the State of Thuringia, Germany (Permit Number: 04-002/07). All experiments were done in a containment of biosafety level 2 under supervision of the authorized institutional Agent for Animal Protection. Bronchoscopy to inoculate the pathogen was strictly performed under general anesthesia. During the entire study, every effort was made to minimize discomfort or suffering.

Animals

Calves originated from a conventional farm without any history of *Chlamydia*-associated health problems. All animals (n = 24) were male and except for one, they all belonged to the Holstein Frisian breed. They were purchased at the age of 14 to 25 days $(19.0 \pm 3.2, \text{mean}\pm\text{SD})$ weighing between 46.2 and 71.2 kg $(57.1\pm5.5, \text{mean}\pm\text{SD})$. After arrival they had a quarantine period of at least four weeks $(31\pm3.2 \text{ days}, \text{mean}\pm\text{SD})$.

The study was carried out in the Federal Research Institute for Animal Health (Friedrich-Loeffler-Institut, Jena, Germany) where animals were reared under standardized conditions (completely daily cleaning, room temperature: 18–20°C, relative humidity: about 60%) and in accordance with international guidelines for animal welfare. Feeding included hay and water ad libitum and individual supplementation with commercial milk replacer and coarse meal. All food products were free from antibiotics.

Exclusion of co-infections. The herd of origin was known to be free from bovine herpes virus 1 (BHV-1) and bovine virus diarrhoea/mucosal disease virus (BVDV). The latter status was confirmed, using BVDV-specific immunohistochemistry of ear biopsies [47]. Serological findings (Bio-X respiratory penta ELISA Kit, Bio-X-Diagnostics) confirmed that animals did not acquire infections with respiratory viruses (i.e. bovine respiratory syncytial virus (BRSV), parainfluenza 3 virus (PI-3) or adenovirus type 3) during the study. To verify the absence of bacterial co-infections (e.g., Mycoplasma (M.), Pasteurella (P.), Mannheimia spp.), nasal swabs were taken (i) before challenge and (ii) before necropsy. In addition, lung tissue was obtained during necropsy, but neither P. multocida nor M. bovis were detected in any sample. Colonisation of Mannheimia haemolytica was found in two calves euthanized at 2 and 4 dpi (once in lung tissue and nasal swab and once only in a nasal swab) without pathological consequences. In addition, nasal swabs were sporadically positive for P. multocida and M. bovirhinis (i.e. 4.3% and 14.9% respectively), both are known commensals of the nasal mucosa of healthy calves [48,49]. In two instances, further non-pathogenic agents (Acholeplasma laidlawii and M. canadense) were detected from nasal swabs. Calves were also checked and found to be negative for the presence of Salmonella spp. (via rectal swabs).

Study design

After the quarantine period and confirmation of physical health, all 24 calves aged 42 to 58 days (50.1 ± 3.7 days, mean \pm SD) and weighting 59.2 to 93.0 kg (74.4 ± 7.2 kg, mean \pm SD) were included. The entire study lasted from one week before challenge until 5 weeks after exposure.

Twenty-one calves were challenged intrabronchially with 10^8 ifu of a bovine *C. psittaci* strain (DC15) as described elsewhere [23], and were housed in three communicating rooms (n = 7 per room). Three calves served as naïve sentinels, co-housed with the experimentally infected ones by replacing those animals euthanized at 2 dpi. Further necropsies of three calves per time point were performed at 3, 4, 7, 10, and 14 dpi (Fig. 5). After 14 days, the remaining 3 experimentally inoculated calves and the 3 sentinels were housed in one room until the end of the study. While the 3 inoculated calves were euthanized 35 dpi, the sentinels were euthanized at 32, 33, and 34 dpc. All necropsies were performed as described previously [23].

At time points depicted in Figure 5, in vivo sampling included (i) ocular, nasal and rectal swabs for detection of the pathogen and (ii) collection of peripheral blood from the jugular vein in order to asses acute phase response, immune response, and bacteremia. Swabs and blood were generally collected before morning feeding.

Quantitation of *Chlamydiaceae* from blood samples using rt-PCR and species detection

Blood of all calves was tested before and after challenge according to time points given in Fig. 5. Therefore, aliquots of 300 µl of each blood sample were DNA extracted using the Qiagen Stool Mini Kit (Qiagen, Hilden, Germany) according to the instructions of the manufacturer. Detection of *Chlamydiaceae* spp. DNA was done on a Mx3000P (Agilent, Waldbronn, Germany) using a TaqMan rt-PCR protocol targeting the 23S rRNA gene with an internal amplification control as described previously [50,51]. Amplification reactions contained 5 µl of DNA extract and were conducted on 96-well plates. A decimal dilution



Figure 5. Study design. During this prospective study, three samples were collected before experimental or natural challenge with *C. psittaci* and hereafter on time points given below the timeline for both study groups. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0064066.g005

series of defined contents of inclusion-forming units $(10^4-10^{-1})^{-1}$ ifu of *C. psittaci* strain DC15) was included in each run, and the resulting calibration curve served as the basis for copy calculation by the software MxPro 4.1 (Agilent, Waldbronn, Germany). Three extractions of each sample were tested in duplicate. For further statistical analyses the median of all six runs was used per calf and time point. For identification of the chlamydial species, selected *Chlamydiaceae* positive samples were examined by use of DNA microarray test [52] and a rt-PCR assay for *C. psittaci* [51].

Recultivation of the pathogen from lung tissue and strain identification

For recovery of *C. psittaci*, lung tissue with inflammatory alterations (if present) obtained during necropsy was immediately placed in sterile transport medium for *Chlamydia* spp. (SPGA [53]), and further processed using standard procedures. Briefly macerated and homogenized tissue was used to inoculate BGM cell layers, and chlamydial inclusions were detected by immunofluorescence. For strain identification a 1088-bp segment of the ompA gene comprising all variable domains was sequenced as described [54].

Confirmation of C. psittaci in swabs using rt-PCR

Ocular, nasal and rectal swabs were DNA extracted as described previously [55]. All swab samples were run in duplicate using the same rt-PCR methodology [50]. To confirm the presence of *C. psittaci, Chlamydiaceae*-positive samples were further examined using species-specific rt-PCR [51]. Selected *C. psittaci* positive samples where confirmed using DNA microarray tube assay [52].

Sampling and analysis of room air and exhaled breath

Stable air was collected as recommended in literature [56] using an AirCheck XR 5000 instrument with standard IOM personal inhalable dust sampler (both SKC Inc., Eighty Four, PA, USA), which was equipped with gelatine filters of 3 mm pore size (SKC Inc., Eighty Four, PA, USA). The instrument was placed out of reach for the calves and pumped a total of 480 L through the filter at a flow rate of 2 L/min.

To analyze exhaled breath, the gelatine filter assembled IOM sampler was wired to the expiratory side of a Y-shaped inspiratory–expiratory valve, which was adapted to a tightly fitting face mask for calves (Kruuse, Langeskov, Denmark) as shown in Fig. S1. For each exhaled breath collection, the calf in- and expired through the mask for one hour.

Samples of both room air and exhaled breath were collected at time points given in Figure 5. For further PCR analyses, gelatine filters were processed and DNA extracted using the High Pure PCR Template Preparation Kit (Roche Diagnostics, Mannheim, Germany) according to the instructions of the manufacturer. To confirm the presence of *C. psittaci, Chlamydiaceae*-positive samples were further examined using species-specific rt-PCR [51].

Clinical examination and scoring

Starting 4 days before challenge, clinical examination of each animal was performed daily until the end of the study. Results were summarized using a score system. Criteria for evaluation of clinical signs and the corresponding scoring system have been described elsewhere [23]. Shortly, the total health score consisted of sub-scores reflecting different organ systems. For the respiratory score, breathing frequency, occurrence of dyspnoea, ocular and nasal discharge, and the presence and inducement of cough were taken into account.

Analysis of lipopolysaccharid-binding protein (LBP)

Venous blood was sampled into 9.0 mL plastic syringes (S-Monovettes, Sarstedt AG & CoKG, Nuembrecht, Germany) and serum was harvested by centrifugation (3120 g; 15 minutes, 15° C). Sera were stored at -80° C until analyzed. Concentrations of LBP were measured using an ELISA as described previously [57].

White blood cell analysis

For white blood cell count (WBC), 20 μl of the collected potassium EDTA blood were prepared using Leuko-tic kit (bioanalytic GmbH, Umkirch/Freiburg, Germany). A NEU-BAUER-improved hemoxymeter was filled, and WBSs were counted under 100-fold magnification of a bright light microscope. For cell differentiation, air dried blood smears were stained with HemaDiff Quick Staining Set (bioanalytic GmbH, Umkirch/Freiburg, Germany). One hundred WBCs were differentiated under 400 fold magnification and served as basis to calculate absolute numbers of different cell types.

Antigen preparation, SDS-PAGE and immunoblot

Immunoblotting was performed as described previously [23] for all animals which were included in the study for at least 14 days, i.e. six inoculated animals and all sentinels. Time points of blood sampling are given in Figure 5. Sera were harvested by centrifugation as described above, and stored at $-20^{\circ}C$ until analyzed.

Statistical methods

SPSS (Version 19.0, IBM Corporation, NY, USA) and Statgratgraphics Centurion XVI (StatPoint Technologies, Inc., VA, USA) were used for statistical evaluation of the data. Normal distribution was tested using Kolmogorov-Smirnov Goodness-of-Fit Test. As the majority of data was not normally distributed, Wilcoxon signed-rank test was carried out to compare baseline data to daily post-inoculation values for the group of inoculated calves. In 'Box and Whisker plots', outlier values (circles) are 1.5-3 times of the length of a box away from the median.

Due to the small number of sentinels (n = 3) a within group approach was not possible. Descriptive data are given as minimum and maximum. Comparison of sentinels to the inoculated group, (per time point or compared to the three inoculated calves surviving to the end of the study) were performed by means of Mann-Whitney rank sum test or by Fisher's Exact test for categorical data (i.e. qualitative PCR analysis of fecal swabs). In case of quantitative rt-PCR of blood, medians of three extractions, each run in duplicate were compared at different time points using Mann-Whitney rank sum test. Generally values of * $P \le 0.05$, ** $P \le 0.01$, and *** $P \le 0.001$ were considered significant.

Supporting Information

Figure S1 Sampling of Exhaled Air. For sampling of exhaled air, calves wore a tightly fitting face mask which was adapted to a Y-shaped inspiratory-expiratory valve. Each animal inspired for

References

- 1. Moronev JF, Guevara R, Iverson C, Chen FM, Skelton SK, et al. (1998) Detection of chlamydiosis in a shipment of pet birds, leading to recognition of an outbreak of clinically mild psittacosis in humans. Clin Infect Dis 26: 1425-1429.
- 2. Kaleta EF, Taday EM (2003) Avian host range of Chlamydophila spp. based on isolation, antigen detection and serology. Avian Pathol 32: 435-461.
- Vanrompay D, Harkinezhad T, van de Walle M, Beeckman D, van 3. Droogenbroeck C, et al. (2007) Chlamydophila psittaci transmission from pet birds to humans. Emerg Infect Dis 13: 1108-1110.
- Harkinezhad T, Verminnen K, Van Droogenbroeck C, Vanrompay D (2007) Chlamydophila psittaci genotype E/B transmission from African grey parrots to humans. J Med Microbiol 56: 1097-1100.
- Gaede W, Reckling KF, Dresenkamp B, Kenklies S, Schubert E, et al. (2008) Chlamydophila psittaci infections in humans during an outbreak of psittacois from poultry in Germany. Zoonoses and Public Health 55: 184–188. Rodolakis A, Yousef Mohamad K (2010) Zoonotic potential of Chlamydophila.
- 6. Vet Microbiol 140: 382-391.

one hour through the inspiratory valve (IN) and expired through the expiratory valve (EX) towards the IOM-Sampler. The IOM sampler was assembled with a gelatine filter, which was subsequently DNA extracted and PCR analyzed. (TIF)

Table S1 Absolute cell counts of white blood cells. The amount of white blood cells is given as median [minimum; maximum] for the inoculated group and as [minimum; maximum] for sentinels (n = 3). Baseline values (mean of data before inoculation) were tested against post inoculation values by means of Wilcoxon signed-rank test. Values of A P≤0.05, B P≤0.01, and ^C P≤0.001 were considered significant. Arrows indicate significant increase (\uparrow) or decrease (\downarrow) compared to baseline data. dpi days post inoculation. dpc days post contact to inoculated calves. No statistical hypothesis was applied to the sentinel group. (XLS)

Acknowledgments

The authors are very grateful to Annelie Langenberg, Sylke Stahlberg, Ines Lemser, and all colleagues of the technical staff of the animal house for their excellent assistance while performing the in vivo phase of this study. Prof. Elisabeth Liebler-Tenorio (Friedrich-Loeffler-Institut, Jena) is kindly acknowledged for fruitful collaboration and for conducting necropsies. Furthermore, we wish to express our gratitude to Kerstin Heidrich, Sabine Lied, Monika Godat, Kathrin Schlehahn and Franziska Aschenbrenner for skilful technical assistance in the ex vivo phase, and Wolfram Maginot for excellent photographic support. We further thank Sabine Scharf, Christine Grajetzki and Simone Bettermann for excellent technical assistance in preparation of the inocula and performing numerous PCRs and related techniques. Help in microbiological testing given by Dr. Ulrich Methner and Silke Keiling, Dr. Martin Heller and Susann Bahrmann, Dr. Mandy Elschner, Dr. Astrid Rassbach and Katia Fischer is gratefully acknowledged, Discussions with Prof. Achim Gruber and Prof. Kerstin Müller (both Freie Universität Berlin, Germany) prior to the study and supervision within the framework of the PhD Programm (Dahlem Research School, Berlin) has been very much appreciated. We are grateful to Janice Dye (United States Environmental Protection Agency, North Carolina, USA) for finally editing the English. Last but not least, authors are thankful to Sabine Lenk for assistance in formatting the manuscript.

Parts of the data were presented at the 9th German Chlamydia Workshop 2011, Ascona (Switzerland) February 22-25, 2011, and at the 7th Meeting of the European Society for Chlamydia Research, Amsterdam $(The \ Netherlands) \ July \ 1-6, \ 2012.$

Author Contributions

Conceived and designed the experiments: PR KS. Performed the experiments: CO AR WS ES KS PR. Analyzed the data: CO AR WS ES KS PR. Contributed reagents/materials/analysis tools: CO AR WS ES KS PR. Wrote the paper: CO AR ES KS PR.

- 7. Harkinezhad T, Geens T, Vanrompay D (2009) Chlamydophila psittaci infections in birds: a review with emphasis on zoonotic consequences. Vet Microbiol 135: 68-77
- Harkinezhad T, Verminnen K, De Buyzere M, Rietzschel E, Bekaert S, et al. 8. (2009) Prevalence of Chlamydophila psittaci infections in a human population in contact with domestic and companion birds. J Med Microbiol 58: 1207-1212.
- Lenzko H, Moog U, Henning K, Lederbach R, Diller R, et al. (2011) High frequency of chlamydial co-infections in clinically healthy sheep flocks. BMC Vet Res 7: 29.
- 10. Kauffold I. Melzer F. Berndt A. Hoffmann G. Hotzel H. et al. (2006) Chlamydiae in oviducts and uteri of repeat breeder pigs. Theriogenology 66: 1816-1823.
- 11. Hotzel H, Berndt A, Melzer F, Sachse K (2004) Occurrence of Chlamydiaceae spp. in a wild boar (Sus scrofa L.) population in Thuringia (Germany). Vet Microbiol 103: 121–126.
- 12. Henning K, Sachse K, Sting R (2000) [Demonstration of Chlamydia from an equine abortion]. Dtsch Tierarztl Wochenschr 107: 49-52.

- Theegarten D, Sachse K, Mentrup B, Fey K, Hotzel H, et al. (2008) Chlamydophila spp. infection in horses with recurrent airway obstruction: similarities to human chronic obstructive disease. Respir Res 9: 14.
- Sako T, Takahashi T, Takehana K, Uchida E, Nakade T, et al. (2002) Chlamydial infection in canine atherosclerotic lesions. Atherosclerosis 162: 253– 259.
- Sprague LD, Schubert E, Hotzel H, Scharf S, Sachse K (2009) The detection of Chlamydophila psittaci genotype C infection in dogs. Vet J 181: 274–279.
 Borel N, Thoma R, Spaeni P, Weilenmann R, Teankum K, et al. (2006)
- Borel N, Thoma R, Spaeni P, Weilenmann R, Teankum K, et al. (2006) Chlamydia-related abortions in cattle from Graubunden, Switzerland. Vet Pathol 43: 702–708.
- Twomey DF, Griffiths PC, Horigan MW, Hignett BC, Martin TP (2006) An investigation into the role of Chlamydophila spp. in bovine upper respiratory tract disease. Vet J 171: 574–576.
- Kauffold J, Henning K, Bachmann R, Hotzel H, Melzer F (2007) The prevalence of chlamydiae of bulls from six bull studs in Germany. Anim Reprod Sci 102: 111–121.
- Pantchev A, Sting R, Bauerfeind R, Tyczka J, Sachse K (2010) Detection of all Chlamydophila and Chlamydia spp. of veterinary interest using species-specific real-time PCR assays. Comp Immunol Microbiol Infect Dis 33: 473–484.
- Kemmerling K, Muller U, Mielenz M, Sauerwein H (2009) Chlamydophila species in dairy farms: polymerase chain reaction prevalence, disease association, and risk factors identified in a cross-sectional study in western Germany. J Dairy Sci 92: 4347–4354.
- Reinhold P, Sachse K, Kaltenboeck B (2011) Chlamydiaceae in cattle: commensals, trigger organisms, or pathogens? Vet J 189: 257–267.
- Poudel A, Elsasser TH, Rahman Kh S, Chowdhury EU, Kaltenboeck B (2012) Asymptomatic Endemic Chlamydia pecorum Infections Reduce Growth Rates in Calves by up to 48 Percent. PLoS One 7: e44961.
- Reinhold P, Östermann C, Liebler-Tenorio E, Berndt A, Vogel A, et al. (2012) A bovine model of respiratory Chlamydia psittaci infection: challenge dose titration. PLoS One 7: e30125.
- Jorgensen I, Bednar MM, Amin V, Davis BK, Ting JPY, et al. (2011) The Chlamydia Protease CPAF Regulates Host and Bacterial Proteins to Maintain Pathogen Vacuole Integrity and Promote Virulence. Cell Host & Microbe 10: 21–32.
- Christian JG, Heymann J, Paschen SA, Vier J, Schauenburg L, et al. (2011) Targeting of a Chlamydial Protease Impedes Intracellular Bacterial Growth. Plos Pathogens 7.
- Schöfl G, Voigt A, Litsche K, Sachse K, Saluz HP (2011) Complete genome sequences of four mammalian isolates of Chlamydophila psittaci. J Bacteriol 193: 4258.
- Beeckman DS, Vanrompay DC (2009) Zoonotic Chlamydophila psittaci infections from a clinical perspective. Clin Microbiol Infect 15: 11–17.
- Van Droogenbroeck C, Beeckman DS, Verminnen K, Marien M, Nauwynck H, et al. (2009) Simultaneous zoonotic transmission of Chlamydophila psittaci genotypes D, F and E/B to a veterinary scientist. Vet Microbiol 135: 78–81.
- Lambertz J (2011) [Pathology and pathogenesis of an experimental aerogenous infection of calves with Chlamydophila psittaci (non-avian origin)], Thesis (german): Tierärztliche Hochschule Hannover. Online: http://elib. tiho-hannover.de/dissertations/lambertzi_ss11.pdf.
- Longbottom D, Coulter LJ (2003) Animal chlamydioses and zoonotic implications. J Comp Pathol 128: 217–244.
- Jee J, Degraves FJ, Kim T, Kaltenboeck B (2004) High prevalence of natural Chlamydophila species infection in calves. J Clin Microbiol 42: 5664–5672.
- Moazed TC, Kuo CC, Grayston JT, Campbell LA (1998) Evidence of systemic dissemination of Chlamydia pneumoniae via macrophages in the mouse. J Infect Dis 177: 1322–1325.
- Rupp J, Pfleiderer L, Jugert C, Moeller S, Klinger M, et al. (2009) Chlamydia pneumoniae hides inside apoptotic neutrophils to silently infect and propagate in macrophages. PLoS One 4: e6020.
- Bashmakov YK, Zigangirova NA, Gintzburg AL, Bortsov PA, Petyaev IM (2010) ApoB-containing lipoproteins promote infectivity of chlamydial species in human hepatoma cell line. World J Hepatol 2: 74–80.
- Niemczuk K, Bednarek D (2003) Changes in the peripheral leukocyte phenotype of calves in clinical cases of bronchopneumonia complicated with chlamydial coinfectious agent. Pol J Vet Sci 6: 125–129.

- Reinhold P, Jaeger J, Liebler-Tenorio E, Berndt A, Bachmann R, et al. (2008) Impact of latent infections with Chlamydophila species in young cattle. Vet J 175: 202–211.
- Schroedl W, Fuerll B, Reinhold P, Krueger M, Schuett C (2001) A novel acute phase marker in cattle: lipopolysaccharide binding protein (LBP). J Endotoxin Res 7: 49–52.
- Nikunen S, Hartel H, Orro T, Neuvonen E, Tanskanen R, et al. (2007) Association of bovine respiratory disease with clinical status and acute phase proteins in calves. Comp Immunol Microbiol Infect Dis 30: 143–151.
- Orro T, Pohjanvirta T, Rikula U, Huovilainen A, Alasuutari S, et al. (2011) Acute phase protein changes in calves during an outbreak of respiratory disease caused by bovine respiratory syncytial virus. Comp Immunol Microbiol Infect Dis 34: 23–29.
- Mohri M, Sharifi K, Eidi S (2007) Hematology and serum biochemistry of Holstein dairy calves: Age related changes and comparison with blood composition in adults. Res Vet Sci 83: 30–39.
- 41. Del Rio L, Buendia AJ, Sanchez J, Garces B, Caro MR, et al. (2000) Chlamydophila abortus (Chlamydia psittaci serotype 1) clearance is associated with the early recruitment of neutrophils and CD8(+) T cells in a mouse model. J Comp Pathol 123: 171–181.
- Bai H, Yang J, Qiu HY, Wang SH, Fan YJ, et al. (2005) Intranasal inoculation of Chlamydia trachomatis mouse pneumonitis agent induces significant neutrophil influration which is not efficient in controlling the infection in mice. Immunology 114: 246–254.
 Reinhold P, Kirschvink N, Theegarten D, Berndt A (2008) An experimentally
- Reinhold P, Kirschvink N, Theegarten D, Berndt A (2008) An experimentally induced Chlamydia suis infection in pigs results in severe lung function disorders and pulmonary inflammation. Vet Res 39: 35.
 Jiang XZ, Shen CX, Yu H, Karunakaran KP, Brunham RC (2010) Differences
- Jiang XZ, Shen CX, Yu H, Karunakaran KP, Brunham RC (2010) Differences in innate immune responses correlate with differences in murine susceptibility to Chlamydia muridarum pulmonary infection. Immunology 129: 556–566.
- Chlamydia muridarum pulmonary infection. Immunology 129: 556–566.
 45. Wehrend A, Failing K, Hauser B, Jager C, Bostedt H (2005) Production, reproductive, and metabolic factors associated with chlamydial seropositivity and reproductive tract antigens in dairy herds with fertility disorders. Theriogenology 63: 923–930.
- Igietseme JU, Eko FO, Black CM (2011) Chlamydia vaccines: recent developments and the role of adjuvants in future formulations. Expert Rev Vaccines 10: 1585–1596.
- Cay B, Chappuis G, Coulibaly C, Dinter Z, Edwards S, et al. (1989) Comparative analysis of monoclonal antibodies against pestiviruses: report of an international workshop. Vet Microbiol 20: 123–129.
- Confer AW (2009) Update on bacterial pathogenesis in BRD. Anim Health Res Rev 10: 145–148.
- Nicholas R, Ayling R, McAuliffe L (2008) Bovine Respiratory Disease. In: Mycoplasma Diseases of Ruminants. Wallingford: CAB International. pp. 132– 168.
- Ehricht R, Slickers P, Goellner S, Hotzel H, Sachse K (2006) Optimized DNA microarray assay allows detection and genotyping of single PCR-amplifiable target copies. Mol Cell Probes 20: 60–63.
- Pantchev A, Sting R, Bauerfeind R, Tyczka J, Sachse K (2009) New real-time PCR tests for species-specific detection of Chlamydophila psittaci and Chlamydophila abortus from tissue samples. Vet J 181: 145–150.
- Sachse K, Hotzel H, Slickers P, Ellinger T, Ehricht R (2005) DNA microarraybased detection and identification of Chlamydia and Chlamydophila spp. Mol Cell Probes 19: 41–50.
- Bovarnick MR, Miller JC, Snyder JC (1950) The Influence of Certain Alts, Amino Acids, Sugars, and Proteins on the Stability of Rickettsiae. J Bacteriol 59: 509–522.
- 54. Sachse K, Laroucau K, Hotzel H, Schubert E, Ehricht R, et al. (2008) Genotyping of Chlamydophila psittaci using a new DNA microarray assay based on sequence analysis of ompA genes. Bmc Microbiology 8.
- Sachse K, Hotzel H (2003) Detection and differentiation of Chlamydiae by nested PCR. Methods Mol Biol 216: 123–136.
 Van Droogenbroeck C, Van Risseghem M, Braeckman L, Vanrompay D (2009)
- Van Droogenbroeck C, Van Risseghem M, Braeckman L, Vanrompay D (2009) Evaluation of bioaerosol sampling techniques for the detection of Chlamydophila psittaci in contaminated air. Vet Microbiol 135: 31–37.
- Ostermann C, Schroedl W, Schubert E, Sachse K, Reinhold P (2012) Dosedependent effects of Chlamydia psittaci infection on pulmonary gas exchange, innate immunity and acute-phase reaction in a bovine respiratory model Vet J in press.



Supplement Figure 1. Sampling of Exhaled Air. For sampling of exhaled air, calves wore a tightly fitting face mask which was adapted to a Y-shaped inspiratory–expiratory valve. Each animal inspired for one hour through the inspiratory valve (IN) and expired through the expiratory valve (EX) towards the IOM-Sampler. The IOM sampler was assembled with a gelatine filter, which was subsequently DNA extracted and PCR analyzed.

Supplement Table 1. Absolute cell counts of white blood cells.

	Leukocytes [G/L] Banded neutrophils [G/L]		G/L]	Polymorphonuclear no	eutrophils [G/L]	Lymphocytes [G/L]		Monocytes [G/L]		
time	10 ⁸ ifu/calf	Sentinels	10 ⁸ ifu/calf	Sentinels	10 ⁸ ifu/calf	Sentinels	10 ⁸ ifu/calf	Sentinels	10 ⁸ ifu/calf	Sentinels
-7 day	8.39 [6.11; 14.00]	[7.05; 10.85]	0.31 [0.08; 0.84]	[0.40; 0.87]	3.01 [1.64; 4.81]	[1.62; 2.50]	5.17 [2.97; 8.12]	[4.51; 7.05]	0.44 [0.06; 1.07]	[0.42; 0.60]
-4 day	9.3 [7.05; 15.25]	[8.85; 10.35]	0.35 [0.07; 0.92]	[0.27; 0.41]	2.94 [1.49; 6.05]	[1.86; 3.00]	5.81[3.45; 8.61]	[5.96; 6.11]	0.37 [0.09; 1.08]	[0.27; 0.72]
-1 hour	9.8 [6.95; 15.50]	[8.75; 10.05]	0.31 [0.16; 0.56]	[0.18; 0.36]	3.31 [1.56; 5.51]	[1.81; 2.61]	5.52 [3.29; 9.15]	[5.78; 6.83]	0.39 [0.07; 1.17]	[0.30; 0.54]
1 dpi/dpc	12.00 [4.35; 21.10]		0.57 ↑ ^C [0.10; 1.71]		4.81 ↑ ^A [0.86; 13.08]		4.62 ↓ ^A [1.83; 7.56]		0.70 ↑ ^A [0.00; 1.27]	
2 dpi/dpc	15.50 ↑ ^C [7.80; 28.25]		3.54 ↑ ^C [1.09;6.88]		8.06 ↑ ^C [3.35; 15.26]		3.70 ↓ ^C [1.79; 7.25]		0.59 [0.11; 1.85]	
3 dpi/dpc	8.25 ↓ ^C [4.35; 13.30]		0.69 ↑ ^C [0.29; 2.06]		1.56 \downarrow^{C} [0.83; 3.46]		4.74 ↓ ^C [2.70; 8.13]		0.58 [0.26; 1.33]	
4 dpi/dpc	7.70 ↓ ^C [4.45; 11.20]	[8.80; 10.65]	0.35 [0.13;0.83]	[0.18; 0.43]	1.06 \downarrow^{C} [0.65; 2.69]	[1.94; 3.83]	5.02 ↓ ^B [3.00; 7.65]	[5.43; 6.16]	0.46 [0.13; 1.90]	[0.35; 0.85]
7 dpi/dpc	8.25 [6.60; 20.50]	[7.95; 11.80]	0.68 ↑ ^B [0.14;4.92]	[0.32; 0.71]	1.82 [1.19; 7.38]	[1.35; 4.48]	4.85 [3.04; 7.70]	[4.30; 6.49]	0.96* [0.26; 3.10]	[0.12; 0.64]
10 dpi/dpc	10.45 [7.65; 20.25]	[10.80; 19.25]	0.96 ↑ ^A [0.20; 3.44]	[0.22; 2.70]	3.01 [1.76; 9.72]	[2.59; 10.40]	5.46 [3.67; 8.28]	[4.62; 7.13]	0.61 [0.35; 1.22]	[0.81; 0.96]
14 dpi/dpc	10.62 ↑ ^A [8.75; 14.40]	[10.95; 18.35]	0.26 [0.18; 0.58]	[0.63; 1.47]	3.61 [2.01; 6.34]	[2.85; 9.91]	5.71 [4.70; 7.60]	[5.14; 6.90]	1.03 ↑ ^A [0.63; 1.30]	[0.22; 1.47]
17 dpi/dpc	13.65 [12.60; 13.80]	[10.05; 16.20]	0.55 [0.50; 0.82]	[0.46; 1.62]	6.35 [5.19; 6.93]	[3.22; 7.61]	5.73 [4.66; 6.07]	[5.83; 6.50]	0.69 [0.50; 1.09]	[0.30; 0.81]
21 dpi/dpc	9.85 [9.55; 13.15]	[8.95; 13.85]	0.20 [0.13; 0.48]	[0.24; 0.69]	4.53 [0.96; 5.26]	[3.27; 5.68]	6.11 [3.74; 7.23]	[4.30; 7.74]	1.08 [0.53; 1.15]	[0.48; 0.97]
24 dpi/dpc	12.70 [11.05; 13.35]	[9.80; 14.30]	0.25 [0.22; 0.40]	[0.10; 0.61]	4.06 [2.21; 7.08]	[2.25; 5.19]	7.62 [5.07; 7.87]	[2.86; 6.57]	0.51 [0.33; 0.67]	[0.49; 0.98]
28 dpi/dpc	12.50 [11.45; 15.65]	[11.30; 14.10]	0.16 [0.11; 0.25]	[0.00; 0.35]	6.13 [3.66; 6.26]	[4.00; 5.29]	6.98 [4.75; 7.51]	[5.41; 8.44]	1.10 [0.46; 1.38]	[0.35; 1.00]
31 dpi/dpc	13.20 [9.80; 15.20]	[8.50; 13.65]	0.26 [0.15; 0.29]	[0.09; 0.42]	5.94 [4.02; 7.30]	[2.04; 6.06]	5.94 [4.70; 6.23]	[5.61; 8.19]	0.69 [0.53; 1.22]	[0.14; 0.55]
35 dpi/dpc	11.35 [10.15; 17.65]		0.34 [0.10;0.71]		4.97 [3.97; 9.18]		6.00 [4.36; 6.24]		0.68 [0.61; 1.24]	

The amount of white blood cells is given as median [minimum; maximum] for the inoculated group and as [minimum; maximum] for sentinels (n = 3). Baseline values (mean of data before inoculation) were tested against post inoculation values by means of Wilcoxon signed-rank test. Values of ^A P \leq 0.05, ^B P \leq 0.01, and ^C P \leq 0.001 were considered significant. Arrows indicate significant increase (\uparrow) or decrease (\downarrow) compared to baseline data. dpi days post inoculation. dpc days post contact to inoculated calves. No statistical hypothesis was applied to the sentinel group.

2.4 STUDY 4: Evaluation of pulmonary dysfunctions and acid-base imbalances induced by *Chlamydia psittaci* in a bovine model of respiratory infection

Personal contributions:

- Animal experiments:
 - bronchoscopy and inoculation of the challenge strain or control medium
 - clinical examination of the calves
 - performing lung function measurements
 - participation in the collection of blood, preparation and counting blood cells
 - performing blood gas analysis and haemoxymetry
- Drafting of the manuscript in all parts related to lung function testing
- Preparation of the following figures:
 - Figure 1. Evaluation of dead space volume (Vd) and end-tidal CO₂ concentration using volumetric capnography
 - Figure 2. Respiratory impedance during expiration.
 - Figure 3. Respiratory reactance assessed at 3 Hz during expiration, proximal and distal airway resistance.
 - Figure 4. Variables of the spontaneous breathing pattern.
 - Figure 5. Tidal volume per kg body weight and mean inspiratory airflow.
 - Figure 6. Dead space volume in relation to tidal volume and endtidal concentration of CO₂

ORIGINAL RESEARCH ARTICLE



Open Access

Evaluation of pulmonary dysfunctions and acid–base imbalances induced by *Chlamydia psittaci* in a bovine model of respiratory infection

Carola Ostermann^{1†}, Susanna Linde^{1†}, Christiane Siegling-Vlitakis² and Petra Reinhold^{1*}

Abstract

Background: Chlamydia psittaci (Cp) is a respiratory pathogen capable of inducing acute pulmonary zoonotic disease (psittacosis) or persistent infection. To elucidate the pathogenesis of this infection, a translational large animal model was recently introduced by our group. This study aims at quantifying and differentiating pulmonary dysfunction and acid–base imbalances induced by Cp.

Methods: Forty-two calves were grouped in (i) animals inoculated with Cp (n = 21) and (ii) controls shaminoculated with uninfected cell culture (n = 21). For pulmonary function testing, impulse oscillometry, capnography, and FRC (functional residual capacity) measurement were applied to spontaneously breathing animals. Variables of acid–base status were assessed in venous blood using both (i) traditional Henderson-Hasselbalch and (ii) strong ion approach.

Results: Both obstructive and restrictive pulmonary disorders were induced in calves experimentally inoculated with *Cp*. Although disorders in respiratory mechanics lasted for 8–11 days, the pattern of spontaneous breathing was mainly altered in the period of acute illness (until 4 days post inoculation, dpi). Expiration was more impaired than inspiration, resulting in elevated FRC. Ventilation was characterised by a reduction in tidal volume (–25%) combined with an increased percentage of dead space volume and a significant reduction of alveolar volume by 10%. Minute ventilation increased significantly (+50%) due to a compensatory doubling of respiratory rate. Hyperventilatory hypocapnia at 2–3 dpi resulted in slightly increased blood pH at 2 dpi. However, the acid–base equilibrium was additionally influenced by metabolic components, i.e. the systemic inflammatory response, all of which were detected with help of the strong ion theory. Decreased concentrations of albumin (2–10 dpi), a negative acute-phase marker, resulted in a decrease in the sum of non-volatile weak acids (A_{tot}), revealing an alkalotic effect. This was counterbalanced by acidic effects of decreased strong ion difference (SID), mediated by the interplay between hypochloraemia (alkalotic effect) and hyponatraemia (acidic effect).

Conclusions: This bovine model was found to be suitable for studying pathophysiology of respiratory *Cp* infection and may help elucidating functional host-pathogen interactions in the mammalian lung.

Keywords: Acid-base status, Animal model, Chlamydia psittaci, Pulmonary function

[†]Equal contributors

¹Institute of Molecular Pathogenesis at 'Friedrich-Loeffler-Institut' (Federal Research Institute for Animal Health), Naumburger Str. 96a, 07743 Jena, Germany

Full list of author information is available at the end of the article



© 2014 Ostermann et al.; licensee BioMed Central Ltd. This is an Open Access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/2.0), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work is properly cited. The Creative Commons Public Domain Dedication waiver (http://creativecommons.org/publicdomain/zero/1.0/) applies to the data made available in this article, unless otherwise stated.

^{*} Correspondence: petra.reinhold@fli.bund.de

Background

Chlamydiae include important respiratory pathogens. In humans, infections with *Chlamydia* (*C.*) *psittaci* are typical examples of pulmonary zoonotic diseases, historically known as psittacosis (parrot fever) or ornithosis (transmitted from poultry). Taking into consideration that chlamydial infections are frequently present in cattle herds [1], the bovine species was also proven to be a natural host for *C. psittaci* [2-6]. Although a bovine model of experimentally induced *C. psittaci* infection was recently introduced by our group [7] we are still far from fully understanding the pathogenesis and consequences of *C. psittaci* infections.

However, addressing open questions by using a large animal model can offer greater clinical translational potential [8] and benefits both, human and veterinary medicine [9]. In this particular model, the respiratory tract as the target organ was chosen because there is still a lack of knowledge regarding the pathophysiology of pulmonary disorders induced by C. psittaci. With respect to the clinical outcome, respiratory chlamydial infections are known to be highly variable. Human and avian C. psittaci infections may range from clinically silence to acute respiratory and systemic illness. In human medicine, acute 'atypical pneumonia' is a well-known phenomenon in patients that acquired psittacosis due to zoonotic transmission [10-12]. Persistent infection with C. psittaci, however, was identified in humans with pulmonary emphysema and/or chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD) as well as in horses with chronic recurrent airway obstruction [13,14] suggesting a pathogenetic link between chronic pulmonary inflammation and persistent infection with chlamydiae. Similar observations were reported for the bovine lung. While an acute outbreak of upper respiratory tract disease in calves was attributed to Chlamydia [3], chronic recurrent chlamydial infections in calves remained clinically inconspicuous but were associated with persistent peripheral airway obstruction and chronic pulmonary inflammation [15].

Our defined respiratory model of *C. psittaci* infection in calves offers the possibility to study cause-effect relationships under biologically relevant conditions, i.e. between a pathogen with a clear affinity to the respiratory system and a natural host. This particular study was allocated (i) to identify and to quantify acute respiratory dysfunction induced by *C. psittaci* in a mammalian lung comparable to the human lung in terms of volumes and airflows. To assess lung function parameters typically measured in human medicine, effort-independent and non-invasive pulmonary function techniques common in human pulmonology were applied to conscious and spontaneously breathing calves. (ii) In order to evaluate systemic consequences of pulmonary dysfunctions, acid–base imbalances were quantified and differentiated by assessing metabolites and electrolytes taking both the traditional Henderson-Hasselbalch approach and the new strong ion models [16,17] into account.

The results of this study provide new information regarding the pathophysiology of acute respiratory infection caused by *C. psittaci* with relevance for both veterinary and human medicine taking the ONE HEALTH concept into account.

Methods

Legal conformity and ethics statement

This study was carried out in strict accordance with European and National Law for the Care and Use of Animals. The protocol was approved by the Committee on the Ethics of Animal Experiments and the Protection of Animals of the State of Thuringia, Germany (Permit Number: 04-002/07). All experiments were done in a containment of biosafety level 2 under supervision of the authorised institutional Agent for Animal Protection. Bronchoscopy to inoculate the pathogen was strictly performed under general anaesthesia. During the entire study, every effort was made to minimise suffering.

Animals

In this prospective and controlled study, 42 conventionally raised calves (Holstein-Friesian breed, male) were included. Animals originated from one farm where each individual calf was fed with maternal colostrum for at least three consecutive meals after birth. In the subsequent period, calves received mixed colostrum until they were purchased at the age of 14 to 28 days weighing between 42.2 and 71.2 kg (56.3 \pm 6.8 kg; mean \pm SD). The herd of origin was without any history of Chlamydiaassociated health problems (regularly checked by the National Reference Laboratory for Psittacosis). In the institute calves were reared under standardised conditions (room climate: 18-20°C, rel. humidity: 60-65%) and in accordance with international guidelines for animal welfare. Throughout the entire study, nutrition included commercial whey-based milk replacers and coarse meal. Water and hay were supplied ad libitum. None of the given feed contained antibiotics.

Study design

At the age of 42–64 days, 21 calves weighing 73.9 ± 7.4 kg were inoculated with 10^8 inclusion forming units (ifu) of a bovine *C. psittaci* strain (DC 15) per calf, whereas another 21 calves (body weight: 69.3 ± 8.3 kg; mean \pm SD) served as controls. Preparation of the challenge strain, procedure of intrabronchial inoculation using a flexible video-bronchoscope and scheme of inoculation at 8 defined localisations in the lung have been described elsewhere [7]. Controls were inoculated with uninfected

Page 2 of 16

Buffalo Green Monkey Kidney cell culture suspended in 6 mL stabilising medium SPGA (containing saccharose, phosphatile substances, glucose and bovine albumin; [18]) using the same methodology.

As illustrated in Table 1, pulmonary function tests (PFT) were performed in 18 *C. psittaci*-infected and in 18 sham-inoculated calves from 7 days *ante inoculation* (a.i.) up to 14 days *post inoculation* (dpi). Body weight (b.w.) was measured individually prior to each lung function test. Prior morning feeding blood samples were collected from the jugular vein starting 1 hour a.i. up to 14 dpi (Table 1). After blood sampling and PFT per day, three calves per group were sacrificed 2, 4, 7, 10, and 14 dpi. Consequently, the number of calves per group decreased continuously from n = 21 at the beginnig of the study to n = 6 at the end of the study (14 dpi).

Protocol of pulmonary function testing

All PFT measurements were performed in conscious calves breathing spontaneously through a tightly fitting facemask (dead space of facemask: < 100 mL), and in a room with controlled ambient conditions (18-20°C, rel. humidity: 60-65%). After an adaptation period of approximately 5 min, three non-invasive lung function techniques (all JAEGER, CareFusion) were applied consecutively to each animal per time point: (1) impulse oscillometry system to assess respiratory mechanics, (2) volumetric capnography to measure the concentration of exhaled CO_2 against exhaled volume, and (3) re-breathing system to assess FRC (functional residual capacity). All systems were originally produced for human medicine and have been successfully applied to calves previously [19-22]. In each system, a Lilly-type pneumotachograph (mesh resistance: 36 Pa/(L/s)) was used for continuous measurement of airflow (V').

Impulse oscillometry

Complex respiratory impedance, consisting of both respiratory resistance (Rrs) and respiratory reactance (Xrs), was analysed in the frequency range 3 Hz - 15 Hz as described elsewhere [15,22,23]. In addition, proximal airway resistance (Rprox) and distal airway resistance (Rdist) were calculated [15,21]. Three impulse oscillometry measurements were performed per calf and time point as described by Jaeger et al. (2007) [15]. Duration of one measurement was 60 seconds with 3 test impulses per second (sec), and 32 sampling points after each impulse with a period between two sampling points of 5 ms. Results of three measurements per animal and time point were averaged and these average values were used for further statistical analysis.

Volumetric capnography

Volumetric capnography is the projection of expired CO_2 *versus* expired volume. In a breath-by-breath analysis, 10 exhaled CO_2 curves were registered per calf and time point in triplicate. Dead space volume and end-tidal CO_2 were calculated for each breath as shown in Figure 1. Results of all 30 exhaled CO_2 concentration curves per individual measurement were averaged for further statistical analyses.

Re-breathing method

FRC of the lung was measured by the multiple breath Helium-dilution technique (wash-in), using Helium (He) as test component of the inspired gaseous mixture (inspiratory concentrations: 7–10% He, 35% oxygen, rest nitrogen). The volume of the reservoir (re-breathing) bag was filled with 9 L of the test gas, expired CO₂ was absorbed and O₂ was added when the bag volume decreased. Re-breathing time to perform the test was 2 minutes \pm 38 sec (mean \pm SD).

All PFT parameters were calculated automatically using the software included in the three systems. For further analysis, the following variables of pulmonary function were taken into account: - complex respiratory impedance in the frequency range 3 Hz – 15 Hz; expressed as respiratory resistance (Rrs) and respiratory reactance (Xrs); each separated for inspiration and expiration, - proximal and distal airway resistance (Rprox, Rdist), - respiratory rate (RR), - time of inspiration and time of expiration (Tin, Tex), - tidal volume (Vt), - volume of minute ventilation (Vmin = Vt- RR), - tidal volume in relation to body weight (Vt/kg), - airflow (V') during in- and expiration (V'in, V'ex), - ratio between dead space volume and tidal volume (Vd/Vt), - functional residual capacity of the lung (FRC).

Table 1 Study design

	Animals	-7	-4	-1	+1	+2	+3	+4	+7	+8	+10	+11	+14
		d a.i.	d a.i.	h a.i.	dpi	dpi	dpi	dpi	dpi	dpi	dpi	dpi	dpi
PFT	C. psittaci	n = 18	n = 18				n = 18	n = 15	n = 12	n = 9	n = 9	n = 6	n = 6
	Controls	n = 18	n = 18				n = 18	n = 15	n = 12	n = 9	n = 9	n = 6	n = 6
Blood	C. psittaci			n = 21	n = 21	n = 21	n = 18	n = 15	n = 12		n = 9		n = 6
	Controls			n = 21	n = 21	n = 21	n = 18	n = 15	n = 12		n = 9		n = 6

d a.i./h a.i., day/hour ante inoculation (baseline); dpi, day post inoculation; PFT, pulmonary function testing.

Figure 1 Evaluation of dead space volume (Vd) and end-tidal capnographic curve (X) while **BC** represents a constant CO_2 concentration that equals to end-tidal CO₂. In this case, areas the volume without CO₂.

Protocol of acid-base assessment

Jugular venous blood was collected (i) anaerobically in 2 mL polypropylene syringes with lyophilised electrolytebalanced heparin (PICO 50, Radiometer Copenhagen) for immediate analysis and (ii) in 9.0 mL syringes (S-Monovette, Sarstedt AG & Co) for serum production.

Analysis of jugular venous blood

Heparinised blood samples were transported to the laboratory at room temperature and analysed within 10 min of collection using a combined blood-gas- and electrolyteanalyser (ABL 725, Radiometer), working with manufacturer's standard electrodes. The following factors were measured in the venous (v) blood: pH(v), partial pressure of CO₂ (pCO₂(v)), and the plasma concentrations of sodium (cNa⁺), potassium (cK⁺), calcium (cCa²⁺) and chloride (cCl⁻) by ion-selective potentiometry. Plasma concentrations of glucose (cGlucose) and L-lactate (cLlactate) were measured in the same equipment using enzymatic electrodes.

Serum biochemical analysis

Serum was harvested by centrifugation (3120 g for 15 min at 15°C) and stored at -20°C until analysed. Serum concentrations of total protein (biuret method) and inorganic phosphate (ammonium-molybdate) were measured spectrophotometrically (Cobas 6000, Roche/Hitachi). Capillary electrophoresis was performed to determine concentrations of albumin and globulin, as well as the globulin spectra ('Capillarys2', Sebia).

Calculated acid-base variables

The following variables were calculated using proprietary equations included in the software of the bloodgas- and electrolyte-analyser: blood pH and pCO₂ (v), each corrected for the actual body temperature (BT) of the animal as measured rectally via digital thermometer before each blood collection (pH $_{BT}$, pCO₂(v) $_{BT}$) and traditional variables of acid-base balance, i.e. bicarbonate (cHCO₃), standard bicarbonate (cHCO₃(st)), actual base excess (cBase), and standard base excess (cBase (Ecf)). The Henderson-Hasselbalch approach quantifies the unmeasured anion concentration by calculating the anion gap (AG) as follows [24-26]:

$$AG = (cNa^{+} + cK^{+}) - (cCl^{-} + cHCO_{3}^{-})$$
(1)

The strong ion model [16] simplified by Constable [17] provides a novel insight into the pathophysiology of mixed acid-base disorders. This approach is based on the assumption that plasma pH is a dependent variable and as such its value is determined by three independent factors: pCO₂, the strong ion difference (SID), and the sum of non-volatile weak acids (Atot) [27]. SID is the difference between the total sum of all strong cation concentrations and the sum of all strong anion concentrations. Strong ions are those that dissociate completely at physiologic pH, existing either as strong cations (Na⁺, K⁺, Ca²⁺, Mg²⁺) or strong anions (principally Cl⁻ and L-lactate). The most important measured strong ions are Na⁺, K⁺ and Cl⁻, calculated in SIDm₃ [28,29].

$$SIDm_3[mmol/L] = cNa^+ + cK^+ - cCl^{-a}$$
⁽²⁾

All other electrolytes (measurable or unmeasurable) are involved in the strong ion gap (SIG), the difference between remaining unmeasured cations (cUC = Ca^{2+} , Mg^{2+} , and in very low amounts - and therefore negligible - micronutrients e.g. Cu $^{2+}$, Fe $^{2+}$, Fe $^{3+}$, Zn $^{2+}$, Co $^{2+}$, Mn $^{2+}$) and unmeasured anions (cUA = SO_4^2 , lactate, beta-hydroxybutyric acid, acetoacetic acid⁻) [30].

$$SIG = cUC - cUA \tag{3}$$

Re-arranging gives:

$$SID = SIDm_3 + SIG \text{ or} \tag{4}$$

$$SID = (cNa^{+} + cK^{+} + cUC) - (cCl^{-} + cUA)$$
(5)

The SID represents the net charge which must be balanced by charges on the weak acids in the solution for electrical neutrality to be maintained [17]. Acid total (Atot) represents the total amount of non-volatile weak acid present in the system. The law of conservation of mass means that the total amount of A_{tot} in the system must be constant [31]. In plasma, the major non-volatile weak acids present are plasma proteins and phosphates [32,33]. In calves, however, the albumin concentration (cAlbumin) is most important and can be used alone as an estimate of A_{tot} in plasma, the results of which were used to calculate and prepare a gamblegram [34]. Atot and SIG were calculated from both total protein concentration (cProtein total) and cAlbumin and temperature





corrected blood pH using the following equations and pK_a data for calves [25,26,28]:

$$A_{tot \ (Alb)}[mmol/L] = 0.622 \times cAlbumin \ [g/L] \tag{6}$$

$$A_{tot \ (Prt)}[mmol/L] = 0.343 \times cProtein \ total \ [g/L]$$
 (7)

$$SIG = A_{tot} / \left(1 + 10^{(pKa - pH)} \right) - AG$$
(8)

with $pK_a = 7.08 [K_a = (0.84 \pm 0.41) \times 10^{-7}].$

$$SIG_{(Alb)}[mmol/L] = cAlbumin [g/L] \\ \times \left(0,622/\left(1+10^{(7,08-pH)}\right) - AG\right)$$
(9)

$$SIG_{(Prt)}[mmol/L] = cProtein \ total \ [g/L] \\ \times \left(0,343/\left(1+10^{(7,08-pH)}\right) - AG\right)$$
(10)

Statistical methods

Normally distributed data are presented as mean and standard deviation (SD) while data with unknown or non-normal distribution are given as median and range. The analysis of lung function data was performed using PASW (Predictive Analyse Software) Statistics 17.0 (IBM Corporation) and StatgraphicsPlus 4.0 (StatPoint Technologies, Inc.). To compare multiple data with normal distribution, multifactorial analysis of variance (ANOVA) was used with Bonferroni's multiple comparison procedure as *post hoc* test. To compare two unpaired samples, i.e. differences between two groups at one time point, the unpaired *t*-test was used for normally distributed data (comparison of means) while the Mann-Whitney-Wilcoxon *W* test was used for data with unknown or non-normal distribution (comparison of medians).

For analysis of acid–base variables, Matlab (Matlab R2007a, Version 7.4.0.287; The MathWorks, Inc.) was used. Significant changes within each group compared to baseline data were assessed by Wilcoxon signed rank test, while Mann-Whitney-Wilcoxon *W* test was used to identify significant differences between groups at a given time point [35,36]. Since the given p are equal or less than 0.05, there is a statistically significant difference at the 95.0% confidence level. All confidence levels (p) are given with the results.

Results

Respiratory mechanics

Before challenge, complex respiratory impedance assessed by impulse oscillometry was comparable between groups and reproducible within each group (Figure 2; baseline data). After inoculation of *C. psittaci*, Xrs - representing the elastic properties of the lung - decreased significantly at all frequencies (3-15 Hz) compared to control calves. Coevally, respiratory resistance at low frequencies (Rrs ≤ 5 Hz) increased significantly. This effect was stronger during expiration (Figure 2) than inspiration (data not shown). Figure 2 illustrates frequency-dependent courses of respiratory impedance assessed during expiration at selected time points indicating that significant differences in Xrs between groups lasted for at least 11 dpi. Numeric data (given in Table 2 for selected time points corresponding to Figure 2) and within-group analysis over time revealed a continuous growth-related increase in Xrs within the observation period of 21 days in controls that was clearly absent in calves exposed to *C. psittaci*. Instead, Xrs decreased significantly 3 dpi compared to intra-group baseline data before inoculation of *C. psittaci* (Table 2).

Proximal and distal airway resistances (Rprox, Rdist) are given in Figure 3A-B. Calves exposed to *C. psittaci* showed significantly elevated Rprox and Rdist data compared to controls as well as compared to intra-individual baseline data. Interestingly, the increase in Rdist was larger (146%; mean of intra-subject difference between baseline a.i. and 3 dpi) compared to the increase in Rprox (116%), but duration of significantly-elevated airway resistance lasted longer in proximal airways (until 8 dpi) compared to distal airways (4 dpi).

Respiratory pattern

The pattern of spontaneous breathing was characterised by the variables given in Figure 4. In controls, tidal volume (Vt) increased continuously due to growth over time. Averaged respiratory rate (RR) was 28 breathing cycles per minute and did not change during the study. Thus, minute ventilation (Vmin) increased slightly (but not significantly) from 16.5 L (mean -7 days) to 19.4 L (mean 14 dpi). In calves exposed to *C. psittaci*, significant alterations in the respiratory pattern were seen 3–4 dpi compared to baseline data, characterised by a reduction of Vt by 25% and a doubling of RR. Consequently, Vmin increased to about 150% of baseline. These changes were reversed by 10 dpi and, compared to intra-group data before challenge, Vt was significantly increased while RR was significantly decreased.

To eliminate any influence of growth from volumes of respiration, Vt was additionally calculated per kg b.w. (Figure 5A). In calves challenged with chlamydiae, minima of 6.9 and 6.7 mL/kg (means) were measured at 3 and 4 dpi, while averaged Vt per kg b.w. ranged between 8.7 mL/kg and 10.1 mL/kg in controls and in challenged calves at other time points.

With doubling of RR in *C. psittaci*-exposed calves, time of inspiration (Tin) and time of expiration (Tex) were significantly shorter compared to baseline data before challenge (Tin: 0.44 sec 3 dpi compared to 1.0 sec at baseline; Tex: 0.56 sec 3 dpi compared to 1.2 sec at baseline; means).



The mean ratio Tex:Tin, however, ranged within each group between 1.2 and 1.3 without changing significantly in any group at any time point (data not shown in detail).

Airflows assessed during inspiration and expiration (V'in, V'ex) revealed that mean inspiratory flow was physiologically higher (0.8 L/s) compared to expiratory flow (0.6 L/s) at baseline in both groups. Due to inoculation of chlamydiae, increases in airflows at time points 3 dpi and 4 dpi were comparable during in- and expiration (about 170% at 3 dpi and 140% at 4 dpi compared to baseline data). Data are only depicted for V'in (Figure 5B).

Alveolar ventilation

The mean ratio between dead space volume and tidal volume per breath (Vd:Vt, Figure 6A) was about 0.54 in

controls as well as in calves before challenge with chlamydiae. Three and 4 dpi of *C. psittaci*, the percentage of Vd per breath increased to 64% (Vd:Vt = 0.64) in average indicating that alveolar volume per breath was reduced by about 10%. FRC (i.e. the volume present in the lung at end of spontaneous expiration) was significantly increased by about 500 mL in the *C. psittaci* group. While FRC was 3.0 L (40.5 mL/kg b.w.) at baseline, it was elevated to 3.5 L (45.7 mL/kg b.w.) 3 dpi after inoculation of chlamydiae (ANOVA, LSD, p < 0.01). In control animals neither a significant increase of FRC over time was seen nor a decrease of end-tidal CO_2 . End-tidal (i.e. alveolar) concentration of CO_2 in exhaled breath decreased significantly from about 5 Vol% (baseline data in both groups) to 4.2 or 4.4 Vol%,

Page 6 of 16

		–7 d a.i.	–4 d a.i.	3 dpi	8 dpi	11 dpi	14 dpi
		n = 18 per group	n = 18 per group	n = 18 per group	n = 9 per group	n = 6 per group	n = 6 per group
Xrs ex 3 Hz	C. psittaci	-0.018	-0.021	-0.038	-0.040	-0.018	-0.010
		[0.015]	[0.012]	[0.031]	[0.026]	[0.019]	[0.017]
	Controls	-0.026	-0.028	-0.014	- 0.009	0.006	0.004
		[0.026]	[0.028]	[0.017]	[0.019]	[0.015]	[0.011]
Xrs ex 5 Hz	C. psittaci	-0.003	-0.009	-0.045 ↓	-0.034	0.000	0.007
		[0.018]	[0.015]	[0.041]	[0.032]	[0.023]	[0.022]
	Controls	-0.015	-0.015	0.001	-0.008	0.025	0.026
		[0.035]	[0.032]	[0.021]	[0.025]	[0.022]	[0.020]
Xrs ex 10 Hz	C. psittaci	0.041	0.027	–0.031 ↓	0.005	0.045	0.047
		[0.024]	[0.025]	[0.050]	[0.032]	[0.023]	[0.041]
	Controls	0.023	0.032	0.046	0.051	0.077	0.075
		[0.045]	[0.038]	[0.031]	[0.033]	[0.033]	[0.032]
Xrs ex 15 Hz	C. psittaci	0.058	0.049	0.002 ↓	0.037	0.064	0.066
		[0.028]	[0.026]	[0.046]	[0.023]	[0.018]	[0.035]
	Controls	0.047	0.050	0.068	0.067	0.089	0.093
		[0.034]	[0.036]	[0.032]	[0.030]	[0.017]	[0.021]
Rrs ex 3 Hz	C. psittaci	0.333	0.334	0.387	0.355	0.321	0.329
		[0.051]	[0.038]	[0.103]	[0.059]	[0.052]	[0.074]
	Controls	0.335	0.339	0.314	0.303	0.284	0.279
		[0.068]	[0.060]	[0.044]	[0.059]	[0.038]	[0.031]
Rrs ex 5 Hz	C. psittaci	0.318	0.319	0.366	0.329	0.306	0.319
		[0.047]	[0.036]	[0.096]	[0.046]	[0.048]	[0.071]
	Controls	0.337	0.318	0.300	0.291	0.276	0.272
		[0.060]	[0.050]	[0.040]	[0.056]	[0.031]	[0.033]
Rrs ex 10 Hz	C. psittaci	0.319	0.314	0.326	0.306	0.310	0.327
		[0.042]	[0.031]	[0.079]	[0.038]	[0.035]	[0.061]
	Controls	0.328	0.314	0.302	0.302	0.299	0.296
		[0.044]	[0.038]	[0.034]	[0.047]	[0.014]	[0.038]
Rrs ex 15 Hz	C. psittaci	0.336	0.321	0.325	0.319	0.330	0.343
		[0.041]	[0.027]	[0.074]	[0.043]	[0.040]	[0.055]
	Controls	0.344	0.339	0.327	0.324	0.335	0.324
		[0.041]	[0.040]	[0.032]	[0.035]	[0.020]	[0.035]

Table 2 Respiratory impedance assessed during expiration in the frequency range 3–15 Hz in calves either challenged with 10⁸ inclusion forming units of *C. psittaci* or sham-inoculated controls

d a.i., days *ante inoculation*; dpi, days post inoculation; Rrs ex, respiratory resistance during expiration; Xrs ex, respiratory reactance during expiration. Data are given as mean [standard deviation]. Significant difference between groups at the given time point are highlighted in bold (unpaired *t*-test, $p \le 0.05$). \downarrow indicates a significant decrease compared to baseline data within one group (ANOVA, *post hoc* test: Bonferroni's multiple comparison procedure, $p \le 0.01$).

respectively, at 3–4 dpi in calves exposed to *C. psittaci* (Figure 6B).

Blood gases and acid-base variables

During the acute phase of infection and the development of respiratory illness, pCO_2 in venous blood (pCO_2 (v) _{BT}) of calves inoculated with *C. psittaci* was significantly reduced 2–3 dpi while blood pH was significantly increased 2 dpi compared to baseline values within the

challenge group and compared to non-infected control calves at the same time points (Additional file 1). In the same time period, both $cHCO_3^-$ (st) and cBase (Ecf)) were significantly elevated 2 dpi while all bicarbonate and base excess data ($cHCO_3^-$, $cHCO_3^-$ (st), cBase, cBase (Ecf)) were significantly reduced one day later (3 dpi).

After a significant rise of $SIDm_3$ at 1 dpi, all strong ion differences ($SIDm_3$, $SIDm_4$, $SIDm_5$) also dropped significantly down at 3 dpi compared to baseline data as well

65

Page 8 of 16



as compared to SIDm₃, SIDm₄, SIDm₅ data assessed in controls (Additional file 2). Calculated anion gap (AG) was significantly elevated within the first 3 days after C. psittaci challenge while strong ion gap (SIG) was significantly reduced between 1-4 dpi (Additional file 1). The latter effect was more prominent in SIG (Alb) compared to SIG (Prt) due to significantly diminished Atot (Alb) values between 2-10 dpi compared to baseline data before challenge and compared to non-infected controls (Additional file 3). During the resolution period of clinical signs (about one week after inoculation), $pCO_2(v)_{BT}$ was significantly increased in C. psittaci infected calves compared to baseline data before challenge (7 dpi, 10 dpi) and compared to data obtained from noninfected calves (7 dpi) without any marked changes in blood pH. Within the period 7-10 dpi, cHCO₃, cHCO₃ (st), cBase, and cBase (Ecf) were significantly increased compared to baseline data and compared to data obtained from control calves (Additional file 1). SIDm₃, SIDm₄ and SIDm₅ started to increase significantly within the infected group at 7 dpi, and were even higher 10-14 dpi (significant in comparison to both baseline values and control calves) (Additional file 2). While the significant reduction in $A_{tot (Alb)}$ lasted until 10 dpi, $A_{tot (Prt)}$ was slightly increased 10-14 dpi in calves exposed to the

Ostermann et al. Multidisciplinary Respiratory Medicine 2014, 9:10

http://www.mrmjournal.com/content/9/1/10

pathogen (Additional file 3). Thus, in comparison to non-infected calves, SIG $_{(Prt)}$ of calves exposed to *C. psittaci* was higher at 7 dpi while SIG $_{(Alb)}$ was lower at 10 dpi (Additional file 1).

Serum biochemical analysis and protein electrophoresis

Blood concentration of inorganic phosphate of calves infected with *C. psittaci* decreased significantly between 1–10 dpi (compared to baseline data) with minima between 2–7 dpi that were also significantly lower than in controls (Additional file 3).

Serum albumin concentration was significantly reduced from 2 dpi till 10 dpi in infected calves (compared to baseline values and compared to control calves) with a maximal reduction observed at 4–7 dpi. In contrast, concentration of serum globulins increased significantly over time after experimentally induced infection (different time courses of single globulin fractions as given in Additional file 3). Consequently, the concentration of serum proteins measured in calves infected with *C. psittaci* was, compared to baseline data, significantly decreased at 2–3 dpi and significantly increased at 10–14 dpi. The ratio between albumin and globulin in the infected group, however, was significantly decreasing in the course of the study (Additional file 3). UDY 4

Ostermann et al. Multidisciplinary Respiratory Medicine 2014, 9:10

http://www.mrmjournal.com/content/9/1/10

66

Controls C. psittaci 18 18 18 15 12 9 18 18 18 15 12 9 n 9 6 6 n 9 6 6 1.2 1.2 Α 0.9 0.9 Ξ ¥ 0.6 0.6 0.3 0.3 4 7 8 10 11 14 -4 3 4 7 8 10 11 14 100 100 Resp. Rate [min⁻¹] R 80 80 60 60 40 40 20 20 0 C -7 7 8 10 11 14 -7 3 7 8 10 11 14 3 4 -4 4 40 40 С #1 30 30 Ξ 20 20 Vmin 10 10 0 0 -7 -7 3 Δ 8 10 11 -4 3 -4 7 4 7 8 10 11 a.i. a.i. days post inoculation days post inoculation Figure 4 Variables of the spontaneous breathing pattern. Calves were either challenged with 10⁸ inclusion forming units of *C. psittaci* or sham inoculated (controls). RR, respiratory rate; Vmin, volume of minute ventilation; Vt, tidal volume. Data are expressed as Box-and-Whisker Plots representing lower and upper quartile values (box) with median and mean (+). Whiskers extend from each end of the box to the most extreme

sham inoculated (controls). RR, respiratory rate; Vmin, volume of minute ventilation; Vt, tidal volume. Data are expressed as Box-and-Whisker Plots representing lower and upper quartile values (box) with median and mean (+). Whiskers extend from each end of the box to the most extreme values within 1.5 interquartile ranges. Outliers are data beyond the ends of the whiskers. In calves inoculated with *C. psittaci*, # indicates a significant difference at the given time point compared to controls (Mann-Whitney-Wilcoxon *W* test) at a probability level of $p \le 0.01$. Arrows (\uparrow or \downarrow) indicate significant increases or decreases, respectively, at the given time point compared to data *ante inoculationem* (a.i.) within the group (ANOVA, *post hoc* test: Bonferroni's multiple comparison procedure) at a probability level of $p \le 0.05$ (grey) or $p \le 0.01$ (black).

cGlucose, cL-lactate and electrolytes

Concentration of blood glucose was significantly reduced during the first 7 days after C. psittaci challenge with a lowest group median seen at 3 dpi. In contrast, cL-lactate in venous blood was significantly increased within the period 1-4 dpi with a highest group median seen at 2 dpi. Changes of cGlucose and cL-lactate in C. psittaci-inoculated calves were significant in comparison to both baseline data and control calves (Additional file 2). With respect to electrolytes in the peripheral blood, the concentrations of calcium, sodium, and chloride were slightly, but significantly, reduced in inoculated calves after challenge (cCa²⁺: 2-4 dpi, cNa⁺: 2-7 dpi, cCl⁻: 2-14 dpi). Potassium concentration (cK⁺) was, compared to baseline values and compared to control calves, significantly increased at 1 dpi and significantly decreased at 4 dpi after inoculation of C. psittaci (Additional file 2).

Strong ion approach of acid-base disorders

Figure 7 provides an example of the interplay of the aforementioned components during the acute phase (3 dpi) of the disease course. Decreases of cNa^+ and cCl^- influenced $cHCO_3^-$ in an opposite manner. Similarly, the decrease of SID (acidotic effect) counterbalanced the decrease of A_{tot}, (alkalotic effect), thus effects of these parameters on blood pH (Additional file 1) appeared minimal.

Discussion

This prospective controlled study was undertaken to evaluate pulmonary dysfunctions induced by *C. psittaci* in the mammalian lung along with systemic acid–base alterations and imbalances in electrolytes and metabolites. A bovine model was exploited for the following reasons. (i) The lungs of species lacking collateral airways (predominantly cattle and pigs) are extremely sensitive to functional consequences of any changes in respiratory mechanics [37].

http://www.mrmjournal.com/content/9/1/10

Ostermann et al. Multidisciplinary Respiratory Medicine 2014, 9:10



Thus, the bovine lung does present an advantageous model to assess pathophysiological consequences of both airway obstructions and pulmonary restrictions. (ii) This large animal model offers the great potential to perform non-invasively and almost painless long-term studies allowing a simultaneous within-subject approach of functional changes of both the organ and the systemic level.

In this particular model signs of acute respiratory illness were maximal 2–4 dpi and did not last longer than one week after challenge [38]. Although the severity of illness was mainly driven by respiratory signs, additional systemic reaction, similar to atypical pneumonias in human medicine [39] were observed. The most striking symptoms included dry cough, tachypnea, fever, reduced appetite, and tachycardia [38].

It was also shown earlier that in this model respiratory insufficiency during the acute phase (2–3 dpi) is characterised by hypoxaemia, linked to reduced haemoglobin oxygen saturation, increased alveolar-arterial oxygen partial pressure difference and pulmonary shunt [40]. Due to long time course of the present study the risk of secondary infection after catheterising a representative arterial vessel was not taken, as anticipated advantages with respect to the evaluation of acid–base disorders and PFTs were thought to be minimal.

Pulmonary dysfunctions

Pulmonary function techniques from human medicine were applied to spontaneously breathing animals with body weights comparable to adult humans. Thus basic parameters of pulmonary functions (for example airflows and lung volumes) were more comparable and transferable to human patients compared to results obtained from murine models.

Furthermore, a functional differentiation between airway resistance and tissue mechanics of the lung was possible in the present study, while assessment of compliant properties of the lung in mice would require medical or surgical treatment [41,42]. During the acute period of illness (3-4 dpi) due to C. psittaci infection, the pattern of breathing was characterised by a significant decrease in tidal volume and a significant increase in both respiratory rate and airflows (clinically seen as short and rapid breathing cycles, i.e. dyspnoea). Per breath, dead space volume was significantly elevated while alveolar volume was reduced by about 10% indicating alveolar hypoventilation that was confirmed by a decreasing end-tidal concentration of CO₂. However, global hypoventilation was not confirmed. In contrast, partial pressure of CO₂ in peripheral blood decreased, too, indicating hypocapnia due to global hyperventilation. The latter was caused by an increase in

Page 10 of 16





Page 11 of 16

Page 12 of 16

minute ventilation by 50% due to the strong increase in respiratory rate. The elevated minute ventilation was most likely the attempt to compensate for hypoxaemia induced by *C. psittaci* infection as shown previously [40].

Alterations in respiratory mechanics after inoculation of C. psittaci included both obstructive and restrictive components and lasted longer than the clinically visible changes in the pattern of respiration. Restriction was assessed by decreasing respiratory reactance (Xrs) which indicates limitations in elasticity or compliance of the lung-thorax system [23]. This loss in elasticity was predominantly a result of inflammatory reactions, such as cell infiltration, accumulations of fibrin and protein-rich fluid or signs of regeneration described for this model in detail elsewhere [7,43]. In the present study, the statistically significant decrease of Xrs at all frequencies (3-15 Hz) in C. psittaci challenged calves continued until 11 dpi. Thus, the duration of reduced compliant properties of lung tissue exceeded the presence of acute clinical signs [38] by about one week.

In the acute phase of respiratory illness, the loss of pulmonary compliance was most likely accompanied by stiffness of the peripheral respiratory system due to small airways narrowing or constriction [44]. Indeed, peripheral airflow was limited in calves inoculated with C. psittaci compared to control calves during the acute phase of disease which was indicated by an increase of $Rrs \le 5$ Hz and Rdist (significant at 3 dpi and at 3–4 dpi, respectively). The negative frequency dependence of Rrs, i.e. an increase only at low frequencies (Rrs < 5 Hz), is a valid diagnostic tool to identify peripheral airways obstruction in both humans [45] and calves [21]. In addition to obstruction in distal airways, calves experimentally challenged with C. psittaci also suffered from obstruction in central or upper airways as indicated by an increase Rprox. These finding are in good agreement with reports in literature associating chlamydial infections in calves with both upper respiratory tract disease [3] and obstruction of peripheral airways [15]. Moreover, it was also shown in experimentally C. suis challenged pigs that peripheral airways obstruction during the acute phase (3 dpi) were followed by upper airways obstruction (at 7 dpi). To our knowledge lung function data of humans suffering from acute chlamydial pneumonia are not available, but taking these findings together obstruction of the upper and lower respiratory tract might probably also be involved in pathogenesis of acute chlamydial pneumonia in humans.

In parallel to the presence of airways obstruction, FRC increased significantly at 3-4 dpi. Baseline data of about 40 mL/kg b.w. measured in this study in calves are in good agreement with data reported for the healthy bovine lung in adult cows ($38.6 \pm 3.1 \text{ mL/kg}$; [46]). After *C. psittaci*-infection, FRC increased significantly by 17%

to 45.7 mL/kg b.w. (3 dpi) which is moderate compared to FRC data reported in cows with severe bronchiolitis and an expanded lung field (56.5 ± 7.7 mL/kg; [47]). In calves, due to the lack of collateral airways, the presence of fibrin, inflammatory cells, detritus and protein rich fluid in the airways and/or alveoli during the acute phase of this model [43] resulted in narrowed peripheral airways which can easily result in the development of trapped air. In the present model the increase in FRC was transient, thus hyperinflation or over-distension of alveoli is indicated rather than the presence of emphysema [48]. As over-distension might reduce the recoil of elastic fibers it is likely that hyperinflation also contributed to reduced lung compliance described above. An increase of FRC was also reported for C. suis infected swine [49]. Radiographically-impressive distension of the lung with air is found in cases of C. trachomatis pneumonia in children, which despite the mild respiratory symptoms in infancy is associated with obstructive limitations up to 7-8 years after hospitalisation (i.e. increased FRC, forced and peak expiratory flow rates) [50,51]. A long-term impairment of lung function and structure after chlamydial infection was also shown for naturally Chlamydia-infected calves [15] and experimentally challenged mice [52]. In human medicine, asthma is a common chronic inflammatory disease of the airways, and the involvement of C. pneumoniae in asthma pathogenesis is still largely discussed [53,54].

None of the lung functions assessed in control animals was significantly influenced by intrabronchial inoculation of BGM cell suspension. Pulmonary function data in control calves revealed physiological changes over time due to lung growth and development (gain in body weight during the study was 0.6 kg per day in average). In control calves Xrs increased significantly over time, displaying increasing compliant properties of lung and thorax. These findings are in line with fundamental understanding from the very beginning of veterinary pulmonology showing that lungs are easier to stretch with enhanced body or lung size [55,56]. It has been shown for growing calves that Xrs increased with increasing body weight [57]. During the period of pulmonary maturation (until a body weight of about 300 kg [58,59]) bronchiolar diameters were also shown to increase [60], resulting in decreased airway resistance.

Acid-base imbalances

Compared to other studies [28,61-63] the control values of pH, pCO₂, HCO₃, base excess and $A_{tot (Alb)}$ or $A_{tot (Prt)}$ are in the ranges reported whereas AG and SIDm_{3,4} were lower and SIG (Alb) or SIG (Prt) were higher in absolute values than those described in literature. In calves experimentally infected with *C. psittaci*, most of the effects assessed in venous blood were slight or moderate in

amplitude and were mostly related to either the acute phase (2–4 dpi) or the resolution phase (7–10 dpi) after inoculation of the pathogen. Nevertheless the investigated parameters accurately assessed the influence of *C. psittaci* on the acid–base balance of the host organism.

Partial pressure of CO₂ provides information regarding ventilation or respiratory component of acid-base balance in the Henderson-Hasselbalch equation as well as in the strong ion approach. Despite no access to arterial blood in this study, venous blood was informative enough identifying venous hypocapnia (pCO₂(v) \downarrow) 2–3 dpi as a result of hyperventilation (the latter was proved by pulmonary function testing). In general, hyperventilation can be caused primary by stimulation of pulmonary nociceptive receptors related to pulmonary disease and impairment of gas exchange (hypercapnia, hypoxaemia) or secondary for recovery from metabolic acidosis [64]. Natural compensatory mechanisms probably never overcompensate, and as a general rule, the pH will vary in a direction similar to the primary component disorder [65]. Therefore, it is more plausible that hyperventilation occurred to compensate for hypoxaemia, a known consequence of experimentally induced pulmonary disease in this model as reported previously by our group [40]. As a result, blood pH increased slightly 2 dpi. Decreases in both $cHCO_3$ and $cHCO_3(st)$ at 3 dpi, together with decreased cBase and cBase (Ecf), can traditionally be interpreted as compensatory mechanisms to return to normal pH. In the period 7-10 dpi, cHCO₃, cBase and cBase (Ecf) increased but pH was not influenced. In conformity with the more modern approach, cHCO₃, cBase and cBase (Ecf) are described as dependent (strong ion) variables that cannot be regulated independently of pCO₂, while SID and A_{tot} are independent variables [66]. Only the independent variables influence the system and they are not influenced by the system. Attot and SID reflect the metabolic system. $A_{tot\ (Alb)}$ decreased 2–10 dpi and produced an alkalotic effect caused by hypo-albuminaemia. Albumin is a negative acute-phase protein, i.e. a marker of inflammation. This finding supplements our previously reported results identifying LBP (lipopolysaccharide binding protein) as a suitable marker of the acute phase in bovines [38,40]. In addition, albumin is the most important buffer in plasma [29]. Atot (Prt) was less affected because of hyper(gamma)globulinaemia, a spontaneous immune response. Our findings are in good agreement with data reported recently by Poudel et al. (2012) demonstrating that both the lowered plasma albumin and the increased globulin concentrations were associated with the intensity of C. pecorum infection in calves, and were attributed to ongoing systemic inflammation and its detrimental effects on liver function caused by chlamydiae [67].

SIDm₃, SIDm₄ and SIDm₅ decreased 3 dpi (acidotic effect) caused by hyponatraemia (without change in haematocrit; data not shown) which dominated the concurrent hypochloraemia (alkalotic effect). SIDm₃, SIDm₄ and SIDm₅ increased slightly 10-14 dpi due to continuing hypochloraemia and normalised sodium concentrations which led to a mild alkalotic effect as seen at the same time in a slightly increased pH. Effects of increased potassium and lactate were compensated and were not seen in SIDm₃. The adaptive retention of acid during sustained hypocapnia is normally accompanied by a loss of sodium into the urine [68]. To maintain the electroneutrality in blood in the presence of hyponatraemia, the HCO3⁻ concentration must decrease concurrently. The measured values of cNa⁺ and base excess agree with studies by Funk (2007) [34], which showed that a decrease of sodium by 10 mmol/L explains a decrease of Base excess by -3 mmol/L.

This experimental study demonstrated again that often multiple acid–base disturbances exist concurrently and that mixed acid–base disturbances traditionally cannot be detected when the blood pH is unchanged. Strong ion theory provides evidence about the presence of acid–base imbalances, but only the selective view on the single parameters, which are required to calculate the strong ion variables, help to understand the complex response of the host organism and interactions between numerous variables.

Conclusions

The present study improved the current understanding of the pathophysiology of respiratory *C. psittaci* infections. Pulmonary dysfunctions and acid–base imbalances assessed by sensitive methods lasted clearly longer than clinically obvious signs and may thus also help elucidating functional host-pathogen interactions in the mammalian lung.

Endnotes

^aFurther analysis are based on calculations on SIDm₃. However, to enable a better comparability to other studies SIDm₄ and SIDm₅ were additionally calculated:

$$SIDm_4[mmol/L] = (cNa^+ + cK^+) - (cCl^- + cL-lactate);$$

 $SIDm_5[mmol/L] = (cNa^+ + cK^+ + cCa^{2+}) - (cCl^- + cL-lactate).$

Results are given in Additional file 2.

Additional files

Additional file 1: Results of blood-gas analysis, bicarbonate concentrations, base excess, anion gap, and strong ion gap. http:// respiratory-research.com/imedia/1164744271062177/supp1xlsx.

Additional file 2: Concentrations of plasma glucose, L-lactate, sodium, potassium, chloride, and calculated strong ion differences (SID). http://respiratorv-research.com/imedia/1452059447106217/supp2.xlsx.

Additional file 3: Concentrations of inorganic phosphate and total protein, results of electrophoresis, and calculated values for A_(tot). http://respiratory-research.com/imedia/5257028221062177/supp3.xlsx.

Abbreviations

Alb: Albumin; A_{tot}: Acid total; AG: Anion gap; BT: Body temperature; b.w.: Body weight; Ca²⁺: Calcium; c: Concentration; cBase (Ecf): Standard base excess; cBase: Actual base excess; CT: Chloride; *Cp: Chlamydia psittaci*; dpi: Days post inoculation; FRC: Functional residual capacity; He: Helium; HCO₃⁻: Bicarbonate; HCO₃⁻(st): Standard bicarbonate; ifu: Inclusion forming units; K⁺: Potassium; K_a: Acid dissociation constant; Na⁺: Sodium; m: Number of strong ions measured in plasma; p: Partial pressure; PFT: Pulmonary function tests; pK_a: $-\log_{10}K_{a'}$. Prt: Protein total; Rdist: Distal airway resistance; Rprox: Proximal airway resistance; RR: Respiratory rate; Rrs: Respiratory resistance; SD: Standard deviation; SID: Strong ion difference; SIG: Strong ion gap; Tex: Time of expiration; Tim: of inspiration; UA: Unmeasured anions; UC: Unmeasured cations; V: Venous; V'ex: Airflow (V') during expiration; V'in: Airflow (V') during inspiration; Vmin: Volume of minute ventilation; Vt: Tidal volume; Xrs: Respiratory reactance.

Competing interests

None of the authors of this paper has a financial or personal relationship with other people or organisations that could inappropriately influence or bias the content of the paper.

Authors' contributions

CO carried out pulmonary function tests, drafted parts of the manuscript. SL analysed variables of acid–base status, performed statistical analysis of acid–base data, drafted parts of the manuscript. CSV participated in analysis of acid–base variables and drafted parts of the manuscript. PR conceived the study, and participated in its design and coordination, supported statistical analysis of lung function data, and revised the manuscript critically.

Authors' information

CO is PhD student at the Dahlem Research School, graduate school of 'Freie Universität Berlin'. SL is doctoral candidate at the Institute of Veterinary Physiology at the 'Freie Universität Berlin'. Both students will include parts of this manuscript in their theses. CO will focus on PFT data; SL will focus on acid–base data.

Acknowledgements

The authors are very grateful to Annelie Langenberg, Sylke Stahlberg, Ines Lemser, and all colleagues of the technical staff of the animal house for their excellent assistance while performing the *in vivo* phase of this study. In addition, they are thankful to all colleagues from the OIE Reference Laboratory for Chlamydiosis at Friedrich-Loeffler-Institut – particularly to Dr. Konrad Sachse, Dr. Evelyn Schubert, Dr. Anke Ruettger and Sabine Scharf – for cultivation of chlamydiae and preparation of the challenge doses. Final language editing by Prof. Michael S. Davis (Oklahoma State University, USA) is very much appreciated.

Parts of the data were presented at the Congress of the European Respiratory Society, 1.-5.09.2012, Vienna, Austria and at the 30th Symposium of the Veterinary Comparative Respiratory Society, 22.-25.10.2012, Columbia, Missouri, USA.

Financial disclosure

This study was financially supported by the Federal Ministry of Education and Research (BMBF) of Germany under Grant no. 01 KI 0720 "Zoonotic chlamydiae - Models of chronic and persistent infections in humans and animals". The funders had no role in study design, data collection and analysis, decision to publish, or preparation of the manuscript.

Author details

¹Institute of Molecular Pathogenesis at 'Friedrich-Loeffler-Institut' (Federal Research Institute for Animal Health), Naumburger Str. 96a, 07743 Jena, Germany. ²Freie Universität Berlin, Faculty of Veterinary Medicine, Oertzenweg 19b, 14163 Berlin, Germany. 71

Received: 13 September 2013 Accepted: 18 December 2013 Published: 11 February 2014

References

- Reinhold P, Sachse K, Kaltenboeck B: Chlamydiaceae in cattle: commensals, trigger organisms, or pathogens? Vet J 2011, 189:257–267.
- Borel N, Thoma R, Spaeni P, Weilenmann R, Teankum K, Brugnera E, Zimmermann DR, Vaughan L, Pospischil A: Chlamydia-related abortions in cattle from Graubunden, Switzerland. Vet Pathol 2006, 43:702–708.
- Twomey DF, Griffiths PC, Horigan MW, Hignett BC, Martin TP: An investigation into the role of Chlamydophila spp. in bovine upper respiratory tract disease. *Vet J* 2006, 171:574–576.
- Kauffold J, Henning K, Bachmann R, Hotzel H, Melzer F: The prevalence of chlamydiae of bulls from six bull studs in Germany. *Anim Reprod Sci* 2007, 102:111–121.
- Pantchev A, Sting R, Bauerfeind R, Tyczka J, Sachse K: Detection of all Chlamydophila and Chlamydia spp. of veterinary interest using species-specific real-time PCR assays. *Comp Immunol Microb* 2010, 33:473–484.
- Kemmerling K, Müller U, Mielenz M, Sauerwein H: Chlamydophila species in dairy farms: polymerase chain reaction prevalence, disease association, and risk factors identified in a cross-sectional study in western Germany. J Dairy Sci 2009, 92:4347–4354.
- Reinhold P, Ostermann C, Liebler-Tenorio E, Berndt A, Vogel A, Lambertz J, Rothe M, Rüttger A, Schubert E, Sachse K: A bovine model of respiratory Chlamydia psittaci infection: challenge dose titration. *PloS One* 2012, 7:e30125.
- Ballard-Croft C, Wang DF, Sumpter LR, Zhou XQ, Zwischenberger JB: Large- Animal models of Acute Respiratory Distress Syndrome. Ann Thorac Surg 2012, 93:1331–1339.
- Ireland JJ, Roberts RM, Palmer GH, Bauman DE, Bazer FW: A commentary on domestic animals as dual-purpose models that benefit agricultural and biomedical research. J Anim Sci 2008, 86:2797–2805.
- Haas WH, Swaan CM, Meijer A, Neve G, Buchholz U, Beer M, van Steenbergen JE, Krause G: A Dutch case of atypical pneumonia after culling of H5N1 positive ducks in Bavaria was found infected with Chlamydophila psittaci. Euro Surveill 2007, 12, E071129.3.
- 11. Petrovay F, Balla E: Two fatal cases of psittacosis caused by Chlamydophila psittaci. J Med Microbiol 2008, 57:1296–1298.
- Fraeyman A, Boel A, Van Vaerenbergh K, De Beenhouwer H: Atypical pneumonia due to Chlamydophila psittaci: 3 case reports and review of literature. Acta Clin Belg 2010, 65:192–196.
- Theegarten D, Sachse K, Mentrup B, Fey K, Hotzel H, Anhenn O: Chlamydophila spp. infection in horses with recurrent airway obstruction: similarities to human chronic obstructive disease. *Respir Res* 2008, 9:14.
- Theegarten D, Anhenn O, Hotzel H, Wagner M, Marra A, Stamatis G, Mogilevski G, Sachse K: A comparative ultrastructural and molecular biological study on Chlamydia psittaci infection in alpha-1 antitrypsin deficiency and non-alpha-1 antitrypsin deficiency emphysema versus lung tissue of patients with hamartochondroma. *BMC Infect Dis* 2004, 4:38.
- Jaeger J, Liebler-Tenorio E, Kirschvink N, Sachse K, Reinhold P: A clinically silent respiratory infection with Chlamydophila spp. in calves is associated with airway obstruction and pulmonary inflammation. *Vet Res* 2007, 38:711–728.
- Stewart PA: Modern quantitative acid–base chemistry. Can J Physiol Pharmacol 1983, 61:1444–1461.
- 17. Constable PD: A simplified strong ion model for acid–base equilibria: application to horse plasma. *J ApplPhysiol* 1997, **83**:297–311.
- Bovarnick MR, Miller JC, Snyder JC: The influence of certain alts, amino acids, sugars, and proteins on the stability of rickettsiae. *J Bacteriol* 1950, 59:509–522.
- Kneucker A, Langenberg A, Smith HJ, Reinhold P: Functional residual capacity and lung diffusion capacity in calves with chronic airflow obstruction caused by persistent chlamydial infection [abstract]. Eur Respir J 2008, 32(Suppl 52):4070.
- Reinhold P, Reissig S, Jaeger J, Langenberg A, Smith HJ: Capnovolumetry is a useful technique to detect peripheral airway obstruction [abstract]. *Eur Respir J* 2007, 58(Suppl 51):233.

- Reinhold P, Smith HJ, Close R, Genicot B, Lekeux P: Validation of impulse oscillometry in Friesian and Blue Belgian calves with respect to changes in extrathoracic upper airway resistance. *Res Vet Sci* 1998, 65:93–101.
- Reinhold P, Smith HJ, Langenberg A, Lekeux P: Measurement of respiratory impedance in healthy calves using the impulse oscillation technique - Physiological and methodological aspects. *Vet J* 1998, 155:27–38.
- 23. Smith H, Reinhold P, Goldman M: Forced oscillation technique and impulse oscillometry. *Eur Respir Mon* 2005, **31**:72–105.
- Oh MS, Carroll HJ: The anion gap. New Engl J Med 1977, 297:814–817.
 Constable PD, Hinchcliff KW, Muir WW 3rd: Comparison of anion gap
- and strong ion gap as predictors of unmeasured strong ion concentration in plasma and serum from horses. *Am J Vet Res* 1998, **59**:881–887.
- Constable PD: Clinical assessment of acid–base status: comparison of the Henderson-Hasselbalch and strong ion approaches. *Vet Clin Pathol* 2000, 29:115–128.
- 27. Reinhold P, Hartmann H, Constable PD: Characterisation of acid–base abnormalities in pigs experimentally infected with Chlamydia suis. *Vet J* 2010, **184:**212–218.
- Constable PD, Stämpfli HR, Navetat H, Berchtold J, Schelcher F: Use of a quantitative strong ion approach to determine the mechanism for acid–base abnormalities in sick calves with or without diarrhea. J Vet Intern Med 2005, 19:581–589.
- Constable PD, Stämpfli HR: Experimental determination of net protein charge and A(tot) and K(a) of nonvolatile buffers in canine plasma. J Vet Intern Med 2005, 19:507–514.
- Kellum JA, Kramer DJ, Pinsky MR: Strong ion gap: a methodology for exploring unexplained anions. J Crit Care 1995, 10:51–55.
- Reeves RB: Temperature-induced changes in blood acid-base status: pH and PCO2 in a binary buffer. J Appl Physiol 1976, 40:752–761.
- de Morais HSA: A nontraditional approach to acid-base disorders. In Fluid Therapy in Small Animal Practice. Edited by DiBartola SP. Philadelphia: Saunders (W.B.); 1992:297–320.
- Whitehair KJ, Haskins SC, Whitehair JG, Pascoe PJ: Clinical applications of quantitative acid–base chemistry. J Vet Intern Med 1995, 9:1–11.
- Funk GC: [Stewart's acid–base approach] german. Wien Klin Wochenschr 2007, 119:390–403.
- Gibbons JD: Nonparametric Statistical Inference. 2nd edition. New York and Basel: Marcel Dekker, Inc.; 1985.
- Hollander M, Wolfe DA: Nonparametric Statistical Methods. New York-Sydney-Tokyo-Mexico City: John Wiley & Sons; 1973.
- 37. Kirschvink N, Reinhold P. Use of alternative animals as asthma models. *Curr Drug Targets* 2008, **9**:470–484.
- Ostermann C, Rüttger A, Schubert E, Schrodl W, Sachse K, Reinhold P: Infection, disease, and transmission dynamics in calves after experimental and natural challenge with a bovine Chlamydia psittaci isolate. *PloS One* 2013, 8(5):e64066.
- Cunha BA: The atypical pneumonias: clinical diagnosis and importance. Clin Microbiol Infect 2006, 12(Suppl 3):12–24.
- Ostermann C, Schroedl W, Schubert E, Sachse K, Reinhold P: Dose-dependent effects of Chlamydia psittaci infection on pulmonary gas exchange, innate immunity and acute-phase reaction in a bovine respiratory model. *Vet J* 2013, 196:351–359.
- 41. Glaab T, Taube C, Braun A, Mitzner W: Invasive and noninvasive methods for studying pulmonary function in mice. *Respir Res* 2007, 8:63.
- Hoymann HG: Lung function measurements in rodents in safety pharmacology studies. Front Pharmacol 2012, 3:156.
- Lambertz J: [Pathology and pathogenesis of an experimental aerogenous infection of calves with Chlamydophila psittaci (non-avian origin)], Thesis (german). Tierärztliche Hochschule Hannover; 2011. http://elib.tihohannover.de/dissertations/lambertzj_ss11.pdf.
- Reinhold P, Langenberg A, Lekeux P: [Review of respiratory mechanics in animals. 4. The diagnostic affirmation ability of research using the impulse oscilloresistometry system (IOS) in calves] german. Berl Münch Tierärztl Wochenschr; 1998:262–267.
- Short PM, Williamson PA, Lipworth BJ: Sensitivity of impulse oscillometry and spirometry in beta-blocker induced bronchoconstriction and beta-agonist bronchodilatation in asthma. *Ann Allergy Asthma Immunol* 2012, 109:412–415.

- Gallivan GJ, Mcdonell WN: An evaluation of the Multiple-Breath Nitrogen Washout as a Pulmonary-Function Test in dairy-cattle. Can J Vet Res 1989, 53:133–142.
- Gallivan GJ, Viel L, Baird JD, Mcdonell WN: Pulmonary structure and function in adult dairy-cows with an expanded lung field. *Can J Vet Res* 1991, 55:15–20.
- Caswett J, Williams K: Respiratory System. In Jubb, Kennedy & Palmer's Pathology of Domestic Animals, Volume 2. 5th edition. Edited by Maxie MG. London, UK: Elsevier; 2007:523–653.
- Reinhold P, Kirschvink N, Theegarten D, Berndt A: An experimentally induced Chlamydia suis infection in pigs results in severe lung function disorders and pulmonary inflammation. *Vet Res* 2008, 39:35.
- Weiss SG, Newcomb RW, Beem MO: Pulmonary assessment of children after Chlamydial Pneumonia of infancy. J Pediatr 1986, 108:659–664.
- Horwitz AE: [Imaging methods in airway and lung diseases of children - conventional diagnostics] german. Atemw-Lungenkrkh 2010, 36:266–279.
- Jupelli M, Murthy AK, Chaganty BKR, Guentzel MN, Selby DM, Vasquez MM, Mustafa SB, Henson BM, Seidner SR, Zhong GM, Arulanandam BP: Neonatal chlamydial pneumonia induces altered respiratory structure and function lasting into adult life. *Lab Invest* 2011, 91:1530–1539.
- Metz G, Kraft M: Effects of atypical infections with Mycoplasma and Chlamydia on asthma. *Immunol Allergy Clin North Am* 2010, 30:575–585. vii-viii.
- 54. Papadopoulos NG, Christodoulou I, Rohde G, Agache I, Almqvist C, Bruno A, Bonini S, Bont L, Bossios A, Bousquet J, Braido F, Brusselle G, Canonica GW, Carlsen KH, Chanez P, Fokkens WJ, Garcia-Garcia M, Gjomarkaj M, Haahtela T, Holgate ST, Johnston SL, Konstantinou G, Kowalski M, Lewandowska-Polak A, Lødrup-Carlsen K, Mäkelä M, Malkusova I, Mullol J, Nieto A, Eller E, *et al*: Viruses and bacteria in acute asthma exacerbations–a GA(2) LEN-DARE systematic review. *Allergy* 2011, 66:458–468.
- Mercer RR, Russell ML, Crapo JD: Alveolar septal structure in different species. J Appl Physiol 1994, 77:1060–1066.
- Spörri H, Zerobin K: [About the physiology and methodology of pulmonary function tests] german. *Tierärztl Umschau* 1964, 19:285–292.
- Reinhold P, Steinbach G, Langenberg A, Lekeux P: [Review of respiratory mechanics in animals. 3. Methodical and physiologic aspects of the use of the impulse oscilloresistometry system (IOS)] german. *Berl Münch Tierärztl Wochenschr* 1998, 111:253–261.
- Lekeux P, Hajer R, Breukink HJ: Effect of somatic growth on pulmonary-function values in healthy friesiancattle. *Am J Vet Res* 1984, 45:2003–2007.
- Gustin P, Bakima M, Art T, Lekeux P, Lomba F, van de Woestijne KP: Pulmonary function values and growth in Belgian white and blue double-muscled cattle. *Res Vet Sci* 1988, 45:405–410.
- Castleman WL, Lay JC: Morphometric and ultrastructural-study of postnatal lung growth and development in calves. Am J Vet Res 1990, 51:789–795.
- Bachmann L: [Suitability of the Stewart variables of acid–base status in the analysis of processes in the abomasum and blood of calves on differing diets], Thesis (german). Berlin: Freie Universität Berlin; 2008. http://www.diss.fu-berlin.de/diss/servlets/MCRFileNodeServlet/ FUDISS_derivate_00000004071/bachm.pdf?hosts.
- 62. Constable PD: Calculation of variables describing plasma nonvolatile weak acids for use in the strong ion approach to acid–base balance in cattle. *Am J Vet Res* 2002, **63**:482–490.
- Elkhair NM, Siegling-Vitakis C, Radtke E, Willing A, Hartmann H: Age-dependent response of the acid–base parameters (Henderson-Hasselbalch, Stewart) in healthy calves with experimentally induced metabolic acidosis. Berl Münch Tierärztl Wochenschr 2009, 122:63–69.
- 64. Wall RE: Respiratory acid-base disorders. Vet Clin North Am Small Anim Pract 2001, 31:1355–1367. viii.
- 65. Haskins SC: An overview of acid–base physiology. J American Vet Med Assoc 1977, 170:423–428.
- Kellum JA: Determinants of blood pH in health and disease. Crit Care 2000, 4:6–14.

- Poudel A, Elsasser TH, Rahman KS, Chowdhury EU, Kaltenboeck B: Asymptomatic endemic Chlamydia pecorum infections reduce growth rates in calves by up to 48 percent. *PLoS One* 2012, 7(9):e44961.
- Madias NE, Adrogue HJ: Cross-talk between two organs: how the kidney responds to disruption of acid–base balance by the lung. *Nephron Physiol* 2003, 93:61–66.

doi:10.1186/2049-6958-9-10

Cite this article as: Ostermann *et al.*: **Evaluation of pulmonary** dysfunctions and acid–base imbalances induced by *Chlamydia psittaci* in a bovine model of respiratory infection. *Multidisciplinary Respiratory Medicine* 2014 **9**:10.

Page 16 of 16

Submit your next manuscript to BioMed Central and take full advantage of:

- Convenient online submission
- Thorough peer review
- No space constraints or color figure charges
- Immediate publication on acceptance
- Inclusion in PubMed, CAS, Scopus and Google Scholar
- Research which is freely available for redistribution

Submit your manuscript at www.biomedcentral.com/submit

BioMed Central

		Baseline	1 dpi	2 dpi	3 dpi	4 dpi	7 dpi	10 dpi	14 dpi
		n = 21/group	n = 21/group	n = 21/group	n = 18/group	n = 15/group	n = 12/group	n = 9/group	n = 6/group
	C poittagi	7.38	7.37	7.40 ↑#	7.37	7.38	7.38	7.39	7.39
nH(v)	c. psillaci	[7.36-7.41]	[7.35-7.40]	[7.36-7.44]	[7.35-7.41]	[7.31-7.42]	[7.36-7.40]	[7.37-7.40]	[7.37-7.42]
	Controlo	7.38	7.38	7.38	7.37	7.38	7.37	7.38	7.37
	00111013	[7.34-7.40]	[7.34-7.40]	[7.33-7.41]	[7.33-7.40]	[7.32-7.39]	[7.35-7.40]	[7.35-7.39]	[7.37-7.39]
	C. psittaci	7.22	7.22	6.88 ↓#	6.84 ↓#	6.97 #	7.60 ↑ #	7.47 ↑	7.43
рСО ₂ (v) _{вт}		[6.59-7.92]	[6.30-7.80]	[6.40-7.96]	[5.89-7.48]	[6.37-8.52]	[7.19-8.12]	[7.15-7.89]	[7.06-7.64]
(kPa)	Controls	7.27	7.22	7.22	7.27	7.35	7.07	7.13	7.22
		[6.74-8.26]	[6.66-7.64]	[6.43-7.74]	[6.68-8.72]	[6.90-7.89]	[6.78-8.44]	[6.80-8.09]	[6.49-7.85]
	C. psittaci	30.30	29.85 ↓	30.1	27.93 ↓#	29.15	32.23 ↑ #	32.20 ↑#	32.35
cHCO ₃ ⁻		[27.30-33.60]	[26.65-31.65]	[28.60-33.10]	[24.15-30.05]	[27.50-33.50]	[31.10-34.20]	[31.00-34.20]	[31.45-33.20]
(mmol/L)	Controls	30.60	30.10 ↓	30.50 ↓	29.93 ↓	30.45 ↓	30.05 ↓	30.00	30.63
		[27.45-35.35]	[26.90-31.70]	[26.05-32.50]	[27.40-33.00]	[27.00-32.20]	[27.30-34.05]	[28.50-32.85]	[28.35-32.50]
	C. psittaci	28.28	28.05	29.45 ↑#	26.90 ↓#	27.45	30.30 ↑#	30.00 ↑#	30.30
cHCO ₃ ⁻ (st)		[26.15-30.80]	[25.65-30.35]	[27.90-31.85]	[24.25-29.10]	[26.45-31.10]	[29.00-31.90]	[29.15-32.20]	[29.10-31.75]
(mmol/L)	Controlo	28.68	28.40	28.75	27.63 ↓	28.25	28.03 ↓	28.30	28.78
	Controis	[25.73-31.93]	[24.90-29.45]	[24.90-29.85]	[25.45-30.25]	[24.50-29.70]	[25.90-30.40]	[26.70-29.80]	[26.95-29.80]
	C neittaci	5.10	4.85	6.15	3.60 #	4.25	7.20 ↑#	6.95	7.18
cBase	c. psillaci	[2.50-7.68]	[2.05-7.20]	[4.65-8.65]	[0.65-6.05]	[3.05-8.25]	[5.65-8.70]	[5.90-9.00]	[6.05-8.25]
(mmol/L)	Controlo	5.55	5.25	5.45	4.63 ↓	5.20	4.95	5.20	5.55
	Controis	[2.33-9.30]	[1.80-6.65]	[1.20-7.15]	[2.25-7.50]	[1.35-6.80]	[2.35-7.95]	[3.55-7.05]	[3.65-6.85]
	C ncittaci	5.60	5.15	6.25	3.73 ↓#	4.95	7.50 ↑#	7.50	7.68
cBase (Ecf)	C. psittaci	[2.70-8.85]	[2.25-7.50]	[4.70-8.90]	[0.45-6.15]	[3.20-8.70]	[6.15-9.25]	[6.35-9.40]	[6.55-8.75]
(mmol/L)	Controls	6.05	5.60 ↓	5.85↓	5.08 ↓	5.80 ↓	5.43 ↓	5.5	6.05
		[2.70-10.45]	[2.20-7.25]	[1.45-7.75]	[2.60-8.20]	[1.85-7.45]	[2.65-8.95]	[3.95-7.85]	[4.05-7.60]

Additional file 1. Results of blood-gas analysis, bicarbonate concentrations, base excess, anion gap, and strong ion gap.

Additional	file 1:	continu	ed
------------	---------	---------	----

		Baseline	1 dpi	2 dpi	3 dpi	4 dpi	7 dpi	10 dpi	14 dpi
		n = 21/group	n = 21/group	n = 21/group	n = 18/group	n = 15/group	n = 12/group	n = 9/group	n = 6/group
	C. psittaci	7.90	10.25 ↑ #	9.30 ↑	10.00 ↑	9.75	7.45 #	9.00 ↑	9.70
AG (mEg/L)		[3.95-11.85]	[5.95-11.30]	[5.60-10.95]	[5.75-11.10]	[4.55-12.00]	[4.05-9.15]	[7.75-10.15]	[7.75-10.40]
	Controls	7.55	8.35	8.25 ↑	8.43 ↑	8.35 ↑	8.35 ↑	8.60 ↑	8.28 ↑
		[7.05-10.75]	[7.05-9.80]	[6.05-10.75]	[7.35-10.20]	[6.85-9.00]	[7.40-9.15]	[7.35-9.00]	[7.30-9.75]
	C. psittaci	4.34	2.68 ↓	2.94 ↓	1.76 ↓	2.05 ↓	5.16 #	4.07	3.11
SIG (Prt)		[-1.23-9.83]	[0.58-7.28]	[0.95-6.75]	[0.06-7.69]	[0.42-7.64]	[2.57-7.77]	[2.31-4.93]	[2.43-6.15]
(mEq/L)	Controlo	3.89	3.88	2.75 ↓	2.98 ↓	3.85 ↓	3.61 ↓	3.45 ↓	3.72
	Controis	[-1.08-7.95]	[1.85-5.93]	[0.73-7.01]	[0.73-5.34]	[1.31-6.23]	[1.70-6.11]	[2.44-4.54]	[2.32-6.00]
	C neittaci	3.24	1.57 ↓#	1.64 ↓	0.44 ↓#	0.75 ↓	3.15	1.84 ↓#	1.42
SIG (Alb)	0. psillaoi	[-2.22-7.84]	[-0.12-6.19]	[-0.25-5.83]	[-1.20-5.63]	[-1.24-5.74]	[0.14-5.98]	[-0.02-2.89]	[-0.07-4.98]
(mEq/L)	Controls	3.78	3.39	2.88↓	2.70 ↓	3.66 ↓	3.41	3.27 ↓	3.35
		[-0.40-7.01]	[2.13-5.93]	[0.35-6.75]	[1.12-4.97]	[1.42-5.17]	[1.28-5.72]	[2.24-5.02]	[2.14-5.84]

Values were obtained from jugular venous blood of calves experimentally exposed to *C. psittaci* (n = 21) or sham-inoculated controls (n = 21). Data are given as median and [range]. # indicates a significant difference between groups at the given time point (Matlab, Mann-Whitney-Wilcoxon *W* test, $P \le 0.05$). $\downarrow \uparrow$ indicate significant decrease or increase, respectively compared to baseline values within each group (Matlab, Wilcoxon signed rank test, $P \le 0.05$).

		Baseline	1 dpi	2 dpi	3 dpi	4 dpi	7 dpi	10 dpi	14 dpi
10	2	n = 21/group	n = 21/group	n = 21/group	n = 18/group	n = 15/group	n = 12/group	n = 9/group	n = 6/group
	C nsittaci	4.15	4.05 ↓#	3.75 ↓#	3.53 # ↓	3.70 ↓#	3.63 ↓#	3.95	3.93
cGlucose	C. psillaci	[3.40-5.05]	[3.05-4.55]	[3.15-4.45]	[3.00-4.05]	[3.15-4.50]	[2.15-4.80]	[3.50-4.30]	[3.20-4.50]
(mmol/L)	Controls	4.20	4.20	4.45 ↑	4.33	4.40	4.20	4.15	3.75
	Controis	[3.65-4.90]	[3.50-4.85]	[3.75-4.70]	[3.85-4.85]	[3.80-4.95]	[3.70-4.80]	[3.90-4.65]	[3.00-4.35]
	C. nsittaci	0.40	0.50 ↑#	0.80 ↑#	0.60	0.50 ↑#	0.35	0.40	0.40
cL ⁻ lactate	C. psillaci	[0.30-0.60]	[0.35-0.75]	[0.50-1.20]	[0.40-0.90]	[0.30-2.05]	[0.30-0.55]	[0.30-0.50]	[0.30-0.40]
(mmol/L)	Controls	0.40	0.40	0.40	0.40	0.40	0.40	0.40	0.40
		[0.30-0.45]	[0.30-0.70]	[0.30-0.50]	[0.25-1.50]	[0.30-0.50]	[0.25-1.15]	[0.20-0.45]	[0.35-0.45]
	C. psittaci	133.00	134.00	131.00 ↓ #	128.00 ↓ #	128.00 ↓ #	130.00 ↓#	133.00 #	133.00
cNa⁺ (mmol/L)		[131.50-134.50]	[129.50-135.00]	[126.00-135.00]	[125.00-129.50]	[126.00-131.00]	[117.00-134.00]	[129.50-136.00]	[130.00-136.00]
	Controls	132.75	133.00	134.00 ↑	136.00 ↑	136.00 ↑	136.00 ↑	135.50 ↑	134.25
		[130.50-135.25]	[130.00-135.00]	[131.00-137.50]	[131.50-139.00]	[131.00-139.50]	[131.00-138.00]	[134.00-136.00]	[133.00-137.00]
	C. psittaci	4.30	4.50 ↑ #	4.30	4.28	4.05 ↓#	4.10 #	4.10	4.15
cK⁺		[3.80-5.40]	[4.00-5.75]	[2.90-4.65]	[4.10-4.40]	[3.75-4.50]	[3.85-4.60]	[3.80-4.80]	[3.95-4.30]
(mmol/L)	Controls	4.25	4.20	4.25	4.35	4.30	4.50 ↑	4.30	4.18
	001111013	[3.90-4.80]	[3.90-5.30]	[3.80-5.05]	[4.00-5.10]	[3.75-4.85]	[3.90-6.30]	[4.10-5.85]	[3.90-4.55]
	C. nsittaci	1.33	1.33	1.28 ↓#	1.33 #	1.29 ↓#	1.30 #	1.32	1.32
cCa ²⁺	0. politaci	[1.28-1.42]	[1.26-1.38]	[1.22-1.33]	[1.25-1.40]	[1.24-1.37]	[1.21-1.38]	[1.28-1.39]	[1.29-1.39]
(mmol/L)	Controls	1.34	1.35	1.34	1.37 ↑	1.37 ↑	1.36 ↑	1.34	1.34
	001111013	[1.27-1.37]	[1.26-1.40]	[1.26-1.40]	[1.26-1.41]	[1.30-1.42]	[1.30-1.40]	[1.30-1.36]	[1.26-1.36]
	C nsittaci	99.00	98.50	96.00 ↓#	95.00 ↓#	93.50 ↓#	93.50 ↓#	95.00 ↓#	95.50 ↓#
cCl	0. politaci	[96.00-103.00]	[95.50-103.00]	[88.00-101.50]	[93.00-98.50]	[92.00-96.00]	[82.50-100.00]	[92.00-100.00]	[92.00-98.00]
(mmol/L)	Controls	98.00	98.00 ↑	100.00 ↑	101.00 ↑	101.00 ↑	101.50 ↑	101.00 ↑	99.50
1 18 202424	00111013	[94.00-103.00]	[95.00-105.00]	[95.00-107.00]	[96.50-106.00]	[96.00-106.50]	[96.00-106.50]	[99.00-104.00]	[98.00-104.50]
Additional file 3: continued

		Baseline	1 dpi	2 dpi	3 dpi	4 dpi	7 dpi	10 dpi	14 dpi
		n = 21/group	n = 21/group	n = 21/group	n = 18/group	n = 15/group	n = 12/group	n = 9/group	n = 6/group
	C poittagi	38.30	39.55 ↑#	39.25	36.95 ↓#	38.10	40.38 ↑	41.10 ↑ #	41.83
SIDm ₃	C. psillaci	[34.10-41.30]	[34.70-41.10]	[34.85-42.40]	[34.10-39.85]	[35.10-42.00]	[35.95-42.10]	[39.00-43.20]	[40.95-42.20]
(mEq/L)	Controls	38.85	38.15	38.90	38.58	38.60	38.50	38.65	39.75
	Controis	[34.85-43.05]	[35.30-39.60]	[34.10-41.30]	[35.85-43.10]	[35.35-40.25]	[34.85-42.45]	[37.25-40.70]	[36.05-40.40]
	C nsittaci	37.95	39.05	38.15	36.13 ↓#	37.55	39.98 ↑	40.70 ↑ #	41.43 ↑ #
SIDm ₄	O. psillaci	[33.80-40.80]	[34.30-40.50]	[34.25-41.60]	[33.60-39.15]	[34.50-41.55]	[35.65-41.80]	[38.50-42.90]	[40.60-41.90]
(mEq/L)	Controls	38.40	37.80	38.50	38.15	38.20	38.08	38.40	39.38
	Controis	[34.55-42.60]	[34.60-39.20]	[33.70-41.00]	[35.35-41.60]	[34.95-39.95]	[34.55-41.30]	[36.85-40.25]	[35.65-40.00]
	C neittaci	39.30	40.38	39.42	37.47 ↓#	38.82	41.27 ↑	42.02 ↑ #	42.73 ↑ #
SIDm₅	C. psillaci	[35.08-42.15]	[35.56-41.81]	[35.58-42.84]	[34.87-40.51]	[35.75-42.86]	[36.95-43.17]	[39.83-44.21]	[41.99-43.21]
(mEq/L)	Controls	39.73	39.14	39.81	39.55	39.55	39.46	39.70	40.67
	Controis	[35.89-43.95]	[35.96-40.51]	[35.04-42.26]	[36.74-42.98]	[36.35-41.35]	[35.89-42.67]	[38.18-41.59]	[37.00-41.34]

Values were obtained from jugular venous blood drawn from calves experimentally exposed to *C. psittaci* (n = 21) or sham inoculated controls (n = 21). Data are given as median and [range]. # indicates a significant difference between groups at the given time point (Matlab, Mann-Whitney-Wilcoxon *W* test, $P \le 0.05$). $\downarrow \uparrow$ indicate significant decrease or increase, respectively compared to baseline values within each group (Matlab, Wilcoxon signed rank test, $P \le 0.05$).

		Baseline	1 dpi	2 dpi	3 dpi	4 dpi	7 dpi	10 dpi	14 dpi
		n = 21/group	n = 21/group	n = 21/group	n = 18/group	n = 15/group	n = 12/group	n = 9/group	n = 6/group
oBhoonhoto	C poittaci	2.48	2.35 ↓	1.76 ↓#	1.84 ↓#	1.87 ↓#	2.07 ↓#	2.22↓	2.42
cPhosphate	C. psillaci	[1.77-3.04]	[1.71-2.63]	[1.50-2.31]	[1.39-2.13]	[1.53-2.29]	[1.84-2.40]	[2.10-2.46]	[1.94-2.62]
(mmol/L)	Controls	2.49	2.34	2.34	2.31	2.30 ↓	2.42	2.41	2.52
(mmol/L)	Controis	[1.76-2.84]	[1.89-2.69]	[2.01-2.79]	[1.92-2.73]	[1.94-2.58]	[2.19-2.75]	[2.08-2.65]	[2.08-2.73]
	C neittaci	54.90	54.80	52.50 ↓	52.05 ↓	53.20 ↓	53.80	55.10 ↑#	56.50 ↑
cProtein total	C. psilaci	[47.30-62.60]	[49.70-63.00]	[46.20-58.20]	[46.20-58.60]	[48.60-56.60]	[42.60-60.00]	[53.50-59.00]	[53.90-61.90]
(g/L)	Controls	52.60	53.60	52.80	53.00	53.10	52.95	52.20	54.30
	Controis	[44.90-63.70]	[43.70-60.80]	[40.30-67.20]	[44.70-61.10]	[44.40-58.60]	[46.50-59.40]	[47.70-58.10]	[46.30-62.00]
cAlbumin (g/L)	C. psittaci	27.83	27.50	26.01 ↓#	25.56 ↓ #	25.02 ↓#	25.13 ↓#	26.20 ↓#	26.34
		[23.65-30.03]	[24.90-32.04]	[22.73-28.46]	[22.84-28.25]	[23.22-28.18]	[18.91-26.76]	[23.41-27.39]	[23.34-29.80]
	Controls	28.00	27.90	27.40	27.70	28.90	28.55	27.80	28.90
		[24.80-34.80]	[24.30-33.20]	[22.90-36.40]	[25.00-32.80]	[24.50-30.10]	[24.60-33.40]	[25.80-33.20]	[25.10-33.80]
	C neittaci	1.03 #	1.00 #	0.97 ↓#	0.95 ↓#	0.92 ↓#	0.83 ↓#	0.87 ↓#	0.84 ↓#
ratio albumin:	C. psillaci	[0.88-1.19]	[0.86-1.24]	[0.85-1.25]	[0.85-1.11]	[0.87-1.08]	[0.77-0.95]	[0.76-0.99]	[0.75-1.15]
globulin	Controls	1.19	1.15	1.18	1.16	1.17	1.18	1.19	1.19
	Controis	[0.89-1.35]	[0.90-1.35]	[0.95-1.43]	[0.99-1.39]	[1.03-1.42]	[1.01-1.39]	[1.04-1.33]	[1.06-1.22]
	C neittaci	0.95 #	0.97	0.90 #	0.96 #	1.05	1.12 ↑#	1.14	1.16 ↑#
cAlpha1-	C. psillaci	[0.82-1.30]	[0.87-1.23]#	[0.81-1.20]	[0.81-1.20]	[0.92-1.18]	[0.95-1.21]	[1.07-1.20]	[1.05-1.31]
globulin (g/L)	Controls	0.89	0.86	0.88	0.87	0.85	0.86	0.85	0.90
	Controis	[0.79-0.98]	[0.75-1.01]	[0.70-1.04]	[0.76-1.01]	[0.72-1.03]	[0.79-0.96]	[0.80-0.96]	[0.80-0.94]
	C neittaci	0.24 #	0.25 #	0.27 ↑#	0.29 ↑ #	0.28	0.31	0.27 ↑ #	0.29
cAlpha2-	C. psilaci	[0.17-0.32]	[0.19-0.29]	[0.19-0.32]	[0.22-0.35]	[0.26-0.33]	[0.28-0.43]	[0.25-0.33]	[0.25-0.40]
globulin (g/L)	Controlo	0.20	0.20	0.20	0.21	0.18	0.20	0.21	0.24
	Controls	[0.14-0.27]	[0.12-0.26]	[0.10-0.25]	[0.14-0.24]	[0.12-0.27]	[0.14-0.27]	[0.17-0.24]	[0.15-0.26]

Additional file 2: Concentrations of inorganic phosphate and total protein, results of electrophoresis, and calculated values for (Atot)

Additional file 2: continued

		Baseline	1 dpi	2 dpi	3 dpi	4 dpi	7 dpi	10 dpi	14 dpi
~		n = 21/group	n = 21/group	n = 21/group	n = 18/group	n = 15/group	n = 12/group	n = 9/group	n = 6/group
	C neittaci	0.51	0.54	0.53 #	0.50	0.51 #	0.55 #	0.57	0.56 ↑#
cBeta-	O. psillaci	[0.42-0.64]	[0.47-0.64]	[0.46-0.63]	[0.48-0.61]	[0.47-0.57]	[0.41-0.58]	[0.54-0.61]	[0.55-0.66]
globulin (g/L)	Controls	0.48	0.50	0.46	0.47	0.47	0.48	0.46	0.50
	Controls	[0.39-0.65]	[0.39-0.67]	[0.38-0.63]	[0.36-0.65]	[0.36-0.56]	[0.39-0.58]	[0.42-0.51]	[0.43-0.60]
cGamma- globulin (g/L)	C neittaci	0.92	0.92	0.86 ↓	0.91 ↓	0.81 ↓	0.84	0.98	1.05
	C. psillaci	[0.60-1.38]	[0.66-1.31]	[0.57-1.18]	[0.54-1.18]	[0.60-1.15]	[0.62-1.37]	[0.86-1.26]	[0.71-1.16]
	Controls	0.89	0.87	0.89	0.86	0.83	0.88	0.84	0.91
		[0.56-1.28]	[0.51-1.27]	[0.47-1.24]	[0.53-1.14]	[0.55-1.14]	[0.58-1.09]	[0.71-1.02]	[0.66-1.07]
A _{tot (Alb)}	C. psittaci	17.31	17.10	16.18 ↓#	15.90 ↓#	15.57 ↓#	15.63 ↓#	16.29 ↓#	16.38
		[14.71-18.68]	[15.49-19.93]	[14.14-17.70]	[14.21-17.57]	[14.44-17.53]	[11.76-16.64]	[14.56-17.04]	[14.52-18.53]
(mmol/L)	Controlo	17.42	17.35	17.04	17.23	17.98	17.76	17.29	17.98
	Controls	[15.43-21.65]	[15.11-20.65]	[14.24-22.64]	[15.55-20.40]	[15.24-18.72]	[15.30-20.77]	[16.05-20.65]	[15.61-21.02]
	C poittagi	18.83	18.80	18.01 ↓	17.85 ↓	18.25 ↓	18.45	18.90 ↑#	19.38 ↑
A _{tot (Prt)}	C. psillaci	[16.22-21.47]	[17.05-21.61]	[15.85-19.96]	[15.85-20.10]	[16.67-19.41]	[14.61-20.58]	[18.35-20.24]	[18.49-21.23]
(mmol/L)	Controls	18.04	18.38	18.11	18.18	18.21	18.16	17.90	18.62
. ,	Controls	[15.40-21.85]	[14.99-20.85]	[13.82-23.05]	[15.33-20.96]	[15.23-20.10]	[15.95-20.37]	[16.36-19.93]	[15.88-21.27]

Values were obtained from venous blood sera of calves either experimentally exposed to C. psittaci (n = 21) or sham inoculated controls (n = 21). Data are given as median and [range]. # indicates a significant difference between groups at the given time point (Matlab, Mann-Whitney-Wilcoxon W test, $P \le 0.05$). $\downarrow\uparrow$ indicate significant decrease or increase, respectively compared to baseline values within each group (Matlab, Wilcoxon signed rank test, $P \le 0.05$). $\downarrow\uparrow$ total plasma non-volatile buffer concentration

Ostermann et al. Multidisciplinary Respiratory Medicine 2014, 9:42 http://www.mrmjournal.com/content/9/1/42

CORRECTION



Multidisciplinary Respiratory Medicine

Open Access

Correction: Evaluation of pulmonary dysfunctions and acid–base imbalances induced by *Chlamydia psittaci* in a bovine model of respiratory infection

Carola Ostermann^{1†}, Susanna Linde^{1†}, Christiane Siegling-Vlitakis² and Petra Reinhold^{1*}

Correction

Following publication of our article [1], we noticed the following mistakes:

Firstly, the numbers in the headings of the additional files have been reversed. In Additional file 2, cell A1 should read "*Additional file 2*: Concentrations of plasma glucose, L-lactate, sodium, potassium, chloride, and calculated strong ion difference (SID)" rather than "*Additional file 3*: Concentrations of plasma glucose, L-lactate, sodium, potassium, chloride, and calculated strong ion difference (SID)". In Additional File 3, cell A1 should read "*Additional file 3*: Concentrations of inorganic phosphate and total protein, results of electrophoresis, and calculated values for (Atot)" rather than "*Additional file 2*: Concentrations of inorganic phosphate and total protein, results of electrophoresis, and calculated values for (Atot)".

Secondly, in the legend of Figure 2 the term "d a.i." is not an abbreviation of "days after inoculation" and should instead read "days *ante inoculationem*".

Author details

¹Institute of Molecular Pathogenesis at 'Friedrich-Loeffler-Institut' (Federal Research Institute for Animal Health), Naumburger Str. 96a, 07743 Jena, Germany. ²Freie Universität Berlin, Faculty of Veterinary Medicine, Oertzenweg 19b, 14163 Berlin, Germany.

Received: 16 July 2014 Accepted: 16 July 2014 Published: 6 August 2014

* Correspondence: petra.reinhold@fli.bund.de

⁺Equal contributors

¹Institute of Molecular Pathogenesis at 'Friedrich-Loeffler-Institut' (Federal Research Institute for Animal Health), Naumburger Str. 96a, 07743 Jena, Germany

Reference

 Ostermann C, Linde S, Siegling-Vlitakis C, Reinhold P: Evaluation of pulmonary dysfunctions and acid–base imbalances induced by Chlamydia psittaci in a bovine model of respiratory infection. *Multidiscip Respir Med* 2014, 9:10.

doi:10.1186/2049-6958-9-42

Cite this article as: Ostermann *et al.*: **Correction: Evaluation of pulmonary** dysfunctions and acid–base imbalances induced by *Chlamydia psittaci* in a bovine model of respiratory infection. *Multidisciplinary Respiratory Medicine* 2014 **9**:42.

Submit your next manuscript to BioMed Central and take full advantage of:

- Convenient online submission
- Thorough peer review
- No space constraints or color figure charges
- Immediate publication on acceptance
- Inclusion in PubMed, CAS, Scopus and Google Scholar

) BioMed Central

• Research which is freely available for redistribution

Submit your manuscript at www.biomedcentral.com/submit



© 2014 Ostermann et al.; licensee BioMed Central Ltd. This is an Open Access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work is properly credited. The Creative Commons Public Domain Dedication waiver (http://creativecommons.org/publicdomain/zero/1.0/) applies to the data made available in this article, unless otherwise stated.

3 Discussion

The project presented in this thesis aimed to establish and evaluate a bovine respiratory model of experimentally induced *C. psittaci* infection. Bovines were chosen as the host because (i) bovine *C. psittaci* infection closely reflects the situation in a natural host, and (ii) the bovine lung is relevant to model functional consequences of ventilatory disorders due to its segmental anatomy and the lack of collateral airways. The overall objective of this thesis was the pathophysiological characterisation of this model. It also evaluated the pathogenetic potential of *C. psittaci* for bovines and potential transmission routes by assessing parameters of health and lung functions, as well as the shedding of this potentially zoonotic pathogen.

A total of 69 conventionally raised Holstein-Friesian calves, grouped according to Table I-4, were included in the four presented studies. Several read out parameters were assessed under differing study set-ups, thus Table D-5 might facilitate a fast, comparative and integrated overview about results obtained from inoculated calves, sentinels and control calves.

3.1 Factors determining, influencing and characterising the model

3.1.1 Methodological aspects

3.1.1.1 Choice of animal species

Reasons for the choice of calves instead of rodents were explained in detail in STUDY 1, and, with respect to lung function testing, in STUDY 4. In brief, calves were chosen because they are natural hosts for *C. psittaci*. Lung size allows direct comparison to humans in terms of airflows and volumes. In contrast to mice models, precise techniques for assessment of airway resistance and tissue mechanics are applicable to calves in a non-invasive manner. Thus repeated pulmonary function testing and an intra-individual long-term approach were successfully conducted (STUDY 4). Peculiarities of the bovine lung structure offer an advantageous sensitivity for the detection of pulmonary disorders.

However, the pronounced segmentation of the bovine lung tissue and the artificial inoculation method limit the significance of data about pathogen spread and propagation within the lung tissue. Another limitation of working with calves is that specifically pathogen-free or genetically defined animals are not available. Thus, relevant co-pathogens were ruled out by monitoring the herd of origin and by testing the purchased calves (STUDIES 1 and 3).

3.1.1.2 Choice of challenge strain and doses

A bovine *C. psittaci* strain (DC15, described in detail in STUDY 1) was chosen in order to obtain results displaying conditions of natural host-pathogen interactions. The choice of a non-avian strain additionally enabled the work to be conducted under conditions of biosafety level 2. Doses of viable *C. psittaci* inoculated per calf ranged between 10^6 to 10^9 ifu, which is higher compared to described mouse models, usually working in a scale about 10^4 to 2 x 10^6 ifu/mouse (Tang et al. 2010; Bode et al. 2012; Fiegl et al. 2013). However, taking the much larger body size of calves compared to mice into account, this elevation might be considered as moderate. In line with this approach, intranasal challenge models of *C. pneumoniae* and *C. abortus* in rabbits and sheep, respectively, also used higher doses up to 5 x 10^7 ifu/animal (Fong et al. 1997; Longbottom et al. 2013).

With respect to the results of STUDY 1, chosen doses proved to be suitable to model the mild, moderate and severe acute respiratory disease by 10^6 , $10^7 - 10^8$, and 10^9 if of *C. psittaci* per calf, respectively.

3.1.1.3 Choice of administration mode

C. psittaci is usually transmitted by the airborne route, thus a direct challenge of the respiratory tract was considered to be the most valuable route of infection. Available methods are aerosol challenge (inhalation) or deposition of a fluid bolus into the respiratory tract. A bolus might be administered intranasally, intratracheally or intrabronchially. For the present model it was decided to apportion 6 mL of the inoculum endoscopically between eight defined bronchi of each calf according to the administration pattern depicted in STUDY 1.

The addition of ink into medium of one control group traced the dissemination of fluid after inoculation (medium control group, STUDY 1). Ink is known to be inert in the lung (Heilmann and Müller 1987) which is in line with our result, that this group developed neither clinical nor pathological signs of pneumonia (STUDY 1). Two to three days post inoculation (dpi) the colour of the inoculum was distributed deeply within the lung, surrounding the peribronchiolar tissue near the sites of inoculation (unpublished). Likewise, the distribution of lung lesions after inoculation of vital *C. psittaci* reflected more the sites of inoculation (STUDY 1), than the picture of naturally occurring bronchopneumonia in bovines which generally affects more cranio-ventral regions of the lung (Caswett and Williams 2007; Panciera and Confer 2010). However, every challenge with viable *C. psittaci* successfully induced bronchopneumonia (STUDY 1, Lambertz 2011) and clinical signs of respiratory disease. The severity increased with rising doses, but within each group the clinical signs were uniform.

In the present model inoculation deeply into the lung was chosen not only for occupational safety (unknown zoonotic potential) but for the benefit of standardisation.

Pathogen inhalation via aerosol might mimic the most lifelike challenge method and although it proved effective in inducing chlamydial pneumonia in pigs (Sachse et al. 2004), a major

disadvantage is that neither the actually deposited dose nor the localisation of infection can be defined. Similarly, the distribution after intranasal or intratracheal inoculation of a fluid bolus is dependent on the breathing pattern and body position during inoculation. Bolus applications into the upper respiratory tract are widely used in rodent models, where – in contrast to large animal models – usually the whole lung is used for further investigations (e.g. Fong et al. 1997; Bode et al. 2012).

In large animal models, however, intrabronchial inoculation is advantageous for two reasons. (i) Areas of pneumotic altered tissue corresponded well with the area used for inoculation (Gogolewski et al. 1987; Narita et al. 2002) and may thus enable an intra-individual comparison (inoculated *versus* non-inoculated lobes) and targeted *in vivo* and *ex vivo* sampling. (ii) Since intrabronchial inoculation bypasses the mucociliary escalator of the trachea and larger bronchi, the potential pathogenicity of pulmonary pathogens can be assessed more clearly and clinical outcome was reported to be less variable compared with aerosol challenge (Potgieter et al. 1984). In other calf models the inoculation was usually restricted to a main bronchus of a caudal lung lobe. To the best of our knowledge, STUDY 1 provides the first description of a detailed allocation of defined volumes to defined bronchi. The use of this defined administration pattern resulted in highly reproducible clinical, pathological and histopathological outcomes. Thus, our results are in line with the described advantages of intrabronchial challenge. In addition, the distribution of the pathogen within the lung was improved compared to classically used one-lobe administration.

3.1.1.4 Study design and implementation

The overall aim of this thesis was the pathophysiological characterisation of a bovine model of respiratory C. psittaci infection. Being only one part of a project network, this work contributed to the development of an integrated, physiologically relevant animal model of C. psittaci infection. The choice of a large animal model allowed repeated sampling and thus enabled an intra-individual data comparison and the reduction of group sizes. The project was subdivided into two major sections, (i) the evaluation of a dose response relationship (STUDIES 1 and 2) and (ii) a follow-up study investigating the course and pathophysiological consequences of an acute respiratory C. psittaci infection (STUDIES 3 and 4). The use of two control groups during the first part of the project enabled exclusion and differentiation of effects related to medium or inactivated chlamydial cell components. The evaluation of challenge doses between 10⁶ to 10⁹ ifu/calf provided a model covering the range from mild to severe disease. A long-term observation of acute respiratory C. psittaci infection during the second part of the project enabled an evaluation of the course and of epidemiological aspects, i.e. excretion and transmission of the pathogen. Investigations on naïve sentinel calves socialised with the infected group revealed the real possibility of transmission as well as the clinically inconspicuous course of natural C. psittaci infection.

During both parts of the project a broad range of clinical, immunological, biochemical and pathological read-out parameters were analysed, enabling an integrated evaluation of closely connected pathogenetic processes. To our knowledge the present model is the first construction of such an integrated animal model of respiratory *C. psittaci* infection.

Generally animal models of *C. psittaci* infection are rare for several reasons. (i) Targeted work with this pathogen usually requires biosafety level 3 facilities (except for non-avian strains). (ii) Detection, differentiation and investigation techniques are methodically demanding and usually restricted to specialised laboratories. (iii) C. psittaci infections are not considered to pose an acute major threat to human health. Since the refinement of taxonomy in 1999 single aspects of C. psittaci infection have mainly been investigated using molecular methods and cell culture models (e.g. Goellner et al. 2006). Only a few studies investigated host-pathogen interactions and immunological aspects using embryonated chicken eggs and mouse models (Bode et al. 2012; Braukmann et al. 2012; Fiegl et al. 2013). By providing relevant tissue samples to a number of network partners the present model served as the basis for an integrated approach elucidating various pathogenetic aspects of C. psittaci infection. Obtaining these samples, e.g. for pathologic and immunologic questions (Lambertz 2011; Möhle 2011) required the sacrifice of calves in the course of the study. This reduction of calves resulted in statistical restrictions for *in vivo* investigations later than 14 dpi (n = 3). The number of sentinels was, due to the animal facility size, also restricted to n = 3. Thus data reflecting clinically inconspicuous C. psittaci infection - either after natural infection or in the long-term course of disease - are descriptive cues rather than approved evidence.

Due to occupational safety and the necessity of wearing full body protection suits the access to the animal facilities was restricted to a low number of authorised staff. Thus blinding of the *in vivo* parts of the study was not possible. In contrast *ex vivo* analyses of samples were blinded for the investigators. Despite these limitations the study design was adequate for the objectives of the present thesis.

3.1.1.5 Causality assessment and chlamydial detection

Causality between pathogen and disease was traditionally assessed by means of Koch's postulates which can be summarised as follows:

- 1. The microorganism must be present in diseased organisms but should not be found in healthy organisms.
- 2. The bacteria must be isolated from the host with the disease and grown in pure culture.
- 3. The specific disease must be reproduced when the cultured microorganism is inoculated into a healthy susceptible host.
- 4. The microorganism must be reisolated from the inoculated, diseased experimental host and identified as being identical to the original specific causative agent.

Compliance with postulates 1 and 2 is hampered by the nature of intracellular 'stealth pathogens', capable of inducing clinically silent and persistent infections (Breitschwerdt et al. 2013). The more modern 'molecular variant' of these postulates proposed by Falkow (1988) is not applicable to chlamydiae due to the lack of genetic tools. With the recognition of complexity of microbial pathogenesis a further set of postulates has been proposed, but finally it was concluded, that proof of disease causation rests on the concordance of scientific evidence, with Koch's postulates *sensu lato* serving as guidelines for collecting this evidence (Fredericks and Relman 1996).

In the present model, the dependence of various parameters, including clinical and pathological signs, on dose and viability of the pathogen, as well as the high reproducibility, provided evidence that C. psittaci infection was the initiating cause. However, methods for chlamydial detection including PCR based methods, recovery by cell culture and sequencing of the ompA gene from re-isolates were used to substantiate causality. Whilst pathogen excretion was assessed using a C. psittaci specific rt-PCR, targeting the ompA gene (Pantchev et al. 2009), a more sensitive Chlamydiaceae specific rt-PCR targeting the 23S-rRNA gene (Ehricht et al. 2006) was used to obtain quantitative evidence of the pathogen in regularly sampled blood and lung tissue. Detection of the pathogen in blood was positive for two thirds of calves (10⁸ ifu/calf and sentinels, STUDY 3) and the method succeeded in providing a dose-related DNA amount in lung tissue up to 7 dpi. At 7 dpi the DNA content detected in lungs of animals challenged with viable C. psittaci was still higher compared with DNA amounts 2 - 3 days after challenge with an inactivated dose, indicative of propagation. However, as specifically pathogen-free calves were not available, the identity of C. psittaci was confirmed by analysing selected Chlamydiacea positive samples with species-specific methods, i.e. C. psittaci rt-PCR or microarray tube (Sachse et al. 2005; Pantchev et al. 2009). Throughout the trials, animals were kept in a selfcontained bio-level 2 facility and staff had to wear disposable overalls, so the introduction of another C. psittaci strain is highly improbable. Nevertheless, the identity of pulmonary re-isolates to the challenge strain was approved in four instances by ompA sequence analysis (STUDY 3). Neither PCRs nor sequencing can provide information about the viability of the pathogen. Recovery from lung tissue samples by cell culture was successful up to 14 dpi but, on the other hand, failed cultivation attempts hereafter do not exclude the presence of C. psittaci in form of aberrant bodies. Findings suggestive for persistent infection include ongoing alterations of white blood cell composition and detection of small amounts of chlamydial DNA up to the end of the study in experimentally and naturally challenged calves. It was proposed that secondary infection via apoptotic neutrophils, and propagation of chlamydiae in macrophages, might maintain infection. In contrast it was shown that DNA of defunct chlamydiae is rapidly degraded (Moazed et al. 1998; Rupp et al. 2009).

With respect to the evaluation of transmission routes the assessment of the viability in swabs and air samples would have provided valuable additional information, but recovery from bovine faeces, seemingly the most important source of ambient contamination, is a very difficult task (Sachse¹ 2013, personal communication). Hence, it is still a matter of speculation which source and route enabled transmission of the infection to the naïve sentinel calves. An ultimate proof of infection of sentinels would have included the re-isolation of the challenge strain from blood, organs or excretions.

In conclusion the accordance to Koch's postulates can be summarised as follows:

- Contrary to postulate number one but in line with literature *C. psittaci* was also found in clinically inconspicuous animals, i.e. in sentinels and in calves after overcoming induced acute disease. It has to be emphasised that *C. psittaci* was not found in the control groups (Lambertz 2011).
- 2. The chlamydial strain used was originally isolated from a bovine host but growth and propagation in pure (i.e. cell-free) culture was not possible due to the obligate intracellular lifestyle of this pathogen. In a narrow sense postulate number two was not met.
- 3. Every inoculation of *C. psittaci* lead to pathologically proven pneumonia (STUDY 1, Lambertz 2011) and signs of respiratory disease (STUDIES 1 and 3), the severity of which increased with rising challenge dose. In contrast clinical signs were comparable among calves that received the same dose. Thus, postulate number three was completely met.
- 4. *C. psittaci* was reisolated from the inoculated, diseased experimental host and identified as being identical to the original specific causative agent. Postulate number four was also completely met.

3.1.2 Biological factors

3.1.2.1 Impact of the challenge dose on severity and course of disease

Disease severity was dependent on the dose during the acute phase of disease

The acute phase (2 - 3 dpi) of respiratory *C. psittaci* infection was clearly dose-related in numerous findings, assessed in STUDIES 1 and 2, including the respiratory and clinical score (Tab. D-5, IA), the extent and quality of lung lesions (Tab. D-5, IIIC), total cell counts in broncho-alveolar lavage fluid (BALF, Tab. D-5, IIIA1), and several variables evaluating the pulmonary gas exchange function (partial pressure of oxygen in arterial blood (p(a)O₂), percentage of oxy-haemoglobin in total haemoglobin (O₂Hb(a)), percentage of haemoglobin saturated with O₂ in arterial blood (O₂(a)), percentage of deoxy-haemoglobin in total haemoglobin (HHb(a)) and pulmonary shunt; Tab. D-5, IIIB1).

Clinical signs obtained in the present model covered the range from almost asymptomatic to

¹ Head of the National and OIE Reference Laboratory for Chlamydiosis

severe disease. These findings are in good agreement with reports in literature associating chlamydial infections in calves with both obvious upper respiratory tract disease (Twomey et al. 2006) and clinically silent infections (Jaeger et al. 2007; Poudel et al. 2012). Moreover, they are in line with the wide severity range of *C. psittaci* infection reported for birds and humans. For human *C. psittaci* infections it was specifically suggested that the degree of exposure might be a factor determining severity. This conclusion was drawn from the recognition that most cases were mild to subclinical, but that life-threatening diseases developed after very close contact, i.e. by administering 'mouth-to-beak' resuscitation to a parrot suffering from *C. psittaci* infection (Crosse 1990; Moroney et al. 1998).

In the present study, striking symptoms of acute respiratory *C. psittaci* infection after a challenge dose of 10^8 ifu/calf resolved within 7 – 10 days, which is quite fast compared with respiratory diseases due to major respiratory pathogens in cattle (Caswett and Williams 2007). However, it is generally in line with the course of disease, reported from a *C. psittaci* mouse model, where disease severity (assessed by weight loss) peaked at 4 dpi and animals recovered within 14 dpi (Fiegl et al. 2013).

The long-term course of infection did not resemble the initial severity of disease

In contrast to the dose-dependent acute phase, a protracted clinically silent course indicated by intermittent mild symptoms, faecal pathogen excretion, and chlamydaemia, followed not only on the heels of acute respiratory disease, but even on natural, initially mild infection (STUDY 3; Tab. D-5, IA, IVA and B). This phenomenon is in line with one of the major problems in chlamydial research; the subclinical nature of infection which has, nevertheless, a long-term negative impact on health in many hosts. For calves, it was reported that asymptomatic chlamydial infections can chronically impair lung function, blood cell counts and composition, gain in body weight and general performance (Jaeger et al. 2007; Reinhold et al. 2008a; Poudel et al. 2012). In human medicine, it was suggested that *C. psittaci* infections might be associated with psoriasis, a chronic skin disease, and several kinds of lymphomas (Stinco et al. 2012). For turkeys, it was also shown that *C. psittaci* infections, whether apparent or not, interact and trigger disease outcome after super-infection with *E. coli* (Van Loock et al. 2006), which is relevant for almost every species. With respect to the present study, respiratory co-pathogens were ruled out, so that the observed acute and long-term effects can be considered to result only from *C. psittaci* infection.

As an overall conclusion, two facets of *C. psittaci* infection in bovines can be distinguished by the presented model; (i) acute clinical disease and (ii) clinically inconspicuous persistent infection.

 Table D-5: Overview about results assessed in STUDIES 1 to 4.

Feature	Groups inoculated with viable <i>C. psittaci</i> (STUDIES 1-4)	Sentinels (STUDY 3)	Control groups (STUDIES 1, 2 and 4)
I Clinical signs			
A) Clinical and respiratory score (STUDIES 1, 2 and 3)	 positive correlation between challenge dose and clinical manifestation clinical signs peaked 2 – 3 dpi and subsided mainly within 7 – 10 dpi incomplete recovery up to 5 weeks after acute respiratory <i>C. psittaci</i> infection (10⁸ ifu) respiratory signs correlated positively with the challenge dose and contributed up to 50% to the clinical score impairment of the general condition and dyspnoea after doses above 10⁶ ifu 	 unaffected general condition mild respiratory signs started 7 – 11 dpc and lasted up to the end of the study (31 dpc) 	• neither the inoculation of cell culture medium (medium) nor of 10^8 ifu of UV-inactivated C. psittaci (in <i>Cp</i>) resulted in respiratory illness or other clinical signs
II Blood analyses: Sys	temic and humoral host response		
A) Acute phase response c.m. of APPs (STUDIES 2, 3 and 4)	 <u>LBP:</u> dose related increase 2 – 3dpi acute <i>C. psittaci</i> infection (10⁸ ifu) resulted in statistically elevated cLBP compared to baseline data between 1 – 10 dpi with a maximum at 2 dpi individual cLBP remained elevated up to the end of the study (35 dpi) <u>Hp</u> increased in groups challenged with 10⁶ and 10⁷ ifu <u>CRP</u> increased in all groups in a comparable manner <u>albumin:</u> decreased significantly between 2 – 10 dpi after acute <i>C. psittaci</i> infection (10⁸ ifu) 	 <u>LBP</u> increased slightly but clear between 10-28 dpc. <u>Hp and CRP</u>: n.d. <u>albumin</u>: n.d. 	 <u>LBP</u> remained unchanged after medium challenge but increased 2 – 3 dpi of in<i>Cp</i> in an amount comparable to the same dose of vital <i>C. psittaci</i> <u>Hp and CRP</u>: increased slightly in both control groups (STUDY 2). <u>albumin</u> remained unchanged after the

inoculation of medium

Feature	Groups inoculated with viable <i>C. psittaci</i> (STUDIES 1-4)	Sentinels (STUDY 3)	Control groups (STUDIES 1, 2 and 4)
B) Serum bio- chemical analysis and protein electrophoresis c.m. in serum (STUDY 4)	 10⁸ ifu: <u>inorganic phosphate and albumin were significantly</u> reduced up to 10 dpi <u>globulins</u> increased significantly over time <u>protein</u> decreased significantly at 2 – 3 dpi and increased significantly 10 – 14 dpi 	n.d.	• no significant alterations in the medium group
C) Acid-base status, metabolites and electrolytes c.m. (STUDIES 2 and 4)	 <u>pH(a)</u> decreased 2 – 3 dpi of 10⁹ ifu <u>pH(v)</u> increased 2 dpi of 10⁸ ifu <u>glucose</u> decreased maximally 2 – 3 dpi after 10⁸ and 10⁹ ifu, and remained diminished up to 7 dpi (10⁸ ifu) <u>L-lactate</u> increased after doses above 10⁶ ifu and remained elevated up to 4 dpi (10⁸ ifu) <u>electrolytes:</u> Na+ and Cl- decreased with rising dose (above 10⁶ ifu) during the acute phase (2 – 3 dpi) After 10⁸ ifu cCa2+, Na⁺ and Cl⁻ were slightly but significantly reduced (cCa²⁺: 2 – 4 dpi, cNa⁺: 2 – 7 dpi, cCl⁻: 2 – 14 dpi) and K⁺ in- and decreased significantly at 1 and 4 dpi, respectively 	n.d.	 <u>pH(a):</u> no changes due to the inoculation of medium or in<i>Cp</i> <u>cK⁺:</u> slight variations in after inoculation of medium or in<i>Cp</i> compared to baseline data

Feature	Groups inoculated with viable <i>C. psittaci</i> (STUDIES 1-4)	Sentinels (STUDY 3)	Control groups (STUDIES 1, 2 and 4)
D) Systemic cellular response WBC and differentiation (STUDIES 2 and 3)	 doses above 10⁶ ifu: leukocytosis at 2 dpi, mainly driven by an increase of neutrophil granulocytes at 2 dpi percentage of unsegmented neutrophils increased with rising dose after a subsequent fall leukocyte and neutrophil counts increased and remained elevated up to the end of the study (35 dpi) the absolute amount of lymphocytes was slightly but significantly reduced between 1 – 4 dpi monocytes tended to be elevated after challenge (significantly at 1, 7 and 14 dpi) 	 total number of leukocytes increased constantly up to 10 dpc, and then approached slowly to the initial level absolute numbers of banded neutrophils were clearly elevated 10 – 21 dpc and did not reach the initial level up to the end of the study (31 dpc) no clear trends in the number of lymphocytes and monocytes 	 in<i>Cp</i>: leukocytes, neutrophils and lymphocytes increased slightly at 2 dpi medium: unsegmented granulocytes and monocytes increased slightly (1 and 3 dpi; 1 and 2 dpi, respectively)
E) Humoral immune response Immunoblotting (STUDIES 1 and 3)	 10⁶ and 10⁷ ifu: no antibody detection (until 14 dpi) 10⁸ ifu: onset 7-14 dpi; about two third of calves (STUDY 3) developed antibodies with titers maintaining or decreasing towards the study end (35 dpi) 10⁹ ifu/calf: n.d. 	 no specific antibodies at any time point 	n.d.

Feature	Groups inoculated with viable <i>C. psittaci</i> (STUDIES 1-4)	Sentinels (STUDY 3)	Control groups (STUDIES 1, 2 and 4)
III Investigations of	the lung as a target organ		
 A) Pulmonary inflammation 1. BALF-cytology (STUDY 1) 	 total cell counts increased with rising dose (2 – 7dpi) but were again comparable to control groups at 14 dpi unsegmented neutrophils contributed predominantly to this increase but also alvolar macrophages, granulocytes and lymphocytes increased 	n.d.	• during the acute phase cell counts and composition were comparable between control groups (medium, in <i>Cp</i>)
2. Biomarkers in BALF c.m. (STUDY 1)	• <u>cPrt</u> in BALF supernatant was comparable to control groups after inoculation of 10^6 or 10^7 ifu, but clearly to dramatically increased after challenge doses of 10^8 or 10^9 ifu, respectively	n.d.	• below 300 µg/mL (2 – 3dpi)
(STUDY T)	• <u>cEicosanoids (</u> TXB2, PGE2, 12- & 15-HETE) were detectable after doses above 10 ⁶ ifu in amounts increasing with rising challenge dose	n.d.	• <u>cEicosanoids</u> near the detection limit(2 – 3dpi)
 B) Pulmonary functions 1. Efficacy of gas exchange BGA and haemoxymetry (STUDIES 2 and 4) 	 <u>Acute phase (2 – 3dpi):</u> dose-dependent reduction of p(a)O2 (hypoxaemia), O₂Hb(a) and sO₂(a) dose-dependent increase of HHb(a) and pulmonary shunt p(a)CO₂: slight increase after a low challenge dose (10⁶ ifu) and decrease after 10⁸ and 10⁹ ifu pCO₂(v) _{BT} reduced after 10⁸ ifu marked increase of A-aO₂ after 10⁹ ifu p50 decreased in all groups <u>Resolution period</u> (7 – 10 dpi): increase of pCO₂(v) _{BT} 	n.d.	 p(a)O₂ decreased by less than 0.5 kPa slightly increased pulmonary shunt and p50

I able D-5. continued	Table	D-5 :	continued	1
-----------------------	-------	--------------	-----------	---

Feature	Groups inoculated with viable <i>C. psittaci</i> (STUDIES 1-4)	Sentinels (STUDY 3)	Control groups (STUDIES 1, 2 and 4)
2. Respiratory mechanics impulse oscillometry (STUDY 4)	 10⁸ ifu (compared to control calves): pulmonary restrictions until 11 dpi (significant decrease of Xrs (3 – 15 Hz)) airway obstructions: a) peripheral obstructions 3 – 4 dpi (significant increase of Rrs ≤ 5 Hz at 3dpi and of Rdist (until 4 dpi)) b) proximal obstructions until 8 dpi (increase of Rprox) 	n.d.	• continuous growth-related increase of Xrs
3. Respiratory pattern VC (STUDY 4)	 <u>10⁸ ifu (compared to control calves)</u>: significant alterations 3 – 4 dpi: reduction of Vt, doubling of RR, increased Vmin, increased inspiratory and expiratory airflows 	n.d.	• continuous growth-related increase of Vt over time and therefore also a slight increase of Vmin
4. Alveolar ventilation VC and He dilution (STUDY 4)	 10⁸ ifu: 3 – 4 dpi: reduced alveolar volume per breath (i.e. increased Vd:Vt ratio) and reduced end-tidal cCO₂ 3 dpi: elevated FRC 	n.d.	• no significant alterations after inoculation of medium
C) Pulmonary lesions 1. Gross pathology (STUDY 1)	 <u>Acute phase (3 dpi):</u> bronchopneumonia at sites consistent with the inoculation pattern extent of lesions increased with rising challenge doses (10⁶ and 10⁷ ifu: 10%, 10⁸ ifu: 15%, 10⁹ ifu: 30%) <u>Successive recovery</u> of lesions was almost completed at 14 dpi (doses between 10⁶-10⁸ ifu) 	n.d.	• no lesions due to the inoculation of medium or in <i>Cp</i>

Feature	Groups inoculated with viable <i>C. psittaci</i> (STUDIES 1-4)	Sentinels (STUDY 3)	Control groups (STUDIES 1, 2 and 4)
C) Pulmonary lesions 2. <i>Histopathology</i> (STUDY 1)	 <u>Acute phase (3 dpi)</u>: extent and quality of lesions increased with rising challenge dose from purulent bronchopneumonia with small foci of fibrinous exsudate and necrosis (10⁶ and 10⁷ ifu) to fibrinopurulent bronchopneumonia with frequent multifocal areas of necrosis and pleuritis (10⁸ ifu and even more severe after 10⁹ ifu) <u>subsequent organisation</u> of pneumotic lung tissue indicated by increased numbers of macrophages and lympho(histio)cytic infiltrates 	n.d.	• no lesions due to the inoculation of medium or in <i>Cp</i>
IV Pathogen detectio	<u>n</u>		
A) Peripheral blood rt-PCR (STUDY 3)	 positive for two thirds of calves (10⁸ ifu) copy numbers peaked within the first week low amounts detectable up to the study end (35 dpi) 	 positive for two thirds of calves low amounts detectable up to the study end (31 dpc) 	n.d.
B) Excretions and ambient contamination <i>C. psittaci</i> PCR (STUDY 3)	 faecal swabs: Positive in 5 of 21 calves (3 – 22 dpi) nasal swabs: only one positive sample (0.7%) at 6 dpi ocular swabs: no positive samples exhaled breath: one positive sample at 14 dpi room air: 4 of 5 samples collected between 3 – 7 dpi were positive 	 faecal shedding in 3 of 3 calves, from 5 to 21 dpc exhaled breath, ocular and nasal swabs: all samples were negative 	n.d.

Feature	Groups inoculated with viable <i>C. psittaci</i> (STUDIES 1-4)	Sentinels (STUDY 3)	Control groups (STUDIES 1, 2 and 4)
C) Lung tissue histopathology (STUDY 1)	 chlamydial inclusions in epithelial cells, mainly restricted to altered pulmonary tissue amount of inclusions increased with the challenge dose and was higher in necrotic tissue compared to areas of organisation foci with groups of macrophages containing chlamydial inclusions were found during the organisation of pneumotic lung tissue. 	n.d.	 no chlamydial inclusions
quantitative rt-PCR (STUDY 1)	• genome copy numbers increased with the challenge dose (3 and 7 dpi) but decreased from 3 to 7 to 14 dpi	n.d.	n.d.
D) Recovery from lung tissue and strain identification cell culture and sequencing (STUDY 3)	 successful in all calves challenged with 10⁸ ifu and sacrificed up to 14 dpi identity of re-isolates to the challenge strain was exemplarily shown in four instances by sequencing of the <i>omp</i>A locus 	• not successful	n.d.

Abbreviations: (a) in arterial blood, APPs acute phase proteins, BGA blood gas analysis, $_{BT}$ corrected for body temperature, *C. Chlamydia*, c concentration, Ca²⁺ calcium, c.m. concentration measurement, CO₂ carbon dioxide, dpc days after contact (to the group inoculated with 10^8 ifu/calf), dpi days post inoculation, HETE hydroxyeicosatetraenoic acid, ifu inclusion-forming units of *C. psittaci* administered per calf, in*Cp* 10^8 ifu of UV-inactivated *C. psittaci*/calf, K⁺ potassium, medium cell culture medium, n.d. not determined (if data are available they are not included in STUDIES 1 - 4), O₂ oxygen, p partial pressue PGE2 prostaglandin E2, Prt total protein, (v) in venous blood, TXB2 thromboxan B2, VC volumetric capnography, WBC white blood cell count.

3.1.2.2 Impact of chlamydial viability and dose on initiation of disease

Inflammation and host response were dependent on the viability of the pathogen rather than on LPS-effects

Generally, LPS of gram-negative bacteria is known to be a potential activator of the immune system. In order to rule out effects mediated by such cell wall components, an UV-inactivated dose of 10^8 ifu/calf was administered to a control group of six calves (STUDIES 1 and 2). According to the prevailing pathophysiological concept, chlamydia's first and major target cells on mucosal surfaces are epithelial cells which initiate and sustain the immunological host response by secretion of proinflammatory chemokines (Rasmussen et al. 1997; Stephens 2003). It was shown *in vitro* that chlamydial LPS failed to induce an increased epithelial cytokine secretion (Rasmussen et al. 1997). Although cytokine production was not measured in the presented studies, the absence of pulmonary inflammation and clinical signs after challenge with an inactivated dose of *C. psittaci* is in line with this concept.

It was also reported, that proinflammatory chlamydial compounds, like heat shock protein 60 (HSP60) and MOMP, are only expressed after entering and propagating in host cells, indicating a selective pathway regulation associated with invasion and multiplication (Rupp et al. 2004). Although neither gene expression nor chlamydial components were determined, this information may provide an explanation why, in the present model, inflammation and host response were dependent on the viability and the dose of the pathogen.

3.1.2.3 Involvement of MALT into pathogenesis

It has only recently been reported how host-pathogen interactions in the upper respiratory tract might be involved in chlamydial pathogenesis. It has been hypothesised that MALT in the ovine nasopharyngeal tract is likely to play a role in the development of latency. Latency is a key element in the pathogenesis of ovine enzootic abortion (OEA) which is caused by *C. abortus* (Longbottom et al. 2013). As described for *C. psittaci*, transmission routes of *C. abortus* include ingestion and inhalation (Pospischil et al. 2010). While oral administration of 5×10^9 ifu of *C. abortus* per ewe induced latency and placental infection (Gutierrez et al. 2011) an even lower dose (5×10^7 ifu) stimulated protective immunity after intranasal administration (Longbottom et al. 2013). Although the structure of nasal-associated lymphoid tissue (NALT) in bovines is not as yet particularly defined (Liebler-Tenorio and Pabst 2006), there is the suggestion that it plays a role in bovine infectious diseases (Zhang et al. 2006). Unfortunately, as this potential effect was unknown at the time the studies were conducted, the inoculation scheme was developed without taking it into account.

3.2 Complex pathogenetic and pathophysiological implications and their consequences for the bovine host

The project led to a fundamental understanding of pathogenetic stages and pathophysiologic mechanisms of *C. psittaci* infection in a natural mammalian host. With respect to the complexity of pulmonary dysfunctions induced by *C. psittaci* infection on respiratory mechanics, this model may also serve as a basis for human medicine. In severely diseased patients, blood analysis is the only way to assess disease severity because pulmonary function tests cannot be performed. The following discussion will, therefore, focus on the host response accessible by means of blood analysis and on the complexity of pathogenesis and pathophysiology in the mammalian lung.

3.2.1 Innate and adaptive immune response

3.2.1.1 Acute phase reaction

Acute phase proteins (APPs) are produced in hepatocytes in response to proinflammatory cytokines resulting from tissue injury or inflammation. They function as a part of the early nonspecific immune defence, participating in a variety of functions to aid tissue repair (Jones and Allison 2007).

C-reactive protein (CRP), haptoglobin (Hp) and lipopolysaccharide-binding protein (LBP) are positive APPs, i.e. proteins that increase in plasma after tissue damage or inflammation. In contrast albumin belongs to the negative APPs characterised by decreasing concentrations. The decrease of the albumin concentration, detected 2 - 10 dpi, influenced the acid-base equilibrium and will therefore be discussed in section 3.2.2.3.

In the present model, concentrations of CRP increased slightly in control groups, and in a comparable, dose independent manner in all groups challenged with different doses of viable *C. psittaci* (Study 2, Tab. D-5, IIA). In line with these findings, it was reported that determining CRP concentrations in cattle is of limited value (Murata et al. 2004; Petersen et al. 2004). Although CRP is frequently tested and often increased in human respiratory disease, its diagnostic value is also controversial (van der Meer et al. 2005). In severe cases of human *C. psittaci* infections, however, the concentration of CRP has been reported to be clearly increased (Gacouin et al. 2012) and to be a useful to follow-up parameter during the most critical phase of disease (Wichert et al. 2000). These findings are in contrast to results obtained from the present model, but might be explained with major species differences in the acute-phase response (Petersen et al. 2004; Eckersall and Bell 2010).

The function of Hp is capturing free haemoglobin to prevent both iron loss and kidney damage during haemolysis (Abdullah et al. 2012). In the present model, a clear increase in the Hp concentration was only observed after administering lower doses of viable *C. psittaci* (i.e. 10^6 and 10^7 ifu/calf). Therefore, Hp offered no potential to predict the severity of clinical disease or to the extent of hypoxaemia or pulmonary lesions (STUDIES 1 and 2, Tab. D-5, I, IIA,

IIIC). It is known from literature that Hp expression is stronger in cattle than it is in man (Petersen et al. 2004), but the diagnostic value in bovine respiratory disease is controversial (Gray et al. 1996; Wittum et al. 1996; Young et al. 1996; Heegaard et al. 2000; Angen et al. 2009; Tothova et al. 2010). To date there are no reports suggesting a predictive power of Hp concentration in cases of human chlamydial pneumonias, which might support the conclusion of not being an useful marker of respiratory *C. psittaci* infection.

It was shown that LBP plays an essential role in the pulmonary immune response to gramnegative bacterial infection by using LBP knockout mice (Hemmila et al. 2006). Its function is to help in presenting LPS to CD14 receptors and toll-like receptor 4 (TLR4), which is used for signalling.

Seemingly in line with this essential role, it was shown in the present model that the LBP concentration increased with rising challenge dose (STUDY 2, Tab. D-5, IIA).

In addition, LBP concentrations were comparable between groups challenged with the same dose of either life or inactivated *C. psittaci*. It was therefore concluded, that the LBP concentrations reflected the LPS load, but were clearly not related to the clinical outcome.

The minimal effect on clinical outcome and blood cell composition might be explained as follows: Like other LPS, chlamydial LPS (cLPS) was shown to use TLR4 for signalling, but unlike other LPS, activation was strictly dependent on CD14 positive cells, i.e. on monocytes and macrophages (Heine et al. 2003). Macrophages within the lung tissue provide the cellular 'first-line defence', as they degrade pathogen-containing cells and detritus. Their cytokine production in response to cLPS was shown to be reduced by a factor about 10, compared to other typical endotoxins (Heine et al. 2003). This weak biological activity of cLPS was supposed to result from low binding affinities for LPS-recognition molecules, such as CD14 and LBP (Tsutsumi-Ishii et al. 2008). Moreover, the cytokine pattern secreted by macrophages was shown to differ in response to challenge with either dead or viable chlamydiae (Entrican et al. 1999). In conclusion, the minimal effects of inactivated C. psittaci in the present model are likely to be attributed to the failure of epithelial cells – the primary target cells of chlamydial infection – to respond to cLPS (due to the absence of CD14 surface expression) and to the weak biological activity of cLPS. Although the pathophysiological consequences of an LBP increase remain to be elucidated, the results of the present model are in line with the literature, accepting LBP as a useful marker of lower respiratory tract diseases - associated to gram-negative bacteria - in both bovines (Schroedl et al. 2001; Nikunen et al. 2007) and humans (Hopstaken et al. 2009; Zobel et al. 2012).

3.2.1.2 Cellular immune response

Haematology indicated a prompt, but transient, increase of leukocytes, seen as mainly neutrophil-driven leucocytosis at 2 dpi in groups challenged with 10^7 or 10^8 ifu/calf. At 2 dpi, the percentage of unsegmented neutrophils in blood increased with rising dose, indicating an increased demand and a regenerative left shift. Neutrophils, monocytes and lymphocytes were recruited into the lung as indicated by their increased numbers in broncho-alveolar lavage fluid (BALF). Cell counts in BALF again correlated positively with the challenge dose up to 7 dpi. Young and mature neutrophils provided a first-line of defence. While banded neutrophils decreased back to their initial levels, the amount of polymorphonuclear neutrophils and monocytes remained elevated until 5 weeks after acute *C. psittaci* infection, i.e. the end of the long-term study (STUDY 3, Tab. D-5, IID).

Our findings are in line with others, reporting a fast and distinct recruitment of phagocytic cells to the site of chlamydial infection followed by 'cleaning up' of macrophages (e.g. Gieffers et al. 2004; Bai et al. 2005; Reinhold et al. 2008b; Rupp et al. 2009).

Generally, a proinflammatory response at the attacked tissue site aims at the resolution of infection. However, in case of chlamydial infection, it was shown that the chemokine production by infected epithelial cells continues (Rasmussen et al. 1997). It was therefore suggested that the advantage of ongoing inflammation is likely to facilitate intra-host spread (Stephens 1999). It was shown that C. pneumoniae can, in the course of pneumonia, infect and survive within granulocytes (Gieffers et al. 2004), which are subsequently engulfed by macrophages acting as a vector able to enter the whole body via the bloodstream (Moazed et al. 1998; Rupp et al. 2009). An increased ongoing demand of neutrophils and monocytes during the subclinical phase of disease (STUDY 3, Tab. D-5, IID) corresponds very well with these observations. Moreover, it is also in line with the blood cell composition of naturally Chlamydia-infected calves (Reinhold et al. 2008a). Ultrastructural observations of another work group in the present model can additionally sustain the theory of the 'monocyte vector shuttle': 2 - 4 dpi chlamydial inclusions filled with RBs, IBs and EBs were found in alveolar epithelial cells type 1, while IBs and EBs were seen free in the cytoplasm or in phagolysosomes of neutrophils and alveolar macrophages in calves inoculated with 10⁸ ifu/calf (Möhle 2011). Finally, chlamydial DNA was also detected in blood up to the end of the long-term study at 35 dpi (STUDY 3, Tab. D-5, IVA). This finding again sustains the proposed maintenance of infection on a long-term basis, because DNA of defunct *Chlamydiae* was shown to be rapidly degraded (Moazed et al. 1998; Rupp et al. 2009).

3.2.1.3 Humoral immune response

In the present model strain-specific antibodies were detected by immunoblotting, which is more sensitive and specific than commercially available ELISAs. Specific antibodies, indicating successful infection, occurred in blood of two thirds of calves challenged with 10^8 ifu. The onset of humoral response was about 7 – 14 dpi (STUDIES 1 and 3 Tab. D-5, IIE). During the challenge

dose titration, individual animals challenged with doses below 10⁸ ifu/calf were kept beyond the acute phase, but did not develop a measurable humoral response. Hence, it is still unclear whether lower challenge doses would induce the development of specific antibodies or if the onset of humoral response requires longer than two weeks after challenge (STUDY 1, Tab. D-5, IIE). Interestingly, in blood of naturally contracted sentinels no antibodies were detected up to 5 weeks after contact to acutely C. psittaci diseased calves. In calves experimentally challenged with 10⁸ ifu, the detected humoral immune response was generally weak, did only emerge in two thirds of animals, and was sometimes already decreasing towards the study end at 35 dpi. These results are in line with the literature reporting that antibodies against *Chlamydia spp*. were detected in only about 60 % of naturally C. abortus and/or C. pecorum infected calves (Reinhold et al. 2008a). It is similarly in line with literature that seropositivity was not correlated to chlamydial shedding, which occurred in only 24 % of calves inoculated in STUDY 3 (Tab. D-5, IVB; Wehrend et al. 2005; Kauffold et al. 2007). Both human and veterinary medicine are faced with the problem that chlamydial infections often do not elicit sufficiently high antibody responses, which complicates both development of specific serological tests and development of safe and efficacious vaccines (Igietseme et al. 2011).

3.2.1.4 How immunological interactions might mediate sequelae of C. psittaci infections

In the present model, chlamydial DNA and increased levels of monocytes and LBP were shown in blood of calves up to the end of the study at 32 - 35 days after challenge with a dose of 10^8 ifu/calf or an undetermined dose acquired by natural infection. These findings indicate ongoing host-pathogen interactions. They are in line with literature suggesting that asymptomatic chlamydial infections in bovines are largely mediated by metabolic stress on the liver by circulating inflammatory mediators (Ahluwalia et al. 2010; Kaltenboeck 2013). Consequences of macrophage activation by low-level, but persistent, endotoxaemia (i.e. cLPS and LBP) together with oxidised low-density lipoproteins are suggested to play a role in the pathogenesis of atherosclerosis (Wiesner et al. 2010), for which an involvement of chlamydial infections is still largely disputed (reviewed by Joshi et al. 2013). Results of those studies are mostly based on seroepidemiological investigations, not differentiating between C. psittaci and C. pneumoniae antibodies. Thus the particular role of C. psittaci was largely left out of consideration. In birds and dogs however *C. psittaci* was detected in atherosclerotic altered vessels (Sako et al. 2002; Schenker and Hoop 2007; Pilny et al. 2012) and in our model, aorta samples were positive for Chlamydiaceae in 5 of 21 calves experimentally inoculated with C. psittaci (Lambertz 2011). It was confirmed that indeed C. psittaci was found by means of DNA microarray (Lambertz 2011). In conclusion results of this bovine model are in good agreement with the suggested concept of C. psittaci as a 'stealth pathogen'.

3.2.2 Pathogenetic interactions in the bovine lung

Pulmonary dysfunctions – with respect to their time course and in comparison to knowledge from literature – have been discussed in detail in STUDIES 2 and 4, so the following text will rather focus on the mechanisms and interactions leading to functional consequences within the respiratory system. Figure D-1 summarises these proposed interactions, the complexity of the pathogenetic network and pathophysiological consequences. It will be explained in more detail in the following sections (3.2.2.1. - 3.2.2.3.)



Figure D-1: Pathogenesis and pathophysiology of *Chlamydia psittaci* infection in the bovine lung. Key factors, mechanisms and interactions determining the pathogenesis and pathophysiology of *Chlamydia psittaci* infection in the bovine lung are summarised on the basis of results assessed in STUDIES 1-4 (bold face) and information from literature. Abbreviations: *C. Chlamydia*; FRC functional residual capacity.

3.2.2.1 Local pulmonary infection and inflammation

The inoculation of 6 mL viable C. psittaci-containing medium into eight defined locations of the lung resulted in infection and replication of the pathogen in pulmonary epithelial type I cells (Möhle 2011). This finding is in line with the prevailing pathophysiological concept wherein the acute host response to *Chlamydia* at mucosal surfaces is primarily initiated and sustained by epithelial cells, the first and major targets of chlamydial infection (Rasmussen et al. 1997). After infection with viable chlamydiae, epithelial cells secrete a range of proinflammatory chemokines (Stephens 2003) in order to activate the inflammation cascade. Macrophages within the respiratory system are important in metabolising arachidonic acid to its inflammatory metabolites via lipoxygenase and cyclooxygenase (COX) pathways resulting in the production of prostaglandins (PG), thromboxanes (TX), and leukotrienes (Bertram et al. 1989) of which PGE2, TXB2, 15- hydroxyeicosatetraenoic acid (HETE) and 12-HETE were shown to be increased in a dose dependent manner after challenge with viable C. psittaci (STUDY 1, Tab. D-5, IIIA2). Arachidonic acids and prostaglandins play also a role in lung injuries induced by pathogenassociated molecules including LPS (Soethout et al. 2002; Alba-Loureiro et al. 2004). The role of LPS has been discussed in detail in section 3.1.2.2., but in summary chlamydial LPS (cLPS) is known to be much less potent compared to other typical endotoxins (Heine et al. 2003; Tsutsumi-Ishii et al. 2008). Other proinflammatory compounds like heat shock protein 60 (HSP60) and MOMP are only expressed after entering and propagating in host cells (Rupp et al. 2004). This explains why, in the present model, inflammation and host response were largely dependent on the viability of the pathogen. Proinflammatory mediators initiate vasodilation, reduced blood flow and increased capillary permeability in order to enable inflammatory cells and fluid to pass into the attacked tissue (Thacker 2006). The severity of inflammation and increased permeability of pulmonary vessels were also indicated by an increase of total protein concentration in BALF after challenge doses above 10⁷ ifu/calf (STUDY 1, Tab. D-5, IIIA and C). The presence of protein rich fluids was additionally shown by histology (Lambertz 2011). Recruitment and accumulation of phagocytic and reactive immune cells from the blood into the lung has been shown in STUDIES 1 and 2 (white blood cell count, BALF and histopathology, Tab. D-5, IID, IIIA and C) and for the long-term experiments in other PhD theses (Lambertz 2011; Möhle 2011).

Phagocytes – in the present study first and foremost neutrophils (shown in BALF and by histopathology, Tab. D-5, IIIA and C) – take up bacteria and debris but also release enzymes that further damage the tissues, chemokines that attract other immune cells (here macrophages and lymphocytes), and cytokines which further increase the inflammation (Thacker 2006). Additionally, in case of chlamydial infection, tissue damage and further proinflammatory activation is likely to be caused by lysis of infected cells during the release of chlamydial EBs (Rasmussen et al. 1997). Tissue damage and leakages of the alveolo-capillary membrane (Möhle 2011) might have enabled a spillover of the pathogen into the bloodstream, because chlamydial

DNA could be detected in blood (STUDY 3, Tab. D-5, IVA). Another mechanism enabling pathogen spread within the host is associated with macrophages serving as vector, as discussed in detail in the section 3.2.1.2.

3.2.2.2 Impact of infection and inflammation on the respiratory system and on pulmonary functions

Regardless of the mechanism, the accumulation of fluid, cells and debris within the alveoli and the lung tissue causes several interacting factors diminishing lung function in various ways. Although the oxygen transfer across the alveolar-capillary membrane was not quantified in the present project, it is likely that the presence of these materials in the alveolar lumen directly reduced the gas exchange. According to Fick's law of diffusion, complete airway obstruction and atelectases reduce the surface area capable of exchanging gases, and fluid accumulation in the alveolar spaces elongates the diffusion barrier.

The main consequence of an impaired gas exchange, the reduction of the oxygen partial pressure in arterial blood ($p(a)O_2$), was shown to be dependent on the dose of viable *C. psittaci*. Nevertheless, hypoxaemia, i.e. $p(a)O_2 < 11$ kPa (Reinhold and Höchel 2005) occurred due to all doses used for challenge with viable *C. psittaci* (STUDY 2, Tab. D-5, IIIB1). The extent of functional impairment was also clearly indicated by the dose-dependent decrease of arterial oxygen saturation ($sO_2(a)$) and the percentage of oxyhaemoglobin in total haemoglobin ($O_2Hb(a)$). Additionally the pulmonary shunt (i.e. the percentage of non-arterialised blood after passage through the lung) increased in line with increasing challenge dose. These dosedependent indicators of disease severity were linked to the extent and quality of lesions assessed in STUDY 1 (Tab. D-5, IIIC).

In line with the accumulation of fluid, cells and debris, the origin of the observed oxygen deficiency was an impaired diffusion and/or distribution rather than reduced ventilation alone, because the alveolar arterial oxygen partial pressure difference (A- aO_2) was increased and hyperventilatory hypocapnia was observed after higher *C. psittaci* doses (i.e. 10^8 and 10^9 ifu/calf, STUDY 2, Tab. D-5, IIIB1 and C).

However, in line with the maximal extent of pulmonary inflammation at 3 - 4 dpi (Lambertz, 2011) the analysis of respiratory mechanics and breathing pattern revealed peripheral airway obstruction and reduced alveolar ventilation during the acute phase of disease (STUDY 4, Tab. D-5, IIIB2 and 3). Reduced alveolar ventilation worsens the already reduced oxygen delivery and may thus also contribute to additional death of alveolar epithelial type 1 cells, which are known to be intolerant to reduced oxygen supply (Jain and Sznajder 2005). In species lacking collateral alveolar ventilation, the transit of debris from the alveoli through the narrow lumen of the bronchiole exacerbates inflammatory obstruction (Caswett and Williams 2007). Expiration, representing a mainly passive retraction, was more impaired than inspiration, thus complete deflation was hindered and air was trapped. This 'trapped air' led to an overdistension

of alveoli, concomitantly measurable as elevated FRC at 3 - 4 dpi (STUDY 4, Tab. D-5, IIIB4). Cough, representing a forced exhalation, occurred frequently during acute respiratory *C. psittaci* infection and is likely to have supported obstructions and FRC increase due to increased intrapleural pressure and resulting dynamic small airway collapse (Robinson 2007a). From a functional perspective, the resulting overdistension of alveoli caused an additional elongation of the space where gases moved only slowly by diffusion and thus complicated the gas exchange. The involvement of ventilatory disorders in the pathogenesis of respiratory *C. psittaci* infection was also indicated by the slight increase of p(a)CO₂ after low challenge doses (10⁶ ifu/calf and even more slight after 10⁷ ifu/calf, STUDY 2, Tab. D-5, IIIB1). In contrast to O₂, which can be reduced as a consequence of impaired diffusion, ventilation, perfusion or distribution, the gas exchange of CO₂ is, due to a 20-fold higher solubility coefficient, only impaired under conditions of reduced ventilation.

A further important consequence of inflammation is the development of pulmonary restriction. Restriction was assessed by decreasing respiratory reactance (Xrs), which is indicative of limitations in elasticity or compliance of the lung-thorax system. (Smith et al. 2005). In the present model, the respiratory reactance was statistically significantly reduced up to 11 dpi in calves suffering from experimentally induced acute C. psittaci pneumonia (STUDY 4, Tab. D-5, IIIB2). Lung compliance, usually mainly determined by the retractive forces of elastic fibres and the surface tension of surfactant within the alveoli, was most probably reduced due to multi-causal events. At first the accumulation of cells within the tissue itself reduced the elasticity. Secondly, bronchoconstriction mediated by stimulation of tracheobronchial irritant receptors (parasympathetic reflex-bronchoconstriction) or in response to inflammatory mediators, stiffened and obstructed trachea, bronchi and bronchioles (Robinson 2007a). It is very likely that irritant receptors were stimulated because accumulated mucus was found in the tracheal lumen of calves suffering from acute respiratory C. psittaci infection in amounts decreasing in the course of disease (Lambertz 2011). This result is again in line with the observation that proximal resistance (Rprox) was significantly increased up to 8 dpi, indicating proximal airway obstruction (STUDY 4, Tab. D-5, IIIB2). Obstructions of peripheral airways were, however, only detected during the acute phase of disease (STUDY 4, Tab. D-5, IIIB2). The consequences of these obstructions are alveolar hypoventilation and concomitant pulmonary vasoconstriction (HPV) in hypoventilated alveolar areas. Increased vascular resistance deteriorated the loss of compliant pulmonary properties. This ultimately decreased the tidal volume (Vt) during the acute phase of respiratory disease (STUDY 4, Tab. D-5, III2 and 3). Clinically reduced Vt and compensatory increase of the respiratory rate (RR) and volume of minute ventilation (Vmin) were seen as short, rapid breathing cycles (i.e. dyspnoea), which were characterised by an increased percentage of dead space volume (Vd) per breath. In conclusion, the pathways of induced pulmonary dysfunctions assessed in the present model interacted in a complex network.

3.2.2.3 Impact of tissue damage and pulmonary dysfunctions on acid-base equilibrium

Pulmonary functions do interact with acid-base equilibrium in two different ways. On the one hand, pulmonary dysfunctions associated with changes in p(a)CO₂ will change blood pH. On the other hand, the lung may provide compensatory mechanisms to stabilize blood pH if changes occur from the metabolic site. In our model the most important consequence of impaired lung function and reduced gas exchange was hypoxaemia, which occurred in all groups challenged with different doses of viable C. psittaci (STUDY 2, Tab. D-5, IIIB1). In vivo, reduced p(a)O₂ is recognised by peripheral chemoreceptors (glomerae carotica et aortica) which drive respiration via the Nervus (N.) vagus and N. glossopharyngeus (parasympathetic nervous system). Intensified respiration may lead to an increased CO₂ exhalation, thus pCO₂ decreased in alveoli (seen as reduced endtidal CO_2) as well as in arterial blood (hypocapnia; STUDIES 2 and 4, Tab. D-5, IIIB1 and 4). The ,loss' of CO_2 led to a shift of the buffer equilibrium, which is associated with a consumption of protons and an increase in blood pH when this effect is strong. Due to the respiratory origin of this alkalotic effect, it is also called 'respiratory alkalosis'. Although hypocapnia was observed 2 – 3 days after inoculation of higher C. psittaci doses (10⁸ and 10⁹ ifu/calf, Tab. D-5, IIIB1), it was not accompanied by an elevated blood pH (Tab. D-5, IIC), indicating the involvement of counterbalancing influences on the acid-base equilibrium.

While blood pH was not altered after 10⁸ ifu/calf, a higher challenge dose resulted in a decrease of blood pH. From a classical perspective on the acid-base equilibrium there are two directions of causality. (i) Reduced blood pH might result from alveolar hypoventilation and consecutive hypercapnia (i.e. respiratory acidosis), which is in contrast to the observed hypocapnia. (ii) The inability to cover the oxygen demand of peripheral tissues may result in the necessity of anaerobe metabolism, indicated by an increased production of L-lactate and protons (i.e. a reduced pH, 'metabolic acidosis', STUDY 2, Tab. D-5, IIC).

This traditional approach of the acid-base equilibrium according to Henderson-Hasselbalch is largely based on alterations in the proton concentrations, indicated by pH. New strong ion models, taking the influence of electrolytes and non-volatile weak acids additionally into account, are a useful tool to assess mixed acid-base disorders (Stewart 1983; Constable 1997). In the present model, it was shown that chloride and sodium concentrations decreased in a dose-dependent manner during the acute phase of disease (2 - 3 dpi, STUDY 2, Tab. D-5, IIC). These electrolytes are attributed to the strong ions, evaluated by the strong ion difference (SID). They are characterised as independent variables which are not influenced secondary to changes in pCO₂ (Kellum 2000). In line with this suggestion, the most likely reason for the dose-dependent decrease of chloride and sodium concentrations in blood was lung tissue damage. It includes the destruction of endothelial cells expressing angiotensin-converting enzyme (ACE), and consequently a lack of angiotensin II which usually stimulates the proximal tubular resorption of sodium and chloride (Stockham and Scott 2008). The interplay of

hypochloraemia (alkalotic effect) and hyponatriaemia (acidic effect) resulted in a reduction of SID (acidic effect) during the acute phase of disease (1 - 3 dpi). This acidic effect was not reflected by a decreased pH because it was counterbalanced by the alkalotic effect of a reduced albumin concentration and the concomitant decrease of the sum of non-volatile weak acids (A_{tot}). Albumin, being the most important buffer in plasma (Constable and Stämpfli 2005) was reduced up to 10 dpi (STUDY 4, Tab. D-5,IIB), and the observed reduction is in line with its description of being a negative acute phase marker in cattle (Cray et al. 2009).

In conclusion, the consideration of SID and A_{tot} realised, for the first time, the evaluation of metabolic components within mixed acid-base disorders due to acute respiratory chlamydial infection.

3.3 Excretion and transmission of *C. psittaci* in bovines

Following experimental challenge, *C. psittaci* was predominantly excreted via faeces (5 of 21 calves challenged with 10^8 ifu/calf) but was also sporadically detectable in room-air, exhaled breath and nasal secretions. The extent of ambient contamination due to *C. psittaci* shedding sufficed for successful transmission to sentinel calves. The latter was indicated by the presence of *Chlamydiaceae* in blood (2 of 3 sentinels) and by repeated faecal shedding (3 of 3 sentinels). The observation that faecal excretion was even higher after natural *C. psittaci* infection might imply an influence of the acquisition mode on pathogen excretion, similarly as on the pathogenesis discussed in section 3.1.2.3. However, with only three sentinels in the study, this hypothesis remains to be statistically proven. The use of PCR-based methods did not allow evaluation of viability and infectivity, and recovery of chlamydial species from bovine faeces, seemingly the most important source of ambient contamination, is a very difficult task (Sachse 2013², personal communication). Hence it still unclear which source contained infectious EBs capable of transmitting the infection to naïve sentinel calves.

Nevertheless, frequent and intermittent shedding by clinically inconspicuous hosts (STUDY 3) is a well-known phenomenon in birds and is accepted as a hazard for human health (Harkinezhad et al. 2009a). For clinicians, contact with birds is one of the most important diagnostic cues, but 20 - 25 % of patients suffering from psittacosis do not mention contact with birds during anamnesis (Gacouin et al. 2012). With respect to uncommon sources of human psittacosis, one should also be aware of the evidence for human to human transmission (Ito et al. 2002; McGuigan et al. 2012). Moreover, host species jumps of *C. psittaci* are suggested by the phylogenetic proximity of bovine, rabbit and rat strains with psittacine strains (Pannekoek 2012). With the present model, the zoonotic potential of non-avian *C. psittaci* strains was not assessed, but as animal-to-animal transmission was possible, zoonotic transmission cannot be ruled out.

² Head of the National and OIE Reference Laboratory for Chlamydiosis

3.4 Conclusions and directions for further research

Our studies provided new insights into the pathophysiological complexity of respiratory *C. psittaci* infections in the mammalian lung. Different doses, natural infection and long-term assessment after acute disease reveal the two facets of *C. psittaci* infection: clinically overt acute disease *versus* almost asymptomatic persistent infection.

Whilst conducting the studies, multiple defined samples were obtained in addition for either project partners and for asservation. These samples may serve as a basis for further in-depth investigations addressing open questions on the pathogenesis and host-pathogen interactions. The presented model focused on the pathophysiology within the bovine host, but it would also be worth to specify the development of the pathogen within the host, e.g. by analysis of gene expression patterns in lung tissue, obtained at different time points. Furthermore analysis of cytokines involved in bovine pulmonary inflammation after *C. psittaci* infection will add valuable information to complete the picture of pathogenesis (currently in work by collaborating partners).

Obtained samples might also support the development and evaluation of new diagnostic tools. Especially the development of sensitive, species-specific serologic tests, requiring defined sera for evaluation, would improve both epidemiological risk assessment and individual diagnosis in man and animals.

Generally this biologically relevant model is suitable for further studies focusing on vaccine development and treatment evaluation. Under conditions of antimicrobial treatment the occurrence of ABs would particularly be worth to be investigated. For future studies, the developed intrabronchial administration pattern enables targeted endoscopic *in vivo* sampling of infected areas, e.g. cytobrush, biopsy or broncho-alveolar lavage. The safety of obtaining those samples was evaluated in human medicine before (Elston et al. 2004). Due to the potential involvement of MALT (particularly NALT) in chlamydial pathogenesis, in further studies spray application of a small volume of the inoculum into each nostril should be conducted in addition to the current administration pattern.

With respect to the pathogenetic role of *C. psittaci* it would be interesting to evaluate effects of co-infections with other relevant respiratory pathogens. Cell culture co-infection models of Human Herpes Simplex Virus and *C. trachomatis* demonstrated already interactions, e.g. the induction of chlamydial ABs (Deka et al. 2007; Vanover et al. 2010) and raise the question of veterinary relevance of chlamydia-herpes virus co-infections in animals (e.g. galline Herpes Virus 2 + C. *psittaci* or bovine Herpes Virus 1 + C. *pecorum* or *C. psittaci*).

With respect to the zoonotic potential of non-avian *C. psittaci* strains, the present model was able to elucidate that transmission within the bovine species is possible, implicating that also zoonotic transmission might be possible. A useful ONE HEALTH approach would be the investigation of the prevalence in cattle herds and relation to the prevalence and lung health in humans in regular contact with these herds.

4 Summary

Chlamydia (*C.*) *psittaci* is a gram-negative, obligate intracellular bacterium, capable of inducing respiratory disease and persistent infection. The host range of this zoonotic pathogen includes not only birds and man, but also various wild and domestic mammals. Knowledge about pathogenesis and functional consequences of *C. psittaci* infection in the mammalian lung has remained elusive to date.

The present project aimed to develop, to evaluate and to characterise a bovine model of experimentally induced respiratory *C. psittaci* infection which might be beneficial for both human and veterinary medicine. Bovines were chosen as the host because (i) bovine *C. psittaci* infection closely reflects the situation in a natural host, and (ii) the bovine lung is relevant to model functional consequences of ventilatory disorders due to its segmental anatomy and the lack of collateral airways. Moreover, the pathogenetic potential of *C. psittaci* for bovines and potential transmission routes were evaluated by assessing clinical and immunological variables of health and lung function as well as the shedding of this potentially zoonotic pathogen.

A total of 69 Holstein-Friesian calves aged 6 - 9 weeks were included in four separated studies (STUDY 1 - 4) and were challenged as follows:

- Intra-bronchial application of viable *C. psittaci*, strain DC 15 (n = 35)
- Intra-bronchial application of UV-inactivated C. psittaci, strain DC 15 (n = 6)
- Intra-bronchial application of cell culture medium (n = 25)
- Naïve calves (i.e. sentinels) were socialised with acutely diseased animals due to experimentally induced *C. psittaci* infection (n =3).

Each intra-bronchial application was performed according to a previously developed protocol. In brief, a total volume of 6 mL inoculum/calf was endoscopically administered and distributed in a standardised way into 8 defined bronchi of each animal.

In STUDIES 1 & 2, dose response relationships were evaluated up to 3 days post inoculation (dpi). Thus, 14 calves received different doses of viable *C. psittaci* $(10^6 - 10^9)$ inclusion forming units (ifu)/calf). The use of two control groups enabled the separated evaluation of effects mediated by cell culture medium (n = 4) and chlamydial cell components (10^8 UV-inactivated ifu/calf, n = 6).

In STUDIES 3 & 4, time courses and pathophysiological consequences of an acute respiratory *C. psittaci* infection induced by 10^8 ifu/calf (n = 21) were assessed in a follow-up study ending at 35 dpi. In addition to the assessment of intra-individual time courses within each calf, a control group was challenged by cell culture medium only (n = 21) for inter-subject comparison. Furthermore, a group of naïve calves (sentinels, n = 3) was socialised with the infected animals, and aimed at evaluating risks and routes of transmission as well as the course of natural infection.

In the different studies, systemic host response was assessed by clinical signs, variables of innate immune response, acute phase proteins, and acid-base parameters including electrolytes and metabolites in the peripheral blood. To evaluate pulmonary inflammation, the concentrations of eicosanoids and total protein were measured in broncho-alveolar lavage fluid (BALF) in addition to BALF cytology and pathological as well as histological characterisation of lung lesions. Pulmonary function tests included arterial blood gas analysis, haemoxymetry as well as the assessment of respiratory mechanics, alveolar ventilation and the pattern of breathing. For the latter, non-invasive pulmonary function methods (originally adapted from human medicine and previously evaluated for calves) were used, i.e. impulse oscillometry, volumetric capnography, and helium dilution re-breathing test. Excretion and distribution of the pathogen was assessed by specific nucleic acid-based detection assays (real-time PCR, microarray).

The results obtained in the 4 STUDIES can be summarised as follows. Administration of the viable C. psittaci strain succeeded in inducing reproducible infections. Disease outcome was largely dose-dependent. While 10^6 ifu/calf resulted in mild clinical signs, doses of 10^7 to 10^8 ifu/calf induced a moderate respiratory disease, and 10⁹ ifu/calf a severe clinical illness. Also, severity of respiratory and clinical signs, extent and quality of pneumonia, and systemic inflammation increased with increasing challenge doses and resulted in gradually reduced efficacy of pulmonary gas exchange. After inoculation of the finally defined dose of 10⁸ ifu/calf, clinical signs peaked 2 - 3 days post inoculation (dpi). Signs and markers of acute disease subsided considerably, but not completely, within 10 dpi after acute illness. Sentinels acquired the infection but did not develop visible signs of an apparent disease. Thus, two different facets of C. psittaci infection in bovines could be distinguished by the present model: (i) acute clinical disease after experimental challenge and (ii) clinically inconspicuous persistent infection after natural exposure to the pathogen. In both groups, systemic spread and ongoing host-pathogen interactions were detected by chlamydaemia, faecal shedding of the pathogen, and slightly increased levels of monocytes and lipopolysaccharide-binding protein (LBP) in blood, indicating that neither group eliminated the chlamydiae within 5 weeks after exposure.

Pathophysiologically, inflammatory cells, mainly neutrophil granulocytes, were recruited into the lung during the acute phase of infection. Pulmonary inflammation resulted in tissue damage, accumulation of detritus and protein rich fluid causing reduced gas exchange, airway obstructions and pulmonary restrictions. Attempts to compensate for alveolar hypoventilation and hypoxaemia included the elevation of both respiratory rate and minute ventilation. Consequences for the acid-base equilibrium were not only determined by pulmonary dysfunctions, compensatory mechanisms or anaerobe metabolism, which are classically assessable by the Hendersen-Hasselbalch approach. A strong ion model revealed mixed acid-base disorders, mediated by metabolic and immunologic influences, i.e. by the reduction of chloride and sodium (assessed by the strong ion difference, SID) and by hypo-albuminaemia and hyper-gammaglobulinaemia (assessed by the sum of non-volatile weak acids, A_{tot}).

After experimental challenge, the pathogen was not only detected in lung tissue and blood, but it was also excreted via faeces, nasal excretions and exhaled breath. Despite complete daily cleaning of the animal rooms, contamination sufficed to transmit the infection to naïve sentinels. Although these naturally exposed animals did not develop obvious clinical signs, they became frequent faecal shedders, suggesting a risk of spreading the pathogen under natural conditions.

Humoral immune response was generally weak. Only two thirds of experimentally challenged calves developed specific antibodies against *C. psittaci* detected by immunoblotting. In sentinels, no humoral immune response was observed.

In conclusion, the newly introduced large animal model provides a valuable support in elucidating the pathophysiology and complex interactions during pathogenesis of *C. psittaci* infection in the mammalian lung. In comparative medicine, it can be regarded as a translational model. Pulmonary function tests derived from human medicine and applicable to calves provided comparable data between bovines and humans about pulmonary dysfunction involved in the pathogenesis of this respiratory infection. In veterinary medicine, this biologically relevant model may serve as a suitable basis for studies focusing on vaccine development and treatment evaluation.

5 Zusammenfassung

Evaluierung und pathophysiologische Charakterisierung eines bovinen Modells der respiratorischen *Chlamydia psittaci* Infektion

Einleitung: *Chlamydia* (*C.*) *psittaci* ist ein gram-negatives, obligat intrazelluläres Bakterium, welches in der Lage ist, respiratorische Erkrankungen und persistente Infektionen bei Menschen und Vögeln zu induzieren, und dessen zoonotisches Potential schon lange bekannt ist. Das Wirtsspektrum erweiterte sich mit der Verbesserung molekularbiologischer Nachweismethoden auf diverse Wild- und Haussäugetiere. Bislang sind jedoch die pathogenetische Bedeutung und die funktionellen Konsequenzen der *C. psittaci* Infektion für die Säugetierlunge nur unzureichend erfasst.

Ziele und Projektdesign: Um die Pathogenese der respiratorischen *C. psittaci* Infektion in der Säugetierlunge besser zu verstehen und um das pathogenetische und epidemiologische Potential von *C. psittaci* bei Rindern bewerten zu können, bestand das Ziel des vorgestellten Projekts in der Etablierung und Charakterisierung eines bovinen Modells der experimentell induzierten respiratorischen *C. psittaci* Infektion.

Hierfür war zunächst zu klären, ob mit einem *C. psittaci*-Stamm boviner Herkunft unter experimentellen Bedingungen eine in ihrem Schwergrad von der Inokulationsdosis abhängige, klinisch manifeste Erkrankung im Kalb induzierbar ist (STUDIE 1). Darauffolgend waren die dosisabhängigen Effekte dieser *C. psittaci*-Infektion auf die Gasaustauschfunktion der Lunge, die angeborenen Immunabwehrmechanismen und die Akute-Phase-Reaktion pathophysiologisch zu charakterisieren (STUDIE 2). Des Weiteren galt es zu eruieren, ob bzw. wie der Erreger sich im Wirtsorganismus ausbreitet, wie lange und über welche Wege er ausgeschieden wird, ob die Infektion spontan von Tier zu Tier übertragbar ist, und wie sich eine spontan erworbene Infektion von einer experimentell induzierte Infektion im Hinblick auf das klinische Bild und die pathophysiologischen Mechanismen unterscheidet (STUDIE 3). Die Evaluierung der durch *C. psittaci* induzierten pulmonalen Dysfunktionen und Störungen des Säuren-Basen-Gleichgewichts waren Inhalt von STUDIE 4 und dienten dem Ziel, die wesentlichsten Funktionsstörungen auf Organebene aufzuklären, die dem klinischen Bild der induzierten akuten respiratorischen Erkrankung zugrunde liegen.

Tiere, Material und Methoden: Insgesamt wurden 69 Holstein-Friesian Kälber im Alter von 6 bis 9 Wochen in das Gesamtprojekt eingeschlossen und wie folgt experimentell belastet:

- intrabronchiale Applikation von lebensfähigen *C. psittaci*, Stamm DC 15 (n = 35)
- intrabronchiale Applikation von UV-inaktivierten C. psittaci, Stamm DC 15 (n = 6)
- intrabronchiale Applikation von Zellkultur-Medium (n = 25)
- naive Sentinel-Kälber, die mit akut erkrankten Kälbern (nach experimenteller Applikation lebensfähiger *C. psittaci*) vergesellschaftet wurden (n =3).

Alle intrabronchialen Applikationen erfolgten nach einem standardisierten Inokulationsschema, wonach je Tier 6 ml Inokulat in definierten Portionen an 8 definierten Lokalisationen abgesetzt wurden.

STUDIEN 1 & 2: Zur Beurteilung der Dosis-Wirkungs-Beziehung erhielten 14 Tiere Dosen von 10^6 bis 10^9 einschlussbildenden Einheiten (EBE) lebensfähiger *C. psittaci* pro Kalb. Der Vergleich zu zwei Kontrollgruppen, denen entweder Zellkultur-Medium (n = 4) oder 10^8 UV-inaktivierte EBE/Kalb (n = 6) inokuliert wurden, ermöglichte die Bewertung von unspezifischen Effekten.

STUDIEN 3 & 4: Auf der Basis einer standardisierte Inokulation von 10^8 EBE/Kalb (n = 21) wurden die pathophysiologischen Langzeit-Auswirkungen der akuten respiratorischen *C. psittaci* Infektion sowohl im intra-individuellen Verlauf als auch im Vergleich zu einer mit Zellkultur-Medium inokulierten Kontrollgruppe (n = 21) erfasst (Studienende 35 Tage nach Inokulation (dpi)). Des Weiteren wurden die Ausscheidungs- und Transmissionswege des inokulierten Erregers evaluiert. Die Einbeziehung von naiven Sentinel-Kälbern (n = 3) diente der Dokumentation des Krankheitsverlaufes nach spontan erworbener Infektion.

Die Beurteilung der systemischen Wirtsantwort auf den Erreger basierte auf folgenden Kenngrößen: klinischer Score, Parameter der zellulären und humorale Immunantwort, Akute-Phase-Proteine, Parameter des Säuren-Basen-Status sowie Konzentrationen von Elektrolyten und Metaboliten im peripheren Blut. Lokale Entzündungsmechanismen innerhalb der Lunge wurden sowohl durch die Analyse von inflammatorischen Markern in der bronchoalveolären Lavageflüssigkeit (Konzentrationen von Eicosanoiden und Gesamtprotein, Differentialzellbild) als auch mittels pathologischer und histologischer Untersuchungen charakterisiert. Die Erfassung der pulmonalen Dysfunktionen erfolgte quantitativ und qualitativ auf der Basis von arteriellen Blutgasen und Parametern der Hämoxymetrie sowie Parametern der Atmungsmechanik, des Atmungsmusters und der alveolären Ventilation. Für die Lungenfunktionstests standen nicht-invasive Methoden aus der Humanmedizin zur Verfügung (Impuls-Oszilloresistometrie, volumetrische Kapnographie, Helium-Dilution), die zuvor für den Einsatz am wachen Kalb unter Spontanatmung validiert worden waren.

Für die Detektion des Erregers im Blut, im Lungengewebe, in Kot-, Nasen- und Augentupfern, sowie in der Ausatem- und Raumluft kamen Polymerase-Kettenreaktion (PCR)-basierte Methoden zum Einsatz (real-time PCR, Microarray).

Ergebnisse:

Dosis-Wirkungs-Beziehung und Infektionsverlauf

Aus der experimentellen Inokulation des vitalen *C. psittaci*-Stammes resultierten reproduzierbare, von der Erregerdosis abhängige, klinische Bilder einer milden (10⁶ EBE/Kalb), klinisch manifesten (10⁷ bis 10⁸ EBE/Kalb) oder schweren (10⁹ EBE/Kalb) respiratorischen Erkrankung. Mit ansteigenden Erreger-Dosen stiegen zugleich die respiratorischen und
klinischen Scorewerte, das Ausmaß der systemischen Entzündungsreaktionen, die Quantität und Qualität der pneumonischen Veränderungen und die Einschränkungen im pulmonalen Gasaustausch.

Nach Inokulation des Erregers erreichte die akute klinische Krankheits-Phase 2 – 3 dpi ihren Höhepunkt und klang innerhalb von 7 – 10 dpi wieder ab. Sentinel-Kälber akquirierten die Infektion, bildeten aber keine vergleichbaren klinisch manifesten Symptome aus. Interessanterweise entwickelten sich in beiden Gruppen – also nach dem Abklingen der akuten Krankheitsphase bzw. nach der auf natürlichem Wege erworbenen Infektion – klinisch unauffällige, persistente Infektionsverläufe ohne *restitutio ad integrum* und ohne komplette Erreger-Elimination. Indikatoren hierfür waren eine bis ca. 5 Wochen nach Erregeraufnahme andauernde Bakteriämie, eine fortwährende Erregerausscheidung im Kot sowie leicht erhöhte Gehalte von Monozyten und Lipopolysaccharid-bindenden Protein im Blut.

Pathogenese und Pathophysiologie

Während der akuten Erkrankungsphase wurden Entzündungszellen, vor allem neutrophile Granulozyten, in die Lunge rekrutiert. Infektion und Entzündung der Lunge verursachten Gewebeschäden, Anreicherung von Detritus und proteinreicher Flüssigkeit, welche sowohl Obstruktionen der Atemwege als auch eine verminderte Dehnbarkeit des Lungengewebes (bis 11 dpi) zur Folge hatten. Die pathophysiologischen Konsequenzen dieser inflammatorischen Prozesse waren: alveolären Hypoventilation, ein reduzierter pulmonaler Gasaustausch sowie Hypoxämie, in deren Folge kompensatorisch die Atmungsfrequenz und das Atemminutenvolumen anstiegen. Imbalancen des Säuren-Basen-Gleichgewichts resultierten nicht nur aus pulmonalen Dysfunktionen, kompensatorischen Mechanismen oder anaerobem Metabolismus, sondern auch aus der Reduktion von Chlorid- und Natriumkonzentrationen im Blut sowie einer Hypoalbuminämie und Hypergammaglobulinämie.

Nach experimenteller Infektion war der Erreger nicht nur im Lungengewebe, sondern auch in Blut, Kot, Nasensekret und in der Ausatemluft nachweisbar. Trotz kompletter täglicher Säuberung der Tierräume reichte diese Kontamination aus, um die Infektion auf naive Sentinel-Kälber zu übertragen. Obwohl diese Tiere nur milde klinische Krankheitszeichen entwickelten schieden sie den Erreger häufig aus, was auch auf ein Verbreitungsrisiko unter natürlichen Haltungsbedingungen schließen lässt.

Die humorale Immunantwort war insgesamt schwach ausgeprägt. Nur zwei Drittel der experimentell inokulierten Kälber entwickelten gegen *C. psittaci* gerichtete Antikörper. Im Gegensatz dazu war bei keinem der 3 Sentinel-Kälber eine humorale Wirtsreaktion nachweisbar.

Schlussfolgerungen: Das etablierte Modell leistet einen wertvollen Beitrag zur Aufklärung der Pathophysiologie und der komplexen pathogenetischen Interaktionen der *C. psittaci* Infektion in der Säugetierlunge. In der vergleichenden respiratorischen Medizin ist es von translationalem Nutzen, insbesondere da die Lungenfunktionstests eine gute Vergleichbarkeit der Daten

zwischen Kalb und Mensch erlauben. In der Veterinärmedizin bietet dieses biologisch relevante Tiermodell eine solide Grundlage für weiterführende Studien zur Wirksamkeit von Vakzinen oder medikamentöser Behandlungen.

6 Bibliography*

*Abbreviations of journal titles according to Medical Literature Analysis and Retrieval System Online (MEDLINE), National Center for Biotechnology Information (NCBI), Bethesda, Maryland, USA: <u>http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/nlmcatalog/journals</u>.

Abdelrahman, Y. M.; Belland, R. J. (2005): The chlamydial developmental cycle. FEMS Microbiol Rev. 29 (5), 949-959.

Abdullah, M.; Kähler, D.; Vock, C.; Reiling, N.; Kugler, C.; Drömann, D.; Rupp, J.; Hauber, H. P.; Fehrenbach, H.; Zabel, P.; Vollmer, E.; Dalhoff, K.; Goldmann, T. (2012): Pulmonary Haptoglobin and CD163 Are Functional Immunoregulatory Elements in the Human Lung.

Respiration. 83 (1), 61-73.

Ahluwalia, S.K., Carpenter, D.M.; Maxwell, H.; Kaltenboeck, B. (2010): Endemic Chlamydia pecorum infection reduces milk quality and yield in dairy cows via inflammatory liver injury.

In: Chlamydial Infections: Proceedings of the 12th International Symposium on Human Chlamydial Infection, Hof/Salzburg, Austria, June 20 – 25, 2010, Int. Chlamydia Symposium, San Francisco, [ISBN 0-9664383-3-7, 509-512], 157-160.

Alba-Loureiro, T. C.; Martins, E. F.; Miyasaka, C. K.; Lopes, L. R.; Landgraf, R. G.; Jancar, S.; Curi, R.; Sannomiya, P. (2004):

Evidence that arachidonic acid derived from neutrophils and prostaglandin E2 are associated with the induction of acute lung inflammation by lipopolysaccharide of Escherichia coli. Inflamm Res. 53 (12), 658-663.

Andersen, A. A.; Grimes, J. E.; Wyrick, P. B. (1997):

Chlamydiosis (Psittacosis, Ornithosis).

In: Diseases of Poultry, 10th Edit., Calnek, B. W.; Barnes, H. J.; Beard, C. W.; McDougald, L. R. and Saif, Y. M. (Editors). Ames: Iowa State University Press, [ISBN: 978-0723429555], 333-349.

Anderson, M. L.; Moore, P. F.; Hyde, D. M.; Dungworth, D. L. (1986): Bronchus associated lymphoid tissue in the lungs of cattle: relationship to age. Res Vet Sci. 41 (2), 211-220.

Angen, O.; Thomsen, J.; Larsen, L. E.; Larsen, J.; Kokotovic, B.; Heegaard, P. M.; Enemark, J. M. (2009):

Respiratory disease in calves: microbiological investigations on trans-tracheally aspirated bronchoalveolar fluid and acute phase protein response. Vet Microbiol. 137 (1-2), 165-171.

Bai, H.; Yang, J.; Qiu, H.; Wang, S.; Fan, Y.; Han, X.; Xie, S.; Yang, X. (2005): Intranasal inoculation of Chlamydia trachomatis mouse pneumonitis agent induces significant neutrophil infiltration which is not efficient in controlling the infection in mice. Immunology. 114 (2), 246-254. Ballard-Croft, C.; Wang, D. F.; Sumpter, L. R.; Zhou, X. Q.; Zwischenberger, J. B. (2012): Large-Animal Models of Acute Respiratory Distress Syndrome. Ann Thorac Surg. 93 (4), 1331-1339.

Bartlett, J. G.; Breiman, R. F.; Mandell, L. A.; File, T. M., Jr. (1998): Community-acquired pneumonia in adults: guidelines for management. The Infectious Diseases Society of America. Clin Infect Dis. 26 (4), 811-838.

Bavoil, P.; Kaltenboeck, B.; Greub, G. (2013): In Chlamydia veritas. Pathog Dis. 67 (2), 89-90.

Bednarek, D.; Niemczuk, K. (2005):

Effects of experimental infection of Chlamydophila psittaci on non-specific immunity in calves. Bulletin of the Veterinary Institute in Pulawy. 49 (2), 157-163.

Beeckman, D. S.; Geens, T.; Timmermans, J. P.; Van Oostveldt, P.; Vanrompay, D. C. (2008): Identification and characterization of a type III secretion system in Chlamydophila psittaci. Vet Res. 39 (3), 27.

Beeckman, D. S.; Vanrompay, D. C. (2009): Zoonotic Chlamydophila psittaci infections from a clinical perspective. Clin Microbiol Infect. 15 (1), 11-17.

Berg, R. (1990):
Lehrbuch der Veterinär-Anatomie. Band II Eingeweidelehre.
4. Auflage, Gustav Fischer Verlag: Jena, [ISBN: 978-3334002698], 233-242.

Bertram, T. A.; Overby, L. H.; Brody, A. R.; Eling, T. E. (1989): Comparison of arachidonic acid metabolism by pulmonary intravascular and alveolar macrophages exposed to particulate and soluble stimuli. Lab Invest. 61 (4), 457-466.

Bode, J.; Dutow, P.; Sommer, K.; Janik, K.; Glage, S.; Tummler, B.; Munder, A.; Laudeley, R.;
Sachse, K. W.; Klos, A. (2012):
A new role of the complement system: C3 provides protection in a mouse model of lung infection with intracellular Chlamydia psittaci.
PLoS One. 7 (11), e50327.

Borel, N.; Thoma, R.; Spaeni, P.; Weilenmann, R.; Teankum, K.; Brugnera, E.; Zimmermann, D. R.; Vaughan, L.; Pospischil, A. (2006): Chlamydia-related abortions in cattle from Graubunden, Switzerland. Vet Pathol. 43 (5), 702-708.

Braukmann, M.; Sachse, K.; Jacobsen, I. D.; Westermann, M.; Menge, C.; Saluz, H. P.; Berndt, A. (2012):

Distinct intensity of host-pathogen interactions in Chlamydia psittaci- and Chlamydia abortusinfected chicken embryos.

Infect Immun. 80 (9):2976-2988.

Breitschwerdt, E. B.; Linder, K. L.; Day, M. J.; Maggi, R. G.; Chomel, B. B.; Kempf, V. A. (2013):

Koch's postulates and the pathogenesis of comparative infectious disease causation associated with Bartonella species.

J Comp Pathol. 148 (2-3), 115-125.

Bureau, F.; Detilleux, J.; Dorts, T.; Uystepruyst, C.; Coghe, J.; Leroy, P. L.; Lekeux, P. (2001): Spirometric performance in Belgian Blue calves: I. Effects on economic losses due to the bovine respiratory disease complex.

J Anim Sci. 79 (5), 1301-1304.

Campbell, L. A.; Kuo, C. C. (2006):

Interactions of Chlamydia with the host cells that mediate attachment and uptake. In: Chlamydia Genomics and Pathogenesis. Bavoil, P.; and Wyrick, P. (Editors). Norfolk, UK: Horizon Bioscience, [ISBN: 978-1904933212],505–522.

Casadevall, A.; Pirofski, L. A. (2000): Host-pathogen interactions: basic concepts of microbial commensalism, colonization, infection, and disease. Infect Immun. 68 (12), 6511-6518.

Castleman, W. L.; Lay, J. C. (1990): Morphometric and Ultrastructural-Study of Postnatal Lung Growth and Development in Calves. Am J Vet Res. 51(5), 789-795.

Caswett, J.; Williams, K. (2007):

Respiratory System.

In: Jubb, Kennedy & Palmer's Pathology of Domestic Animals, 5th Edit. Maxie, M. G. (Editor). London, UK: Saunders Ltd., [ISBN: 978-0-7020-2823-6], 523-653.

Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (2013):

Bioterrorism Agents/Diseases: <u>http://www.bt.cdc.gov/agent/agentlist-category.asp#catdef</u> (last access: 16.08.2013).

Christou, L. (2011): The global burden of bacterial and viral zoonotic infections. Clin Microbiol Infect. 17 (3), 326-330.

Comroe, J.H. (1965): Alveolar ventilation. In: Physiology of respiration. Chicago, USA: Year book medical publishers, 17-27.

Constable, P. D. (1997): A simplified strong ion model for acid-base equilibria: application to horse plasma. J Appl Physiol. 83 (1), 297-311.

Constable, P. D.; Stämpfli, H. R. (2005):

Experimental determination of net protein charge and A(tot) and K(a) of nonvolatile buffers in canine plasma.

J Vet Intern Med 19 (4), 507-514.

Cray, C.; Zaias, J.; Altman, N. H. (2009): Acute phase response in animals: a review. Comp Med. 59 (6), 517-526.

Crosse, B. A. (1990): Psittacosis: a clinical review. J Infect. 21 (3), 251-259.

Dautry-Varsat, A.; Subtil, A.; Hackstadt, T. (2005): Recent insights into the mechanisms of Chlamydia entry. Cell Microbiol. 7 (12), 1714-1722.

de Zabala, L. E.; Weinman, D. E. (1984): Prenatal development of the bovine lung. Anat Histol Embryol. 13 (1), 1-14.

Deka, S.; Vanover, J.; Sun, J.; Kintner, J.; Whittimore, J.; Schoborg, R. V. (2007): An early event in the herpes simplex virus type-2 replication cycle is sufficient to induce Chlamydia trachomatis persistence. Cell Microbiol. 9 (3), 725-737.

Di Francesco, A.; Donati, M.; Nicoloso, S.; Orlandi, L.; Baldelli, R.; Salvatore, D.; Sarli, G.; Cevenini, R.; Morandi, F. (2012): Chlamydiosis: seroepidemiologic survey in a red deer (Cervus elaphus) population in Italy. J Wildl Dis. 48 (2), 488-491.

Dickx, V.; Geens, T.; Deschuyffeleer, T.; Tyberghien, L.; Harkinezhad, T.; Beeckman, D. S.; Braeckman, L.; Vanrompay, D. (2010): Chlamydophila psittaci zoonotic risk assessment in a chicken and turkey slaughterhouse. J Clin Microbiol. 48 (9), 3244-3250.

Donawick, W. J.; Baue, A. E. (1968): Blood gases, acid-base balance, and alveolar-arterial oxygen gradient in calves. Am J Vet Res. 29 (3), 561-567.

Dunn, J. D.; Valdivia, R. H. (2010): Uncivil engineers: Chlamydia, Salmonella and Shigella alter cytoskeleton architecture to invade epithelial cells. Future Microbiol. 5 (8), 1219-1232.

Eckersall, P. D.; Bell, R. (2010): Acute phase proteins: Biomarkers of infection and inflammation in veterinary medicine. Vet J. 185 (1), 23-27.

Ehricht, R.; Slickers, P.; Goellner, S.; Hotzel, H.; Sachse, K. (2006): Optimized DNA microarray assay allows detection and genotyping of single PCR-amplifiable target copies.

Mol Cell Probes. 20 (1), 60-63.

Eissenberg, L. G.; Wyrick, P. B. (1981): Inhibition of phagolysosome fusion is localized to Chlamydia psittaci-laden vacuoles. Infect Immun. 32 (2), 889-896. Eissenberg, L. G.; Wyrick, P. B.; Davis, C. H.; Rumpp, J. W. (1983):

Chlamydia psittaci elementary body envelopes: ingestion and inhibition of phagolysosome fusion.

Infect Immun. 40 (2), 741-751.

Elston, W. J.; Whittaker, A. J.; Khan, L. N.; Flood-Page, P.; Ramsay, C.; Jeffery, P. K.; Barnes, N. C. (2004):

Safety of research bronchoscopy, biopsy and bronchoalveolar lavage in asthma. Eur Respir J. 24 (3), 375-377.

Entrican, G.; Wilkie, R.; McWaters, P.; Scheerlinck, J.; Wood, P. R.; Brown, J. (1999): Cytokine release by ovine macrophages following infection with Chlamydia psittaci. Clin Exp Immunol. 117 (2), 309-315.

Entrican, G.; Wattegedera, S.; Rocchi, M.; Fleming, D. C.; Kelly, R. W.; Wathne, G.; Magdalenic, V.; Howie, S. E. (2004):

Induction of inflammatory host immune responses by organisms belonging to the genera Chlamydia/Chlamydophila.

Vet Immunol Immunopathol. 100 (3-4), 179-186.

Euler, U. S. v.; Liljestrand, G. (1946): Observations on the Pulmonary Arterial Blood Pressure in the Cat. Acta Physiologica Scandinavica. 12 (4), 301-320.

Everett, K. D.; Bush, R. M.; Andersen, A. A. (1999):

Emended description of the order Chlamydiales, proposal of Parachlamydiaceae fam. nov. and Simkaniaceae fam. nov., each containing one monotypic genus, revised taxonomy of the family Chlamydiaceae, including a new genus and five new species, and standards for the identification of organisms.

Int J Syst Bacteriol. 49 (2), 415-440.

Falkow, S. (1988): Molecular Koch's postulates applied to microbial pathogenicity. Rev Infect Dis. 10 Suppl 2, 274-276.

Fiegl, D.; Kägebein, D.; Liebler-Tenorio, E. M.; Weisser, T.; Sens, M.; Gutjahr, M.;
Knittler, M. R. (2013):
Amphisomal route of MHC class I cross-presentation in bacteria-infected dendritic cells.
J Immunol. 190 (6), 2791-2806.

Fong, I. W.; Chiu, B.; Viira, E.; Fong, M. W.; Jang, D.; Mahony, J. (1997): Rabbit model for Chlamydia pneumoniae infection. J Clin Microbiol. 35 (1), 48-52.

Fredericks, D. N.; Relman, D. A. (1996): Sequence-based identification of microbial pathogens: a reconsideration of Koch's postulates. Clin Microbiol Rev. 9 (1), 18-33. Gacouin, A.; Revest, M.; Letheulle, J.; Fillatre, P.; Jouneau, S.; Piau, C.; Uhel, F.; Tattevin, P.; Le Tulzo, Y. (2012):

Distinctive features between community-acquired pneumonia (CAP) due to Chlamydophila psittaci and CAP due to Legionella pneumophila admitted to the intensive care unit (ICU). Eur J Clin Microbiol Infect Dis. 31 (10), 2713-2718.

Gaede, W.; Reckling, K. F.; Dresenkamp, B.; Kenklies, S.; Schubert, E.; Noack, U.; Irmscher, H. M.; Ludwig, C.; Hotzel, H.; Sachse, K. (2008):

Chlamydophila psittaci infections in humans during an outbreak of psittacosis from poultry in Germany.

Zoonoses Public Health. 55 (4), 184-188.

Gallivan, G. J.; McDonell, W. N. (1989):

An Evaluation of the Multiple-Breath Nitrogen Washout as a Pulmonary-Function Test in Dairy-Cattle.

Can J Vet Res. 53 (2), 133-142.

Gallivan, G. J.; McDonell, W. N.; Forrest, J. B. (1989a): Comparative pulmonary mechanics in the horse and the cow. Res Vet Sci. 46 (3), 322-330.

Gallivan, G. J.; McDonell, W. N.; Forrest, J. B. (1989b): Comparative ventilation and gas exchange in the horse and the cow. Res Vet Sci. 46 (3), 331-336.

Gasparini, J.; Erin, N.; Bertin, C.; Jacquin, L.; Vorimore, F.; Frantz, A.; Lenouvel, P.; Laroucau, K. (2011):

Impact of urban environment and host phenotype on the epidemiology of Chlamydiaceae in feral pigeons (Columba livia).

Environ Microbiol. 13 (12), 3186-3193.

Geens, T.; Dewitte, A.; Boon, N.; Vanrompay, D. (2005): Development of a Chlamydophila psittaci species-specific and genotype-specific real-time PCR. Vet Res. 36 (5-6), 787-797.

Gerstenbruch, S.; Brooks, C. L.; Kosma, P.; Brade, L.; Mackenzie, C. R.; Evans, S. V.; Brade, H.; Müller-Loennies, S. (2010):

Analysis of cross-reactive and specific anti-carbohydrate antibodies against lipopolysaccharide from Chlamydophila psittaci.

Glycobiology. 20 (4), 461-472.

Gieffers, J.; van Zandbergen, G.; Rupp, J.; Sayk, F.; Krüger, S.; Ehlers, S.; Solbach, W.; Maass, M. (2004):

Phagocytes transmit Chlamydia pneumoniae from the lungs to the vasculature. Eur Respir J. 23 (4), 506-510.

Goellner, S.; Schubert, E.; Liebler-Tenorio, E.; Hotzel, H.; Saluz, H. P.; Sachse, K. (2006): Transcriptional response patterns of Chlamydophila psittaci in different in vitro models of persistent infection.

Infect Immun. 74 (8), 4801-4808.

Gogolewski, R. P.; Leathers, C. W.; Liggitt, H. D.; Corbeil, L. B. (1987):

Experimental Haemophilus somnus pneumonia in calves and immunoperoxidase localization of bacteria.

Vet Pathol. 24 (3), 250-256.

Gray, M. L.; Young, C.; Stanker, L. H.; Bounous, D. I. (1996): Measurement of serum haptoglobin in neonatal farm-raised and Bob Veal calves using two immunoassay methods. Vet Clin Pathol. 25 (2), 38-42.

Gupta, R. S. (2001):

The branching order and phylogenetic placement of species from completed bacterial genomes, based on conserved indels found in various proteins. Int Microbiol. 4 (4), 187-202.

Gustin, P.; Bakima, M.; Art, T.; Lekeux, P.; Lomba, F.; van de Woestijne, K. P. (1988a): Pulmonary function values and growth in Belgian white and blue double-muscled cattle. Res Vet Sci. 45 (3), 405-410.

Gustin, P.; Clercx, C.; Lomba, F.; Lekeux, P. (1988b): The topographical distribution of the inhalation-to-perfusion ratio in double-muscled and Friesian calves. Vet Res Commun. 12 (4-5), 401-405.

Gustin, P.; de Groote, A.; Dhem, A. R.; Bakima, M.; Lomba, F.; Lekeux, P. (1988c): A comparison of pO2, pCO2, pH and bicarbonate in blood from the carotid and coccygeal arteries of calves.

Vet Res Commun. 12 (4-5), 343-346.

Gustin, P.; Dhem, A. R.; Lomba, F.; Lekeux, P.; Van de Woestijne, K. P.; Landser, F. J. (1988d): Measurement of total respiratory impedance in calves by the forced oscillation technique. J Appl Physiol. 64 (5), 1786-1791.

Gutierrez, J.; Williams, E. J.; O'Donovan, J.; Brady, C.; Proctor, A. F.; Marques, P. X.; Worrall, S.; Nally, J. E.; McElroy, M.; Bassett, H. F.; Sammin, D. J.; Markey, B. K. (2011): Monitoring clinical outcomes, pathological changes and shedding of Chlamydophila abortus following experimental challenge of periparturient ewes utilizing the natural route of infection. Vet Microbiol. 147 (1-2), 119-126.

Hackstadt, T.; Fischer, E. R.; Scidmore, M. A.; Rockey, D. D.; Heinzen, R. A. (1997): Origins and functions of the chlamydial inclusion. Trends Microbiol. 5 (7), 288-293.

Hackstadt, T. (1999):

Cell biology. In: Chlamydia: Intracellular Biology, Pathogenesis, and Immunity. Stephens, R. S. (Editor). Washington, DC: American Society for Microbiology Press, [ISBN: 978-1555811556], 101–138.

Harkinezhad, T.; Geens, T.; Vanrompay, D. (2009a): Chlamydophila psittaci infections in birds: a review with emphasis on zoonotic consequences. Vet Microbiol. 135 (1-2), 68-77. Harkinezhad, T.; Verminnen, K.; De Buyzere, M.; Rietzschel, E.; Bekaert, S.; Vanrompay, D. (2009b):

Prevalence of Chlamydophila psittaci infections in a human population in contact with domestic and companion birds.

J Med Microbiol. 58 (9), 1207-1212.

Heegaard, P. M. H.; Godson, D. L.; Toussaint, M. J. M.; Tjornehoj, K.; Larsen, L. E.; Viuff, B.; Ronsholt, L. (2000):

The acute phase response of haptoglobin and serum amyloid A (SAA) in cattle undergoing experimental infection with bovine respiratory syncytial virus. Vet Immunol Immunopathol. 77 (1-2), 151-159.

Heilmann, P.; Müller, G. (1987): Uptake of Intratracheally Administered Ink Particles by Bronchus-Associated Lymphatic Tissue of Calf and Piglet. Archiv für Experimentelle Veterinärmedizin. 41 (2), 242-248.

Heine, H.; Muller-Loennies, S.; Brade, L.; Lindner, B.; Brade, H. (2003): Endotoxic activity and chemical structure of lipopolysaccharides from Chlamydia trachomatis serotypes E and L2 and Chlamydophila psittaci 6BC. Eur J Biochem. 270 (3), 440-450.

Hemmila, M. R.; Kim, J.; Sun, J. M.; Cannon, J.; Arbabi, S.; Minter, R. M.; Su, G. L.; Remick, D. G.; Wang, S. C. (2006):

Gene therapy with lipopolysaccharide binding protein for gram-negative pneumonia: respiratory physiology.

J Trauma. 61 (3), 598-606.

Hogan, R. J.; Mathews, S. A.; Mukhopadhyay, S.; Summersgill, J. T.; Timms, P. (2004): Chlamydial persistence: beyond the biphasic paradigm. Infect Immun. 72 (4), 1843-1855.

Hopstaken, R. M.; Cals, J. W.; Dinant, G. J. (2009):

Accuracy of lipopolysaccharide-binding protein (LBP) and fibrinogen compared to C-reactive protein (CRP) in differentiating pneumonia from acute bronchitis in primary care. Prim Care Respir J. 18 (3), 227-230.

Horn, M. (2011):

Phylum XXIV. Chlamydiae by Garrity and Holt 2001.

In: Bergey's Manual of Systematic Bacteriology. Vol. 4 The Bacteroidetes, Spirochaetes,

Tenericutes (Mollicutes), Acidobacteria, Fibrobacteres, Fusobacteria, Dictyoglomi,

Gemmatimonadetes, Lentisphaerae, Verrucomicrobia, Chlamydiae, and Planctomycetes. Krieg, N. R.; Staley, J. T.; Brown, D. R., et al.(Editors). New York, Dordrecht, Heidelberg, London: Springer, 2011, [ISBN: 978-0-387-95042-6], 843-877.

Hotzel, H.; Berndt, A.; Melzer, F.; Sachse, K. (2004):

Occurrence of Chlamydiaceae spp. in a wild boar (Sus scrofa L.) population in Thuringia (Germany).

Vet Microbiol. 103 (1-2), 121-126.

Hybiske, K.; Stephens, R. S. (2007): Mechanisms of host cell exit by the intracellular bacterium Chlamydia. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA. 104 (27), 11430-11435.

Igietseme, J. U.; Eko, F. O.; Black, C. M. (2011): Chlamydia vaccines: recent developments and the role of adjuvants in future formulations. Expert Rev Vaccines. 10 (11), 1585-1596.

Ito, I.; Ishida, T.; Mishima, M.; Osawa, M.; Arita, M.; Hashimoto, T.; Kishimoto, T. (2002): Familial cases of psittacosis: Possible person-to-person transmission. Intern Med. 41 (7), 580-583.

Jaeger, J.; Liebler-Tenorio, E.; Kirschvink, N.; Sachse, K.; Reinhold, P. (2007): A clinically silent respiratory infection with Chlamydophila spp. in calves is associated with airway obstruction and pulmonary inflammation. Vet Res. 38 (5), 711-728.

Jain M, Sznajder J.I. (2005) Effects of hypoxia on the alveolar epithelium. Proc Am Thorac Soc.2 (3): 202-205.

Jones, M. L.; Allison, R. W. (2007): Evaluation of the ruminant complete blood cell count. Vet Clin North Am Food Anim Pract. 23 (3), 377-402.

Joshi, R.; Khandelwal, B.; Joshi, D.; Gupta, O. P. (2013): Chlamydophila pneumoniae infection and cardiovascular disease. N Am J Med Sci. 5 (3), 169-181.

Kahn, R. E.; Clouser, D. F.; Richt, J. A. (2009): Emerging infections: a tribute to the one medicine, one health concept. Zoonoses Public Health. 56 (6-7), 407-428.

Kahn, L.H.; Kaplan, B.; Monath, T.P. (2012): <u>www.onehealthinitiative.com</u> Last update: 30.09.2013 (www.onehealthinitiative.com/news.php); last access: 31.10.2013

Kaleta, E. F.; Taday, E. M. (2003): Avian host range of Chlamydophila spp. based on isolation, antigen detection and serology. Avian Pathol. 32 (5), 435-461.

Kaltenboeck, B. (2013):

Chlamydia pecorum infections in cattle: Mechanisms and quantitative impact on production. In: Proceedings of the Second European Meeting on Animal Chlamydioses and Zoonotic Implications (EMAC-2), Jena, Germany, 13-14 June 2013. Sachse, K.; Rüttger, A.; Friedrich, H. (Editors), Jena, Germany, 31-32.

Kauffold, J.; Melzer, F.; Berndt, A.; Hoffmann, G.; Hotzel, H.; Sachse, K. (2006): Chlamydiae in oviducts and uteri of repeat breeder pigs. Theriogenology. 66 (8), 1816-1823. Kauffold, J.; Henning, K.; Bachmann, R.; Hotzel, H.; Melzer, F. (2007): The prevalence of chlamydiae of bulls from six bull studs in Germany. Anim Reprod Sci. 102 (1-2), 111-121. Kellum, J. A. (2000): Determinants of blood pH in health and disease. Crit Care. 4 (1), 6-14. Kemmerling, K.; Müller, U.; Mielenz, M.; Sauerwein, H. (2009): Chlamydophila species in dairy farms: Polymerase chain reaction prevalence, disease association, and risk factors identified in a cross-sectional study in western Germany. J Dairy Sci. 92 (9), 4347-4354. Kirschvink, N. (2008): Respiratory function in cattle: impact of breed, heritability and external factors. Dtsch Tierarztl Wochenschr. 115 (7), 265-270. Kirschvink, N.; Reinhold, P. (2008): Use of alternative animals as asthma models. Current Drug Targets. 9 (6), 470-484. Klee, S. R.; Jacob, D.; Nattermann, H. B.; Appel, B. (2003): Bioterroristisch relevante bakterielle Erreger Epidemiologie, Klinik, Diagnostik. Bundesgesundheitsblatt - Gesundheitsforschung - Gesundheitsschutz. 46, 935–948. Kneucker, A. (2008): [Functional residual capacity and diffusion capacity of lung in calves and swine: physiological values and influence of respiratory infections], thesis (german). Freie Universität Berlin. Online: http://www.diss.fuberlin.de/diss/servlets/MCRFileNodeServlet/FUDISS derivate 00000006613/Kneucker.pdf (last access: 01.10.2013). Kneucker, A.; Langenberg, A.; Smith, H. J.; Reinhold, P. (2008): Functional residual capacity and lung diffusion capacity in calves with chronic airflow obstruction caused by persistent chlamydial infection [abstract]. European Respiratory Journal 32, (Suppl 52): P 4070. Kohn, H. N. (1893): Zur Histologie der indurierenden fibrinösen Pneumonie. Münchener Medicinische Wochenschrift. 40, 42-45. Korhonen, J. T.; Puolakkainen, M.; Haveri, A.; Tammiruusu, A.; Sarvas, M.; Lahesmaa, R. (2012): Chlamydia pneumoniae entry into epithelial cells by clathrin-independent endocytosis. Microb Pathog. 52 (3), 157-164.

Kuo, C.; Horn, M.; Stephens, R. S. (2011):
Order I. Chlamydiales Storz and Page 1971.
In: Bergey's Manual of Systematic Bacteriology. Vol. 4 The Bacteroidetes, Spirochaetes, Tenericutes (Mollicutes), Acidobacteria, Fibrobacteres, Fusobacteria, Dictyoglomi, Gemmatimonadetes, Lentisphaerae, Verrucomicrobia, Chlamydiae, and Planctomycetes. Krieg, N. R.; Staley, J. T.; Brown, D. R., et al.(Editors). New York, Dordrecht, Heidelberg, London: Springer, 2011, [ISBN: 978-0-387-95042-6], 844-845.

Kuriyama, T.; Latham, L. P.; Horwitz, L. D.; Reeves, J. T.; Wagner, W. W., Jr. (1984): Role of collateral ventilation in ventilation-perfusion balance. J Appl Physiol. 56 (6), 1500-1506.

Lambert, M. W. (1955): Accessory bronchiole-alveolar communications. The Journal of Pathology and Bacteriology. 70 (2), 311-314.

Lambertz, J. (2011): [Pathology and pathogenesis of an experimental aerogenous infection of calves with Chlamydophila psittaci (non-avian origin)], thesis (german). Tierärztliche Hochschule Hannover. Online: <u>http://elib.tiho-hannover.de/dissertations/</u> <u>lambertzj_ss11.pdf</u> (last access: 01.10.2013).

Laroucau, K.; Thierry, S.; Vorimore, F.; Blanco, K.; Kaleta, E.; Hoop, R.; Magnino, S.; Vanrompay, D.; Sachse, K.; Myers, G. S.; Bavoil, P. M.; Vergnaud, G.; Pourcel, C. (2008): High resolution typing of Chlamydophila psittaci by multilocus VNTR analysis (MLVA). Infect Genet Evol. 8 (2), 171-181.

Laroucau, K.; Vorimore, F.; Aaziz, R.; Berndt, A.; Schubert, E.; Sachse, K. (2009): Isolation of a new chlamydial agent from infected domestic poultry coincided with cases of atypical pneumonia among slaughterhouse workers in France. Infect Genet Evol. 9 (6), 1240-1247.

Lekeux, P.; Hajer, R.; Breukink, H. J. (1984a): Effect of Somatic Growth on Pulmonary-Function Values in Healthy Friesian Cattle. Am J Vet Res 45 (10), 2003-2007.

Lekeux, P.; Hajer, R.; Breukink, H. J. (1984b): Intrathoracic pressure measurementin cattle: Standardized procedure. Can J Comp Med. 48, 420-421.

Lekeux, P.; Hajer, R.; Breukink, H. J. (1984c): Pulmonary function testing in calves: technical data. Am J Vet Res. 45 (2), 342-345.

Lekeux, P.; Art, T.; Amory, H. (1988): The effect of common bovine respiratory diseases on tidal breathing flow-volume loops. Vet Res Commun. 12 (6), 463-473.

Lekeux, P.; Art, T. (1993):

Gas exchange in resting and excercising animals.

In: Pulmonary function in healthy, exercising and diseased animals. Simoens, P.(Editor). Gent: Vlaams Diergeneeskundig Tijdschrift; [ISBN: 978-9074070027], 93-122.

Lenzko, H.; Moog, U.; Henning, K.; Lederbach, R.; Diller, R.; Menge, C.; Sachse, K.; Sprague, L. D. (2011): High frequency of chlamydial co-infections in clinically healthy sheep flocks. BMC Vet Res. 7, 29. Liebler-Tenorio, E. M.; Pabst, R. (2006): MALT structure and function in farm animals. Vet Res. 37 (3), 257-280. Liebler-Tenorio, E. M. (2007): [MALT in the respiratory tract of domestic animals] abstract in german. Pneumologie. 61 (7), 487-488. Longbottom, D.; Coulter, L. J. (2003): Animal Chlamydioses and Zoonotic Implications. J Comp Pathol. 128 (4), 217-244. Longbottom, D.; Livingstone, M.; Maley, S.; van der Zon, A.; Rocchi, M.; Wilson, K.; Wheelhouse, N.; Dagleish, M.; Aitchison, K.; Wattegedera, S.; Nath, M.; Entrican, G.; Buxton, D. (2013): Intranasal Infection with Chlamydia abortus Induces Dose-Dependent Latency and Abortion in Sheep. PLoS One. 8 (2), e57950. Maidhof, H. (2007): Eingruppierung von Infektionserregern und Toxinen. In: Biologische Gefahren I Handbuch zum Bevölkerungsschutz. Sasse, J.; Biederbick, W.; Brockmann, S. et al. (Editoren). Bonn: Bundesamt für Bevölkerungsschutz und Katastrophenhilfe, Robert Koch-Institut, 40-46. Martin, H. B. (1966): Respiratory bronchioles as the pathway for collateral ventilation. J Appl Physiol. 21 (5), 1443-1447. McGuigan, C. C.; McIntyre, P. G.; Templeton, K. (2012): Psittacosis outbreak in Tayside, Scotland, December 2011 to February 2012. Eurosurveillance. 17 (22), 9-11. McLaughlin, R. F.; Tyler, W. S.; Canada, R. O. (1961): A Study of the Subgross Pulmonary Anatomy in Various Mammals. American Journal of Anatomy (108), 149-165. Mitzner, W. (1991): Collateral ventilation. In: The Lung: Scientific Foundations. Crystal, R. G.; West, J. B.; Weibel, E. R. and Barnes, P. J. (Editors). New York: Raven Press, Ltd. [978-0881676297], 1053-1063. Moazed, T. C.; Kuo, C. C.; Grayston, J. T.; Campbell, L. A. (1998): Evidence of systemic dissemination of Chlamydia pneumoniae via macrophages in the mouse. J Infect Dis. 177 (5), 1322-1325.

Möhle, K. (2011):

[Host-pathogen interactions in the respiratory tract of calves after intrapulmonary infection with Chlamydia psittaci], Thesis (german).

Tierärztliche Hochschule Hannover. Online: <u>http://elib.tiho-hannover.de/dissertations/</u> <u>moehlek_ws11.pdf</u> (last access: 01.10.13).

Moroney, J. F.; Guevara, R.; Iverson, C.; Chen, F. M.; Skelton, S. K.; Messmer, T. O.; Plikaytis, B.; Williams, P. O.; Blake, P.; Butler, J. C. (1998):

Detection of chlamydiosis in a shipment of pet birds, leading to recognition of an outbreak of clinically mild psittacosis in humans.

Clin Infect Dis. 26 (6), 1425-1429.

Murata, H.; Shimanda, N.; Yoshioka, M. (2004): Current research on acute phase proteins in veterinary diagnosis: An overview. Vet J. 168 (1), 28-40.

Nagy, O.; Kovac, G.; Seidel, H.; Paulikova, I. (2002): Selection of arteries for blood sampling and evaluation of blood gases and acid-base balance in cattle.

Acta Veterinaria Brno. 71 (3), 289-296.

Narita, M.; Yamada, M.; Tsuboi, T.; Kawashima, K. (2002): Immunohistopathology of calf pneumonia induced by endobronchial inoculation with bovine adenovirus 3.

Vet Pathol. 39 (5), 565-571.

Nikunen, S.; Hartel, H.; Orro, T.; Neuvonen, E.; Tanskanen, R.; Kivela, S. L.; Sankari, S.; Aho, P.; Pyorala, S.; Saloniemi, H.; Soveri, T. (2007):

Association of bovine respiratory disease with clinical status and acute phase proteins in calves. Comp Immunol Microbiol Infect Dis. 30 (3), 143-151.

Omsland, A.; Sager, J.; Nair, V.; Sturdevant, D. E.; Hackstadt, T. (2012): Developmental stage-specific metabolic and transcriptional activity of Chlamydia trachomatis in an axenic medium. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA. 109 (48), 19781-19785.

Pabst, R. (2008):

Are Animal Models of Asthma Useful?

In: Allergy and Allergic Diseases. Kay, A. B.; Kaplan, A.P.; Bousquet, J. and Holt, P. (Editors). Chichester: Blackwell Publishing, [ISBN: 9781405157209], 1214-1222.

Panciera, R. J.; Confer, A. W. (2010): Pathogenesis and pathology of bovine pneumonia. Vet Clin North Am Food Anim Pract. 26 (2), 191-214.

Pannekoek, Y. (2012):

Multi Locus Sequence Typing of Chlamydia psittaci and Chlamydia pecorum from birds and mammals reveals an association between Chlamydia genotypes and host species In: Proceedings of the 7th meeting of the European Society for Chlamydia Research, Juli 1-6, 2012, Amsterdam, The Netherlands, 25-26.

Pantchev, A.; Sting, R.; Bauerfeind, R.; Tyczka, J.; Sachse, K. (2009):

New real-time PCR tests for species-specific detection of Chlamydophila psittaci and Chlamydophila abortus from tissue samples.

Vet J. 181 (2), 145-150.

Pantchev, A.; Sting, R.; Bauerfeind, R.; Tyczka, J.; Sachse, K. (2010): Detection of all Chlamydophila and Chlamydia spp. of veterinary interest using species-specific real-time PCR assays.

Comp Immunol Microbiol Infect Dis. 33 (6), 473-484.

Petersen, H. H.; Nielsen, J. P.; Heegaard, P. M. (2004):

Application of acute phase protein measurements in veterinary clinical chemistry. Vet Res. 35 (2), 163-187.

Phillips Campbell, R.; Kintner, J.; Whittimore, J.; Schoborg, R. V. (2012): Chlamydia muridarum enters a viable but non-infectious state in amoxicillin-treated BALB/c mice.

Microbes Infect. 14 (13), 1177-1185.

Pilny, A. A.; Quesenberry, K. E.; Bartick-Sedrish, T. E.; Latimer, K. S.; Berghaus, R. D. (2012): Evaluation of Chlamydophila psittaci infection and other risk factors for atherosclerosis in pet psittacine birds.

J Am Vet Med Assoc. 240 (12), 1474-1480.

Pospischil A. (2009):

From disease to etiology: historical aspects of Chlamydia-related diseases in animals and humans.

Drugs Today (Barc). 45 Suppl B:141-146.

Pospischil, A.; Borel, N.; Chowdhury, E. H.; Guscetti, F. (2009): Aberrant chlamydial developmental forms in the gastrointestinal tract of pigs spontaneously and experimentally infected with Chlamydia suis. Vet Microbiol. 135 (1-2), 147-156.

Pospischil, A.; Borel, N.; Andersen, A. A. (2010):

Chlamydia. In: Pathogenesis of Bacterial Infections in Animals, 4th Ed. Gyles, C. L., Prescott, J. S.; Songer, G. and Thoen, C.O. Oxford, UK: Whiley-Blackwell, [ISBN: 978-0813812373], 575-587.

Potgieter, L. N. D.; Mccracken, M. D.; Hopkins, F. M.; Walker, R. D.; Guy, J. S. (1984): Use of Fiberoptic Bronchoscopy in Experimental Production of Bovine Respiratory-Tract Disease.

Am J Vet Res. 45 (5), 1015-1019.

Poudel, A.; Elsasser, T. H.; Rahman Kh, S.; Chowdhury, E. U.; Kaltenboeck, B. (2012): Asymptomatic Endemic Chlamydia pecorum Infections Reduce Growth Rates in Calves by up to 48 Percent.

PLoS One. 7 (9), e44961.

Prusty, B. K.; Bohme, L.; Bergmann, B.; Siegl, C.; Krause, E.; Mehlitz, A.; Rudel, T. (2012): Imbalanced oxidative stress causes chlamydial persistence during non-productive human herpes virus co-infection.

PLoS One. 7 (10), e47427.

Rasmussen, S. J.; Eckmann, L.; Quayle, A. J.; Shen, L.; Zhang, Y. X.; Anderson, D. J.; Fierer, J.; Stephens, R. S.; Kagnoff, M. F. (1997):

Secretion of proinflammatory cytokines by epithelial cells in response to Chlamydia infection suggests a central role for epithelial cells in chlamydial pathogenesis. J Clin Invest. 99 (1), 77-87.

Read, T. D.; Joseph, S. J.; Didelot, X.; Liang, B.; Patel, L.; Dean, D. (2013): Comparative analysis of Chlamydia psittaci genomes reveals the recent emergence of a pathogenic lineage with a broad host range. MBio. 4 (2), e00604-12.

Reinhold, P.; Close, R.; Lekeux, P. (1992): Validation of the monofrequency forced oscillation technique for pulmonary function investigation in calves: an in vitro and in vivo study. Res Vet Sci. 53 (2), 165-171.

Reinhold, P.; Macleod, D.; Lekeux, P. (1996): Comparative evaluation of impulse oscillometry and a monofrequency forced oscillation technique in clinically healthy calves undergoing bronchochallenges. Res Vet Sci. 61 (3), 206-213.

Reinhold, P. (1997): Grundlagen und Besonderheiten der Lungenfunktion beim Rind. Tierärztliche Umschau. 52, 584-592.

Reinhold, P.; Smith, H. J.; Close, R.; Genicot, B.; Lekeux, P. (1998a): Validation of impulse oscillometry in Friesian and Blue Belgian calves with respect to changes in extrathoracic upper airway resistance. Res Vet Sci. 65 (2), 93-101.

Reinhold, P.; Smith, H. J.; Langenberg, A.; Lekeux, P. (1998b): Measurement of respiratory impedance in healthy calves using the impulse oscillation technique - Physiological and methodological aspects. Vet J. 155 (1), 27-38.

Reinhold, P.; Höchel, P. (2005): [Pathophysiological reactions of the pulmonary circulation in airway and lung diseases] german. Berl Munch Tierarztl Wochenschr. 118 (1-2), 52-66.

Reinhold, P.; Fehrenbach, H.; Schulz, H. (2007a): [Species-specific aspects of the developing lung] abstract in german. Pneumologie. 61 (7), 478-489.

Reinhold, P.; Reissig, S.; Jaeger, J.; Langenberg, A.; Smith, H. J. (2007b): Capnovolumetry is a useful technique to detect peripheral airway obstruction [abstract]. European Respiratory Journal. 30, (Suppl 51): 8 [233]. Reinhold, P.; Jaeger, J.; Liebler-Tenorio, E.; Berndt, A.; Bachmann, R.; Schubert, E.; Melzer, F.; Elschner, M.; Sachse, K. (2008a): Impact of latent infections with Chlamydophila species in young cattle. Vet J. 175 (2), 202-211. Reinhold, P.; Kirschvink, N.; Theegarten, D.; Berndt, A. (2008b): An experimentally induced Chlamydia suis infection in pigs results in severe lung function disorders and pulmonary inflammation. Vet Res. 39: 35. Reinhold, P.; Sachse, K.; Kaltenboeck, B. (2011): Chlamydiaceae in cattle: Commensals, trigger organisms, or pathogens? Vet J. 189 (3), 257-267. Reißig, S. (2007): [Validation of volumetric capnography to identify clinically inapparent pulmonary dysfunction in the calf], thesis (german). Freie Universität Berlin. Online: http://www.diss.fuberlin.de/diss/receive/FUDISS thesis 000000003504 (last access: 01.10.2013) Robinson, N. E. (1982): Some functional consequences of species differences in lung anatomy. Adv Vet Sci Comp Med. 26, 1-33. Robinson (2007a): Overview of Respiratory Function: Ventilation of the Lung (Chapter 45 in Section VIII: Respiratory function). In: Textbook of veterinary physiology, 4th ed. Cunningham, J.G. and Klein, B.G. (Editors). London, UK: Saunders Ltd., [ISBN: 978-1-4160-3610-4], 566-577. Robinson (2007b): Pulmonary blood flow (Chapter 46 in Section VIII: Respiratory function) In: Textbook of veterinary physiology, 4th ed. Cunningham, J.G. and Klein, B.G. (Editors). London, UK: Saunders Ltd., [ISBN: 978-1-4160-3610-4], 578-585. Rodolakis, A.; Mohamad, K. Y. (2010): Zoonotic potential of Chlamydophila. Vet Microbiol. 140 (3-4), 382-391. Rohde, G.; Straube, E.; Essig, A.; Reinhold, P.; Sachse, K. (2010): Chlamydial zoonoses. Dtsch Arztebl Int. 107 (10), 174-180. Rupp, J.; Droemann, D.; Goldmann, T.; Zabel, P.; Solbach, W.; Vollmer, E.; Branscheid, D.; Dalhoff, K.; Maass, M. (2004): Alveolar epithelial cells type II are major target cells for C. pneumoniae in chronic but not in acute respiratory infection. Fems Immunology and Medical Microbiology. 41 (3), 197-203.

Rupp, J.; Pfleiderer, L.; Jugert, C.; Moeller, S.; Klinger, M.; Dalhoff, K.; Solbach, W.; Stenger, S.; Laskay, T.; van Zandbergen, G. (2009):

Chlamydia pneumoniae Hides inside Apoptotic Neutrophils to Silently Infect and Propagate in Macrophages.

Plos One. 4 (6). e6020.

Sachse, K.; Grossmann, E.; Berndt, A.; Schutt, C.; Henning, K.; Theegarten, D.; Anhenn, O.; Reinhold, P. (2004):

Respiratory chlamydial infection based on experimental aerosol challenge of pigs with Chlamydia suis.

Comp Immunol Microbiol Infect Dis. 27 (1), 7-23.

Sachse, K.; Hotzel, H.; Slickers, P.; Ellinger, T.; Ehricht, R. (2005): DNA microarray-based detection and identification of Chlamydia and Chlamydophila spp. Mol Cell Probes. 19 (1), 41-50.

Sachse, K.; Laroucau, K.; Hotzel, H.; Schubert, E.; Ehricht, R.; Slickers, P. (2008): Genotyping of Chlamydophila psittaci using a new DNA microarray assay based on sequence analysis of ompA genes.

Bmc Microbiol. 8: 63.

Sachse, K.; Kuehlewind, S.; Ruettger, A.; Schubert, E.; Rohde, G. (2012): More than classical Chlamydia psittaci in urban pigeons. Vet Microbiol. 157 (3-4), 476-80.

Sachse, K.; Laroucau, K.; Riege, K.; Wehner, S.; Dilcher, M.; Huot Creasy, H.; Weidmann, M.; Myers, G.; Vorimore, F.; Vicari, N.; Magnino, S.; Liebler-Tenorio, E.; Ruettger, A.; Bavoil, P. M.; Hufert, F. T.; Rosselló-Mora, R.; Marz, M. (in press):

Evidence for the existence of two new members of the family Chlamydiaceae and proposal of Chlamydophila avium sp. nov. and Chlamydophila gallinacea sp. nov. Syst Appl Microbiol.

Sako, T.; Takahashi, T.; Takehana, K.; Uchida, E.; Nakade, T.; Umemura, T.; Taniyama, H. (2002):

Chlamydial infection in canine atherosclerotic lesions. Atherosclerosis. 162 (2), 253-259.

Schenker, O. A.; Hoop, R. K. (2007): Chlamydiae and atherosclerosis: can psittacine cases support the link? Avian Dis. 51 (1), 8-13.

Schoborg, R. V. (2011): Chlamydia persistence - a tool to dissect chlamydia-host interactions. Microbes Infect. 13 (7), 649-62.

Schroedl, W.; Fuerll, B.; Reinhold, P.; Krueger, M.; Schuett, C. (2001): A novel acute phase marker in cattle: lipopolysaccharide binding protein (LBP). J Endotoxin Res. 7 (1), 49-52.

Smith, H.; Reinhold, P.; Goldman, M. (2005): Forced oscillation technique and impulse oscillometry. European Respiratory Monograph 31, 72-105. Smith, K. A.; Campbell, C. T.; Murphy, J.; Stobierski, M. G.; Tengelsen, L. A. (2010): Compendium of measures to control Chlamydophila psittaci infection among humans (psittacosis) and pet birds (avian chlamydiosis), 2010. Online: http://nasphv.org/Documents/Psittacosis.pdf (last access: 01.10.2013). Soethout, E. C.; Müller, K. E.; Rutten, V. P. (2002): Neutrophil migration in the lung, general and bovine-specific aspects. Vet Immunol Immunopathol.. 87 (3-4), 277-285. Spörri, H.; Zerobin, K. (1964): [About the physiology and methodology of pulmonary function tests] german. Tierärztliche Umschau. 19, 285-292. Sprague, L. D.; Schubert, E.; Hotzel, H.; Scharf, S.; Sachse, K. (2009): The detection of Chlamydophila psittaci genotype C infection in dogs. Vet J. 181 (3), 274-279. Stephens, R. S. (1999): Chlamydia Intracellular Biology, Pathogenesis, and Immunity. Washington, D.C.: ASM Press [ISBN: 978-1555811556]. Stephens, R. S. (2003): The cellular paradigm of chlamydial pathogenesis. Trends Microbiol. 11 (1), 44-51. Stewardson, A. J.; Grayson, M. L. (2010): Psittacosis. Infect Dis Clin North Am. 24 (1),7-25. Stewart, P. A. (1983): Modern quantitative acid-base chemistry. Can J Physiol Pharmacol. 61 (12), 1444-1461. Stinco, G.; Fabris, M.; Pasini, E.; Pontarini, E.; Patriarca, M. M.; Piccirillo, F.; De Vita, S.; Dolcetti, R. (2012): Detection of DNA of Chlamydophila psittaci in subjects with psoriasis: a casual or a causal link? Br J Dermatol. 167 (4), 926-928. Stockham, S.; Scott, M. (2008): Monovalent Electrolytes and Osmolality. In: Fundamentals of Veterinary Clinical Pathology, 2nd Edition. Stockham, S. and Scott, M. (Editors). Iowa, USA: Blackwell Publishing, [ISBN: 978-0813800769], 495-557. Tan, M.; Bavoil, P., Eds. (2012): Intracellular Pathogens I: Chlamydiales. Washington DC: ASM Press [ISBN: 9781555816742]. Tang, G.; Chen, L.; Liu, L.; Li, Z.; Wang, S.; Xu, L.; Wu, Y. (2010): [Isolation of chlamydophila psittaci from avian samples and establishment of a respiratory infection murine model] chinese.

Wei Sheng Wu Xue Bao. 50 (12), 1657-1663.

Telfer, B. L.; Moberley, S. A.; Hort, K. P.; Branley, J. M.; Dwyer, D. E.; Muscatello, D. J.; Correll, P. K.; England, J.; McAnulty, J. M. (2005): Probable psittacosis outbreak linked to wild birds. Emerg Infect Dis. 11 (3), 391-397. Thacker, E. L. (2006): Lung inflammatory responses. Vet Res. 37 (3), 469-486. Theegarten, D.; Sachse, K.; Mentrup, B.; Fey, K.; Hotzel, H.; Anhenn, O. (2008): Chlamydophila spp. infection in horses with recurrent airway obstruction: similarities to human chronic obstructive disease. Respir Res. 9, 14. Tothova, C.; Nagy, O.; Seidel, H.; Kovac, G. (2010): The effect of chronic respiratory diseases on acute phase proteins and selected blood parameters of protein metabolism in calves. Berl Munch Tierarztl Wochenschr. 123 (7-8), 307-313. Tschanz, S. A. (2007): [Structural aspects of pre-and post-natal lung development] abstract in german. Pneumologie. 61(7), 479-481. Tsutsumi-Ishii, Y.; Shimada, K.; Daida, H.; Toman, R.; Nagaoka, I. (2008): Low potency of Chlamydophila LPS to activate human mononuclear cells due to its reduced affinities for CD14 and LPS-binding protein. Int Immunol. 20 (2), 199-208. Twomey, D. F.; Griffiths, P. C.; Horigan, M. W.; Hignett, B. C.; Martin, T. P. (2006): An investigation into the role of Chlamydophila spp. in bovine upper respiratory tract disease. Vet J. 171 (3), 574-576. Van der Meer, V.; Neven, A. K.; van den Broek, P. J.; Assendelft, W. J. (2005): Diagnostic value of C reactive protein in infections of the lower respiratory tract: systematic review. BMJ. 331(7507), 26. Van Loock, M.; Loots, K.; Van Heerden, M.; Vanrompay, D.; Goddeeris, B. M. (2006): Exacerbation of Chlamydophila psittaci pathogenicity in turkeys superinfected by Escherichia coli. Vet Res. 37 (6), 745-755. Vanover, J.; Kintner, J.; Whittimore, J.; Schoborg, R. V. (2010): Interaction of herpes simplex virus type 2 (HSV-2) glycoprotein D with the host cell surface is sufficient to induce Chlamydia trachomatis persistence. Microbiology. 156 (5), 1294-1302. Veit, H. P.; Farrell, R. L. (1978): The anatomy and physiology of the bovine respiratory system relating to pulmonary disease. Cornell Vet. 68 (4), 555-581.

Verhoeff, J.; Cruijsen, A. L.; Kremer, W. D. (1988): Mismatching of ventilation and perfusion in calves with natural bovine respiratory syncytial virus infection. Vet Rec. 123 (5), 131-134.

Voigt, A.; Schöfl, G.; Saluz, H. P. (2012): The Chlamydia psittaci genome: a comparative analysis of intracellular pathogens. PLoS One. 7(4), e35097.

Voshaar, T. H. (2008): [Collateral ventilation] german. Pneumologie. 62 (6), 355-60.

Wang, Y.; Kahane, S.; Cutcliffe, L. T.; Skilton, R. J.; Lambden, P. R.; Clarke, I. N. (2011): Development of a transformation system for Chlamydia trachomatis: restoration of glycogen biosynthesis by acquisition of a plasmid shuttle vector. PLoS Pathog. 7 (9), e1002258.

Ward, M. (2002): <u>http://chlamydiae.com/twiki/bin/view/Diagnostics/DiagnosticsIntro</u> last topic revision: 13.03.2011, date accessed: 01.10.2013

Wehrend, A.; Failing, K.; Hauser, B.; Jager, C.; Bostedt, H. (2005): Production, reproductive, and metabolic factors associated with chlamydial seropositivity and reproductive tract antigens in dairy herds with fertility disorders. Theriogenology. 63 (3), 923-930.

Wheelhouse, N.; Longbottom, D. (2012): Endemic and emerging chlamydial infections of animals and their zoonotic implications. Transbound Emerg Dis. 59 (4), 283-291.

Wichert, A.; Lukasewitz, P.; Hauser, M.; Bittersohl, J.; Lennartz, H. (2000): ARDS in fulminant ornithosis and treatment with extracorporeal lung assist. Int J Artif Organs. 23 (6), 371-374.

Wiesner, P.; Choi, S. H.; Almazan, F.; Benner, C.; Huang, W.; Diehl, C. J.; Gonen, A.; Butler, S.; Witztum, J. L.; Glass, C. K.; Miller, Y. I. (2010):

Low doses of lipopolysaccharide and minimally oxidized low-density lipoprotein cooperatively activate macrophages via nuclear factor kappa B and activator protein-1: possible mechanism for acceleration of atherosclerosis by subclinical endotoxemia. Circ Res. 107 (1), 56-65.

Williams, J.; Tallis, G.; Dalton, C.; Ng, S.; Beaton, S.; Catton, M.; Elliott, J.; Carnie, J. (1998): Community outbreak of psittacosis in a rural Australian town. Lancet. 351 (9117), 1697-1699.

Wittum, T. E.; Young, C. R.; Stanker, L. H.; Griffin, D. D.; Perino, L. J.; Littledike, E. T. (1996):

Haptoglobin response to clinical respiratory tract disease in feedlot cattle. Am J Vet Res. 57 (5), 646-649.

```
Wyrick, P. B. (2010):
```

Chlamydia trachomatis persistence in vitro: an overview. J Infect Dis. 201 Suppl 2, 88-95.

Young, C. R.; Wittum, T. E.; Stanker, L. H.; Perino, L. J.; Griffin, D. D.; Littledike, E. T. (1996):

Serum haptoglobin concentrations in a population of feedlot cattle. Am J Vet Res. 57 (2), 138-141.

Zhang, Z.; Bashiruddin, J. B.; Doel, C.; Horsington, J.; Durand, S.; Alexandersen, S. (2006): Cytokine and Toll-like receptor mRNAs in the nasal-associated lymphoid tissues of cattle during foot-and-mouth disease virus infection. J Comp Pathol. 134 (1), 56-62.

Zobel, K.; Martus, P.; Pletz, M. W.; Ewig, S.; Prediger, M.; Welte, T.; Buhling, F. (2012): Interleukin 6, lipopolysaccharide-binding protein and interleukin 10 in the prediction of risk and etiologic patterns in patients with community-acquired pneumonia: results from the German competence network CAPNETZ. BMC Pulm Med. 12: 6. 7 List of abbreviations

a	arterial
AA	arachidonic acid
A-aO ₂	alveolar arterial oxygen partial pressure difference
ABs	aberrant bodies
ACE	angiotensin-converting enzyme
AG	anion gap
a.i.	ante inoculationem (latin for before inoculation)
Alb	albumin
ANOVA	multifactorial analysis of variance
APPs	acute phase proteins
A	acid total (represents the sum of non-volatile weak acids)
BALF	broncho-alveolar lavage fluid
BALT	bronchus-associated lymphoid tissue
BGM	buffalo green monkey kidney
BGP	hisnhosnhoglycerate
BHV-1	hovine hernes virus 1
BMBE	Bundesministerium für Bildung und Forschung
DIVIDI	(German Federal Ministry of Education and Research)
DDCV	(Oerman rederat Winistry of Education and Research)
DKSV	methamatically corrected for individual hody temperature
BT	mathematically confected for marviaual body temperature
рт	he day terms and the
BI	body temperature
BVDV	bovine virus diarrnoea/mucosal disease virus
b.w.	body weight
0	concentration
C C	Chlamydia
C_{2}^{2+}	chiamyata
	calcium
CAP	community-acquired pneumonia
cBase	actual base excess
cBase (ECI)	standard base excess
CI	chloride
0	carbon monoxide
CO_2	carbon dioxide
COPD	chronic obstructive pulmonary disease
COX	cyclooxygenase
Ср	Chlamydia psittaci
CRP	C-reactive protein
ctHb	concentration of total haemoglobin
dura	dove next context
dpi	days post contact
upi	days post moculation
FBs	elementary hodies
<u>е</u> о	example giving
FLISA	enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay
Fa	equivalent
	N A 1 1 1 N A 1 1

F _c	fragment crystallisable
FRC	functional residual capacity
h	hour
Hb	haemoglobin
HCO ₃ ⁻	bicarbonate
HCO ₃ (st) Hct He	haematocrit Helium
HETE	hydroxyeicosatetraenoic acid
HHb	percentage of deoxy- haemoglobin in total haemoglobin
Hp	haptoglobin
HPLC	high-performance liquid chromatography
HPV HRP HSP60	horseradish peroxidase heat shock protein 60
Hz	Hertz
g ID-	earth's standard acceleration due to gravity
i.e.	<i>id est</i> (latin that is)
IFN	interferon
Ig	immunoglobulin
IL	interleukin
IU IU	international units
k	kilo
K ⁺	potassium
K _a	acid dissociation constant
Kdo	3-deoxy-alpha-d-manno-oct-2-ulosonic acid
LBP	lipopolysaccharide-binding protein
LC-MS	liquid Chromathography – Mass Spectrometry
LC-MS-MS	liquid Chromathography – Tandem Mass Spectrometry
LPS	lipopolysaccharide
LSD	least significant difference
m	number of strong ions measured in plasma
MALT	mucosal-associated lymphoid tissue
max	maximum
min	minimum
MOMP	major outer membrane protein
mRNA	messenger ribonucleic acid
n	sample size
N.	<i>nervus</i> (latin for nerve)

N_2	nitrogen
Na'	sodium
NALT	nasal-associated lymphoid tissue
n.d.	not defined
NO	nitric oxide
O_2	oxygen
O ₂ Hb	percentage of oxy-haemoglobin in total haemoglobin
OD	optical density
OEA	ovine enzootic abortion
OIE	World Organisation for Animal Health
ompA gene	MOMP encoding gene
Р	probability level
p	partial pressure
p50	partial pressure of oxygen at 50% haemoglobin saturation
Pa	Pascal
$p(a)O_2$	partial pressure of oxygen in arterial blood
$p(a)CO_2$	partial pressure of carbon dioxide in arterial blood
PBS	phosphate buffered saline
PCR	polymerase chain reaction
PFTs	pulmonary function tests
PG	prostaglandin
PGE2	prostaglandin E2
рH	negative logarithm of the activity of the (solvated) hydronium ions
PI-3 virus	parainfluenza 3 virus
pK _a	$-\log_{10}$ of the acid dissociation constant (K _a)
Prt	protein total
PVDF	polyvinylidene difluoride membranes
RBs	reticular bodies
Rdist	distal airway resistance
resp.	respiratory
RNA	ribonucleic acid
Rprox	proximal airway resistance
RR	respiratory rate
rRNA	ribosomal ribonucleic acid
Rrs	respiratory resistance
rt – PCR	real-time polymerase chain reaction
S	subunit of the bacterial ribosome
SD	standard deviation
SDS-PAGE	sodium dodecyl sulfate polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis
SID	strong ion difference
SIDm _{+number}	calculation of SID based on the number of strong ions measured in plasma
SIG	strong ion gap
sO ₂	percentage of haemoglobin saturated with oxygen
SO_4^{2-}	
SPGA	stabilising medium (containing saccharose, phosphatile substances, glucose and bovine albumin)

ssAB	strain specific antibodies
Tab.	table
TX	thromboxane
TXB2	thromboxane B2
Tex	time of expiration
Tin	time of inspiration
TLR	toll-like receptor
UA	unmeasured anions
UC	unmeasured cations
V	venous
V'	airflow
V'ex	airflow during expiration
V'in	airflow during inspiration
VC	volumetric capnography
Vd	dead space volume
Vd _{alv}	alveolar dead space volume
Vd _{anat}	anatomical dead space volume
Vd/Vt	ratio between dead space volume and tidal volume
Vd:Vt	ratio between dead space volume and tidal volume
Vmin	volume of minute ventilation
Vt	tidal volume
WBC	white blood cell count
w/v	weight to volume ratio
Xrs	respiratory reactance

8 List of figures

Publications

<u>STUDY 1:</u> A Bovine Model of Respiratory *Chlamydia psittaci* Infection: Challenge Dose Titration

	Figure 1. Development of the total clinical score over time.	21
	Figure 2. Rectal temperature and respiratory rate measured	
	48–72 hours post inoculation (i.e. peak of clinical signs).	21
	Figure 3. Markers of pulmonary inflammation assessed in broncho-alveolar	
	lavage fluid (BALF).	24
	Figure 4. Distribution and extent of pulmonary lesions at day 3 pi in a	
	calf inoculated with 10 ⁹ if u of <i>C. psittaci</i> .	24
	Figure 5. Numbers of inclusion-forming units (ifu) of C. psittaci in lung tissues.	25
	Supplement Figure S1. Dose titration and time course of the humoral immune	
	response to C. psittaci infection in calves.	31
	Supplement Figure S2 Scheme of intra-bronchial inoculation.	31
STUDY 2.	Dose-dependent effects of <i>Chlamydia psittaci</i> infection on pulmonary gas	
<u>510D1 2.</u>	exchange, innate immunity and acute-phase reaction in a bovine respiratory	
	model	
	Figure 1. Development of the respiratory score in control calves (a) and in calves	
	experimentally inoculated with different doses of viable C. psittaci	
	(b) over time.	39
	Figure 2. Percentages of different types of white blood cells.	39
	Figure 3. Concentrations of acute-phase proteins LBP (a), Hp (b) and CRP (c).	40
STUDY 3.	Infection Disease and Transmission Dynamics in Calves after Experimental	
5105101	and Natural Challenge with a Bovine <i>Chlamydia psittaci</i> Isolate	
	Figure 1. Detection of <i>C. psittaci</i> DNA in blood samples.	46
	Figure 2. Score of clinical and respiratory health before and after	
	<i>C. psittaci</i> challenge.	48
	Figure 3. Concentration of lipopolysachharide binding protein (LBP) in	
	peripheral blood before and after <i>C. psittaci</i> challenge.	49
	Figure 4. Relative amounts of white blood cells before and after	
	<i>C. psittaci</i> challenge.	50
	Figure 5. Study design.	52
	Supplement Figure S1. Sampling of Exhaled Air.	55
STUDY 4.		
	Evaluation of nulmonary dysfunctions and acid base imbalances induced by	
STODI N	Evaluation of pulmonary dysfunctions and acid base imbalances induced by <i>Chlamydia psittaci</i> in a bovine model of respiratory infection	
<u>51651 II</u>	Evaluation of pulmonary dysfunctions and acid base imbalances induced by <i>Chlamydia psittaci</i> in a bovine model of respiratory infection Figure 1: Evaluation of dead space volume (Vd) and end-tidal CO ₂	
<u></u>	 Evaluation of pulmonary dysfunctions and acid base imbalances induced by <i>Chlamydia psittaci</i> in a bovine model of respiratory infection Figure 1: Evaluation of dead space volume (Vd) and end-tidal CO₂ concentration using volumetric capnography. 	61
<u></u>	 Evaluation of pulmonary dysfunctions and acid base imbalances induced by <i>Chlamydia psittaci</i> in a bovine model of respiratory infection Figure 1: Evaluation of dead space volume (Vd) and end-tidal CO₂ concentration using volumetric capnography. Figure 2: Respiratory impedance during expiration. 	61 63
	 Evaluation of pulmonary dysfunctions and acid base imbalances induced by <i>Chlamydia psittaci</i> in a bovine model of respiratory infection Figure 1: Evaluation of dead space volume (Vd) and end-tidal CO₂ concentration using volumetric capnography. Figure 2: Respiratory impedance during expiration. Figure 3: Proximal and distal airway resistance. 	61 63 65

Figure	5: Tidal volume per kg body weight and mean inspiratory airflow.	
Figure	6: Dead space volume in relation to tidal volume and endtidal	
	concentration of CO ₂ .	68
Figure	7: Gamblegram at 3 dpi.	68
Discussion		
Figure	D-1: Pathogenesis and pathophysiology of <i>Chlamydia psittaci</i> infection in the bovine lung.	100

9 List of tables

Introduction

Table I-1. Overview about Chlamydia (C.) species and their	
pathogenetic relevance.	
Table I-2. Serotypes and genotypes of Chlamydia (C.) psittaci.	
Table I-3. Methods to assess pulmonary functions in unsedated calves.	13
Table I-4. Aims, structures, materials and methods of STUDIES 1 to 4.	15

Publications

<u>STUDY 1:</u> A Bovine Model of Respiratory *Chlamydia psittaci* Infection: Challenge Dose Titration

	8	
	 Table 1. Assessment of regression lines of the clinical scores given in Figure 1 Table 2. Quantity of cells present in broncho-alveolar lavage fluid (BALF) 2 - 3 days post inoculation in calves experimentally inoculated with different doses of viable <i>C. psittaci</i> (<i>Cp</i>) and in control calves Supplement Table S1 Clinical Scoring 	22 23 32
<u>Study 2:</u>	Dose-dependent effects of <i>Chlamydia psittaci</i> infection on pulmonary gas exchange, innate immunity and acute-phase reaction in a bovine respiratory model	
	Table 1. Analysis of blood samples: parameter, methods and sampling times.	35
	Table 2. Results of arterial blood gas analysis and haemoxymetry.	37
	Table 3. Concentrations of electrolytes and metabolites in venous blood.	37
	Table 4. Absolute cell count of venous blood smears.	38
	Supplement Table I. Assessment of the respiratory score.	43
STUDY 3:	Infection, Disease, and Transmission Dynamics in Calves after Experimental and Natural Challenge with a Bovine <i>Chlamydia psittaci</i> Isolate	I
	Table 1. Significant differences in the amount of chlamydial DNA in blood of cal challenged with 10^8 if of <i>C</i> , <i>psittaci</i> .	lves 47
	Supplement Table S1. Absolute cell counts of white blood cells.	56
<u>Study 4:</u>	Evaluation of pulmonary dysfunctions and acid base imbalances induced by <i>Chlamydia psittaci</i> in a bovine model of respiratory infection	
	Table 1: Study design.	60
	Table 2: Respiratory impedance assessed during expiration in the frequencyrange 3–15 Hz in calves either challenged with 10 8 inclusion	
	forming units of C. psittaci or sham-inoculated controls	. 64
	Additional file 1: Results of blood-gas analysis, bicarbonate concentrations,	
	base excess, anion gap, and strong ion gap.	74

Additional file 2: Concentrations of plasma glucose, L lactate, sodium,	
potassium, chloride, and calculated strong ion differences (SID).	76
Additional file 3: Concentrations of inorganic phosphate and total protein,	
results of electrophoresis, and calculated values for A(tot).	78

Discussion

Table D-5. Overview ab	out results assessed ir	STUDIES 1 to	4	88
	out results assessed in		· · ·	oc

10 List of publications

10.1 Publications in peer-reviewed journals

Reinhold, P.; **Ostermann, C**. ; Liebler-Tenorio ,E.; Berndt, A.; Vogel, A.; Lambertz,, J.; Rothe, M.; Rüttger, A.; Schubert, E.; Sachse, K. (2012):

A Bovine Model of Respiratory *Chlamydia psittaci* Infection: Challenge Dose Titration. PLoS One 7 (1): e30125.

Ostermann, C.; Schrödl, W.; Schubert, E.; Sachse, K.; Reinhold, P. (2013): Dose-dependent effects of *Chlamydia psittaci* infection on pulmonary gas exchange, innate immunity and acute-phase reaction in a bovine respiratory model. The Veterinary Journal 196 (3): 351-359.

Ostermann, C.; Rüttger, A.; Schubert, E.; Schrödl, W.; Sachse, K.; Reinhold, P. (2013): Infection, Disease, and Transmission Dynamics in Calves after Experimental and Natural Challenge with a Bovine *Chlamydia psittaci* Isolate. PLoS One 8 (5): e64066.

Ostermann, C.; Linde, S.; Siegling-Vlitakis, C.; & Reinhold, P. (2014): Evaluation of pulmonary dysfunctions and acid–base imbalances induced by *Chlamydia psittaci* in a bovine model of respiratory infection. Multidisciplinary Respiratory Medicine 9 (1): 10.

Ostermann, C.; Linde, S.; Siegling-Vlitakis, C.; & Reinhold, P. (2014): Correction: Evaluation of pulmonary dysfunctions and acid–base imbalances induced by *Chlamydia psittaci* in a bovine model of respiratory infection. Multidisciplinary Respiratory Medicine 9 (1): 42.

Knittler, M.R.; Berndt, A.; Böcker, S.; Dutow, P.; Hänel, F.; Heuer, D.; Kägebein, D.; Klos, A.; Koch, S.; Liebler-Tenorio, E.; **Ostermann, C.**; Reinhold, P.; Saluz, H.P.; Schöfl, G.; Sehnert, P.; Sachse, K. (2014):

Chlamydia psittaci: new insights into genomic diversity, clinical pathology, host-pathogen interaction and anti-bacterial immunity. Int J Med Microbiol. 304 (7): 877-893.

Prohl, A.; **Ostermann, C.**; Lohr, M.; Reinhold, P. (2014): The bovine lung in biomedical research: visually guided bronchoscopy, intrabronchial inoculation and in vivo sampling techniques. J Vis Exp. (89): e51557.

Lohr, M.; Prohl. A.; **Ostermann, C.**; Liebler-Tenorio, E.; Schroedl, W.;, Aeby, S.; Greub, G.; Reinhold, P. (2015):

A bovine model of a respiratory *Parachlamydia acanthamoebae* infection. Pathog Dis. 73 (1): 1-14.

Prohl, A.; Lohr, M.; **Ostermann, C.**; Liebler-Tenorio, E.; Berndt, A.; Schroedl, W.; Rothe, M.; Schubert, E.; Sachse, K.; Reinhold, P. (2015):

Evaluation of antimicrobial treatment in a bovine model of acute *Chlamydia psittaci* infection: tetracycline versus tetracycline plus rifampicin. Pathog Dis. 73 (1): 1-12. Prohl, A.; Lohr, M.; **Ostermann, C.**; Liebler-Tenorio, E.; Berndt, A.; Schroedl, W.; Rothe, M.; Schubert, E.; Sachse, K.; Reinhold, P. (2015):

Enrofloxacin and Macrolides Alone or in Combination with Rifampicin as Antimicrobial Treatment in a Bovine Model of Acute *Chlamydia psittaci* Infection.

PLoS One 13; 10 (3): e0119736.

10.2 Published Abstracts

Ostermann, C.; Schubert, E; Sachse, K.; Langenberg, A.; Stahlberg, S.; Lemser, I.; Reinhold, P. (2009):

Establishing a model of respiratory *Chlamydophila psittaci* infection in calves.

Proceedings of the First European Meeting on Animal Chlamydiosis and Zoonotic Aspects 2009, Murcia (Spain), June 14-16, 2009, 10 [ISBN: 978-84-692-3441-9].

Reinhold, P.; **Ostermann, C.**; Langenberg, A.; Stahlberg, S.; Lemser, I.; Schubert, E.; Sachse, K. (2009):

Respiratory *Chlamydophila psittaci* infection in calves: dose-dependent deficiency in pulmonary gas exchange.

Proceedings of the First European Meeting on Animal Chlamydiosis and Zoonotic Aspects 2009, Murcia (Spain), June 14-16, 2009, 11 [ISBN: 978-84-692-3441-9].

Vogel, A., Reinhold, P.; **Ostermann, C.**; Schubert, E.; Liebler-Tenorio, E.; Sachse, K.; Berndt, A. (2009):

Immune Cell Composition after *Chlamydophila psittaci* Infection of Calves. Proceedings of the First European Meeting on Animal Chlamydiosis and Zoonotic Aspects 2009, Murcia (Spain), June 14-16, 2009, 29 [ISBN: 978-84-692-3441-9].

Ostermann, C.; Schubert, E.; Sachse, K.; Reinhold, P. (2009): Einfluss unterschiedlicher Infektionsdosen auf die Gasaustauschfunktion der Lunge nach experimenteller Infizierung von Kälbern mit *Chlamydophila psittaci*.

Tagungsband des 4. Doktorandensymposiums am Fachbereich Veterinärmedizin der Freien Universität Berlin 2009, Berlin, 6.11.2009, 35f [ISBN: 987 3 86664 683 4].

Ostermann, C.; Schubert, E., Sachse, K.; Reinhold, P. (2009):

Einfluss unterschiedlicher Infektionsdosen von *Chlamydophila psittaci* auf den Gesundheitsstatus und die Gasaustauschfunktion der Lunge.

Herbsttagung der Sektion Pathophysiologie und Aerosolmedizin in der Deutschen Gesellschaft für Pneumologie, 9./10.10.2009, Pneumologie 63 (2009), S. 739 [21].

Liebler-Tenorio, E.; Vogel, A.; Reinhold, P.; **Ostermann, C.**; Schubert, E.; Sachse, K.; Berndt, A. (2009):

Dose-Dependent Cellular Immune Reaction of *Chlamydophila psittaci*-infected Calves. Tagungsband Nationales Symposium für Zoonosenforschung der Nationalen Forschungsplattform für Zoonosen, Berlin, 7./8.10.2009, 101-102. Reinhold, P.; **Ostermann, C.**; Schubert, E.; Liebler-Tenorio, E.; Berndt, A.; Sachse, K. (2009): Etablierung und Evaluierung eines repiratorischen *Chlamydophila psittaci* Infektionsmodells im Kalb.

Tagungsband Nationales Symposium für Zoonosenforschung der Nationalen Forschungsplattform für Zoonosen, Berlin, 7./8.10.2009, 178-179.

Lambertz, J.; Sattler, S.; Reinhold, P.; **Ostermann, C.**; Berndt, A.; Sachse, K.; Schubert, E.; Liebler-Tenorio, E. (2009):

Intrapulmonale Inokulation von Kälbern mit *Chlamydophila psittaci*: Einfluss der Infektionsdosis auf die Lungenveränderungen.

Tagungsband Nationales Symposium für Zoonosenforschung der Nationalen Forschungsplattform für Zoonosen, Berlin, 7./8.10.2009, 134-135.

Ostermann, C.; Schubert, E.; Sachse, K.; Reinhold, P. (2010): Beeinflussung der Gasaustuschfunktion der Kälberlunge nach experimenteller *Chlamydophila psittaci* Infektion.

Tagungsband zum 19. Symposium der Fachgruppe Physiologie und Biochemie der Deutschen Veterinärmedizinischen Gesellschaft, Hannover, 14.-16.02.2010, 46.

Ostermann, C.; Schubert, E.; Sachse, K.; Reinhold, P. (2010):

Respiratorisches *Chlamydophila psittaci* Infektionsmodell im Kalb: Evaluierung anhand der Gasaustauschfunktion der Lunge.

51. Kongress der Deutschen Gesellschaft für Pneumologie und Beatmungsmedizin e.V. (DGP), Hannover, 17.-20. März 2010, Poster 91

Pneumologie 64 (2010), Supplement 3, 238.

Vogel, A.; Reinhold, P.; **Ostermann**, C.; Schubert, E.; Liebler-Tenorio, E.; Sachse, K.; Berndt, A.(2010):

Untersuchung der Immunantwort von Kälbern nach intrapulmonaler Inokulation mit *Chlamydophila* (*C.*) *psittaci*.

Tagungsband zur Tagung der Fachgruppe Bakteriologie und Mykologie der Deutschen Veterinärmedizinischen Gesellschaft, Jena, 22.06.2010, 22.

Ostermann, C.; Liebler-Tenorio, E.; Lambertz, J.; Berndt, A.; Vogel, A.; Schubert, E.; Sachse, K.; Reinhold, P. (2010):

Domestic animal model of Chlamydophila psittaci infection.

In: Chlamydial Infections: Proceedings of the Twelfth International Symposium on Human Chlamydial Infections, Hof/Salzburg (Austria), 20.-25. June 2010, Int. Chlamydia Symposium, San Francisco, [ISBN 0-9664383-3-7, 509-512], 509-512.

Vogel, A.; Reinhold, P.; **Ostermann, C.**; Lambertz, J.; Schubert, E.; Liebler-Tenorio, E.M.; Sachse, K.; Berndt, A. (2010):

Local and systemic cellular immune response of calves to intrabronchial infection with *Chlamydophila psittaci*.

Tagungsband zur 40. Jahrestagung der Deutschen Gesellschaft für Immunologie, Leipzig, 22.-25.09.2010, 165.

Ostermann, C.; Schubert, E.; Sachse, K.; Reinhold, P. (2010):

Introduction and evaluation of a new respiratory *Chlamydia psittaci* model: clinical outcome and pulmonary gas exchange.

20th Annual Congress of the European Respiratory Society (ERS), Barcelona (Spain), 18.-22. September 2010, Poster 2919.

European Respiratory Journal 36 (2010) Supplement 54, 528.

Ostermann, C.; Schubert, E.; Sachse, K.; Reinhold, P. (2010):

Risks and routes of chlamydial transmission evaluated in a bovine model of *Chlamydophila psittaci* infection.

Tagungsband zum National Symposium on Zoonoses Research, Berlin, 7./8.10.2010, 116 (Poster E10).

Lambertz, J.; Sachse, K.; Schubert, E.; **Ostermann, C.**; Reinhold, P.; Liebler-Tenorio, E.M. (2010):

Organ distribution of *Chlamydophila psittaci* after intrapulmonary inoculation in calves. Tagungsband zum National Symposium on Zoonoses Research, Berlin, 7./8.10.2010, 140 (Poster I9).

Vogel, A.; Reinhold, P.; **Ostermann, C.**; Schubert, E.; Liebler-Tenorio, E.; Sachse, K. Berndt, A. (2010):

Immune and inflammatory response of calves after intrabronchial infection with *Chlamydophila psittaci*.

Tagungsband zum National Symposium on Zoonoses Research, Berlin, 7./8.10.2010, 149 (Poster I16).

Ostermann, C., Schubert, E., Sachse, K., Reinhold, P. (2010):

Modell einer experimentellen Belastung von Kälbern mit *Chlamydophila psittaci*. Tagungsband zu den 8. Berlin-Brandenburgischen Rindertagen, Berlin, 8./9. Oktober 2010, 28-30 [ISBN: 978-3-86955-489-1].

Ostermann, C.; Schubert, E.; Sachse, K.; Reinhold, P. (2010):

Dose-dependent impact of *Chlamydophila psittaci* on health and pulmonary gas exchange in intrabronchially challenged calves.

Proceedings of XXVI World Buiatrics Congress 2010, 14.-18.11.2010, Santiago, Chile. Online resource (last access: 30.09.2013):

http://www.originalprocess.it/wbc2010/AbstractCD/pdf/490.pdf.

Ostermann, C., Schubert, E., Rüttger, A., Sachse, K., Reinhold, P. (2011): Routes of chlamydial transmission evaluated in a bovine model of respiratory *Chlamydophila psittaci* infection.

Abstractband zum 9. Deutschen Chlamydienworkshop, Ascona, Schweiz, 22.-25.02.2011, 15.

Liebler-Tenorio, E.; Lambertz, J.; **Ostermann, C**.; Schubert, E.; Sachse, K.; Reinhold, P. (2011):

Zeitliche Sequenz der Lungenveränderungen nach Inokulation von Kälbern mit *Chlamydophila psittaci* (*Cp. psittaci*).

Abstractband zum 9. Deutschen Chlamydienworkshop, Ascona, Schweiz, 22.-25.02.2011, 13.

Reinhold, P.; Schrödl, W.; Ostermann, C.; Schubert, E.; Sachse, K. (2011):

Acute phase reaction in an experimental model of respiratory *C. psittaci* infection in calves. Abstractband zum 9. Deutschen Chlamydienworkshop, Ascona, Schweiz, 22.-25.02.2011, 22.

Möhle, K., Lambertz, J., **Ostermann, C.**, Reinhold, P., Schubert, E., Sachse, K. Liebler-Tenorio, E. (2011):

Untersuchung von Wirts-Erreger-Interaktionen im Respirationstrakt von Kälbern nach experimenteller aerogener Infektion mit *Chlamydophila psittaci*.

54. Jahrestagung der DVG-Fachgruppe "Pathologie", Fulda, 12./13. März 2011 Tierärztliche Praxis Großtiere 39 (2/2011): A4.

Lambertz, J., **Ostermann, C.**, Reinhold, P., Schubert, E., Sachse, K. Liebler-Tenorio, E. (2011): Lungenveränderungen bei Kälbern nach intrapulmonaler Inokulation mit *Chlamydophila psittaci* (*Cp. psittaci*).

54. Jahrestagung der DVG-Fachgruppe "Pathologie", Fulda, 12./13. März 2011 Tierärztliche Praxis Großtiere 39 (2/2011): A3.

Ostermann, C., Schubert, E., Rüttger, A., Reinhold, P. (2011):

Experimentelle Chlamydieninfektion im Kalb.

Abstractband zur 5. Arbeitstagung des Nationalen Referenzlabors für Psittakose, Jena, 19.-20.05.2011; 11.

Möhle, K.; Lambertz, J., **Ostermann, C.**, Reinhold, P., Schubert, E., Sachse, K., Liebler-Tenorio, E. (2011)

Local cellular responses after intrapulmonary inoculation of calves with *Chlamydia psittaci*. Tagungsband zum National Symposium on Zoonoses Research, Berlin, 6./7.10.2011, 100 (Poster I9).

Ostermann, C., Schubert, E., Rüttger, A., Sachse, K., Reinhold, P. (2011): Inoculation with *Chlamydia psittaci* sustainably impairs lung health of calves. Tagungsband zum National Symposium on Zoonoses Research, Berlin, 6./7.10.2011, 101 (Poster I10).

Ostermann, C., Schubert, E., Sachse, K., Reinhold, P. (2011):

Respiratory *Chlamydia psittaci* infection reduces the pulmonary gas exchange in calves in a dose-dependent manner.

Proceedings of the 29th Symposium of the Veterinary Comparative Respiratory Society, Vienna, Austria, November 2-5, 2011, 36.

Ostermann, C., Schubert, E., Rüttger, A., Sachse, K., Reinhold, P. (2011): Ausscheidungs- und Übertragungswege von *Chlamydia psittaci* nach experimenteller Infektion gesunder Holstein-Friesian Kälber.

Referatzusammenfassungen zur 3. Jahrestagung der DVG Fachgruppe Deutsche Buiatrische Gesellschaft (im Rahmen des DVG Vet-Congress), Berlin,11.-12.11.2011, 165-166 [ISBN987-3-86345-045-8].
Ostermann, C., Reinhold, P. (2012):

Veränderungen von Atmungsmechanik und Atmungsmuster im Verlaufe einer akuten durch *Chlamydia psittaci* induzierten Pneumonie beim Kalb.

Abstractband zur 20. Tagung der Fachgruppe Physiologie und Biochemie der Deutschen Veterinärmedizinischen Gesellschaft, München, 16.-18.02.2012, 26.

Reinhold, P.; **Ostermann, C.**; Liebler-Tenorio, E.; Berndt, A.; Schubert, E.; Ruettger, A.; Sachse, K. (2012):

A new domestic animal model of respiratory *Chlamydia psittaci* infection. Proceedings of the seventh meeting of the European Society for Chlamydia research, Amsterdam, The Netherlands, July 1-6, 2012, 207-208 [ISBN: 978-94-6108-317-3].

Ostermann, C.; Reinhold, P. (2012):

Alterations in respiratory mechanics and pulmonary ventilation induced by *Chlamydia psittaci*. European Respiratory Society, Vienna, Austria, November, 1-5., 2012, [Poster 1148]. Online resource (30.09.2013): http://www.ers.education.org/Media/Media.espx2idMedia=200006

http://www.ers-education.org/Media/Media.aspx?idMedia=209096

Prohl, A.; **Ostermann, C.**; Lohr, M.; Berndt, A.; Sachse, K.; Reinhold, P. (2012): Etablierung von *in vivo* Techniken zur Evaluierung der Effekte von antimikrobiellen Behandlungen einer *Chlamydia psittaci*-Infektion im Kalb.

Abstractband zum 2. Infektionsmedizinischen Symposium Mitteldeutschland, Leipzig, 10.09.2012, 48 (Poster 31), [ISBN: 978-3-86541-505-9]

Ostermann, C.; Reinhold, P. (2012):

Characterisation of pulmonary disorders induced by *Chlamydia psittaci* infection (bovine model).

Tagungsband zum National Symposium on Zoonoses Research, Berlin, 11./12.10.2012, 229 [Poster F 08].

Prohl, A.; **Ostermann, C.**; Lohr, M.; Berndt, A.; Sachse, K.; Reinhold P. (2012): Introduction of *in vivo* techniques to evaluate the effects of antimicrobial treatment of *Chlamydia psittaci* infections in calves.

Tagungsband zum National Symposium on Zoonoses Research, Berlin, 11./12.10.2012, 193, [Poster A10].

Ostermann, C.; Berndt, A.; Kirschvink, N.; Ruettger, A.; Schubert, E.; Sachse, K., Reinhold, P. (2012):

Evaluation of a bovine model of respiratory *Chlamydia* infection.

Proceedings of the 30th Symposium of the Veterinary Comparative Respiratory Society, October, 22.-23., 2012, Columbia, Missouri, USA, 47.

Prohl, A.; **Ostermann, C.**; Lohr, M.; Berndt, A.; Kühnert, K.; Sachse, K.; Reinhold P. (2012): Introduction of *in vivo* techniques to evaluate the effects of antimicrobial treatment of *Chlamydia psittaci* infections in calves.

Proceedings of the 30th Symposium of the Veterinary Comparative Respiratory Society, October, 22.-23., 2012, Columbia, Missouri, USA, 48.

Ostermann, C., Reinhold, P. (2013):

Charakterisierung und Verlauf pulmonaler Dysfunktionen nach experimenteller *Chlamydia psittaci* Infektion (bovines Modell).

54. Kongress der Deutschen Gesellschaft für Pneumologie und Beatmungsmedizin e.V., Hannover, 20-23.3. 2013, Poster P 282.

Pneumologie 67 (2013), Supplement 1, 72 [DOI: 10.1055/s-0033-1334749].

Lohr, M.; Prohl, A.; **Ostermann, C.**; Schrödl, W.; Greub, G.; Reinhold, P. (2013): Die Bedeutung von *Parachlamydia acantamoebe* als Pneumonieerreger – erste Untersuchungen am Infektionsmodell Kalb.

Abstracts zum 16. Workshop des Arbeitskreises Respiratorisches System der Deutschen Veterinärmedizinischen Gesellschaft (DVG) in Kooperation mit der Deutschen Gesellschaft für Pneumologie und Beatmungsmedizin (DGP), Hannover, 20.03.2013. Pneumologie 67 (2013), 344-348 [DOI: 10.1055/s-0033-1343974].

Prohl, A.; **Ostermann, C.**; Lohr, M.; Berndt, A.; Liebler-Tenorio, E.; Rothe, M.; Sachse, K.; Reinhold, P. (2013):

Der Einfluss einer Behandlung mit Doxyzyklin auf den Verlauf einer experimentellen *Chlamydia psittaci* Infektion beim Kalb.

Abstracts zum 16. Workshop des Arbeitskreises Respiratorisches System der Deutschen Veterinärmedizinischen Gesellschaft (DVG) in Kooperation mit der Deutschen Gesellschaft für Pneumologie und Beatmungsmedizin (DGP), Hannover, 20.03.2013. Pneumologie 67 (2013), 344-348 [DOI: 10.1055/s-0033-1343975].

Prohl, A.; Lohr, M.; **Ostermann, C.**; Liebler-Tenorio, E.; Sachse, K.; Reinhold P.; Bernd, .(2012):

Does doxycycline alter the proportion of blood lymphocyte subpopulations in acute respiratory *Chlamydia psittaci* infection?.

Abstractband Annual Meeting – VIA 2013, Veterinärimmunologischer Arbeitskreis in der Deutschen Gesellschaft für Immunologie, April, 5.-6., 2013, Vienna, Austria, 43.

Ostermann, C.; Rüttger, A.; Schubert, E.; Berndt, A.; Vogel, A.; Schrödl, W.; Sachse, K.; Reinhold, P. (2013):

Pathophysiologische Charakterisierung der akuten respiratorischen *Chlamydia psittaci* Infektion in der Säugetierlunge (Kälbermodell).

6. Arbeitstagung des Nationalen Referenzlabors für Chlamydiose, Jena, 12.06.13 Abstracts of the Second European Meeting on Animal Chlamydiosis and Zoonotic Implications, June, 13.-14., 2013, 105-106.

Lohr, M.; Prohl, A.; **Ostermann, C.**; Liebler-Tenorio, E.; Schroedl, W.; Greub, G.; Reinhold, P. (2013):

Die Bedeutung von 'Chlamydia-like organisms' als potentielle Krankheitserreger – Bovines Modell einer *Parachlamydia acanthamoebae* Pneumonie.

6. Arbeitstagung des Nationalen Referenzlabors für Chlamydiose, Jena12.06.13

Abstracts of the Second European Meeting on Animal Chlamydiosis and Zoonotic Implications, June, 13.-14., 2013, 101.

Ostermann, C.; Rüttger, A.; Schubert, E.; Berndt, A.; Vogel, A.; Rothe, M; Sachse, K.; Reinhold, P. (2013):

Pathogenesis of *Chlamydia psittaci* infection in the bovine lung: The essentials.

Second European Meeting on Animal Chlamydioses and Zoonotic Implications, Jena, Germany, June, 13.-14.06. 2013, 17-18.

Prohl, A.; Ostermann, C.; Lohr, M.; Berndt, A.; Liebler-Tenorio, E.; Rothe, M.; Sachse, K.; Reinhold, P. (2013):

Effects of antimicrobial treatment using doxycycline +/- rifampicine in a bovine model of *Chlamydia psittaci* infection.

Second European Meeting on Animal Chlamydioses and Zoonotic Implications, Jena, Germany, June, 13.-14.06., 2013, 53-54

Wolf, K.; Lindner, S.; Meinhardt, A.; **Ostermann, C.**; Prohl, A.; Straube, E.; Rödel, J. (2013): From cell culture to the animal model: Host gene expression upon antimicrobial treatment of *Chlamydia psittaci* infections.

Second European Meeting on Animal Chlamydioses and Zoonotic Implications, Jena, Germany, June, 13.-14.06., 2013, 55-56.

Lohr, M.; Prohl, A.; **Ostermann, C.**; Schroedl, W.; Greub, G.; Reinhold, P. (2013): The relevance of *Parachlamydia acantamoebae* as a causative agent of pneumonia assessed by the use of a large animal model.

Proceedings of the 5th World Equine Airway Symposium and the 31st annual meeting of the Veterinary Comparative Respiratory Society, July, 15.-17., 2013, 47 [Poster 7].

Prohl, A.; **Ostermann, C.**; Lohr, M.; Berndt, A.; Liebler-Tenorio, E.; Rothe, M.; Sachse, K.; Reinhold, P. (2013):

Is doxycycline a good choice to treat an acute respiratory *Chlamydia psittaci* infection?. Proceedings of the 5th World Equine Airway Symposium and the 31st annual meeting of the Veterinary Comparative Respiratory Society, July, 15.-17., 2013,54.

Ostermann, C.; Reinhold, P. (2013):

A bovine model of respiratory *Chlamydia psittaci* infection. Second Junior Scientist Symposium of the'Friedrich-Loeffler-Institute', August, 21.-24., Jena, Germany, 23.

Prohl, A.; Lohr, M.; **Ostermann, C.**; Berndt, A.; Liebler-Tenorio, E.; Rothe, M.; Sachse, K.; Reinhold, P. (2013):

Is doxycycline the right choice to treat an acute respiratory *Chlamydia psittaci* infection? Second Junior Scientist Symposium of the'Friedrich-Loeffler-Institute', August, 21.-24., Jena, Germany, 24.

Lohr, M.; Prohl, A.; **Ostermann, C.**; Greub, G.; Liebler-Tenorio, E.; Berndt, A.; Reinhold, P. (2013):

The relevance of *Parachlamydia acantamoebae* as a causative agent of pneumonia assessed by the use of a large animal model.

Second Junior Scientist Symposium of the'Friedrich-Loeffler-Institute', August, 21.-24., Jena, Germany, 9.

Prohl, A.; Lohr, M.; **Ostermann, C.**; Liebler-Tenorio, E.; Sachse, K.; Reinhold, P.; Bernd, A. (2012):

Does doxycycline alter the proportion of blood lymphocyte subpopulations in acute respiratory *Chlamydia psittaci* infection?.

Book of Abstracts, 10th International Veterinary Immunology Symposium, 28th August – 1st September, 2013, Milan, Italy, 122.

Prohl, A.; Ostermann, C.; Lohr, M.; Berndt, A.; Liebler-Tenorio, E.; Rothe, M.; Sachse, K.; Reinhold, P. (2013):

Is doxycycline the right choice to treat an acute respiratory *Chlamydia psittaci* infection? European Respiratory Journal, September 2013, Volume 42, Supplement 57, 1071s. Online resource (30.09.2013, search for Prohl):

http://www.ersnet.org/learning_resources_player/abstract_print_13/main_frameset.htm

Prohl, A.; Lohr, M.; **Ostermann, C.**; Liebler-Tenorio, E.; Sachse, K.; Reinhold P.; Berndt, A. (2013):

Proportions of bovine blood lymphocyte subpopulations in an acute respiratory *Chlamydia psittaci* infection with and without doxycycline treatment.

Abstractsband zum National Symposium on Zoonoses Research, Berlin, 19./20.09.2013, 156, [Poster A10].

Wolf, K.; Lindner, S.; Meinhardt, A.; **Ostermann, C.**; Prohl, A.; Straube, E.; Rödel, J. (2013): Host gene expression upon antimicrobial treatment of *Chlamydia psittaci* infections *in vitro* and *in vivo*.

Abstractsband zum National Symposium on Zoonoses Research, Berlin, 19./20.09.2013, 130, [Poster P21].

11 Danksagung

Meiner lieben Doktormutter **Prof. Dr. Petra Reinhold, PhD** danke ich aus tiefstem Herzen für all die fachliche und persönliche Förderung und Unterstützung! Ihre Leistungsbereitschaft und Integrität werden mir immer ein Vorbild sein!

Meinen **Koautoren und ihren Teams** danke ich für die stets gute Zusammenarbeit, für die geduldige Beantwortung meiner Fragen und für die fruchtbaren Diskussionen über die bereitgestellten Daten. Insbesondere danke ich **Konrad Sachse** für seine Hilfe, in unseren Manuskripten und Abstracts den englischen Ausdruck zu verbessern.

Sigrun Kühner und Wolfram Maginot sei herzlich für ihre Hilfe bei PC, Grafikformat- und Konvertierungsfragen gedankt.

Dem gesamten **Tierhaus-Team** danke ich für ihre fachlich exzellente und engagierte Betreuung unserer Kälber sowie für die kooperative und fröhliche Zusammenarbeit. **Annelie Langenberg**, **Ines Lemser** und **Sylke Stahlberg** gebührt besonderer Dank für die Vorbereitung und technische Unterstützung bei Messungen und Probennahmen.

Im Rahmen des Promotionsstudiengangs 'Biomedical Sciences' an der Dahlem Research School (Freie Universität Berlin) erfuhr ich eine exzellentes Mentoring durch

Prof. Dr. Kerstin E. Müller und **Prof. Dr. Achim Gruber, PhD.** Vielen Dank dafür! **Prof. Dr. Jörg R. Aschenbach und seinem Team** möchte ich danken, dass ich einen Teil der hierfür notwendigen Lehrerfahrungen in seinem Fachbereich in stets motivierender Atmosphäre sammeln durfte.

All mein Streben hätte mir nur halb so viel Freude bereitet, wenn nicht meine Mitdoktoranden und Freunde diesen Weg begleitet hätten: Annette, Judith, Anneka, Janine, Katharina K., S. und M., Gudrun, Johanna, Maria, Basti, Sarah, Jan, Anja, Antje, Ann-Kathrin, Marcus, Johannes, Victoria, Katja und Swaantje – jeder von Euch hat diese Zeit auf seine ganz bestimmte Art bereichert und verschönert! Pirjo und Michael – ein besonderer Dank für die tatkräftige, seelische und moralische Unterstützung in der heißen Endphase dieses Werkes.

Meiner innig geliebten, verrückten **Familie, insbesondere meinen Eltern und meiner Schwester** danke ich dafür, dass sie mich genau so nehmen, wie ich bin, und mir auf meinem Weg so stets Rückhalt geben. Papa **Stephan** danke vor allem für seine Geduld, sein Verständnis und Beistand in wirklich allen Lebenslagen.

Ohne Euch wäre es mir nicht möglich gewesen diese Arbeit fertig zu stellen!

12 Selbstständigkeitserklärung

Hiermit bestätige ich, dass ich die vorliegende Arbeit selbstständig angefertigt habe. Ich versichere, dass ich ausschließlich die angegebenen Quellen und Hilfen in Anspruch genommen habe.

Jena, den 15.10.2013

Carola Ostermann